Volatility and Return Forecasting: time series and options-based methods

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

 $\mathbf{b}\mathbf{y}$

Xingzhi Yao

Department of Economics

Lancaster University

December 2017

Acknowledgements

I wish to extend my sincere appreciation to many people for their help and support. First I would like to thank my supervisors Dr. Marwan Izzeldin and Professor David Peel for their encouragement, support and academic guidance during these three and a half years. Particular gratitude goes to Dr. Marwan Izzeldin who has offered me so many wonderful opportunities to participate in the top workshops and conferences, and to teach in the econometrics labs and tutorials. I must also thank Mr. Gerry Steele for very helpful editorial suggestions.

I would like to thank Ms. Caren Wareing and the rest of the administrative staff. A heartfelt thanks to my friends and fellow colleagues who made the Lancaster experience something special, in particular, Xuguang Li, Summer Guan, Caroline Khan, Likun Mao, Jinyu Li and Vasileios Pappas. Completing this thesis without the studentship from the Economic and Social Research Council (ESRC) would have been impossible.

Lastly and most importantly, I would like to thank my family for their ongoing love and understanding throughout this period. I am indebted to my best friend, Xiaoqiang Li, who was always there cheering me up and stood by me through the good times and bad. Special thanks to my husband, Zhenxiong Li, for his love, rare patience and company, without whom I would not have been able to balance my doctoral study with everything else.

Declaration of Authorship

I hereby declare that this thesis is my own work and has not been submitted for the award of a higher degree elsewhere. Part of the second chapter of this thesis has been accepted for publication in the Journal of Futures Markets (10.1002/fut.21881), with my main supervisor, Dr. Marwan Izzeldin, as a second author. In addition to the second chapter, this thesis contains no material previously published or written by any other person except where references have been made in the thesis.

Xingzhi Yao October 2017

I confirm that 90% of the work, "Forecasting Using Alternative Measures of Model-Free Option-Implied Volatility", is conducted by Xingzhi Yao.

Marwan Izzeldin October 2017

Abstract

This thesis attempts to model and forecast returns and realized volatility using two different methods: time series models that exploit the historical information set and options-based approach that provides a natural forecast of return variation from listed option prices. Both univariate and multivariate estimation of the time series models are considered in our analysis.

Chapter 1: This chapter introduces a modified fractionally co-integrated vector autoregressive model, M-FCVAR, that caters for systems with I(0) and I(d) variables under the presence of long memory in the co-integrating residuals. Model inference of the FCVAR and M-FCVAR are compared using Monte Carlo simulations and an empirical application. The M-FCVAR is found to yield better in-sample fit and more precise model estimates. Higher return predictability is observed over long horizons using the M-FCVAR in the empirical example. In addition, the shocks associated with the I(0) variables could be permanent or transitory. We show that particular equation specifications are required to restrict these shocks when they produce only transitory effects on the I(d) variables. The simulation results show that the inappropriate treatment of the shock to the I(0) variable may negatively affect the precision in the estimation of the model parameters as well as the in-sample fit.

Chapter 2: This chapter evaluates the performance of various measures of model-free option-implied volatility in predicting returns and realized volatility. The critical role of the out-of-the money call options is highlighted through an investigation of the relevance of different components of the model-free implied

volatility. The Monte Carlo simulations show that: first, volatility forecasting performance of measures of implied volatility can be enhanced by employing an interpolation-extrapolation technique; second, for most measures considered, gains in their predictive power for future returns can be obtained by implementing an interpolation procedure. An empirical application using SPX options recorded from 2003 to 2013 further illustrates these claims.

Chapter 3: This chapter compares the performance of various least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (Lasso) based models in forecasting future log realized variance (RV) constructed from high-frequency returns. We conduct a comprehensive empirical study using the SPY and 10 individual stocks selected from 10 different sectors. In an in-sample analysis, we provide evidence for the invalidity of the lag structure implied by the heterogeneous autoregressive (HAR) model which has been heavily adopted in volatility forecast. In our out-of-sample study considering the full time period, the best forecasting performance is usually provided by the Lasso-based model and the idea of forecast combination tends to improve the forecasting accuracy of the Lasso-based model. Among all models of interest, the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination serves as the top performer most frequently in forecasting RV and its improvements over the HAR model are, in most cases, significant over monthly horizons. Moreover, we observe a strong impact of the financial crisis on the performance of the Lasso-based models. Nevertheless, the ordered Lasso AR with the forecast combination still retains its advantages in the post-crisis period, especially over long horizons. In line with the existing study, the superiority of the Lasso-based models is more evident in a larger forecasting window size. The conclusions outlined above are not affected by the variation in the sampling frequency upon which the RV series are based. However, as the sampling frequency increases, there tends to be more situations where the Lasso-based model achieves the top performance in the full sample analysis.

Contents

	Ack	nowled	gements	1	
	Declaration of Authorship			2	
	Abs	Abstract			
	Intr	oductio	on	11	
1	1 A Modified Fractionally Co-integrated VAR for Modelling Systems				
	with	$\mathbf{n} I(d) \mathbf{a}$	nd $I(0)$ Variables	15	
	1.1	Introd	uction	16	
	1.2	Literat	ture Review	19	
		1.2.1	Background	19	
		1.2.2	Fractional Integration and Fractional Co-integration	21	
		1.2.3	Testing and Estimation Methods	23	
	1.3	Metho	dology	27	
		1.3.1	Fractional Integration Estimation	28	
		1.3.2	Fractional Co-integration Estimation	30	
	1.4	Simula	ation Study	44	
	1.5	Empir	ical Study	46	
		1.5.1	Data and Volatility Metrics	46	
		1.5.2	Estimation Results	47	
		1.5.3	Permanent and Transitory Shocks	53	
		1.5.4	Return Predictability	54	

1.6	Conclusion	55	
1.7	Appendix	57	
	1.7.1 Impulse Response Functions	57	
	1.7.2 Predictive R-square	60	
Fore	ecasting Using Alternative Measures of Model-Free Optic	on-Implied	
Vola	atility 79		
2.1	Introduction	80	
2.2	Construction of Volatility Measures	84	
	2.2.1 Model-Free Implied Volatility and VIX	84	
	2.2.2 Corridor Implied Volatility	88	
	2.2.3 Realized Volatility	89	
2.3	Error Adjustment Mechanisms	90	
2.4	Monte Carlo Simulation	95	
	2.4.1 Simulation Design	95	
	2.4.2 Simulation Results	98	
2.5	Data	104	
2.6	Empirical Results	106	
2.7	Conclusion	108	
Val	stility Fereneting Using the HAP and Lags based M	odolo	
vola	ampirical investigation	126	
3 1		120	
3.1	Literature Review	130	
0.2	3.2.1 Realized Variance	130	
	3.2.2 HAB and its extensions	132	
	3.2.2 Lasso applications in modelling and forecasting RV	192	
ર ર	Methodology	199	
J.J	331 HΔR	197	
		1.11	
	 1.6 1.7 For Vol 2.1 2.2 2.3 2.4 2.5 2.6 2.7 Vol an 3.1 3.2 3.3 	1.6 Conclusion	1.6 Conclusion 55 1.7 Appendix 57 1.7.1 Impulse Response Functions 57 1.7.2 Predictive R-square 60 Foreward of Model-Free Option-Implied Volatility 79 2.1 Introduction 80 2.2 Construction of Volatility Measures 84 2.2.1 Model-Free Implied Volatility and VIX 84 2.2.2 Corridor Implied Volatility 89 2.3 Realized Volatility 89 2.3 Realized Volatility 89 2.4 Mone Carlo Simulation 95 2.4.1 Simulation Design 95 2.4.2 Simulation Results 98 2.5 Data 104 2.6 Empirical Results 106 2.7 Conclusion 108 Volatility Forecasting Using the HAR and Lasso-based Models: 108 an empirical investigation 126 3.1 Introduction 127 3.2 Literature Review 130 3.2.1 <td< th=""></td<>

Con	cluding	Remarks	195
3.5	Conclu	sion	161
	3.4.3	Out-of-Sample Forecast	155
	3.4.2	In-Sample Analysis	151
	3.4.1	Data Description	150
3.4	Empiri	cal Application	150
	3.3.4	Models	. 147
	3.3.3	Lasso-based Estimators	140

List of Tables

1(a)	Simulation Results I
1(b)	Percentage Gains I
2(a)	Simulation Results II
2(b)	Percentage Gains II
1.3	Summary Statistics
1.4	Fractional Integration and Co-integration
1.5	S&P 500: variances only
1.6	S&P 500 I: variances and returns
1.7	S&P 500 II: variances and returns
1.8	SPY: variances
1.9	SPY I: variances and returns
1.10	SPY II: variances and returns
2.1	Definitions
2.2	Simulation Study: summary statistics I
2.3	Simulation Study: summary statistics II
2.4	Simulation Study: volatility forecast I
2.5	Simulation Study: interpolation and extrapolation I
2.6	Simulation Study: volatility forecast II
2.7	Simulation Study: interpolation and extrapolation II
2.8	Simulation Study: return prediction I
2.9	Simulation Study: interpolation I
2.10	Simulation Study: return prediction II

2.11 Simulation Study: interpolation II
2.12 Empirical Study: summary statistics
2.13 Empirical Study: correlation matrix
2.14 Empirical Study: volatility forecast
2.15 Empirical Study: return prediction
3.1 Summary Statistics
3.2 Long-Memory Parameters
3.3 BIC Criteria
3.4 Summary of the OOS Forecast Losses: SPY
3.5 Summary of the OOS Forecast Losses: individual stocks 167
3.6 Summary of the Models with the Best Forecasting Performance \therefore 168
3.7 Summary of the Models Dominating the HAR
8(a) OOS Forecast: full sample with 30-sec log RV and RW=1000 170
8(b) OOS Forecast: full sample with 30-second log RV and RW=2000 171
8(c) OOS Forecast: pre-crisis period with 30-second log RV $\ldots \ldots 172$
8(d) OOS Forecast: post-crisis period with 30-second log RV 173
9(a) OOS Forecast: full sample with 300-second log RV and RW=1000 $$. 174
9(b) OOS Forecast: full sample with 300-second log RV and RW=2000 $$. 175
9(c) OOS Forecast: pre-crisis period with 300-second log RV 176
9(d) OOS Forecast: post-crisis period with 300-second log RV $\ldots \ldots 177$
10(a) OOS Forecast: full sample with 600-second log RV and RW=1000 $$. 178
10(b)OOS Forecast: full sample with 600-second log RV and RW=2000 $$. 179
10(c)OOS Forecast: pre-crisis period with 600-second log RV 180
10(d)OOS Forecast: post-crisis period with 600-second log RV $\ldots \ldots 181$
11(a)OOS Forecast: full sample with 30-second log RV and IW $\ldots \ldots 182$
11(b)OOS Forecast: full sample with 300-second log RV and IW 183
11(c)OOS Forecast: full sample with 600-second log RV and IW 184
3.12 Estimated AR Coefficients: SPY
3.13 Estimated AR coefficients: MSFT

List of Figures

1.1	Sample Periodograms
1.2	Impulse Response Functions I
1.3	Impulse Response Functions II
1.4	Impulse Response Functions III
1.5	Impulse Response Functions IV
1.6	Return Predictability: S&P 500
1.7	Return Predictability: SPY
2.1	Time Series Plots
3.1	Time Series Plots
3.2	PACF Plots: full sample
3.3	PACF Plots: pre-crisis period
3.4	PACF Plots: post-crisis period
3.5	HAR vs. adaptive Lasso AR Coefficients
3.6	slopeHAR vs. freeHAR AR Coefficients
3.7	HAR, cluster group Lasso AR and group Lasso AR Coefficients 193
3.8	ordered Lasso AR and cluster Lasso AR Coefficients

Introduction

Volatility of financial time series plays a central role in pricing derivatives, hedging and computing measures of risk. Volatility forecasting is therefore an important topic in finance and financial economics, which has held enormous attention of academics and market investors over the last few decades. The increased availability of high-frequency data has spurred great interest in the model-free measurement of variance based upon intraday returns, termed realized variance (RV). On the other hand, expected returns are considered crucial equity market indicators at the aggregate market level since they reflect the attitudes of investors towards risk and should carry predictive power for actual future returns theoretically. However, it still remains controversial in terms of whether equity returns are indeed predictable. The difficulty is that expected returns are not directly observable and thus one needs to estimate them by means of publicly available information. This thesis presents various methods to achieve better RV forecast and return predictions.

Two different approaches are employed to conduct the forecast of returns and RV. First, we consider time series models that exploit the historical information set to formulate return and volatility forecasts in chapter 1 and chapter 3, respectively. Second, in chapter 2, we concentrate on the market's expectation of future return variation from listed option prices, which is perceived as a market based volatility forecast and may possess information content in predicting future market returns.

Specifically, we adopt a model for the analysis of multivariate time series in Chapter 1 which accommodates both the long-run and short-run movements of the variables. Dynamic dependencies in aggregate stock market returns, implied and realized volatilities can be well captured by this joint modelling framework. Univariate time series volatility models are used in Chapter 3 where we apply several model selection devices to select the relevant lags of the RV for the purpose of better volatility forecasts. In using the time series models, we account for the long-memory property of volatility, described by fractional integration and a slow hyperbolic decay in the autocorrelations. In chapter 1, in addition to the investigation of long memory of volatilities, we also evaluate their long-run relationship via both parametric and semiparametric testing methods. In chapter 3, the observed long-memory behaviour is approximated by aggregating across short-memory heterogenous autoregressive processes. In a departure from chapter 1 and 3, chapter 2 constructs volatility forecasts extracted from combinations of option prices which do not depend on any pricing formula. Since the option price incorporates all available information in an efficient market, these model-free volatility expectations are highly correlated with the future RV and can be seen as priced risk factors in the cross-section of stock returns.

In chapter 1, we modify the fractionally co-integrated vector autoregressive (FCVAR) model proposed by Johansen (2008) to allow for the coexistence of I(0) and I(d) variables under the presence of long memory in the co-integrating errors. The proposed model is termed the M-FCVAR. We investigate the model inference of the FCVAR and M-FCVAR in Monte Carlo simulations covering a wide range of fractional integration orders as well as in an empirical example. With a more appropriate treatment of the I(0) variable in the system of fractionally co-integrated processes, the M-FCVAR is found to yield less biased model estimates and better in-sample fit in the simulation study. In addition to this, we pay particular attention to the properties of the shocks arising from the I(0) variables in the (M-)FCVAR framework, which could either be permanent or transitory. The existing work does not seem to recognize that a particular model design is required to ensure that the shocks associated with the I(0) variables exert only transitory

effects on the long-memory variables. Taking into account all the possibilities one may encounter in practice, we provide equation specifications to restrict the shocks from the I(0) variables. The simulation evidence suggests that one may obtain biased model estimates and low in-sample fit if the properties of the shocks to the I(0) variables are incorrectly accounted for. Our empirical application consists of the intraday data for the SPX and SPY indices and the daily data for the volatility index (VIX), where a joint modelling of the three series, i.e. two fractionally integrated variances and one I(0) returns, is implemented in both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR. With more precise estimates of the model parameters, i.e. fractional integration order, degree of fractional co-integration and co-integrating vectors, returns are shown more predictable under the M-FCVAR over long horizons.

Catering for a mixture of I(0) and I(d) variables, the M-FCVAR can easily find many applications in finance and financial economics. Apart from the example using the RV, VIX and market returns introduced above, the M-FCVAR can be further employed to examine the stock market return predictability suggested by the fluctuations in the aggregate consumption-wealth ratio. This is motivated by the work of Lettau and Ludvigson (2001) who indicate that the aggregate consumption-wealth ratio can be expressed with regard to several fractionally co-integrated variables and that the transitory deviations from the common trend in these variables serve as a strong predictor of future returns.

In chapter 2, we examine the performance of various measures of model-free option-implied volatility in the forecast of future returns and RV. By decomposing model-free implied volatility into several components with the use of different segments of option strike range, we investigate the role of each component in the forecasting practice and highlight the importance of the out-of-the money call options. In addition, we conduct Monte Carlo simulations to ascertain the impact of discrete strike prices on the forecasting performance of implied volatility measures. Simulation results show that: first, volatility forecast improves with a wider range of strikes; second, the range of strikes produces negative effects on the predictive power of implied volatilities for future returns; third, a finer partition of strikes leads to better return predictions. These findings warrant the use of an interpolation and extrapolation procedure as an attempt to enhance the forecasting power of implied volatilities for future RV while only an interpolation method is needed in return predictions. In the empirical application based on SPX options from 2003 to 2013, the aforementioned interpolation/extrapolation procedure is found to significantly enhance the performance of implied volatilities for forecasting future RV and lead to better return predictions for most measures in the post-crisis period. The effectiveness of such procedure is also verified in our simulation study.

In chapter 3, we evaluate the performance of least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (Lasso) based models in forecasting future RV. The empirical study adopts the RV series of the SPY and ten individual stocks. We first show that the heterogeneous autoregressive (HAR) model does not fully agree with the Lasso-type models in terms of the lag structure, which brings into question whether the HAR is appropriate for modelling and forecasting future volatility. Compared with the HAR and its extensions, the Lasso-based model usually performs best and the idea of forecast combination tends to improve the accuracy of the volatility forecast. Among various Lasso-based models, the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination serves as the top performer most frequently and its gains over the HAR model are generally significant over monthly horizons. The global financial crisis is found to exert non-trivial impact on the performance of the Lasso-based models. However, the ordered Lasso AR with the forecast combination still retains its superiority in the post-crisis period, especially over long forecasting horizons. We also provide evidence that the Lasso-based models tend to perform better in a larger window size. Furthermore, as the sampling frequency upon which the RV series are based increases, the advantages of the Lasso-based models are more evident using the full sample.

Chapter 1

A Modified Fractionally Co-integrated VAR for Modelling Systems with I(d) and I(0)Variables

1.1 Introduction

Many financial and economic variables are appropriately described by a fractionally integrated process, denoted I(d) (e.g. see the discussion and many references in Nielsen (2010)). In particular, equity and index volatility are well characterized by an I(d) process (Andersen and Bollerslev (1997) and Comte and Renault (1998)). Implied volatility obtained from option prices displays many of the stylized facts of equity and index volatility and has been found to be a relevant predictor of the corresponding asset volatility. Implied volatility, the VIX index in particular, has featured in a number of volatility forecasting exercises using both short- and long-memory specifications (Bandi and Perron (2006) and Busch, Christensen, and Nielsen (2011a)). Another use of the implied volatility is to explore the long-run co-movements between the VIX and the realized volatility of S&P 500, where the difference between the implied-realized variation measures is termed the 'variance risk premium'. This idea has been adopted by Bollerslev et al. (2013) (BOST hereafter) who are pioneers in predicting stock market returns using a framework based on the fractionally co-integrated vector autoregressive (FCVAR) model of Johansen (2008) and Johansen and Nielsen (2012). BOST (2013) show that the gains of this approach arise from the joint modelling of the multivariate time series and the capture of the predictability inherent in the variance risk premium.

The FCVAR serves as a direct model of fractional co-integration and provides a central tool for the analysis of long-run equilibrium relationships among the I(d) variables. Compared with conventional I(1)/I(0) co-integration, fractional co-integration allows linear combinations of I(d) processes to give I(d-b) processes with $d \ge b > 0$ and with d and/or b as fractional numbers. The FCVAR has been applied in several studies. For example: Caporin, Ranaldo, and Santucci de Magistris (2013) demonstrate the superiority of the FCVAR framework in forecasting extreme stock prices by accommodating the fractional co-integration between high and low prices and the daily range obtained from the co-integrating residuals; Rossi and Santucci de Magistris (2013) employ the FCVAR to analyze the long-run relationship between futures and spot range-based volatility measures; and Jones, Nielsen, and Popiel (2014) exploit the FCVAR to examine the relation between political support and macroeconomic conditions.

The work of BOST (2013) is uniquely distinctive in that it involves a mixture of I(d) and I(0) variables. In that presentation, the estimation of the FCVAR model is simplified by letting d = b; i.e. there is no memory in the co-integrating residuals. According to Definition 2 in Johansen (2008), the FCVAR allows for variation in the integration order of the variables within the system. Consequently, when d = b, the inclusion of the I(0) variables is natural in the FCVAR, which is similar to the coexistence of the I(1) and I(0) variables in the traditional co-integrated VAR. However, the case of d > b poses a challenge for the analysis of the FCVAR as the fractional differencing operator Δ^{d-b} is applied, not only to the real co-integrating vectors, but also to the I(0) variables serving as pseudo co-integrating vectors. This results in the anti-persistence of the latter. In addition, assumptions need to be made with regard to the nature of the shocks emanating from the I(0) variables when they enter the system of the FCVAR model. Theoretically, the impact of the shocks associated with the I(0) variables can be either permanent or transitory on the I(d) variables. However, we show that these shocks exert transitory effects in the FCVAR, only when particular equation specifications are adopted; otherwise, the shocks to the I(0) variables would have nonzero long-run impact on the I(d)variables. The same interaction between the I(0) and I(1) variables has been observed by Fisher, Huh, and Pagan (2016) (FHP hereafter) but in a VECM type of framework. FHP (2016) provide specifications for the traditional VECM that prevent the shocks associated with the I(0) variables from having permanent effects on the I(1) variables. However, their analysis is limited to situations where there are equal numbers of exogenous I(1) variables and common factors.

This chapter proposes modifications to the FCVAR model of Johansen (2008) and Johansen and Nielsen (2012), which are more suitable for systems with I(d) and I(0) variables when there exists long memory in the co-integrating residuals; i.e. d > b. Specifically, the fractional differencing operator (Δ^{d-b}) is applied to the I(d) variables within the system prior to the estimation of the FCVAR model. This procedure does not alter the representation theorem and the calculation of maximum likelihood estimators of the FCVAR. Without that adjustment, long memory is induced in the model-implied I(0) variables, and this may further result in biased estimates. The chapter also provides the theoretical framework that outlines the changes required in the specifications to restrict shocks arising from the I(0) variables, so that their effects on the I(d) variables are only transitory. Complementary to FHP (2016), the chapter covers a variety of situations where the number of exogenous variables is fewer than or equal to the number of common factors or where there are only endogenous variables present.

To the best of our knowledge, this chapter is the first to consider a modified FCVAR, henceforth M-FCVAR, to allow for inference and prediction in the presence of I(0) and I(d) variables. In a simulation study, we show that, compared with the FCVAR, the M-FCVAR generally yields a better in-sample fit and less biased estimates of parameters d, b and co-integrating vectors in different sample sizes. In addition, the ignorance of the property of the shock arising from the I(0) variable may damage the precision in the estimation of model parameters and lower the in-sample fit. The comparison between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR is also illustrated using an empirical application based on high-frequency data, in which case market returns are found more predictable over long horizons under the suggested M-FCVAR.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 1.2 reviews the relevant literature. Section 1.3 presents methods adopted in this chapter together with the M-FCVAR model specifications and modifications. The Monte Carlo study is outlined in section 1.4. Section 1.5 describes the data and reports the empirical results. Section 1.6 concludes. Algorithms of the impulse response functions and the model-implied R^2 are given in section 1.6.

1.2 Literature Review

1.2.1 Background

Fractional co-integration, an extension of the co-integration to processes with fractional degrees of integration, has received substantial research attention recently. It has been applied in the topics of exchange rates, volatility of financial series, interest rates, electricity prices and political studies, see Gil-Alana and Hualde (2009) for an overview of the relevant studies. Despite various applications of the fractional co-integration, the main focus has been on the long-run relationship between implied-realized volatilities.

Implied volatility is universally considered the best market expectation of the future volatility over the remaining life of the relevant option. Not surprisingly, there has been enormous interest in examining the unbiasedness of the implied volatility forecast of subsequent realized volatility. The relation between the two volatility proxies can be evaluated via the regression

$$\sigma_t^{RV} = \alpha + \beta \sigma_t^{IV} + \varepsilon_t \tag{1.1}$$

where σ_t^{IV} denotes implied volatility at time t and σ_t^{RV} represents realized volatility from t till the option's expiration time. As noted by Christensen and Nielsen (2006) and Nielsen (2007), the unbiasedness hypothesis implies a β coefficient of unity. Traditional tests for this hypothesis using the OLS technique generally result in the conclusion that σ_t^{IV} provides biased forecast of σ_t^{RV} by obtaining the slope parameter β not equal to one, see Christensen and Prabhala (1998) and Poteshman (2000).

Realized and implied volatilities are found to display long-memory properties, see Comte and Renault (1998), Comte, Coutin, and Renault (2012), Ray and Tsay (2000), Andersen et al. (2001a) and Andersen et al. (2001b), among others. The fractional co-integration between the implied and realized volatilities is documented in the work of Bandi and Perron (2006), Christensen and Nielsen (2006) and Nielsen (2007), among others. The presence of fractional co-integration suggests that both σ_t^{RV} and σ_t^{IV} are fractionally integrated and that ε_t in equation (1.1) is serially uncorrelated or displays short memory. Furthermore, the studies listed above provide evidence for the long-run unbiasedness, i.e. $\beta = 1$, using different frequency domain methods accounting for the fractional property of the volatilities. Specifically, fractional integration in the region of non-stationarity is found in the work of Bandi and Perron (2006) whereas the stationary region is indicated in Christensen and Nielsen (2006) and Nielsen (2007).

It is worth noting that the OLS fails to give consistent estimates of the relation in equation (1.1) in the case of stationary fractional co-integration. This is due to the fact that, in such situation, both the regressor and the error exhibit long memory and thus correlation between them may exist even over long horizons, see Robinson (1994) and Robinson and Marinucci (2003). In the case of non-stationary fractional co-integration, the OLS converges slower than the narrow-band least squares (NBLS) proposed by Robinson (1994), see Robinson and Marinucci (2001) and Robinson and Marinucci (2003). In addition, the NBLS leads to consistent estimates but non-standard limit distributions in the non-stationary range. To sum up, the earlier findings in terms of the biased relation between the two volatility proxies using the OLS are not reliable since the predictive regression in (1.1) is usually viewed as stationary fractional co-integration. Similar conclusions supporting the long-run unbiasedness hypothesis can be found in Kellard, Dunis, and Sarantis (2010) where the integration order of volatility has confidence intervals spanning the stationary/non-stationary boundary and Nielsen and Frederiksen (2011) where the presence of a volatility risk premium, i.e. $\sigma_t^{RV} - \sigma_t^{IV}$, correlated with implied volatility is accounted for to remove the bias in the NBLS estimator in regression (1.1).

The difference between the implied and realized variances, the so-called variance risk premium, has been interpreted as a measure of the representative agent's risk aversion, see Bollerslev, Tauchen, and Zhou (2009) and Drechsler and Yaron (2010), among others. The variance risk premium is found to capture attitudes toward uncertainty about economic fundamentals and thus predict financial market risk premia and financial returns. For instance. Bollerslev, Tauchen, and Zhou (2009) demonstrate that the variance risk premium is able to capture a nontrivial fraction of variation in quarterly stock market returns and can result in even greater return predictability when combined with other conventional predictor variables. BOST (2013) document a non-trivial return predictability over interdaily and monthly horizons using the FCVAR model based on 5-minute intraday data. They also show that the observed strong predictive power for future market returns is explained by the joint modelling of returns and variances within the FCVAR as well as the predictability contained in the variance risk premium. Furthermore, Bollerslev et al. (2014) provide evidence that such pronounced return predictability suggested by the variance risk premium is not induced by the statistical finite sample biases.

Despite the importance of fractional co-integration from both theoretical and practical perspectives in economics, the testing and estimation of the fractional co-integrating relation have encountered many difficulties. Although the work of Engle, Lilien, and Robins (1987) provides the concept of common trends between fractionally integrated processes, subsequent studies are confined to situations where the variables are integrated of order one. Progress in the area of fractional co-integration is only achieved when Robinson and Marinucci (2003), Christensen and Nielsen (2006) and Nielsen and Frederiksen (2011), among others develop the regression-based semiparametric approach to examine whether two long-memory processes are fractionally co-integrated. Subsequently, Robinson and Yajima (2002) and Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) introduce a testing procedure to investigate the presence of the co-fractional relation by estimating the co-integrating rank of the matrix of two, or more, fractionally differenced variables. Studies by Johansen (2008) and Johansen and Nielsen (2012) have made further improvements in the study of fractional co-integration by developing a parametric multivariate FCVAR model which explicitly captures both the long-run and short-run relationships of the long-memory processes.

1.2.2 Fractional Integration and Fractional Co-integration

We first introduce the fractional integration processes from which the concept of fractional co-integration stems. Fractional integration describes a strong dependency between observations which exhibit high persistence that the standard ARMA framework is unable to capture. This process is neither an I(1) unit root process nor an I(0) process but rather an I(d) process, where d is between zero and one, see Baillie (1996) and Robinson (2003) for more details. Assume a covariance stationary time series X_t with the spectral density $f(\lambda)$. The series X_t is a long-memory process integrated of order d ($d \neq 0$) if

$$f(\lambda) \sim G\lambda^{-2d}, \text{ as } \lambda \to 0_+$$
 (1.2)

where $G \in (0, \infty)$ is a finite and nonzero matrix with strictly positive diagonal elements. The autocovariance functions of X_t decay hyperbolically as shown by

$$Cov(X_t, X_{t-\tau}) \sim \tau^{2d-1}, \text{ as } \tau \to \infty$$
 (1.3)

The parameter d determines the memory of the process. For 0 < d < 0.5, the series is covariance stationary and contains long memory, implying that shocks will decay hyperbolically rather than geometrically. By contrast, for 0.5 < d < 1, the series is no longer stationary, yet still mean reverting. For -0.5 < d < 0, the process is stationary but antipersistent, giving rise to the zero spectral density at the origin frequency instead of infinity.

Applications of long memory to financial and economic data have been extensively explored with the development of techniques for modelling the fractionally integrated process and measuring the memory parameter d. The most widely accepted methods are the log-periodogram regression of Geweke and Porter-Hudak (1983) and the local-Whittle likelihood procedure of Kuensch (1987). Both are semiparametric and thus immune to model mis-specification problems. On the other hand, the spirit of parametric methods is first to build a long-memory model and then to jointly estimate the model. Popular models are the fractional Brownian motion proposed by Mandelbrot and Van Ness (1968), the fractional white noise and the autoregressive fractionally integrated moving average (ARFIMA) model developed by Granger (1980), Granger and Joyeux (1980) and Hosking (1981). The ARFIMA has been heavily employed to capture the long-memory property of the realized volatility, see Andersen et al. (2003), Choi, Yu, and Zivot (2010) and Degiannakis and Floros (2013), among others.

Fractional co-integration generalizes the standard co-integration with I(1) series and I(0) linear co-integrating relationships by allowing for more flexibility in the order of integration. Specifically, fractional co-integration can be defined by assuming two series, y_t and x_t , which are both integrated of order d_x , where d_x can be a fractional number rather than integer one as commonly assumed in the concept of conventional co-integration, and a linear combination, $u_t = y_t - \beta x_t$, is $I(d_u)$. When $0 \leq d_u < d_x$, y_t and x_t are fractionally co-integrated. In particular, the model with $d_x - d_u < 0.5$ is characterized as weak fractional co-integration by Hualde and Robinson (2010). Next, we review some recent studies in testing and estimating the fractional co-integration from different perspectives.

1.2.3 Testing and Estimation Methods

There is a growing literature devoted to the testing and estimation of fractional co-integration. A group of contributions is characterized as semiparametric. With long-run components of each series at origin frequencies, some studies adopt the regression-based approach to estimate the co-integrating vectors and integration orders of both regressors and residuals. With the focus on the space of co-integration rather than the co-integrating regression, other studies estimate the co-integrating rank in the long-memory systems and require no knowledge about the co-integrating vectors or memory parameters. Parametric maximum likelihood techniques have also been used to provide the joint estimation of the multivariate fractionally integrated system. However, there seems no consensus on the optimal testing procedure for fractional co-integration. One may find difficulties in having consistent and conclusive outcome when using different methodologies. The following section provides an overview of popular methods of fractional co-integration analysis and outlines the problems one may encounter in practice.

Semiparametric Approach

A widely accepted procedure is to consider a semiparametric approach characterized by using a degenerating band of low frequencies for estimation. The semiparametric approach does not require the accurate specification and estimation of the whole sample, i.e. it achieves consistency without relying on a parametric model. Two different methods in the semiparametric fashion are introduced below, which only require information related to the behaviour of the spectral density around the origin.

Regression-Based Approach Regression-based methods generally extend the work of Engle and Granger (1987) to the case where the order of integration is not restrictive to integer one, see Marinucci and Robinson (2001) and Gil-Alana (2003). The key step is to obtain the integration orders of the underlying series and the regression residuals from the estimated co-integrating relationship and then to examine whether the persistence reduces or not. The complication of the regression-based approach is that, unlike the standard situation under OLS regression, the regressors and the errors may be both stationary and fractionally integrated and thus are likely to be correlated in the long term. The implication then is that the OLS estimator is no longer consistent (Robinson (1994), Robinson and Marinucci (2003) and Robinson (1997)). To circumvent this problem, Robinson

(1994) develops a semiparametric narrow-band least squares (NBLS) estimator in the frequency domain and implements OLS on a degenerating part of the periodogram around zero frequency, i.e., the so-called narrow-band. In that paper, Robinson shows that the NBLS estimator is consistent in the stationary case. Christensen and Nielsen (2006) show that its asymptotic distribution is normal when $d_x + d_u < 0.5$ and when the coherence between regressors and errors is zero at the origin frequency, i.e. in the long run. The results on the NBLS estimator for the regressors which are non-stationary long memory are provided by Robinson and Marinucci (2003); and Chen and Hurvich (2003a) add polynomial trends by using a tapered NBLS estimator based on differenced data. Concentrating on the periodogram around the origin, this semiparametric approach enjoys the advantage of being variant to the short- and medium-run dynamics.

Kellard, Dunis, and Sarantis (2010) improve the NBLS estimator by developing a new fractional co-integration test which is robust in both the stationary and non-stationary context. The new estimator is shown to be approximately normally distributed in finite sample, which holds across the stationary and non-stationary regions. Extending the stationary setting of Christensen and Nielsen (2006) under a condition of zero long-run coherence between the regressors and co-integrating errors, Nielsen and Frederiksen (2011) focus on weak fractional co-integration, including non-stationarity, in the absence of this condition, in which case a bias term arises in the NBLS estimator. They show that the bias can be estimated and thus corrected by a fully modified NBLS (FMNBLS) procedure with a careful choice of bandwidth parameters. The regression-based method is sometimes not straightforward to implement in empirical studies where integration orders are not within a particular region as discussed above or where the co-integrating errors (residuals) are not well defined. By contrast, the co-integrating rank test does not require estimating the co-integrating vector(s) and thus may serve as a good alternative.

Spectral Matrix Approach The co-integrating rank test examines the presence of the co-fractional relation from the perspective of the long-run covariance matrix. This approach only requires the spectral density matrix at the origin frequency, but it displays great sensitivity to the selection of bandwidth parameters. Relative to the regression-based approach, it does not estimate the co-integrating vectors and only produces a consistent estimate of the co-integrating rank. The estimate of the rank greater than one and less than the number of variables indicates the existence of the co-fractional relation. Hence, this approach is not appropriate when specific information about the co-fractional relation, e.g. strength of the relation, is required.

Robinson and Yajima (2002) are the pioneers in implementing the co-integrating rank estimation in the region of stationarity. Chen and Hurvich (2003b) investigate the rank of an averaged periodogram matrix of tapered and differenced observations and fix the number of frequencies used in the periodogram averages as the sample size increases, which applies to both stationary and non-stationary situations. Their assumption of strictly positive rank is relaxed in subsequent work by Chen and Hurvich (2006) who consider the null of no fractional co-integration, i.e. rank equal to zero. Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) also attempt to accommodate (asymptotically) stationary and nonstationary fractionally integrated processes. They use the exact local Whittle analysis of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005), which generalizes the local Whittle estimator of Kuensch (1987) to allow for any value of the memory parameter d. The estimate of co-integrating rank is achieved by examining the rank of the spectral density matrix of the d^{th} differenced processes around the zero frequency.

Parametric Approach

A fully parametric approach is more efficient in using the entire sample instead of focusing on the origin frequency of the periodogram only. However, it shows non-trivial inconsistency if the parametric model is mis-specified. In the traditional I(1)/I(0) co-integration, the standard tool to handle the relationship among the multivariate time series is the vector error correction model (VECM) as introduced by Engle and Granger (1987). The representation is given by

$$\Delta X_t = \alpha \beta' X_{t-1} + \sum_{i=1}^k \Gamma_i \Delta X_{t-i} + \varepsilon_t \tag{1.4}$$

where X_t is *p*-dimensional I(1) series and ε_t is *p*-dimensional independent and identically distributed (i.i.d.) with mean zero and covariance matrix Ω .

Multivariate score tests (or Lagrange multiplier tests) for fractional integration have been developed by Johansen (1995) and Nielsen (2005), as a prerequisite for further detailed investigation of fractional co-integration. Substantial efforts have since been made to improve and optimize the parametric estimation of the fractional co-integration. The most famous model is the Fractionally Co-integrated Vector Autoregressive (FCVAR) model (or the so-called Fractional Vector Error Correction model (FVECM) in some studies) proposed by Johansen (2008) and further analyzed by Johansen and Nielsen (2012).

Some important studies related to the development of the parametric framework for fractional co-integration include: Breitung and Hassler (2002) suggest a test for the rank of fractional co-integration in the FCVAR while assuming the integration order is known and that the errors are i.i.d. Gaussian; Avarucci and Velasco (2009) introduce the Wald test to determine the co-integration rank in a system of nonstationary fractionally integrated variables within the FCVAR-type framework; Lasak (2010) considers a profile likelihood method to estimate the parameters of the Granger (1986) model and to test for the null hypothesis of no co-integration. This estimation method has been extended by Johansen and Nielsen (2012) to the FCVAR model; Franchi (2010) investigates a richer co-fractional structure by extending the representation theory of the FCVAR model in Johansen (2008); and Lasak and Velasco (2015) introduce a novel two-step procedure for co-integrating rank estimation, which allows different co-integration relations to display different persistence. This can be seen as an extension of the study by Lasak (2010) and Johansen and Nielsen (2012). Essentially the FCVAR is derived by replacing the lag and difference operators in the VECM model with their fractional counterparts. It has been adopted by BOST(2013), Jones, Nielsen, and Popiel (2014), Dolatabadi, Nielsen, and Xu (2015) and Dolatabadi, Nielsen, and Xu (2016), among others. It exhibits the advantage of allowing for multivariate analysis, flexible selection of parameters and good performance in forecasting.

A mixture of variables with different integration orders in the analysis of fractional co-integration is frequently encountered in practice. The study by FHP (2016) considers a VECM model with both I(1) and I(0) variables but little work has been done in the FCVAR framework with the coexistence of I(d)and I(0) variables. FHP(2016) classify the shocks arising from the I(0) variables into the permanent and transitory, termed the P0 and T0 shocks. They show that, in a system containing I(0) and I(1) variables which are co-integrated, the co-integration may no longer exist when the T0 shocks become P0 shocks. A device is suggested by FHP(2016) to calculate the permanent component of the I(1) variables when the shocks associated with the I(0) variables have either transitory or permanent effects on the I(1) variables. Furthermore, in order to restrict the shocks from the I(0) variables to exert only transitory impact on the other variables, they show that the true error correction terms and the I(0)variables must appear as differences in the equations of the VECM where the response variables are permanent components. However, their work is confined to the situation where there are equal numbers of exogenous I(1) variables and common factors, i.e. permanent components.

1.3 Methodology

The following section presents the methods adopted in this chapter. We employ the FCVAR model to accommodate the system of I(d) variables. When moving to the system of I(d) and I(0) variables, we consider a modified FCVAR, M-FCVAR, to cater for the introduction of the I(0) variables and allow for long memory in the co-integrating error. Properties of the shocks arising from the I(0) variables are also accounted for in various situations. As an attempt to overcome the identification problem of the (M-)FCVAR, we obtain the fractional integration estimate using the exact local Whittle estimator of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005). The presence of fractional co-integration is examined using the exact local Whittle rank test by Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) coupled with a modified Wald test for the equality of the orders of fractional integration.

1.3.1 Fractional Integration Estimation

Fractional co-integration originates from several variables exhibiting long-memory properties. Hence, we first introduce the procedure of estimating the order of fractional integration, which serves as the basis for the subsequent analysis of co-fractional relations. A fractionally integrated process is defined as I(d) if its dth difference is integrated of order zero, where d can be any real number. In spite of a number of approaches proposed to estimate the long-memory parameter d, the semiparametric procedure has long been widely explored and applied since it requires no assumptions about the short-run dynamics and thus stays robust to mis-specification problems. This chapter adopts the exact local Whittle estimator of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005), which extends the work of local Whittle analysis by Kuensch (1987) and Robinson (1995) to allow for any value of the fractional differencing parameter, d.

To define the frequency-domain local Whittle estimator, we assume that a process X_t has the spectral density, $f(\lambda)$, defined in equation (1.2). Let the fractionally integrated X_t be generated by the model

$$\Delta^d X_t = (1 - L)^d X_t = \mu_t \mathbf{1}\{t \ge 1\}, \ t = 0, \pm 1, \dots$$
(1.5)

where $\mathbf{1}\{.\}$ represents the indicator function, L is the lag operator and μ_t is assumed to be a covariance stationary process whose spectral density, $f_{\mu}(\lambda)$, is bounded and bounded away from zero at the origin frequency $\lambda = 0$, i.e. $f_{\mu}(\lambda) \sim G$ for $\lambda \sim 0$ (Robinson (1995)). An alternative representation of X_t based on $\mu_1, ..., \mu_n$ can be derived by inverting and expanding the equation (1.5),

$$X_{t} = \Delta^{-d} \mu_{t} \mathbf{1} \{ t \ge 1 \}$$

$$= (1 - L)^{-d} \mu_{t} \mathbf{1} \{ t \ge 1 \}$$
(1.6)

The discrete Fourier transform (DFT), $\omega_x(\lambda_j)$, and the periodogram, $I_x(\lambda_j)$ of X_t , $t = 1, \dots, T$ at the fundamental frequencies can be written as

$$\omega_x(\lambda_j) = (2\pi T)^{-1/2} \Sigma_{t=1}^T X_t e^{it\lambda_j}, \ \lambda_j = \frac{2\pi j}{T}, \ j = 1, ..., m < \frac{T}{2}$$
(1.7)
$$I_x(\lambda_j) = |\omega_x(\lambda_j)|^2$$

One advantage of semiparametric estimation over the parametric approach is that it employs frequencies near the origin only and treats the periodogram away from the zero nonparametrically. The conventional local Whittle (LW) estimator by Kuensch (1987) and Robinson (1995) relies on the Gaussian objective function,

$$Q_m(G,d) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{j=1}^m [\log(G\lambda_j^{-2d}) + \frac{\lambda_j^{2d}}{G} I_x(\lambda_j)]$$
(1.8)

where $\lambda_j = \frac{2\pi j}{T}$, $j = 1, ..., m < \frac{T}{2}$. The LW estimate is thus derived by minimizing the function $Q_m(G, d)$. Robinson (1995) proves that the asymptotic standard errors of the LW estimator are $\sqrt{m}(\widehat{d}_{T,m} - d) \Rightarrow N(0, \frac{1}{4})$. In spite of its enhanced efficiency over the GPH estimator (Geweke and Porter-Hudak (1983)) within the stationary region, both GPH and LW estimators display nonstandard behaviour when $d > \frac{3}{4}$ (Kim and Phillips (2006)).

Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) provide a procedure which can be applied in the stationary and nonstationary regions and it estimates (G, d) by minimizing the objective function

$$Q_m(G,d) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{j=1}^m [\log(G\lambda_j^{-2d}) + \frac{1}{G} I_{\Delta^d x}(\lambda_j)]$$
(1.9)

where $I_{\Delta^d x}(\lambda_j)$ is the periodogram of $\Delta^d X_t$. Concentrating $Q_m(G, d)$ with respect to G, we obtain the exact local Whittle (ELW) estimator given by

$$\widetilde{d} = \underset{d \in [\Delta_1, \Delta_2]}{\operatorname{arg\,min}} R(d) \tag{1.10}$$

where Δ_1 and Δ_2 are the lower and upper bounds of the admissible values of dand

$$R(d) = \log \widehat{G}(d) - 2d \frac{1}{m} \sum_{j=1}^{m} \log \lambda_j$$

$$\widehat{G}(d) = \frac{1}{m} \sum_{j=1}^{m} I_{\Delta^d x}(\lambda_j)$$
(1.11)

This ELW estimator has been proved to be consistent and asymptotically normally distributed when the underlying value of $d \in (\Delta_1, \Delta_2)$ and $\Delta_2 - \Delta_1 \leq \frac{9}{2}$ with the mild assumptions on bandwidth m and stationary μ_t .

The desirable properties of the ELW estimator by Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) are based on the assumption that X_t is generated by the process in equation (1.5) and that the mean/initial value of the process is known. When the series is accompanied by a linear time trend or an unknown mean/initial condition, a more appropriate choice of estimation is the two-step ELW estimator by Shimotsu (2010). However, Shimotsu (2010) indicates that the ELW estimator by Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) remains consistent for $d \in (-\frac{1}{2}, 1)$ and is asymptotically normal for $d \in (-\frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{4})$ if the unknown mean is replaced by the sample average. In our case, the memory estimates of the variance series considered in the empirical study are within the standard region of ELW estimation, and thus we carry out the empirical analysis using the ELW estimator of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005).

1.3.2 Fractional Co-integration Estimation

Exact Local Whittle Rank Test

Before moving to the modelling and estimation of the fractional co-integration by the FCVAR, we obtain the estimate of the co-integration rank based on an exact local Whittle approach. Specifically, we determine the co-integrating rank of the spectral density matrix of the dth differenced process around the origin frequency. This procedure is first proposed by Robinson and Yajima (2002) and later extended by Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007), who account for both stationary and non-stationary situations.

Robinson and Yajima (2002) stress that the test for homogeneity of orders of fractional integration could deliver misleading conclusions if the co-integration is not accounted for. Hence, we start the analysis by first estimating the co-integrating rank. Assume there is a *p*-vector fractional process X_t where each element is fractionally integrated of order $d_1, ..., d_p$, respectively. The work of Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) builds on the assumption of equal integration orders and thus $d_1, ..., d_p$ are represented by d_* , where $\tilde{d}_* = \frac{1}{p} \sum_{a=1}^p \hat{d}_a$ with each \hat{d}_a given by equation 1.10. The consistent estimator of the spectral density at the origin is given by

$$\widehat{G}(d_*) = \frac{1}{m_1} \sum_{j=1}^{m_1} \operatorname{Re}[I_{\Delta(L;d_*,\dots,d_*)x}(\lambda_j)]$$
(1.12)

where $\lambda_j = \frac{2\pi j}{T}$ and $I_{\Delta(L;d_*,\ldots,d_*)x}(\lambda_j)$ is the periodogram of $(\Delta^{d_*}X_{1t,\ldots},\Delta^{d_*}X_{pt})'$.

Here, $\widehat{G}(d_*)$ uses a new bandwidth parameter m_1 instead of m present in equation (1.8). Let $\widehat{\delta}_a$ be the *a*th eigenvalues of $\widehat{G}(d_*)$ and the co-integration rank r can be determined by following the procedure of Robinson and Yajima (2002)

$$\widehat{r} = \arg \min_{u=0,\dots,p-1} L(u)$$

$$L(u) = v(T)(p-u) - \sum_{a=1}^{p-u} \widehat{\delta}_a$$
(1.13)

where v(T) should be positive and meet the assumption as follows

$$v(T) + \frac{1}{m_1^{1/2}v(T)} \to 0$$
 (1.14)

Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) show that a higher rank estimate is more likely to be selected when a larger v(T) is applied. In order to obtain a more conservative estimate of r, we choose to employ a small $v(T) = m_1^{-0.4}$.

Once the presence of the co-fractional relation has been investigated by the rank estimation, we can examine the equality of the orders of fractional integration by testing the null $H_0: d_a = d_*, a = 1, ...p$. The test statistic is given by

$$\widehat{T}_{0} = m(S\widehat{d})'(S\frac{1}{4}\widehat{D}^{-1}(\widehat{G}\odot\widehat{G})\widehat{D}^{-1}S' + h(T)^{2}I_{p-1})^{-1}(S\widehat{d})$$
(1.15)

where \odot represents the Hadamard product, $S = [I_{p-1}, -\iota]'$, ι is the (p-1)-vector of ones, $h(T) = 1/\log(T)$ is of more frequent application, and $\widehat{D} = diag(\widehat{G}_{11}, \cdots \widehat{G}_{pp})$. The memory estimates \widehat{d} of variables in the vector are derived by the univariate exact local Whittle estimator by Shimotsu and Phillips (2005), with m Fourier frequencies being employed. The selection of parameters, $(m, m_1, v(T))$, will be specified in our empirical example. If variables are not fractionally co-integrated, $\widehat{T}_0 \rightarrow_d \chi^2(p-1)$, while $\widehat{T}_0 \rightarrow_p 0$ if they are co-integrated.

The FCVAR model

To further examine the long-run and short-run dynamics among the fractionally integrated I(d) variables, we adopt the framework by Johansen (2008) and Johansen and Nielsen (2012). Consider a vector $X_t \in I(d)$ containing p elements, the FCVAR model is in the form of

$$\Delta^{d}X_{t} = \alpha\beta'\Delta^{d-b}L_{b}X_{t} + \sum_{c=1}^{k}\Gamma_{c}\Delta^{d}L_{b}^{c}X_{t} + \varepsilon_{t}$$
(1.16)

where ε_t is *p*-dimensional *i.i.d.* $(0, \Omega)$. Let $L_b = 1 - \Delta^b$ be the fractional lag operator and Δ^d be the fractional difference operator with $\Delta^d = (1 - L)^d$

$$(1-L)^{d} = \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(d)L^{i}, \text{ with } \theta_{i}(d) = (-1)^{i} \binom{d}{i} = \frac{\Gamma(-d+i)}{\Gamma(-d)\Gamma(i+1)} (1.17)$$
$$= 1 - dL + \frac{d(d-1)}{2!}L^{2} - \frac{d(d-1)(d-2)}{3!}L^{3} + \cdots$$

where $\Gamma(.)$ is the gamma function. The error correction term is denoted by $\beta' \Delta^{d-b} X_t$, where β is a $(p \times r)$ matrix consisting of r co-integrating vectors and r is the so-called co-integration rank. The linear combination $\beta' X_t$ is integrated of order (d-b) with $d \ge b > 0$. This suggests that the co-integrating combination reduces the integration order of X_t by b, where b measures the degree of fractional co-integration. The matrix α is of order $(p \times r)$ and contains the parameters representing the speed of adjustment towards long-run equilibrium. The short-run dynamics are measured by the lag coefficients $(\Gamma_1, \ldots, \Gamma_k)$.

The FCVAR model is estimated by means of a profile likelihood technique (see Johansen and Nielsen (2012)). The maximum likelihood estimators (MLE) and maximized likelihood are calculated by minimizing the profile likelihood $\ell(\psi, r)$ as a function of $\psi = (d, b)$. Once d and b are determined, all the other parameters, $\hat{\alpha}$, $\hat{\beta}$, and $\hat{\Gamma}_c$ for $c = 1, \dots, k$ can be concentrated out by regression and reduced rank regression. Recall the FCVAR in equation (1.16) and define $Z_{0,t} = \Delta^d X_t$, $Z_{1,t} = (\Delta^{d-b} - \Delta^d)X_t$ and $Z_{k,t} = \{\Delta^d L_b^c X_t\}_{c=1}^k$. For fixed $\psi = (d, b)$, the MLE is found by reduced rank regression of $Z_{0,t}$ on $Z_{1,t}$ corrected for $Z_{k,t}$. More specifically, we need to obtain the residuals of the respective regressions of $Z_{0,t}$ and $Z_{1,t}$ on $Z_{k,t}$, denoted as $R_{0,t}$ and $R_{1,t}$, to construct the profile likelihood function $\ell(\psi, r)$. In the conventional situation where all the variables are fractional of order d, the regression of $Z_{0,t}$ on $Z_{k,t}$ is balanced in the sense that both the regressand and regressor are I(0), while the regression of $Z_{1,t}$ on $Z_{k,t}$ is not balanced with the I(b)regressand and I(0) regressor, i.e. a reduction of b in the integration order from LHS to RHS. The choice of $\hat{\beta}$ is the choice of linear combinations of $Z_{1,t}$ which have the largest squared partial correlations with $Z_{0,t}$ after correcting for fractional lags.

The likelihood ratio (LR) test can be used to determine the co-integration rank r. Letting $\Pi = \alpha \beta'$, we have the LR test statistic of the null hypothesis $H_r : rank(\Pi) = r$ against the alternative $H_p : rank(\Pi) = p$. The profile likelihood function is maximized both under the null and alternative hypothesis and then the LR test statistic is such that

$$LR_T(q) = 2\log(\ell(\widehat{\psi}_p, p)/\ell(\widehat{\psi}_r, r))$$
(1.18)

where $\ell(\widehat{\psi}_p, p) = \max_{\psi} \ell(\psi, p); \ \ell(\widehat{\psi}_r, r) = \max_{\psi} \ell(\psi, r) \text{ and } q = p - r.$ Johansen and Nielsen (2012) show that $LR_T(q)$ depends heavily on the parameter b in that

$$\begin{cases} LR_T(q) \to \chi^2(q^2), \ 0 < b < 1/2 \text{ (weak fractional co-integration)} \\ LR_T(q) \sim \text{ non-standard, } b > 1/2 \text{ (strong fractional co-integration)} \end{cases}$$
(1.19)

Due to the non-standard asymptotic distribution of the test statistic in the case of strong fractional co-integration, we follow the program developed by MacKinnon and Nielsen (2014) to obtain the asymptotic P values for the LR co-integrating rank tests. In addition, the selection of lag value k is of critical importance in the specification of the FCVAR model. We determine the order of lag by following the *BIC* information criteria while ensuring that the short-run coefficients Γ_k are significantly different from zero and that the residuals are stationary and serially uncorrelated.

A crucial problem of the FCVAR model is the lack of identification on the likelihood function as suggested by Carlini and Santucci de Magistris (2017), i.e., there may exist equivalent sub-models associated with different sets of parameters. When the lag order, k, is unknown and potentially over-specified, Carlini and Santucci de Magistris (2017) present a strong relationship between the lag length and the indeterminacy of the FCVAR. They also provide a necessary and sufficient
condition for identification of the FCVAR model corresponding to any lag structure. Such condition, $\mathcal{F}(d)$, is defined by

$$|\alpha'_{\perp}\Gamma\beta_{\perp}| \neq 0 \tag{1.20}$$

where $\alpha'_{\perp}\alpha = 0$, and $\Gamma = I - \sum_{c=1}^{k} \Gamma_c$. When the cointegrating rank is unknown, they further show that the FCVAR with full rank and k lags is equivalent to that with rank 0 and k + 1 lags, in which case the $\mathcal{F}(d)$ condition delivers no information in terms of the model identification. Whether the rank is known or not, the identification issue for any lag greater than one can be solved by imposing a lower-bound restriction on d where the lower bound is based upon a semiparametric estimate, e.g. the estimator by Shimotsu and Phillips (2005), of the integration order, termed as the \tilde{d} . The lower bound δ_{\min} is given by

$$\delta_{\min} = \tilde{d} - c \times \tilde{d} \tag{1.21}$$

where c = 0.15 is recommended in the work of Carlini and Santucci de Magistris (2017).

The M-FCVAR model

This section introduces the M-FCVAR model and provides the specifications which ensure that the shocks associated with the I(0) variables do not exert long-run effects on the I(d) variables.

The FCVAR in equation (1.16) does not require that all components of X_t exhibit the same order of integration, which accords with the situation where there can be a mixture of I(1) and I(0) variables in the traditional VECM. For instance, following Example 3 in Johansen (2008), we construct a system containing two

I(0.4) variables, X_{1t} and X_{2t} , and one I(0) variable, X_{3t} , given by

$$X_{1t} = \Delta_{+}^{-0.4} \varepsilon_{1t} - \Delta_{+}^{-0.2} \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$

$$X_{2t} = \Delta_{+}^{-0.4} \varepsilon_{1t} + \Delta_{+}^{-0.2} \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$

$$X_{3t} = \varepsilon_{1t} + \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$

$$(1.22)$$

where $X_t = (X_{1t}, X_{2t}, X_{3t})'$, ε_t is i.i.d. $(0, I_3)$ and $\Delta_+^{-d} \varepsilon_t = \sum_{i=0}^{t-1} (-1)^i {\binom{-d}{i}} \varepsilon_{t-i}$. The long-run transfer function for $\Delta^{0.4} X_t$, i.e. the matrix of responses of the variables to the shocks, is

$$C(1) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

and the spectrum is $C(1)'C(1) \neq 0$. Hence, $\Delta^{0.4}X_t \in \mathcal{F}(0)$ and $X_t \in \mathcal{F}(0.4)$ according to Definitions 1 and 2 in Johansen (2008), which suggests that the representation theorem and the properties of MLE of the FCVAR remain unchanged when the I(0) variables are introduced into the system of fractional variables.

The following section gives an outline of the problem that may arise when the FCVAR in equation (1.16) is used to accommodate a system containing I(d) and I(0) variables. As a standard method employed in the literature of treating an I(0) variable in the VECM, we adopt the idea of 'pseudo' co-integrating relation. Specifically, we involve the extra co-integration vector being unit vector with unity in the position corresponding to the I(0) variable and zeros elsewhere. Without loss of generality, we assume that there are n I(d) variables and q I(0) variables in X_t which contains p elements, giving p = n + q. Among the I(d) variables, there are r co-integrating relations and thus l = n - r permanent components. Here, we refer to the r co-integrating relations that arise from the I(0) variables, which are treated as 'fractionally co-integrated with themselves'. We let $X_t = (x_{1t}, x_{2t}, x_{3t})'$ where $(x_{1t}, x_{2t})'$ is the $n \times 1$ vector of I(d) variables which will be classified

as endogenous or weakly exogenous variables in the subsequent analysis and x_{3t} is the $q \times 1$ vector of I(0) variables. We then construct

$$\alpha = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_1^* & \delta_1^* \\ \alpha_2^* & \delta_2^* \\ \alpha_3^* & \delta_3^* \end{pmatrix}_{p \times (r+q)} \qquad \beta' = \begin{pmatrix} \beta_1' & \beta_2' & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I_q \end{pmatrix}_{(r+q) \times p} \tag{1.23}$$

The first row of block matrices in β' are the coefficients in the 'true' co-fractional relations among I(d) variables, while those in the second row correspond to the 'pseudo' co-fractional relations. The FCVAR in equation (1.16) is no longer appropriate for modelling a system containing a mixture of I(d) and I(0) variables when d > b, in which case the term $\beta' \Delta^{d-b} X_t$ contains anti-persistent error correction terms, i.e. terms which are integrated of a negative order, due to the presence of I(0) variables in X_t . The mis-specification problem can also be seen by considering the representation theorem of the FCVAR (1.16). Given α and β as defined in equation (1.23) and $\Gamma = I - \sum_{c=1}^{k} \Gamma_c$, the matrix $C = \beta_{\perp} (\alpha'_{\perp} \Gamma \beta_{\perp})^{-1} \alpha'_{\perp}$ contains only zeros in the last q rows corresponding to the q I(0) variables in X_t . Following the work of Johansen and Nielsen (2012), the FCVAR in equation (1.16) has the solution

$$X_t = C\Delta_+^{-d}\varepsilon_t + \Delta_+^{-(d-b)}Y_t^+ + \mu_t$$
(1.24)

for $d \ge 1/2$ where the operator Δ_{+}^{-d} is used to define a nonstationary process and Y_t is fractional of order zero. The solution of the FCVAR model for the last q equations, i.e. $I(0) x_{3t}$, then reduces to

$$x_{3t}^{FCVAR} = e3' \Delta_{+}^{-(d-b)} Y_{t}^{+} + e3' \mu_{t}$$
(1.25)

where $e3' = (0_{q \times n}, I_{q \times q})$. It is clear that the x_{3t}^{FCVAR} is integrated of order (d - b), which erroneously exhibits long memory if d > b due to the mis-specifications. This problem remains in the case of d < 1/2 where the solution of the FCVAR becomes $X_t = C\Delta^{-d}\varepsilon_t + \Delta^{-(d-b)}Y_t$. The M-FCVAR is developed to address the issue described above. We apply the fractional differencing operator Δ^{d-b} to each of the long-memory variables in X_t and construct a new system X_t^* . Adapting the notation of the FCVAR, we obtain the M-FCVAR as follows

$$\Delta^b X_t^* = \alpha \beta' L_b X_t^* + \sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta^b L_b^c X_t^* + \varepsilon_t$$
(1.26)

Here, the M-FCVAR differs from the FCVAR only in the way that the fractional I(d) variables have been transformed to I(b) variables. Hence, the representation theorem of the M-FCVAR in equation (1.26) is the same as that of the FCVAR except that d is always equal to b. We can then show that the M-FCVAR model-implied $x_{3t}^{M-FCVAR}$ remains I(0) according to equation (1.25) since d = b. Both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR are estimated by means of a profile likelihood technique (see Johansen and Nielsen (2012)). For each fixed combination of $\psi = (d, b)$ in the estimation of the M-FCVAR, we first construct X_t^* by applying $\Delta^{(d-b)}$ to the fractionally integrated variables in X_t . We then define $Z_{0,t} = \Delta^b X_t^*$, $Z_{1,t} = (1 - \Delta^b) X_t^*$ and $Z_{k,t} = \left\{ \Delta^b L_b^c X_t^* \right\}_{c=1}^k$. The MLE is found by reduced rank regression of $Z_{0,t}$ on $Z_{1,t}$ corrected for $Z_{k,t}$.

For the case of the coexistence of I(d) and I(0) variables in the system of the (M-)FCVAR, there will be shocks coming from the I(0) variables. The effects of those shocks can either be transitory or permanent on the I(d) variables. In the rest of this section, we show that the shocks associated with the I(0) variables produce zero long-run impact on the fractional variables only when a particular model design is considered. We follow the approach of FHP (2016) to control for the long-run effects of the I(0) variables and extend their work by allowing for variation in the number of weakly exogenous I(d) variables within the (M-)FCVAR framework.

For simplicity, we consider the M-FCVAR with only one lag (k = 1) as follows

$$\Delta^b X_t^* = \alpha \beta' L_b X_t^* + \Gamma_1 \Delta^b L_b X_t^* + \varepsilon_t \tag{1.27}$$

We start with the case where only n I(d) variables, x_{1t} and x_{2t} , are present in the M-FCVAR. Applying the operator Δ^{d-b} to x_{1t} and x_{2t} , we obtain $X_t^* = (x_{1t}^*, x_{1t})$ $(x_{2t}^*)'$ which is fractionally integrated of order b. We define $\alpha'_{true} = (\alpha_1^* \ \alpha_2^*)$ and its orthogonal complement $\alpha'_{true\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} \theta^* & \lambda^* \end{pmatrix}$ as a $l \times n$ matrix, which gives $\alpha'_{true\perp}\alpha_{true} = \theta^*\alpha_1^* + \lambda^*\alpha_2^* = 0$. There are a number of different ways of defining the common stochastic trend. Here, we follow Gonzalo and Granger (1995) in estimating the permanent and transitory (PT) components of X_t^* . As in equation (1.27), X_t^* can be explained with regard to a smaller number, l = n - r, of I(b) variables, defined as common factors $f_t = \alpha'_{true\perp}(x^*_{1t}, x^*_{2t})'$ and r I(0)variables $z_t = \beta'(x_{1t}^*, x_{2t}^*)'$ conditional on that $(\alpha'_{true\perp}, \beta)'$ is nonsingular. The Gonzalo and Granger (1995) definition requires the I(b) common factors f_t to be linear combinations of the observable variables and also requires that z_t does not Granger-cause f_t in the long run. The PT approach exhibits two main advantages such as: (1) f_t is unique and can be easily obtained from the (M-)FCVAR; (2) hypothesis testing on the common trends is straightforward and follows a chi-square distribution. The Gonzalo and Granger (1995) decomposition has been widely applied in various studies such as Baillie et al. (2002), Banerjee, Marcellino, and Osbat (2004), Blanco, Brennan, and Marsh (2005), Bollerslev et al. (2013) and Dolatabadi, Nielsen, and Xu (2015), among others.

We then add x_{3t} , the $q \times 1$ I(0) variables, into the system of the M-FCVAR and adopt α and β specified in equation (1.23). The 'true' error correction term, ξ_t , is given by

$$\xi_t = \beta_1' x_{1t}^* + \beta_2' x_{2t}^* \tag{1.28}$$

and the 'pseudo' error correction term is x_{3t} .

Proposition 1 In the equations of the M-FCVAR (1.26) where the I(b) dependent variables constitute the common component, the 'pseudo' error correction term, x_{3t} in levels form, is not present, which ensures that shocks associated with x_{3t} have only zero long-run effects on the fractionally integrated variables.

Proposition 1 suggests that: if all the fractional variables, x_{1t}^* and x_{2t}^* , are endogenous, there is a requirement for $\delta_1^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_2^* = \mathbf{0}$; if any fractional variables are weakly exogenous, loadings on the 'true' error correction term equate to zero for equations where the response variables are exogenous; and loadings on the 'pseudo' error correction term equate to zero for equations where the dependent variables constitute the permanent components as defined in Gonzalo and Granger (1995). We take into account each of the three possibilities: (a) all the fractional variables are endogenous; (b) there are as many weakly exogenous fractional variables as common trends; (c) the number of weakly exogenous fractional variables are fewer than the number of common trends. Case (b) is analogous to the example given by FHP (2016). The remainder of this section discusses how the I(0) variables should be accounted for in the M-FCVAR model if the shocks to the I(0) variables produce only transitory impact on the fractional variables. However, it is worth mentioning that the Proposition 1 also applies to the FCVAR model introduced earlier since the FCVAR differs from the M-FCVAR only in terms of the integration orders of the long-memory variables within the system.

Proof. [Case a] To ensure that the shocks arising from the I(0) variables exert transitory effects only on the I(b) variables, the common permanent components of a system with a mixture of I(b) and I(0) variables should remain the same as those in a system containing I(b) variables only given by

$$f_t = \alpha'_{true\perp} \begin{pmatrix} x_{1t}^* \\ x_{2t}^* \end{pmatrix} = \theta^* x_{1t}^* + \lambda^* x_{2t}^*$$
(1.29)

We then extract permanent components within the model (1.27) by multiplication with the matrix $\begin{pmatrix} \theta^* & \lambda^* & \underbrace{0 \cdots 0}{q} \end{pmatrix}$. Next, we substitute $x_{2t}^* = (\beta'_2)^{-1}(\xi_t - \beta'_1 x_{1t}^*)$ and obtain

$$\Delta^{b} f_{t} = (\theta^{*} \delta_{1}^{*} + \lambda^{*} \delta_{2}^{*}) L_{b} x_{3t}$$

$$+ (\theta^{*} \Gamma_{11} + \lambda^{*} \Gamma_{21} - (\theta^{*} \Gamma_{12} + \lambda^{*} \Gamma_{22}) (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \beta_{1}') \Delta^{b} L_{b} x_{1t}^{*}$$

$$+ (\theta^{*} \Gamma_{12} + \lambda^{*} \Gamma_{22}) (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \Delta^{b} L_{b} \xi_{t} + (\theta^{*} \Gamma_{13} + \lambda^{*} \Gamma_{23}) \Delta^{b} L_{b} x_{3t} + \varepsilon_{t}^{f}$$

$$(1.30)$$

Let $w_t = (\Delta^b f_t, \xi_t, x_{3t})'$, so that equation (1.30) can be expressed in the general form

$$w_t = B_1 L_b w_t + B_2 L_b^2 w_t + \varepsilon_t \tag{1.31}$$

We then substitute equation $f_t = \theta^* x_{1t}^* + \lambda^* x_{2t}^*$ into (1.31) and expand it to

$$\Delta^{b} f_{t} = (B_{12}^{1} + B_{12}^{2}) L_{b} \xi_{t} + (B_{13}^{1} + B_{13}^{2}) L_{b} x_{3t}$$

$$+ (B_{11}^{1} \theta^{*} - B_{11}^{2} \lambda^{*} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \beta_{1}' - B_{11}^{1} \beta_{1}' + B_{11}^{2} \theta^{*}) \Delta^{b} L_{b} x_{1t}^{*}$$

$$+ (B_{11}^{1} \lambda^{*} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} - B_{12}^{2} + B_{12}^{2} \lambda^{*} (\beta_{2}')^{-1}) \Delta^{b} L_{b} \xi_{t} - B_{13}^{2} L_{b} \Delta^{b} x_{3t}$$

$$- B_{11}^{2} \theta^{*} \Delta^{2b} L_{b} x_{1t}^{*} - B_{11}^{2} \lambda^{*} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \Delta^{2b} L_{b} \xi_{t} - B_{11}^{2} \lambda^{*} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \beta_{1}' \Delta^{2b} L_{b} x_{1t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{1t}$$

with each term in analogous positions to those in equation (1.30). Comparing equation (1.32) with (1.30), we have

$$0 = B_{12}^{1} + B_{12}^{2}$$
(1.33)
$$\theta^{*} \delta_{1}^{*} + \lambda^{*} \delta_{2}^{*} = B_{13}^{1} + B_{13}^{2}$$

We define the characteristic polynomial of equation (1.31)

$$B(z) = I_p - B_1(1 - (1 - z)^b) - B_2(1 - (1 - z)^b)^2$$
(1.34)

and thus $B(1) = I_p - B_1 - B_2$.

The moving average representation of w_t is given by

$$w_t = B(L)^{-1} \varepsilon_t = C(L) \varepsilon_t \tag{1.35}$$

where $C(L) = I_p + C_1 L + C_2 L^2 + C_3 L^3 + \cdots$, so that

$$C(1)B(1) = I (1.36)$$

Shocks associated with the I(0) variables, x_{3t} and ξ_t , are transitory, suggesting that the response of the first vector, f_t , to shocks arising from x_{3t} and ξ_t at infinity should be equal to zero. Thus we should have $C_{12}(1) = \mathbf{0}$ and $C_{13}(1) =$ $\mathbf{0}$. Linking these conditions to equation (1.36), we obtain $C_{11}(1)B_{12}(1) = \mathbf{0}_{12}$ and $C_{11}(1)B_{13}(1) = \mathbf{0}_{13}$. The element $C_{11}(1)$ represents the response of x_{1t}^* to the permanent shock on the long-term run, which is non-zero by definition. Consequently, we have $B_{12}(1) = \mathbf{0}_{12}$ and $B_{13}(1) = \mathbf{0}_{13}$, which leads to

$$B_{12}^{1} + B_{12}^{2} = \mathbf{0}$$

$$B_{13}^{1} + B_{13}^{2} = \mathbf{0}$$
(1.37)

Substituting equation (1.37) into (1.33), we obtain that $\delta_1^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_2^* = \mathbf{0}$ since θ^* and λ^* are not null matrices.

If there are as many weakly exogenous long-memory variables as permanent components (common trends), e.g. x_{1t}^* is the $l \times 1$ I(b) exogenous variables, it requires that $\alpha_1^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_1^* = \mathbf{0}$ for shocks associated with the I(0) x_{3t} to have transitory effects only. This suggests that, in the equations where the response variables are exogenous, both 'true' and 'pseudo' error correction terms, ξ_t and x_{3t} , do not appear.

Proof. [Case b] We now have x_{1t}^* as the $l \times 1$ vector of I(b) variables whose shocks have permanent effects, x_{2t}^* as the $r \times 1$ vector of I(b) variables whose shocks have transitory effects and x_{3t} as the $q \times 1$ vector of I(0) variables whose shocks are also transitory. Accordingly, α_1^* is an $l \times r$ null matrix while α_2^* is an $r \times r$ matrix of full rank. Thus the orthogonal complement of α_{true} becomes $\alpha'_{true\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{l \times l} & 0_{l \times r} \end{pmatrix}$. It then follows that equation (1.30) can be written as

$$\Delta^{b} f_{t} = \Delta^{b} x_{1t}^{*}$$

$$= \alpha_{1}^{*} L_{b} \xi_{t} + \delta_{1}^{*} L_{b} x_{3t} + (\Gamma_{11} - \Gamma_{12} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \beta_{1}') \Delta^{b} L_{b} x_{1t}^{*}$$

$$+ \Gamma_{12} (\beta_{2}')^{-1} \Delta^{b} L_{b} \xi_{t} + \Gamma_{13} \Delta^{b} L_{b} x_{3t} + \varepsilon_{t}^{f}$$

$$(1.38)$$

Comparing equation (1.32) with (1.38), we obtain

$$\alpha_1^* = B_{12}^1 + B_{12}^2$$

$$\delta_1^* = B_{13}^1 + B_{13}^2$$
(1.39)

Substituting equation (1.37) into (1.39), we conclude that $\alpha_1^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_1^* = \mathbf{0}$.

Finally, another possible situation is where there are 0 < j < l weakly exogenous long-memory variables with respect to the co-integrating relationships. We partition X_t^* and α as

$$X_{t}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} x_{1(j)t}^{*} \\ x_{1(l-j)t}^{*} \\ x_{2t}^{*} \\ x_{3t} \end{pmatrix} \quad \alpha = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_{1(j)}^{*} & \delta_{1(j)}^{*} \\ \alpha_{1(l-j)}^{*} & \delta_{1(l-j)}^{*} \\ \alpha_{2}^{*} & \delta_{2}^{*} \\ \alpha_{3}^{*} & \delta_{3}^{*} \end{pmatrix}_{p \times (r+q)}$$

where $x_{1(j)t}^*$ is the $(j \times 1)$ vector of exogenous long-memory variables and the rest of variables are all endogenous. $\alpha_{1(j)}^*$ $(\alpha_{1(l-j)}^*)$ and $\delta_{1(j)}^*$ $(\delta_{1(l-j)}^*)$ are, respectively, the first j (last (l - j)) rows of α_1^* and δ_1^* . It requires that $\alpha_{1(j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$, $\delta_{1(j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$, $\delta_{1(l-j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_2^* = \mathbf{0}$ so that shocks associated with the I(0) x_{3t} have zero long-run effects only on the other variables.

Proof. [Case c] Given that there are j < l weakly exogenous long-memory variables, $\alpha_{1(j)}^*$ is the $(j \times r)$ null matrix. Therefore, the orthogonal complement

of α_{true} can be written as

$$\alpha'_{true\perp} = \begin{pmatrix} I_{j\times j} & 0_{j\times(l-j)} & 0_{j\times r} \\ 0_{(l-j)\times j} & \theta^*_{(l-j)\times(l-j)} & \lambda^*_{(l-j)\times r} \end{pmatrix}$$

where θ^* and λ^* are not null matrices. We then obtain the common permanent components of the system as

$$\Delta^{b} f_{t} = \Delta^{b} \left(x_{1(j)t}^{*} \left(\theta^{*} x_{1(l-j)t}^{*} + \lambda^{*} x_{2t}^{*} \right) \right)'$$
(1.40)

which can be taken as a combination of cases (a) and (b). We consider the components $x_{1(j)t}^*$ and $\left(\theta^* x_{1(l-j)t}^* + \lambda^* x_{2t}^*\right)$ separately and require that $\alpha_{1(j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$, $\delta_{1(j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$, $\delta_{1(l-j)}^* = \mathbf{0}$ and $\delta_2^* = \mathbf{0}$ by following the procedure described in cases (a) and (b).

1.4 Simulation Study

To further illustrate the superiority of the M-FCVAR model when applied in a system with a mixture of I(d) and I(0) variables, a simulation study is conducted to compare the FCVAR and M-FCVAR in terms of the model fit and parameter estimation.

We consider a simple fractional and co-fractional process $X_t = (X_{1t}, X_{2t}, X_{3t})'$ similar to Example 3 of Johansen (2008):

$$X_{1t} = \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{1t} + \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{2t} + \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{3t} - \Delta_{+}^{-(d-b)} \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$
(1.41)

$$X_{2t} = \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{1t} + \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{2t} + \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{3t} + \Delta_{+}^{-(d-b)} \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$
(1.41)

$$X_{3t} = \varepsilon_{1t} + \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$

where $\varepsilon_t = (\varepsilon_{1t}, \varepsilon_{2t}, \varepsilon_{3t})'$ is i.i.d. $(0, I_3)$. In equation (1.41), $\Delta^d X_t \in \mathcal{F}(0)$, which implies that $X_t \in \mathcal{F}(d)$. In addition, the shock arising from the I(0) variable X_{3t} produces non-zero long-run effects on both X_{1t} and X_{2t} and the two fractional variables X_{1t} and X_{2t} are fractionally co-integrated of order CI(d, b). In estimation of the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, we employ the natural normalization of the β matrix as

$$\beta' = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & \beta_1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

where $\beta_1 = -1$ in our case. Here, the relation between X_{3t} and $(X_{1t} + \beta_1 X_{2t})$ is analogous to the relation between returns and the variance risk premium introduced earlier. The Monte Carlo simulation is based on 10000 replications, with the sample size T = (2500, 1000, 500). It should be noted that the M-FCVAR is equivalent to the FCVAR only when d = b so that, in practice, it is necessary to determine the presence of long memory, i.e. d - b, in the co-integrating residuals of the fractional variables before introducing the I(0) variable into the system. In the simulation, we vary d in the range 0.4 to 0.8 as commonly seen in the empirical studies and consider cases with the gap between d and b equal to 0.1 and 0.2. Since the shock to X_{3t} has permanent effect on the fractional variables in equation (1.41), we do not impose zero restrictions on the α matrix in the estimation of the FCVAR and M-FCVAR. In each case, we set rank as two, i.e. one 'true' co-integrating relation and one 'pseudo' co-integrating relation, and let lag equal to zero. The MSE of model estimates and the BIC are reported in Table 1(a).

In Table 1(a), the estimates of the model parameters, \hat{d} and $\hat{\beta}_1$, are shown to become more precise as the sample size increases. Under the same fractional integration order d, the precision in the estimates of model parameters as well as the in-sample fit improve as b increases. The advantage of the M-FCVAR is more evident in Table 1(b), where the gains are measured by the reduction in the values of MSE and BIC of the M-FCVAR relative to those of the FCVAR. We find that the M-FCVAR achieves a better in-sample fit, i.e. lower BIC, and produce less biased estimates in almost all cases considered. In addition, such superiority generally improves with the gap between d and b. This example illustrates the advantages of the M-FCVAR in a mixture of I(d) and I(0) variables under the presence of long memory in the co-integrating error. Next, we provide a different example to justify the usefulness of Proposition 1, i.e. the need to restrict the impact of the shock to the I(0) variable.

To let the shock arising from the I(0) variable has only transitory effect on the other variables, we design the experiment as follows

$$X_{1t} = \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{1t} - \Delta_{+}^{-(d-b)} \varepsilon_{2t}$$

$$X_{2t} = \Delta_{+}^{-d} \varepsilon_{1t} + \Delta_{+}^{-(d-b)} \varepsilon_{2t}$$

$$X_{3t} = \varepsilon_{2t} + \varepsilon_{3t}$$

$$(1.42)$$

where ε_t is i.i.d. $(0, I_3)$. This mimics case (a) in section 1.3.2 where the common permanent component is made up of X_{1t} and X_{2t} and the shock to X_{3t} has zero long-run impact on X_{1t} and X_{2t} . According to Proposition 1, zero restrictions $\delta_1^* = \delta_2^* = 0$ are required to prevent the shock associated with X_{3t} from having permanent effect on X_{1t} and X_{2t} . In this example, we only consider the M-FCVAR due to its superiority over the FCVAR outlined above. To ascertain the influence of the properties of the shock to the I(0) variable upon the estimation results, we implement the M-FCVAR with and without the restrictions $\delta_1^* = \delta_2^* = 0$, in which cases the impact on the I(d) variables of the I(0) variable is transitory and permanent, respectively. The MSE and BIC of the M-FCVAR in these two scenarios are reported in Table 2(a) and the percentage gains of the M-FCVAR with zero restrictions are provided in Table 2(b). In almost all cases, higher precision in the parameter estimation and better in-sample fit are observed for the M-FCVAR where the zero restrictions are imposed on the α matrix to restrict the impact of the shock coming from the I(0) variable.

1.5 Empirical Study

1.5.1 Data and Volatility Metrics

Our empirical analysis is based on high-frequency data—for the period September 22, 2003 to December 31, 2013—of the aggregate S&P 500 composite index¹ and the SPDR S&P 500 EFT TRUST (SPY) index, and the daily data of the CBOE VIX volatility index obtained from Tick Data Inc..

The annualized VIX volatility index is transformed into a monthly squared version

$$VIX_{t}^{2} = \log\left(\frac{30}{365}(VIX_{t}^{CBOE})^{2}\right)$$
(1.43)

where the time subscript t refers to the daily observation. To obtain the 5-minute realized variance of the S&P 500 and SPY, we calculate the intraday returns within each 5-minute interval

$$r_{t,j} = 100 \left(\frac{\log(p_{t,j}^c) + \log(p_{t,j+1}^o)}{2} - \frac{\log(p_{t,j-1}^c) + \log(p_{t,j}^o)}{2} \right)$$
(1.44)

where $p_{t,j}^c$ $(p_{t,j}^o)$ is the closing (opening) price of the *j*th intraday interval. The daily return is thus given by $r_t = \sum_{j=1}^M r_{t,j}$, where *M* is the number of intervals per trading day. Here we rely on a simple realized variance estimator proposed by Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard (2002), which equals the sum of intraday squared returns, $rv_t = \sum_{j=1}^M r_{t,j}^2$. In order to measure the return variation during the overnight period, we add the squared overnight return, derived as the squared close-to-open logarithmic price change, to the realized variance, rv_t , obtained over the trading day. As indicated by Andersen and Bondarenko (2007), the impact of the lack of detailed information on the price movement overnight is trivial due to the relatively low volatility during non-trading periods. Given that the VIX index reflects market expectations of the one-month cumulative variation of the corresponding aggregate market index, we compute the one-month forward horizon

¹We extend the data employed in BOST (2013) by two years.

of the variance measure in order to match the VIX. Both VIX_t^2 and RV_t are in logarithmic form.

$$RV_t = \log\left(\sum_{i=1}^{22} rv_{t+i}\right) \tag{1.45}$$

With the construction of RV_t , loss of one month's observations at the end of the period reduces the sample size to 2566 observations.

Standard summary statistics for the return and variance series are reported in Table 1.3. In line with the existing literature, daily returns are serially uncorrelated with a mean value approximately equal to zero. However, the variance series show substantially slow decaying rates in their autocorrelations, which is indicative of strong long-memory properties. In addition, the mean value of VIX_t^2 is greater than that of RV_t^{SP500} and RV_t^{SPY} , suggesting a negative variance risk premium.

1.5.2 Estimation Results

In the subsequent analysis, we first employ a semiparametric approach to estimate the fractional integration order of each of variances and examine the presence of the fractional co-integration between the implied-realized variances for the case of S&P 500 and SPY, respectively. As suggested by Carlini and Santucci de Magistris (2017), these procedures help to solve the identification problem of the FCVAR model. We then accommodate the long-run and short-run dynamics of $(RV_t, VIX_t^2)'$ using the FCVAR model. A direct comparison between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR is provided once returns are introduced to the system $(RV_t,$ VIX_t^2)'. Finally, we evaluate the return predictability implied by the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models. The model estimates for the system $(RV_t, VIX_t^2, r_t)'$ cannot be easily used for the out-of-sample forecasting because the RV_t is not known at time t. Hence, we also estimate the models with $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2, r_t)'$ and the relation between RV_{t-22} and VIX_t^2 is investigated using the same method as we implement for $(RV_t, VIX_t^2)'$. The time span for the case of $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2, r_t)'$ is from August 21, 2003 to November 27, 2013, so that the total observations remain 2566.

We begin by determining the fractional integration d of the RV_t , RV_{t-22} and VIX_t^2 employing the exact local Whittle estimator of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005). The results are outlined in Table 1.4 where the selection of the parameter m is determined by the log-log periodograms of the variance series. To capture the long-run dependency, we set the truncation parameter² to $j_{\text{max}} = 35$, from which the periodogram of each of the variances drops steeply, as indicated in Figure 1.1.

Table 1.4 suggests that all series considered, RV_t , RV_{t-22} and VIX_t^2 , exhibit the long-memory property, where the magnitude of the memory of VIX_t^2 is greater at $\hat{d}_{VIX_t^2} = 0.765$. This is consistent with Bandi and Perron (2006) and Kellard, Dunis, and Sarantis (2010) who show that the implied and realized volatility relation may lie in a non-stationary region³ where $\hat{d} \geq 0.5$. As a necessary condition for the presence of fractional co-integration, we examine the equality of integration orders of $(RV_t, VIX_t^2)'$ and $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2)'$ for both cases of S&P 500 and SPY. A large value of the test statistic \hat{T}_0 is evidence against the null hypothesis of the equality of \hat{d} . Specifically, in comparing the \hat{T}_0 with the 95% critical value of the $\chi^2(1)$ distribution (3.841), we accept the null and take the average \hat{d} as $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{d}_{RV_t} + \hat{d}_{VIX_t^2})$ or $\frac{1}{2}(\hat{d}_{RV_{t-22}} + \hat{d}_{VIX_t^2})$. To solve the identification problem of the FCVAR framework, we impose a lower-bound restriction on d according to equation (1.21), i.e. $\hat{d} - 0.15 \times \hat{d}$. We also set the average \hat{d} as a starting value in the numerical optimization of the likelihood function of both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR. Results of the fractional co-integration determination of Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007) are presented in columns 5-7 of Table 1.4. Given that L(1) < L(0)for the $(RV_t, VIX_t^2)'$ and $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2)'$ of both S&P 500 and SPY, i.e. $\hat{r} = 1$, we confirm the presence of the co-fractional relation in all cases analyzed from the perspective of the frequency domain.

Before proceeding to the systems with I(d) and I(0) variables, we first consider

²We choose $m = [T^{0.45}] = j_{\text{max}} = 35$ in the univariate exact local Whittle likelihood procedure of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005).

³It should be noted that lower d estimates of the realized and implied volatility, e.g. below 0.5, are found in Christensen and Nielsen (2006) and BOST (2013) using different volatility constructions.

a simple situation containing $(RV_t, VIX_t^2)'$ or $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2)'$ while using the FCVAR with deterministic terms, as suggested by Johansen and Nielsen (2015)

$$\Delta^d(X_t - \mu) = \alpha \beta' \Delta^{d-b} L_b(X_t - \mu) + \sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta^d L_b^c(X_t - \mu) + \varepsilon_t$$
(1.46)

where the level parameter μ serves to reduce the effects of pre-sample observations. Lag k is selected by following a procedure detailed in Dolatabadi, Nielsen, and Xu (2016). Estimation results of S&P 500 are outlined in Table 1.5 where Panel (A) and Panel (B) correspond to $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)'$ and $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)'$, respectively. These serve as a benchmark for comparisons when the I(0) returns are not present. In Panel (A) using the rank test of Johansen and Nielsen (2012), we first confirm the presence of fractional co-integration between the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 by having the rank equal to one, which is consistent with the conclusion obtained from Table 1.4 where a semiparametric method is considered. We then find $\hat{b} < \hat{d}$, which is indicative of long memory in the co-integrating residuals. The adjustment parameters in matrix $\hat{\alpha}$ are significantly different from zero with the expected signs and $\beta' \neq \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$. To further evaluate the endogeneity and exogeneity properties of the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 , and the long-run relation between the two, we implement Likelihood Ratio (LR) tests of the following hypotheses

- H_{β} : long-run unbiasedness in implied-realized variances $\beta' = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & -1 \end{pmatrix}$
- H^1_{α} : realized variance is weakly exogenous ($\alpha_1^* = 0$)
- $H^2_\alpha~$: ~ implied variance is weakly exogenous $\left(\alpha_2^*=0\right)$

and list the outcomes in Table 1.5. As H_{β} , H_{α}^1 and H_{α}^2 are all rejected at the 5% significance level, this suggests that the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 are both endogenous and that the VIX_t^2 is a biased forecast⁴ of RV_t^{SP500} . Moving to Panel (B), we

⁴The latter finding contradicts those of Bandi and Perron (2006) and BOST (2013). This may arise from two aspects. First, the series of interest are not the same. Where Bandi and Perron (2006) concentrate on the monthly nonoverlapping observations of the VXO and the RV_t of S&P 100 based on the daily returns, BOST (2013) use variance series recorded every 5 minutes. We use similar data as in BOST (2013) but the RV_t is recorded daily. Second, the model specification

observe similar results such as the presence of fractional co-integration and long memory in the co-integrating errors. However, we fail to reject H_{β} and H_{α}^2 at the 5% significance level. First, this supports the hypothesis for the unbiased relation between RV_{t-22}^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 . Second, it implies that the RV_{t-22}^{SP500} is endogenous and VIX_t^2 is weakly exogenous.

Next, we include the I(0) returns into the system of $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)'$ and in Table 1.6 we present the difference in model estimation between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR for this situation. Note that we now have one 'true' co-integrating relation between the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 and one 'pseudo' co-integrating relation arising from the I(0) returns. In addition to the hypothesis of the long-run unbiasedness between the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 , H_β , we are also interested in the nature of the shock arising from returns, which is examined by the following test.

 H_{δ} : shock to returns produces only a transitory effect on the variance series

$$\delta_1^* = \delta_2^* = 0$$

If the impact of the shock to returns on the variances is transitory, we need to impose zero restrictions on δ_1^* and δ_2^* since both the RV_t^{SP500} and VIX_t^2 are endogenous. According to Proposition 1, the I(0) variable r_t does not appear in levels form in the equations of the FCVAR or M-FCVAR where the RV_t^{SP500} (VIX_t^2) is the dependent variable to ensure the shock arising from returns only delivers a zero long-run effect. In our empirical study, we account for the properties of the shock to returns in both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR because the impact of the shock to returns on the variances is crucial for the precision in the estimation of model parameters as shown in the simulation study in section 1.4.

With the results of the likelihood ratio tests in Table 1.6, H_{β} is rejected at the

adopted is different. Where Bandi and Perron (2006) apply a semiparametric narrow band least squares estimator which does not parameterize the short-run dynamics, BOST (2013) estimate the FCVAR with the fixed value of d and a restricted constant. However, we allow the parameter d to be jointly estimated with the other parameters and choose to introduce the level parameter μ as in equation (1.46).

5% significance level under the M-FCVAR but not under the FCVAR. The latter finding is different from that obtained in the FCVAR estimation for $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)'$ in Table 1.5. In addition, H_{δ} is rejected under both models, suggesting that the shock associated with returns has a nonzero long-run effect on the implied and realized variances. For this case, the parameters δ_1^* and δ_2^* capture the long-run dynamic "leverage effect" and the rejection of H_{δ} accords with Corsi and Reno (2012) and Bollerslev, Sizova, and Tauchen (2012). Unlike the FCVAR in Panel (A), the M-FCVAR in Panel (B) achieves a better in-sample fit by having lower BIC. Moreover, the estimates $(\hat{d}, \hat{b} \text{ and } \hat{\beta})$ under the M-FCVAR are much closer to those listed in Table 1.5 where returns are not added into the system. This indicates that the M-FCVAR is less sensitive than the FCVAR model to the introduction of the I(0) returns.

As for the case of $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$, similar procedures are undertaken and results are provided in Table 1.7. At the 5% significance level, we fail to reject H_{β} under the FCVAR but reject it under the M-FCVAR. The latter finding seems inconsistent with that from the case of $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)'$ in Table 1.5. However, the M-FCVAR dominates the FCVAR in Table 1.7 by providing $\hat{\beta}$ much closer to that obtained from the bivariate case of $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2)$ where returns are not involved. There is only trivial difference in the *P* value of the H_{β} test between the FCVAR (0.054) in Panel (B) of Table 1.5 and the M-FCVAR (0.046) in Table 1.7. Since the VIX_t^2 is weakly exogenous and RV_{t-22}^{SP500} is endogenous as suggested by the results in Table 1.5, we examine whether the shock arising from the I(0)returns has a permanent impact on the variances by conducting the following test

 $H_{\alpha\delta}:$ shock to returns produces only a transitory effect on the variance series

$$\alpha_2^* = \delta_2^* = 0$$

Under both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, we fail to reject $H_{\alpha\delta}$, indicating that the shock to returns exerts only a transitory effect on the variance series. The restrictions $\alpha_2^* = \delta_2^* = 0$ are thus imposed on both models considered in order to restrict the impact of the shock associated with returns. Again, we find that the M-FCVAR achieves a better in-sample fit and that $(\hat{d}, \hat{b} \text{ and } \hat{\beta})$ given by the M-FCVAR stays closer to that from Panel (B) of Table 1.5 which serves as a benchmark model.

In the analysis above with the focus on the case of S&P 500, the superiority of the M-FCVAR is observed in terms of the in-sample fit and insensitivity to the introduction of I(0) returns. Next, we consider the case of SPY as a robustness check. As before, we start with the system containing two variances only in the estimation of the FCVAR. Panel (A) of Table 1.8 shows that the VIX_t^2 is an biased forecast of RV_t^{SPY} and that both VIX_t^2 and RV_t^{SPY} are endogenous in the system of the FCVAR. In Panel (B), although biasedness still holds for (RV_{t-22}^{SPY}) , VIX_t^2)', RV_{t-22}^{SPY} is found endogenous whereas VIX_t^2 is weakly exogenous, similar to the case of S&P 500. We then account for the situation where returns are introduced to $(RV_t^{SPY}, VIX_t^2)'$ and present the results of the FCVAR in Panel (A) and those of the M-FCVAR in Panel (B) of Table 1.9. Under both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, we show that H_{β} and H_{δ} are rejected at the 5% significance level, indicative of the biased relation between RV_t^{SPY} and VIX_t^2 as well as the nonzero long-run effect of the shock to returns on the variance series. In line with the case of S&P 500, the M-FCVAR results in better in-sample fit compared with the FCVAR and the estimates $(\hat{d}, \hat{b} \text{ and } \hat{\beta})$ of the M-FCVAR are much closer to those obtained from the case of $(RV_t^{SPY}, VIX_t^2)'$ in Table 1.8. Another comparison between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR is made using the case of $(RV_{t-22}^{SPY}, VIX_t^2)$ r_t^{SPY})' in Table 1.10, where the shock coming from returns is found to produce only a transitory effect on the variances. Conclusions with regard to the superiority of the M-FCVAR in a mixture of I(d) and I(0) variables remain intact for the system $(RV_{t-22}^{SPY}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SPY})'.$

1.5.3 Permanent and Transitory Shocks

To illustrate the dynamic dependencies implied by the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, we consider the Impulse Response Functions (IRF) related to three different shocks within the system. For simplicity, we concentrate on the case of S&P 500 $\,$ only. To separate the permanent and transitory components, we multiply the ε_t in equation (1.46) with the matrix $G = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha'_{\perp} & \beta' \end{pmatrix}'$ following the work of Gonzalo and Granger (1995), known as the PT decomposition discussed in section 1.3.2. We then further orthogonalize the shocks using the idea of Gonzalo and Ng (2001), see more details in Appendix. The implications of the three shocks are now more apparent. We demonstrate the IRF for variance series in the system of $(RV_t^{SP500},$ $VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$ in Figure 1.2. Under both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, the first shock is permanent and associated with RV_t^{SP500} , VIX_t^2 and r_t^{SP500} since we impose no zero restrictions on the α matrix in Table 1.6. The second shock is transitory and arises from the 'true' error correction term. The third shock is also transitory and originates from the 'pseudo' error correction term (r_t^{SP500}) only. In Figure 1.2, under both the FCVAR and M-FCVAR, the effect of the permanent shock depicted in the first column persists over long periods while the two transitory shocks in the second and third columns, respectively, decay at a faster rate. The third column shows that the shock associated with r_t initially has positive (negative) impact on VIX_t^2 (RV_t) and the effects on the variances almost dissipate after three months. IRF with respect to the original shocks with no PT decomposition are plotted in Figure 1.3. It is more evident that the shock to returns, presented in the third column, delivers nonzero long-run effect on the variances within the system of $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$.

In Tables 1.5 and 1.7, we conclude that the RV_{t-22}^{SP500} is endogenous and VIX_t^2 is weakly exogenous and that the shock to r_t^{SP500} has only a transitory effect on the common component within the system. A more clear picture in terms of the impact of the shocks can be found in Figure 1.4 where the IRF for the two variances with respect to the permanent and transitory shocks, using the PT

decomposition, are provided. The first shock is permanent and associated with the VIX_t^2 only since the VIX_t^2 , as a weakly exogenous variable, serves as the common long-memory component within the system. The transitory shocks in the second and third column have the same meaning as those in Figure 1.2 for the case of $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$. In Figure 1.5 where we consider the IRF with respect to the original shocks without using the PT decomposition, the shocks to RV_{t-22}^{SP500} and r_t^{SP500} exert only transitory effects whereas the effect of the shock to VIX_t^2 persists for long time periods.

1.5.4 Return Predictability

To outline the superiority of the M-FCVAR over the FCVAR for predicting future returns, we calculate the predictive $R^2(h)$, where h denotes the time horizon, using the impulse response functions (IRF) as in the work of BOST (2013), see more details in Appendix. Values of the R^2 represent the fraction of the variance of the model-implied returns which are predictable. Two benchmark models⁵, the long-memory adjusted VAR and AR, are also taken into consideration. We present the $R^2(h)$ for systems of $(RV_t, VIX_t^2, r_t)'$ and $(RV_{t-22}, VIX_t^2, r_t)'$ of S&P 500 and SPY in Figures 1.6 and 1.7, respectively, where the horizon h ranges from 1 day to 100 days.

The upper panel of Figure 1.6 gives the values of the $R^2(h)$ for the system of $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$ and the lower panel corresponds to the system of $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$. As compared with the FCVAR and M-FCVAR models, VAR and AR result in almost no return predictability over all the horizons. The forecasting superiority of the FCVAR framework, relative to alternative models, is also documented in BOST (2013). The upper panel also shows that the M-FCVAR is superior to the FCVAR in the degree of return predictability once h > 4. The clearest advantages of the M-FCVAR is observed around the one-month horizon, after which its superiority decreases gradually with the horizon h. The hump

⁵We include $(\Delta^d R V_t, \Delta^d V I X_t^2, r_t)'$ for VAR estimation and let $r_t = \beta r_{t-1} + e_t$ for AR estimation.

shape in the R^2 of the FCVAR and M-FCVAR as a function of the horizon h is consistent with Bollerslev, Tauchen, and Zhou (2009) and Bollerslev et al. (2014). As for the case of $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})'$, the superiority of the M-FCVAR is evident only when h > 12. Moving to the case of SPY in Figure 1.7, the M-FCVAR dominates the FCVAR in predicting returns when h > 5 for the system $(RV_t^{SPY}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SPY})'$ while such advantage is only observed when h > 32 for the system $(RV_{t-22}^{SPY}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SPY})'$.

1.6 Conclusion

We modify the fractionally co-integrated VAR (FCVAR) of Johansen (2008) for modelling systems with I(0) and I(d) variables, where there exists long memory in the co-integrating residuals. The problem occurring particularly in the use of the FCVAR with I(0) and I(d) variables is associated with the anti-persistent error correction term when d > b, which brings fractional property to the model-implied I(0) variables. To better accommodate the systems with I(0) and I(d) variables when d > b, we propose a modified FCVAR, i.e., the M-FCVAR model, where the fractional differencing operator Δ^{d-b} is applied to the fractional I(d) variables. In addition, we examine the nature of shocks arising from the I(0) variables in the co-fractional system. We show that the shocks associated with the I(0) variables have transitory effects on the fractionally integrated variables only when particular equation specifications are considered and that the long-run impact of such shocks is nonzero if no parameter restrictions are imposed on the FCVAR (M-FCVAR) model. Our Monte Carlo study shows that the M-FCVAR delivers less biased model estimates and better in-sample fit. Apart from this, inappropriate treatment of the shock to the I(0) variable is found to lower the precision in the estimation of model parameters as well as the in-sample fit. A comparison between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR is also undertaken in an empirical application where market returns are found more predictable using the M-FCVAR over long horizons.

1.7 Appendix

1.7.1 Impulse Response Functions

We derive Impulse-Response Functions (IRF) below to gain a better understanding of the dependencies implied by the M-FCVAR. We follow the steps outlined in BOST (2013) where the FCVAR is adopted. First, we re-write equation (1.26) by expanding the fractional differencing operator Δ^d defined in equation (1.17) as follows

$$\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_i(b) L^i X_t^* = \alpha \beta' (1 - \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_i(b) L^i) X_t^* + \sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c (1 - \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_i(b) L^i)^c \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_i(b) L^i X_t^* + \varepsilon_t$$
(1.47)

For the case of lag k = 1, we can demonstrate X_t^* in its infinite lag form by

$$X_{t}^{*} = -\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \alpha\beta'(1-1-\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i})X_{t}^{*}$$
(1.48)
+ $\sum_{c=1}^{k} \Gamma_{c}(1-1-\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i})^{c}\sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$
= $-\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i}X_{t}^{*} - \alpha\beta'\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \theta_{i}(b)L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$
 $-\Gamma_{1}\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} (\sum_{l=0}^{i-1} \theta_{i-l}(b)\theta_{l}(b))L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$
= $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} (-I\theta_{i}(b) - \alpha\beta'\theta_{i}(b) - \Gamma_{1}\sum_{l=0}^{i-1} \theta_{i-l}(b)\theta_{l}(b))L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$

Next, we further expand equation (1.48) by allowing for multiple lags, $k \ge 1$, and provide the detailed algorithm below

Lag i	1	2	3		
$ L_b $	$\theta_1(b)$	$\theta_2(b)$	$ heta_3(b)$		
$\left \Delta^b L_b\right = \mathbf{K}_{1,i}$	$\theta_1(b)$	$\theta_1^2(b) + \theta_2(b)$	$2\theta_1(b)\theta_2(b) + \theta_3(b)$		
$\left \Delta^{b}L_{b}^{2} ight =\mathbf{K}_{2,i}$	0	$\theta_1(b)\mathbf{K}_{1,1}$	$\theta_2(b)\mathbf{K}_{1,1} + \theta_1(b)\mathbf{K}_{1,2}$	•••	(1.4
$\left \Delta^{b}L_{b}^{3}\right =\mathbf{K}_{3,i}$	0	0	$\theta_1(b)\mathbf{K}_{2,2} + \theta_2(b)\mathbf{K}_{2,1}$	•••	(1.1
÷	÷	÷	:	÷	
$\left \Delta^{b}L_{b}^{c}\right = \mathbf{K}_{c,i}$		$\sum_{l=1}^{i-1}$	$\theta_l(b)\mathbf{K}_{c-1,i-l}$		
:	:	:	:	:	

where each element represents the coefficient at the corresponding lag i. Now, X_t^* can be written as

$$X_{t}^{*} = \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} (-I\theta_{i}(b) - \alpha\beta'\theta_{i}(b) - \Gamma_{1}\mathbf{K}_{1,i} + \Gamma_{2}\mathbf{K}_{2,i} - \Gamma_{3}\mathbf{K}_{3,i} + \cdots)L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + (\mathbf{k}_{t}50)$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} (-I\theta_{i}(b) - \alpha\beta'\theta_{i}(b) + \sum_{c=1}^{k} (-1)^{c}\Gamma_{c}\mathbf{K}_{c,i})L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^{\infty} \Xi_{i}L^{i}X_{t}^{*} + \varepsilon_{t}$$

Let $e3' \equiv (0, 0, 1)$ so that $x_{3t} = e3'X_t^*$. We express the M-FCVAR model-implied infinite moving average representation for x_{3t} below

$$x_{3t} = e^{3'} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \Phi_j \varepsilon_{t-j} \tag{1.51}$$

where the impulse responses, Φ_j can be constructed by the coefficients Ξ_i such as

$$\Phi_{0} = I \qquad (1.52)$$

$$\Phi_{1} = \Xi_{1}$$

$$\Phi_{2} = \Xi_{2} + \Xi_{1}^{2}$$

$$\vdots$$

$$\Phi_{j} = \sum_{i=0}^{j-1} \Xi_{j-i} \Phi_{i}$$

for $\Xi_i = -I\theta_i(b) - \alpha\beta'\theta_i(b) + \sum_{c=1}^k (-1)^c \Gamma_c \mathbf{K}_{c,i}$.

We can then consider the IRF associated with the shocks to the permanent and transitory components within the FCVAR or M-FCVAR model. Exploiting the impulse response matrices that we derive in equation (1.52), we obtain the following representation

$$X_{t}^{*} = \Phi(L)\varepsilon_{t} = \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_{11}(L) & \Phi_{12}(L) & \Phi_{13}(L) \\ \Phi_{21}(L) & \Phi_{22}(L) & \Phi_{23}(L) \\ \Phi_{31}(L) & \Phi_{32}(L) & \Phi_{33}(L) \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} \varepsilon_{t1} \\ \varepsilon_{t2} \\ \varepsilon_{t3} \end{pmatrix}$$
(1.53)

which suggests that the number of shocks corresponds to the number of variables in the system. Employing α'_{\perp} , which is the orthogonal complement of α , we construct

$$G = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha'_{\perp} \\ \beta' \end{pmatrix}$$

Then the $l \times 1$ (l = n - r) vector $u_t^P = \alpha'_{\perp} \varepsilon_t$ and the $(r + q) \times 1$ vector $u_t^T = \beta' \varepsilon_t$ are the permanent and transitory shocks, respectively; see Gonzalo and Granger (1995). However, the shocks generated by the system might be mutually correlated and thus we follow Gonzalo and Ng (2001) to obtain 'orthogonalized' permanent and transitory shocks. Let H denote the Cholesky decomposition of $cov(G\varepsilon_t)$ and thus $\tilde{\eta}_t = H^{-1}(G\varepsilon_t)$, which is equivalent to imposing $p \times (p-1)/2$ zero restrictions on the off-diagonals of $cov(\tilde{\eta}_t)$. We can now express X_t^* as follows

$$X_t^* = \Phi(L)G^{-1}HH^{-1}G\varepsilon_t = \widetilde{D}(L)\widetilde{\eta}_t \tag{1.54}$$

1.7.2 Predictive R-square

To quantify the predictability of the I(0) x_{3t} , e.g. market returns, we write the M-FCVAR model (1.26) in moving average form. We then further decompose x_{3t} into an expected and unexpected component and represent the model-implied R^2 by the fraction of the variance of x_{3t} which is predictable.

To decompose x_{3t} into the expected and unexpected parts, first recall equation (1.51) and write it in the form of continuously compounded x_{3t} over h horizons. For convenience, we replace x_{3t} with x_t in the subsequent equations with no confusion hereinafter.

$$x_t^h = \sum_{j=0}^{h-1} x_{t+j} = e3' \sum_{j=0}^{h-1} \sum_{i=0}^{\infty} \Phi_i \varepsilon_{t+j-i}$$
(1.55)

On the basis of equation (1.55), we derive the decomposition (see Campbell (1991) for more details)

$$x_t^h = \underbrace{e3' \sum_{j=0}^{h-1} \sum_{i=j+1}^{\infty} \Phi_i \varepsilon_{t+j-i}}_{\text{expected}} + \underbrace{e3' \sum_{j=0}^{h-1} \sum_{i=0}^{j} \Phi_i \varepsilon_{t+j-i}}_{\text{unexpected}}$$
(1.56)

The predictive \mathbb{R}^2 for the x_t over h horizons implied by the model is given by

$$R_h^2 = \frac{\sum_{k=1}^{\infty} e^{3'} (\sum_{j=0}^{h-1} \Phi_{k+j}) \Omega(\sum_{j=0}^{h-1} \Phi_{k+j})' e^3}{\sum_{k=-(h-1)}^{\infty} e^{3'} (\sum_{j=\max(0,-k)}^{h-1} \Phi_{k+j}) \Omega(\sum_{j=\max(0,-k)}^{h-1} \Phi_{k+j})' e^3}$$
(1.57)

representing the fraction of the variance of x_t which is predictable.

(a): Monte Carlo Simulation Results. This table reports the MSE of the model estimates $\hat{\lambda} = (\hat{d}, \hat{b}, \hat{\beta}_1)$ and the BIC under	$\stackrel{\circ}{\to}$ FCVAR and M-FCVAR models. The Monte Carlo experiment is based on 10000 replications, with $T=(2500, 1000, 500)$. No	ons are imposed on the α matrix since the shock coming from the $I(0)$ variable produces a permanent effect on the fractional	s in the DGP. In the simulations, β_1 =-1. The values of d and b are provided in the table.
able 1(a): Mc	oth the FCVA	strictions are	riables in the

				FCVA	н										M-FC	VAR				
d	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8
р	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7
$T{=}2500$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}~(1.0\mathrm{E} ext{-}3)$	0.358	0.230	0.245	0.224	0.240	0.217	0.228	0.205	0.217	0.197	0.248	0.183	0.176	0.171	0.161	0.164	0.147	0.153	0.133	0.142
$\mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{b}~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}3)$	16.009	4.350	14.554	4.049	13.438	3.803	12.274	3.662	11.261	3.592	0.382	0.378	0.366	0.327	0.371	0.309	0.375	0.295	0.377	0.292
$\mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_1~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	2.544	0.324	0.728	0.125	0.284	0.047	0.097	0.016	0.031	0.005	0.654	0.173	0.156	0.053	0.052	0.018	0.018	0.006	0.007	0.002
BIC	24730	24715	24735	24721	24747	24723	24759	24725	24774	24730	24722	24713	24722	24717	24727	24716	24729	24715	24732	24717
$T{=}1000$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}3)$	1.319	0.631	0.689	0.590	0.610	0.569	0.584	0.522	0.563	0.518	1.032	0.594	0.624	0.561	0.581	0.544	0.572	0.504	0.578	0.499
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{b}~(1.0\mathrm{E-3})$	18.328	5.691	16.332	5.079	14.812	4.717	13.770	4.414	12.863	4.249	6.684	3.913	5.133	2.958	4.263	2.306	3.780	1.870	3.399	1.646
$\mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_{1}~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	11.596	0.699	1.207	0.222	0.425	0.092	0.172	0.037	0.063	0.013	4.543	0.550	0.532	0.177	0.188	0.064	0.070	0.024	0.025	0.009
BIC	9857	9852	9859	9851	9862	9852	9868	9854	9873	9854	9853	9851	9853	9850	9854	9849	9856	9850	9856	9849
$T{=}500$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}\;(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}3)$	1.979	1.270	1.362	1.209	1.201	1.117	1.226	1.081	1.193	1.082	1.680	1.193	1.206	1.113	1.042	1.036	1.059	0.988	1.063	1.005
$\mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{b} \ (1.0\mathrm{E} extsf{-}3)$	8.161	5.218	8.577	5.001	8.621	4.809	8.621	4.683	8.520	4.525	5.484	4.697	5.078	3.997	4.764	3.425	4.498	3.026	4.141	2.699
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_1~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	17.351	1.038	1.425	0.401	0.603	0.169	0.263	0.073	0.113	0.030	6.693	1.170	1.162	0.398	0.388	0.148	0.152	0.061	0.062	0.024
BIC	4996	4992	4998	4993	4999	4994	5001	4995	5004	4995	4994	4991	4994	4992	4994	4992	4994	4993	4995	4993

$SE_{-\lambda} = [MSE(\lambda)]$	The value of (λ) $FCVAR$)-MSE $(\hat{\lambda})$	W.FCVAR)	$ /MSE(\widehat{\lambda}_{F_{t}}) $	cvar) and	u une m l ABIC =	FUVAR 3 =[BIC(FC	re compu VAR)-BI0		AR)]/BI0	C(FCVAF	t).
						Gains	(%)				
	q	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8
	q	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7
$T{=}2500$	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{d}$	30.806	20.646	28.018	23.465	33.223	24.318	35.748	24.974	38.594	28.259
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\hat{b}$	97.614	91.303	97.486	91.922	97.235	91.882	96.943	91.953	96.649	91.882
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{eta}_{1}$	74.289	46.519	78.544	57.554	81.769	61.550	81.889	60.385	78.790	56.484
	ΔBIC	0.033	0.010	0.054	0.018	0.083	0.026	0.122	0.039	0.169	0.052
T = 1000	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{d}$	21.755	5.766	9.512	4.863	4.665	4.367	2.032	3.514	-2.684	3.653
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{b}$	63.532	31.243	68.572	41.770	71.218	51.119	72.550	57.629	73.576	61.261
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{eta}_{1}$	60.822	21.316	55.964	20.111	55.852	30.822	59.140	35.361	60.087	34.734
	ΔBIC	0.037	0.013	0.058	0.018	0.085	0.027	0.122	0.038	0.165	0.050
T=500	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{d}$	15.118	6.044	11.469	7.870	13.200	7.203	13.602	8.598	10.896	7.172
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\hat{b}$	32.802	9.982	40.792	20.079	44.742	28.774	47.827	35.386	51.390	40.355
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{\beta}_{1}$	61.425	-12.731	18.449	0.729	35.713	12.398	42.114	16.948	44.861	19.982
	ΔBIC	0.050	0.013	0.069	0.018	0.096	0.025	0.126	0.034	0.167	0.044

-NI FOUND 17 J **N/CE** 5 č Table 1(b): Per $\Delta MSE_{\widetilde{A}} = [M]$

63

	A	4-FCV	AR 1 (1	lo zero) restri	ctions)	c						I-I	CVAF	t 2 (ze	ro rest	riction	ıs)		
q q	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8
р	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7
$T{=}2500$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}~(1.0\mathrm{E} extsf{-}3)$	0.401	0.250	0.253	0.243	0.244	0.255	0.247	0.246	0.250	0.227	0.208	0.204	0.208	0.204	0.202	0.205	0.210	0.207	0.206	0.186
$\mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{b}~(1.0\mathrm{E} ext{-}3)$	4.424	1.933	2.079	1.402	1.374	1.063	1.006	0.823	0.890	0.765	1.923	0.998	1.159	0.766	0.741	0.571	0.574	0.488	0.524	0.461
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_1~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	2.330	0.289	0.299	0.112	0.106	0.042	0.041	0.016	0.015	0.005	0.910	0.289	0.298	0.112	0.107	0.042	0.041	0.016	0.015	0.005
BIC	24731	24731	24829	24710	24808	24827	24726	24726	24710	24737	24718	24717	24816	24697	24795	24814	24713	24713	24697	24724
$T\!=\!1000$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}~(1.0\mathrm{E} extsf{-}3)$	1.471	0.660	0.688	0.641	0.631	0.618	0.646	0.652	0.623	0.643	1.351	0.647	0.681	0.637	0.624	0.615	0.644	0.648	0.621	0.640
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{b}~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}3)$	11.271	5.632	5.696	3.683	3.855	2.880	3.295	2.339	2.290	2.041	10.457	5.361	5.570	3.635	3.773	2.869	3.258	2.325	2.284	2.028
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_1~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	28.075	0.794	2.627	0.317	0.323	0.133	0.135	0.053	0.055	0.021	10.781	0.783	1.812	0.317	0.322	0.132	0.134	0.053	0.055	0.021
BIC	9861	0966	9861	9849	9948	9849	9863	9849	9850	9850	9849	9948	9849	9837	9936	9837	9851	9837	9838	9838
$T{=}500$																				
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{d}~(1.0\mathrm{E} extsf{-}3)$	3.147	1.496	1.546	1.255	1.327	1.294	1.327	1.302	1.319	1.281	2.952	1.380	1.373	1.223	1.293	1.285	1.310	1.289	1.306	1.273
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{b}~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}3)$	19.059	12.056	12.046	7.754	7.971	6.242	6.028	5.042	5.146	4.486	18.407	11.788	11.138	7.577	7.745	6.024	5.812	4.990	5.096	4.438
$\mathrm{MSE}_\widehat{\boldsymbol{\beta}}_1~(1.0\mathrm{E}\text{-}2)$	1266.757	6.806	92.716	0.795	0.816	0.318	0.307	0.139	0.134	0.059	49.170	4.370	3.165	0.785	0.804	0.311	0.307	0.139	0.132	0.059
BIC	4995	4894	4895	4998	4896	4897	4994	4893	4899	4996	4985	4883	4885	4988	4886	4886	4983	4882	4888	4986

Table 2(a): Monte Carlo Simulation Results. This table reports the MSE of the model estimates $\widehat{\lambda} = (\widehat{a}, \widehat{b}, \widehat{\beta}_1)$ and the BIC under the M-FCVAR model with and without zero restrictions on the α matrix. The Monte Carlo experiment is based on 10000 replications, with T=(2500, 1000, 500). The shock coming from the I(0) variable produces only a transitory effect on the fractional variables in the DGP. In the simulations, $\beta_1=-1$. The values of d and b are provided in the table.

Table 2(b): Percentage Gains of the MSE and BIC. The gains of the M-FCVAR with zero restrictions on the α matrix relative to that

without zero restrictions are computed as $\Delta MSE_{AM-FCVAR 1}$ and $\Delta BIC = [BIC(M-FCVAR 1)-BIC(M-FCVAR 2)]/BIC(M-FCVAR 2)]$. 1).

						Gains	; (%)				
	d	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7	0.7	0.8	0.8
	р	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.4	0.4	0.5	0.5	0.6	0.6	0.7
	<										
$T{=}2500$	$\Delta MSE_{-}d$	48.116	18.354	17.639	16.170	17.544	19.279	14.975	15.882	17.558	17.872
	$\Delta \mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{b}$	56.546	48.341	44.226	45.406	46.123	46.288	42.967	40.706	41.089	39.798
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{\beta}_{1}$	60.942	0.014	0.361	-0.291	-0.223	0.401	0.018	0.353	0.229	0.857
	ΔBIC	0.053	0.054	0.054	0.054	0.054	0.054	0.055	0.055	0.054	0.055
$T{=}1000$	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{d}$	8.185	1.880	1.024	0.711	1.097	0.514	0.284	0.539	0.328	0.477
	$\Delta \mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{b}$	7.225	4.814	2.219	1.316	2.134	0.386	1.131	0.570	0.258	0.640
	$\Delta \mathrm{MSE}_{-}\widehat{eta}_1$	61.601	1.277	31.041	0.185	0.328	0.134	0.322	0.039	0.185	0.015
	ΔBIC	0.120	0.118	0.118	0.120	0.119	0.120	0.119	0.120	0.120	0.120
T=500	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{d}$	6.196	7.789	11.178	2.567	2.540	0.720	1.286	1.041	0.947	0.618
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\hat{b}$	3.420	2.222	7.539	2.274	2.830	3.505	3.584	1.027	0.959	1.056
	$\Delta MSE_{-}\widehat{\beta}_{1}$	96.118	35.796	96.586	1.167	1.507	2.121	0.060	0.303	0.758	0.098
	ΔBIC	0.205	0.209	0.213	0.206	0.212	0.211	0.209	0.213	0.215	0.208

w 27, 2013, with a total of 2566 observations.
ig day. RV_t is recorded daily but contains monthly (future) variance. The sample under analysis covers the period of Sep 22, 2003
quared overnight return, computed as the squared close-to-open logarithmic price change, to the realized variance obtained over the
P 500 and SPY as well as daily risk-neutral variance. In order to measure the return variation during the overnight period, we add
1.3: This table reports standard summary statistics for the returns, monthly realized variance based on 5-minute intraday returns

			•					
			-	7	e.	Q	7.7	100
leturn								
SP500	0.005	0.889	-0.133	-0.047	0.027	-0.050	0.075	0.017
SPYt	0.007	1.023	-0.095	-0.084	0.031	-0.028	0.048	0.030
<i>J</i> ariance								
$^{r}IX_{t}^{2}$	3.339	0.773	0.985	0.974	0.964	0.948	0.846	0.570
${}_{8}V_{t}^{SP500}$	2.094	0.942	0.998	0.994	0.989	0.976	0.789	0.425
${}_{t}V_{t}^{SPY}$	2.476	0.898	0.998	0.994	0.989	0.976	0.786	0.427

Table 1.4: This table reports the estimates of fractional integration and co-integrating rank, for the cases of (VIX_t^2, RV_t^{SP500}) and (VIX_t^2, RV_t^{SPY}) as well as their counterparts using RV_{t-22} . Columns 2-4 summarize the results of the univariate exact local Whittle likelihood procedure of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) and columns 5-7 report those of the rank determination procedure by Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007). Ave \hat{d} is the simple average of \hat{d} of each pair of $(VIX_{t,\lambda}^2, RV_t)$ and (VIX_t^2, RV_{t-22}) ; \hat{T}_0 denotes the statistic of the modified Wald test for the null hypothesis that $d_{VIX_t^2} = d_{RV_t}$ or $d_{VIX_t^2} = d_{RV_{t-22}}$, which is calculated with h(T) = 1/log(T). The value of the function L(u) is calculated by employing a small $v(T) = m_1^{-0.4}$; r = 1 when L(1) < L(0), suggesting the presence of co-fractional relation. The sample size is T = 2566.

	Fraction	al Integration	Estimate	Co-integr	ation Rank	Test
		$(m = T^{0.45})$		$(m = \overline{T})$	$^{0.45}, m_1 = T$	0.4)
	${\downarrow}$	Ave. \widehat{d}	$\widetilde{T_0}$	T(0)	L(1)	Ś
VIX_t^2	0.765		>		~	
$RV_{t}^{S\check{P}500}$	0.661	0.713	1.355	-1.429	-1.557	1
RV_t^{SPY}	0.645	0.705	1.822	-1.429	-1.560	1
$RV_{^{+-33}}^{SP500}$	0.663	0.714	1.947	-1.429	-1.658	
RV_{1}^{SPY}	0.646	0.705	2.656	-1.429	-1.658	1

4																	
T = 2566.							<i>"</i> "	2	$\left[\begin{array}{ccc}2.282 & 3.519\\(0.301) & (0.313)\end{array}\right]$						μ'	$\begin{bmatrix} 2.017 & 3.246 \end{bmatrix}$	[(0.232) (0.229)]
nple size is				1			r.		$egin{array}{c} -0.129 \ (0.019) \ 0.255 \ (0.046) \ \end{array}$						r.	$\left. \begin{array}{c} 0.033 \\ \scriptstyle (0.032) \end{array} ight $	$\left[\begin{smallmatrix} 0.232 \\ \scriptstyle (0.067) \end{smallmatrix} ight]$
ates. The sam	$^{(P500, VIX_t^2)'}$. Rank Test	Rank $(r)=1$	1.601	0.493	Ι	' (' '	$\begin{array}{c} 1.120 \\ (0.055) \\ -0.284 \\ (0.092) \end{array}$	$^{(P500}_{-22}, VIX_t^2)'$	Rank Test	$\operatorname{ank}(r)=1$	2.835	0.092	Ι	$\left[\begin{array}{c}1.289\\\scriptstyle(0.092)\end{array}\right]$	$\left[{\begin{array}{*{20}c} 0.150 \\ (0.069) \end{array} } \right]$
the model estima	$AR: X_t = (RV_t^S)$	$\Sigma_b^c(X_t\!-\!\mu)+\varepsilon_t$	Co-integration	Rank $(r)=0$	148.464	0.000	B'	2	$\left[\begin{array}{cc}1 & -0.892\end{array}\right]$	/AR: $X_t = (RV_{t^-}^S$	Co-integration	Rank $(r)=0$ F	129.656	0.000	B'	[1 -0.880]	
heses below	nel (A) FCV	- $\sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta^d I$		H^2_{lpha}	140.295	0.000	α'	3	$)) \begin{array}{c} 21 & 0.150 \\ (0.036) \end{array} \right]$	nel (\mathbf{B}) FCV		H^2_{α}	0.891	0.345	α,	46 0.027	.) (0.029)]
in parent	Pa	$_{5}(X_{t}-\mu)+$	s Test	H^1_{lpha}	10.936	0.001			500 ^{.0})	Pa	Test	H^1_{α}	106.655	0.000		$\begin{bmatrix} -0.1 \end{bmatrix}$	L (0.041
rors are		$\beta' \Delta^{d-p} L_l$	vpothesis	H_{eta}	5.294	0.021	q)	$\begin{array}{c} 0.580 \\ (0.035) \end{array}$		pothesis	H_{β}	3.720	0.054	q	0.438	(0.035)
ndard er		$\mu)=lpha \mu$	H_{3}		tistic	e.	d	3	$\underset{(0.023)}{0.694}$		Hy		tistic	e.	p	0.739	(0.022)
1.7. Star		$\Delta^d(X_t -$			LR sta	P valu	BIC) 	-11791				LR sta	P valu	BIC	-11946) 8) {

Table 1.5: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of S&P 500: only variances are considered. This table summarizes the maximum likelihood estimates, results of hypothesis tests as well as rank test of the FCVAR, which serves as a benchmark for comparison with Tables 1.6 and

67

estimat the estin e model	ion be matior estima	tween 1 result ates. T	the FCVA ts of the F he sample	R and J CVAR size is	M-FCVAl and Pane $T = 2566$	R when th 1 (B) corr	the I(0) returns to esponds to	those of $\frac{1}{1000}$	added. F the M-1 <i>SP</i> 500//	FCVAR.	provides Standard	the hyres	pothesis tee are in pare	ent.
$\Delta^d(X_t$	$ -\mu) = 0 $	$_{lphaeta}^{} \Delta^{d-}$	$^{b}L_{b}(X_{t}\!-\!\mu)$	$+\sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma$	anel (A) 1 ${}_{c}\Delta^{d}L_{b}^{c}(X_{t})$	$(-\mu) + \varepsilon_t$	$= (RV_t^{2}, \infty)$	$, VIA\overline{t}, T$						
ĺ	Hypoth	esis Tes	t	Co-integ	ration Ran	k Test								
LR st.	atistic	H_{eta} 3.732	$\frac{H_{\delta}}{9.430} = \frac{F}{6}$	8ank=0 320.837	Rank=1 139.077	Rank=2 0.564								
P val	ue	0.053	0.009	0.000	0.000	0.816								
BIC	p	q		α'		β			Ĺ			μ'		
-6178	$\begin{array}{c} 0.656 \\ (0.020) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.655 \\ (0.027) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.009\\ (0.004)\\ 0.006\\ (0.013)\end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.088 \\ (0.017) \\ 0.018 \\ (0.037) \end{array}$	$\left. \begin{array}{c} -0.294 \\ \scriptstyle (0.070) \\ -1.357 \\ \scriptstyle (0.517) \end{array} \right $	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & -0.5 \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	917 0]	$\begin{array}{c} 1.047 \\ (0.034) \\ -0.142 \\ (0.061) \\ 0.231 \\ (0.332) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.094 \\ (0.014) \\ 0.302 \\ (0.044) \\ 0.027 \\ (0.220) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.004 \\ (0.002) \\ -0.007 \\ (0.007) \\ 0.123 \\ (0.066) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.186\\ (0.261)\end{array}\right.$	$3.416\\(0.267)$	0.001 0.011)	
$\Delta^b(X_t^*$	$=(\eta -$	$\alpha \beta' L_b($	$X_t^* - \mu) + \sum$	$\operatorname{Panel}(\overline{)}_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta$	B) M-FCV ${}^{b}L_{b}^{c}(X_{t}^{*}-\mu$	$AR: X_t^* = ($ $t) + \varepsilon_t$	$(\Delta^{d-b} R V_t^{SP5})$	00, $\Delta^{d-b}V$	$^{7}IX_{t}^{2}, r_{t}^{SP}$	·500)				
	Hypoth	tesis Tes	st	Co-inte	gration Ra	nk Test								
LR st	atistic	H_{eta} 5.411	$\frac{H_{\delta}}{11.876}$	Rank=0 235.769	Rank=1 146.105	Rank=2 1.177								
P val	ue	0.020	0.003	0.000	0.000	0.588								
BIC	p	q		α'		β			Ц	r		μ'		
-6187	$\underset{(0.021)}{0.704}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.560 \\ (0.018) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.025\\ (0.011)\\ 0.009\\ (0.023)\end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.171 \\ (0.040) \\ 0.024 \\ (0.060) \end{array}$	$\left. \begin{array}{c} -0.633 \\ (0.181) \\ -1.414 \\ (0.422) \end{array} \right $	$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & -0.5 \\ 0 & 0 \end{bmatrix}$	886 0]	$\begin{array}{c} 1.141 \\ (0.046) \\ -0.323 \\ (0.076) \\ 1.029 \\ (0.516) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.125\\ (0.017)\\ 0.307\\ (0.053)\\ -0.217\\ (0.260)\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.006 \\ (0.003) \\ -0.012 \\ (0.009) \\ 0.136 \\ (0.069) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.296\\ (0.291)\end{array}\right.$	${3.535\atop(0.302)}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 0.001 \\ (0.033) \end{array} ight]$	

, rank Table 1.6: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of S&P 500 using $(RV_t^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})$: This table presents the difference in model estimation between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR when the I(0) returns are added. Panel (A) provides the hypothesis test, rank cheses test and t below the

and returns Table 1.7: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of S&P 500 using $(RV_{t-22}^{SP500}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SP500})$: variances This table presents the difference in model estimation between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR when the I(0) ret provides the hypothesis test, rank test and the estimation results of the FCVAR and Panel (B) corresponds to Standard errors are in parentheses below the model estimates. The sample size is T = 2566.

T = 2566.							μ'	[9,610 - 3,465	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.010 & 0.1400 \\ (0.273) & (0.292) \end{array}\right]$,"	n	$\left[\begin{array}{ccc} 2.416 & 3.261 \\ (0.221) & (0.227) \end{array}\right.$
ample size is				I			Ĺ	$\left0.122 \atop _{(0.017)} ight. ight]$	(0.046)	•					Ē	-	$\begin{array}{c} 0.033 \\ (0.027) \\ 0.240 \\ (0.063) \end{array}$
lates. The se	$^{SPY}, VIX_t^2)'$		Rank Test	Rank $(r)=1$	1.430	0.627		$\left[\begin{array}{c} 1.117 \\ (0.052) \end{array}\right]$	-0.345 (0.095)	$\frac{SPY}{-22}, VIX_t^2)'$	Rank Test	$\tanh(r)=1$	2.682	0.101		L	$\begin{array}{c} 1.259 \\ (0.080) \\ 0.174 \\ 0.174 \end{array}$
r the model estim	VAR: $X_t = (RV_t)$	$U_b^c(X_t - \mu) + \varepsilon_t$	Co-integration	Rank $(r)=0$	165.702	0.000	B'		$\begin{bmatrix} 1 & -0.870 \end{bmatrix}$	VAR: $X_t = (RV_t)$	Co-integration	Rank $(r)=0$ F	139.252	0.000	J.C.	2	$\left[\begin{array}{cc}1 & -0.866\end{array}\right]$
atheses below	anel (A) FC	$-\sum_{c=1}^{n}\Gamma_{c}\Delta^{a}$		H^2_{lpha}	156.725	0.000	α'	91 0 161]	(0.036)	anel (B) FC		H^2_{α}	0.803	0.370	2	ರ	$\left[\begin{array}{ccc} 35 & 0.024 \\ 5 & (0.027) \end{array} ight]$
e in pareı	, P	$_{b}(X_{t}-\mu)$	s Test	H^1_{lpha}	11.404	0.001			0.00	P	: Test	H^1_{lpha}	117.051	0.000			$\left[\begin{array}{c}-0.1\\(0.03)\end{array}\right]$
errors ar		$\beta' \Delta^{a-o} L'$	pothesi	H_{eta}	9.704	0.002	q		0.033) (0.033)		pothesis	H_{eta}	6.243	0.012	Ч	0	$\begin{array}{c} 0.456 \\ (0.033) \end{array}$
$nndard \in$		$\mu)=lpha \mu$	Hy		tistic	е	d		$0.092 \\ (0.023)$		Hy		tistic	e	7	3	$\underset{\left(0.022\right)}{0.729}$
1.10. St ε		$\Delta^a(X_t -$			LR sta	P valu	BIC	00001	-12009				LR sta	P valu	BIC		-12188

Table 1.8: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of SPY: only variances are considered. This table summarizes the maximum likelihood estimates, results of hypothesis tests as well as rank test of the FCVAR, which serves as a benchmark for comparison with Tables 1.9 and

70

thesis tes	uuucu it, rar	ik test	and the e	stimati	on results	of the	FCVAR and	I Panel (I	B) corres	bonds to	those of 1	the M-1	FCVAR. S	Pt Stai
e <u>in parei</u>	nthese	es belo	w the mod	del estir.	nates. Tr	ne samp	$\frac{1}{10} = \frac{1}{10} $	= 2566.	VAdS					
$\Delta^d (X_t -$	$\sigma = (\eta \cdot$	$^{\chieta , \nabla^{d-l}}$	$^{b}L_{b}(X_{t}-\mu)^{-}$	$+\sum_{c=1}^{k} \Gamma$	Fanel $(\mathbf{A})_{c} \Delta^{d} L_{b}^{c} (X_{t})$	$(\mathbf{F} \mathbf{C} \mathbf{V} \mathbf{A} \mathbf{K}) - \mu + \varepsilon_t$	$A_t = (RV_t^{-1})$	$\mathbf{\tilde{t}}, \mathbf{VIA}\mathbf{\tilde{t}}, \mathbf{\tilde{t}}$	r_t ·).					
Ĥ	ypothe	ssis Test	دب	Co-integ	gration Ra	ık Test								
LR sta P value	tistic	$H_eta \ 7.831 \ 0.005$	$\begin{array}{c c}H_{\delta} & \overline{\mathrm{F}}\\ 6.764 & \epsilon\\ 0.034\end{array}$	393.835 0.000	Rank=1 158.434 0.000	Rank=2 0.716 0.766	1							
BIC	d	q		α'			β'	ı	Ц	r		μ'		
-5907	$0.664 \\ 0.020)$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.648 \\ (0.027) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.011 \\ (0.004) \\ 0.005 \\ (0.020) \end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.109 \\ (0.019) \\ 0.012 \\ (0.056) \end{array}$	$\left. \begin{array}{c} -0.476 \\ \scriptstyle (0.092) \\ -1.366 \\ \scriptstyle (0.865) \end{array} \right $	1 0 -	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.894 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.058 \\ (0.037) \\ -0.229 \\ (0.068) \\ 0.716 \\ (0.430) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.094 \\ (0.014) \\ 0.282 \\ (0.046) \\ 0.453 \\ (0.262) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.003 \\ (0.002) \\ -0.006 \\ (0.006) \\ 0.200 \\ (0.068) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.464 \\ (0.243) \end{array}\right.$	$3.309 \\ (0.257)$	$\left(\begin{array}{c} 0.004 \\ (0.014) \end{array} ight)$	
$\Delta^b(X_t^* -$	$=(\eta -$	$\alpha\beta' L_b(.$	$X_t^* - \mu) + \sum$	$\Pr_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta$	(B) M-FC $^{b}L_{b}^{c}(X_{t}^{*} -$	$VAR: X_t^*$ $\mu) + \varepsilon_t$	$\dot{t} = (\Delta^{d-b} R V_t^S)$	$1^{d-p}\nabla$, $\overline{\Lambda}^{d-p}$	VIX_t^2, r_t^{SH}	,(_{Ac}				
H	ypothe	ssis Test	فد	Co-integ	gration Ra	ık Test								
LR sta P value	tistic	H_{eta} 9.946 0.000	$\begin{array}{c c}H_{\delta} & \overline{\mathrm{F}} \\ 9.499 & 5 \\ 0.000 \end{array}$	8ank=0 257.789 0.000	Rank=1 72.685 0.000	$\frac{\text{Rank}=2}{1.291}$ 0.562	1							
BIC	p	q		α'			β'		Ц			μ'		
-5915	$0.703 \\ 0.022)$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.568 \\ (0.018) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.025\\ (0.010\\ 0.007\\ (0.030) \end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.186 \\ (0.041) \\ 0.016 \\ (0.081) \end{array}$	$\left. \begin{array}{c} -0.876 \\ \scriptstyle (0.226) \\ -1.383 \\ \scriptstyle (0.667) \end{array} \right]$	- 1 0	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.862 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c}1.138\\(0.045)\\-0.396\\(0.079)\\1.686\\(0.616)\end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.119 \\ (0.016) \\ 0.290 \\ (0.054) \\ 0.215 \\ (0.300) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} -0.006\\ (0.003)\\ -0.010\\ (0.008)\\ 0.211\\ (0.067)\end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.566\\ (0.263)\end{array}\right.$	3.419 (0.283)	$\left(\begin{array}{c} 0.004 \\ (0.034) \end{array} ight)$	

Table 1.9: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of SPY using $(RV_t^{SPY}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SPY})$: variances and returns are considered. This table presents the difference in model estimation between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR when the I(0) returns are added. Panel (A) provides the hypothesis test, rank test and the estimation results of the FCVAR and Panel (B) corresponds to those of the M-FCVAR. Standard errors are in parentheses below the model estimates. The sample size is T = 2566.
present ne hypo	ts the thesis	differe test, 1	nce in mo rank test ε	del estin and the	mation b estimatio	etween t on resul	the FCVAR is of the FC ¹	and M-F0 VAR and	CVAR v Panel (when the (B) corre	I(0) retues I to $I(0)$ retu	those those	e added. I of the M-	Pane -FC
errors a	re in _I	arent	neses below	v the m	odel estin	mates. 7	The sample si	ize is $T =$	= 2566.	~	1			
	,		h + / + /	L ×	anel (\mathbf{A})	FCVAR:	$X_t = (RV_{t-22}^{SPY}$, VIX_t^2 , r_t^2	f_{t}^{SPY}					
$\Delta^{a}(X_{t})^{-1}$	$(\eta - \eta) = (\eta - \eta)$	$\alpha\beta \Delta^{u-1}$	$^{o}L_{b}(X_{t}-\mu)$	$\vdash \sum_{c=1}^{m} \Gamma$	${}_{c}\Delta^{a}L_{b}^{b}(X_{t}$	$-\mu) + \varepsilon_t$								
ш	Iypoth	esis Tes	t	Co-integ	ration Ra	nk Test								
		H_{β}	$H_{\alpha\delta}$ R	tank=0	Rank=1	Rank=2	I							
LR st $_{\ell}$ Valu	atistic 1e	$3.916 \\ 0.048$	2.365 7 0.306	.48.377 0.000	119.361 0.000	$0.761 \\ 0.704$								
BIC	p	q		α'			β'		Г			μ'		
-6019	$\begin{array}{c} 0.682 \\ (0.018) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.553 \\ (0.033) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.066\\ (0.015)\\ -0.002\\ (0.160)\end{array}\right]$	$\substack{(0.000)\\(0.000)\\(0.000)}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 0.087\\ (0.090)\\ -1.732\\ (7.132) \end{array}\right]$	1 0	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.911 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 1.098\\ (0.048)\\ 0.212\\ (0.041)\\ -0.534\\ (0.363) \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.060 \\ (0.018) \\ (0.018) \\ 0.270 \\ (0.049) \\ 0.579 \\ (0.339) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000\\ (0.003)\\ 0.000\\ (0.004)\\ 0.362\\ (0.115)\end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.359 \\ (0.218) \end{array}\right.$	${f 3.204}_{(0.225)}$	$\left(\begin{array}{c} 0.006 \\ (0.024) \end{array} ight)$	
$\Delta^b(X_t^*$	$=(\eta -$	$\alpha \beta' L_b($	$X_t^* - \mu) + \sum$	$\frac{\textbf{Panel (}}{\sum_{c=1}^k \Gamma_c \Delta}$	B) M-FC ^{b} $L_b^c(X_t^* -$	VAR: X_t^* μ) + ε_t	$= (\Delta^{d-b} R V_{t-2}^{SP}$	$\frac{Y}{2}, \Delta^{d-b}V_{-}$	IX_t^2, r_t^{SP}	, ^K)'				
щ	Iypoth	esis Tes	t	Co-integ	tration Ra	nk Test								
$\frac{1}{P} \operatorname{valu}$	atistic le	$\begin{array}{c} H_{\beta} \\ 5.825 \\ 0.016 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c}H_{\alpha\delta} & \overline{\mathrm{R}}\\2.512 & 2\\0.285 & \end{array}$	tank=0 89.766 0.000	Rank=1 18.663 0.000	Rank=2 1.796 0.180	I							
BIC	p	q		α'			β,		Г			μ'		
-6034	$\begin{array}{c} 0.723 \\ (0.017) \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.460 \\ (0.015) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} -0.133 \\ (0.029) \\ -0.005 \\ (0.151) \end{array}\right]$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.000\\ 0.000\\ 0.000\\ (0.000) \end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 0.109\\ (0.158)\\ -1.372\\ (3.042) \end{array}\right]$	1 0	$\begin{bmatrix} -0.870 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{bmatrix} 1.258\\ (0.043)\\ 0.215\\ (0.050)\\ -1.104\\ (0.500) \end{bmatrix}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.015\\(0.022)\\0.223\\(0.061)\\0.641\\(0.441)\end{array}$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 0.001\\ (0.004)\\ -0.000\\ (0.005)\\ 0.189\\ (0.092) \end{array}\right]$	$\left[\begin{array}{c} 2.389\\ (0.217)\end{array}\right.$	${f 3.234} (0.223)$	$\left(\begin{array}{c} 0.005 \\ (0.086) \end{array} ight)$	

el (A) MAR. Table 1.10: Estimation Results in an Empirical Example of SPY using $(RV_{t-22}^{SPY}, VIX_t^2, r_t^{SPY})$: variances and returns are considered. This table presents the difference in model estimation between the FCVAR and M-FCVAR when the I(0) returns are added. Panel (A) provides tl Standard e

Figure 1.1: Sample Periodograms for $(VIX_t^2, RV_t^{SP500} \text{ and } RV_t^{SPY})$. Only the flat regions are picked and considered in the procedure of the exact local Whittle estimation. The sample size is T = 2566.



Figure 1.2: Impulse Response Functions for Long-memory Variables (VIX_t^2, RV_t^{SP500}) : shocks are applied with the permanent and line), associated with the common permanent component (first column) and two transitory components (second and third column). Model (dashed transitory decomposition by Gonzalo and Granger (1995) and are further orthogonalized using the method in Gonzalo and Ng (2001) The figures plot the FCVAR and M-FCVAR model-implied impulse response functions (IRF) for RV_t^{SP500} (solid line) and VIX_t^2 estimates are obtained from Table 1.6. The sample size is T = 2566.



The figures plot the FCVAR and M-FCVAR model-implied impulse response functions (IRF) for RV_t^{SP500} (solid line) and VIX_t^2 (dashed line), associated with the RV_t^{SP500} (first column), VIX_t^2 (second column) and r_t^{SP500} (third column). Model estimates are obtained from Figure 1.3: Impulse Response Functions for Long-memory Variables (VIX_t^2, RV_t^{SP500}) : shocks are taken from the model residuals directly. Table 1.6. The sample size is T = 2566.



Figure 1.4: Impulse Response Functions for Long-memory Variables $(VIX_t^2, RV_{t-22}^{SP500})$: shocks are applied with the permanent and line), associated with the common permanent component (first column) and two transitory components (second and third column). Model The figures plot the FCVAR and M-FCVAR model-implied impulse response functions (IRF) for RV_{t-22}^{SP500} (solid line) and VIX_t^2 (dashed transitory decomposition by Gonzalo and Granger (1995) and are further orthogonalized using the method in Gonzalo and Ng (2001) estimates are obtained from Table 1.7. The sample size is T = 2566.



The figures plot the FCVAR and M-FCVAR model-implied impulse response functions (IRF) for RV_{t-22}^{SP500} (solid line) and VIX_t^2 (dashed line), associated with the RV_{t-22}^{SP500} (first column), $VI\tilde{X}_{t}^{2}$ (second column) and r_{t}^{SP500} (third column). Model estimates are obtained from Figure 1.5: Impulse Response Functions for Long-memory Variables $(VIX_t^2, RV_{t-22}^{SP500})$: shocks are taken from the model residuals directly. Table 1.7. The sample size is T = 2566.



Figure 1.6: Return Predictability for S&P 500. Figures plot predictive R^2 implied by the M-FCVAR (solid line), FCVAR (dashed line), long-memory adjusted VAR (dash-dot line) and AR (dotted line) for returns over h horizons. The sample size is T = 2566.



Figure 1.7: Return Predictability for SPY. Figures plot predictive R^2 implied by the M-FCVAR (solid line), FCVAR (dashed line), long-memory adjusted VAR (dash-dot line) and AR (dotted line) for returns over h horizons. The sample size is T = 2566.



Chapter 2

Forecasting Using Alternative Measures of Model-Free Option-Implied Volatility

2.1 Introduction

In an efficient market, the option price embodies all available useful information about future movements of the underlying asset. Hence, traders and hedge fund managers are primarily interested in option-implied volatility when making financial decisions. As a natural forecast of return variation over the remaining life of the relevant option, option-implied volatility has been frequently used in forecasting future volatility, see Poon and Granger (2003) for an extensive review of the studies on this topic. As opposed to the Black-Scholes (BS) implied volatility, model-free option-implied volatilities have gained substantial popularity because, relying upon no particular parametric model, they avoid potential mis-specification problems. See, for example, Britten-Jones and Neuberger (2000), Carr and Wu (2006) and Taylor, Yadav, and Zhang (2010).

One of the most widely used measures of model-free option-implied volatility is the VIX volatility index, disseminated by the Chicago Board of Options Exchange (CBOE). The VIX provides a measure of the expected value of the S&P 500 return variation under the risk-neutral measure and is designed to closely mimic the model-free implied volatility (MFIV). Derived by Britten-Jones and Neuberger (2000), the *MFIV* is defined as an integral of cross-section of out-of-the money (OTM) European style put and call options over an infinite range of strikes for the given maturity. Jiang and Tian (2005) show that the MFIV is a more efficient forecast for future realized volatility than the BS implied volatility and the historical realized volatility. However, Andersen and Bondarenko (2007) argue that the MFIV and VIX are biased forecasts of future volatility since they contain non-trivial and time-varying risk premiums. As a more important part of their empirical study, Andersen and Bondarenko (2007) investigate the properties of the corridor implied volatility index (CX), which is obtained from the MFIV by truncating the integration domain between two barriers. Being less sensitive to variation in the market variance risk premium, the CX with the narrowest corridor width is found to dominate other implied volatility measures in the work of Andersen and Bondarenko (2007). Another advantage of the CX is that it is constructed only over intervals of the risk-neutral density (RND) where price quotes are directly observable. By contrast, the computation requirements for deriving the MFIV are not satisfied by the existing data as options are traded only over a finite range of strikes. Andersen, Bondarenko, and Gonzalez-Perez (2015) further improve the construction of the CX by adopting the concept of an invariant coverage across time, which ensures that the CX is coherent in the time series dimension. As compared with the VIX, which is based upon strongly time-varying coverage of the tails of the RND, the CX uses a consistent range of strikes, which serves as a more accurate volatility indicator over time.

In addition to the use of implied volatilities in forecasting future volatility, prior studies also indicate that the VIX may carry some predictive power for future returns on stock market indices. For example, Giot (2005) finds that future returns are always positive (negative) for very high (low) levels of the VIX. This accords with the work of Guo and Whitelaw (2006) who provide evidence for the positive relationship between market returns and implied volatilities. The positive relationship between the VIX and future returns is also documented in Banerjee, Doran, and Peterson (2007) who suggest that both levels and innovations of the VIX are significantly related to future returns. That finding is indicative of a negative volatility risk premium, which is consistent with Ang et al. (2006) where stocks with high past sensitivities to the innovation in the VIX display on average future decreasing returns. The evidence that the VIX is a priced risk factor in the time series of returns helps to explain why the VIX may exhibit predictive power for future returns. Although a substantial empirical literature is devoted to the investigation of risk-return relations (see, e.g., the discussion in Rossi and Timmermann (2010), and the many references therein), most rely on the VIX as a directly observable proxy for risk. Other measures of model-free option-implied volatility are rarely considered.

In spite of the increasing popularity of the VIX index, measurement errors in its construction has been noted by Jiang and Tian (2005). The common problem inherent in the computation of the VIX as well as other measures of model-free implied volatility is that only a discrete set of strikes is actually traded in the market and that very low and high strikes are usually absent. To account for measurement errors induced by the limited number of strikes, Jiang and Tian (2005) apply the cubic spline method to interpolate between existing strikes and exploit a flat extrapolation scheme to infer option prices beyond the truncation point. Andersen and Bondarenko (2007) address the issue induced by the discrete set of strikes via the positive convolution approximation method proposed by Bondarenko (2003). Although interpolation and extrapolation techniques are widely accepted, it remains unclear how such techniques affect the performance of implied volatilities in predicting future returns and realized volatility. In addition, there appears to be no consensus on the roles played by the OTM call and put options in the forecast of future volatility and returns. Jackwerth (2000), Jones (2006) and Bates (2008) suggest that the OTM put options may be irrelevant to known risk factors affecting stock returns. Using a cubic spline interpolation and flat extrapolation methods, Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016) also find that the OTM put options, especially deep OTM puts, do not contain important information with respect to equity volatility risk. They also show that the OTM call options subsume all useful information embedded in the OTM puts for forecasting future realized volatility. However, Andersen, Fusari, and Todorov (2015) show that the left tail risk, driving a substantial part of the OTM put option dynamics, exhibits strong predictive power for future excess market returns over long horizons.

Against this background, this study examines the performance of model-free option-implied volatilities in predicting future returns and volatility and contribute to the existing literature in the following ways. First, this chapter is among the first to provide simulation evidence to justify the use of the interpolation/extrapolation procedure for better forecasting performance of implied volatilities. The usefulness of this procedure is verified in both the simulation and empirical studies. The adoption of a stochastic volatility model with both jumps and volatility risk premium in the present study mimics more closely the observed data dynamics. This can be seen as an extension of the work of Zhang, Taylor, and Wang (2013) where a simple square-root model of Cox, Ingersoll, and Ross (1985) is employed to investigate the number of options upon the information content of the MFIV in an in-sample analysis. Distinct from Zhang, Taylor, and Wang (2013), this chapter conducts comprehensive out-of-sample (OOS) volatility forecasts made by different implied volatility measures including the MFIV.

Second, to ascertain the relevance of the OTM call and put options, this chapter considers implied volatility measures constructed entirely from the cross-section of OTM put (call) options and measures which discard the deep OTM put (call) options. This is achieved by splitting the MFIV into different components with the use of different intervals of the cross-section of OTM put and call option prices. Similar constructions of implied volatilities are conducted in Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016) who examine the price of volatility risk in the cross-section of stock returns. With a different focus from that of Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016), the present chapter compares the fraction of the time-series variation in future returns that are explained by various measures of implied volatility. Return predictability provided by implied volatilities is investigated in the pre- and post-crisis periods, respectively. The impact of the recent financial crisis is accounted for since the crisis represents an informative period during which uncertainty and risk aversion may have been more evident than the non-crisis period, see Hilal, Poon, and Tawn (2011) and Bates (2012).

A preview of the main findings of this study is as follows. Simulation results show that, with a wider range of strikes upon which model-free option-implied volatilities are based, the OOS volatility forecast becomes more accurate while returns tend to be less predictable. In addition, a finer partition of strikes usually leads to greater predictive power of implied volatilities for future returns. These findings warrant the application of an interpolation and extrapolation scheme in the practice of volatility forecast and an interpolation method only in return predictions. In the empirical study using SPX options from 2003 to 2013, the aforementioned procedure, i.e. interpolation/extrapolation methods, significantly improves the performance of different measures of implied volatility considered in the OOS volatility forecast and gives rise to higher return predictability for most measures in the post-crisis period. With the use of this procedure, the SPX OTM call options substantially dominate the OTM put options with regard to their forecasting performance. The empirical findings outlined above are supported by the simulation evidence. However, when measures of implied volatility are derived from the listed options only, the superiority of the OTM put options over the OTM call options is noted in volatility forecast and post-crisis return predictions.

The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 2.2 provides the construction of various model-free option-implied volatility measures and realized volatility considered in this study. Section 2.3 outlines the techniques adopted to address measurement errors in the construction of various implied volatilities. Section 2.4 presents the design and settings of the Monte Carlo study along with the results. Section 2.5 describes the data and section 2.6 reports the empirical results. Conclusion is provided in section 2.7.

2.2 Construction of Volatility Measures

This section provides an outline of the construction of various measures of volatility. Section 2.2.1 gives an introduction of the MFIV and its components derived from OTM calls and OTM puts, respectively. The VIX index is then reviewed as a close approximation of the MFIV. Section 2.2.2 discusses the computation of model-free corridor implied volatilities where three different segments of the cross-section of OTM put and call option prices are adopted. Finally, in section 2.2.3, the high-frequency realized volatility is defined, which is used to obtain an accurate measure of the ex-post return variation of the underlying asset.

2.2.1 Model-Free Implied Volatility and VIX

The concept of the MFIV is derived by Britten-Jones and Neuberger (2000). Its computation for a given maturity involves market prices for a continuum of European-style options with strikes from zero to infinity, which takes the form

$$MFIV = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\tau}} e^{r\tau} \left[\int_0^F \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK + \int_F^\infty \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK \right]$$
(2.1)

where r is the annualized risk-free interest rate as measured by the corresponding U.S. Treasury bill rate, τ is time-to-maturity measured in annual units, F is the forward price for transaction at maturity τ , $P(\tau, K)$ and $C(\tau, K)$ are the mid-quotes for European put and call options with strike price K and maturity τ . By construction, only OTM options (call if K > F and put otherwise) are taken into account. For a different purpose, Demeterfi et al. (1999) develop the idea of fair value of future volatility, represented by V_{ddkz} , upon which the VIX is based. V_{ddkz} is also independent of any option pricing model and can be extracted from option prices directly such as

$$V_{ddkz} = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\tau} \left\{ r\tau - \left[\frac{S_0}{S_*}e^{r\tau} - 1\right] - \ln(S_*/S_0) + e^{r\tau} \int_0^{S_*} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK + e^{r\tau} \int_{S_*}^\infty \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK \right\}}$$
(2.2)

where S_0 is the current asset price and S_* denotes the stock price close to the forward price. Jiang and Tian (2007) demonstrate that the V_{ddkz} is conceptually equivalent to the MFIV.

Motivated by Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016), the MFIV can be further divided into two components; i.e., that from the OTM call options (VC) and that from the OTM put options (VP), which are given by

$$VC = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\tau}} e^{r\tau} \int_{F}^{\infty} \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK$$
(2.3)

and

$$VP = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\tau}} e^{r\tau} \int_0^F \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK$$
(2.4)

where $MFIV^2 = VC^2 + VP^2$.

The VIX index is based on the idea of fair value of future volatility developed by Demeterfi et al. (1999). The general formula for computation of the VIX index is given by

$$VIX = \sqrt{\frac{2}{\tau} \sum_{i} \frac{\Delta K_i}{K_i^2} e^{r\tau} Q(\tau, K_i) - \frac{1}{\tau} (\frac{F^*}{K_0} - 1)^2}$$
(2.5)

where $\tau = 30/365$ is the option maturity, K_i is the strike price of the *i*th OTM option in the calculation, K_0 is the first strike price below the forward index level $F^*(K_0 \leq F^*)$, $Q(\tau, K_i)$ is the midpoint of the latest available bid and ask prices of the OTM option at strike K_i , and ΔK_i stands for the strike price interval as $\Delta K_i = (K_{i+1} - K_{i-1})/2$. The forward price, F^* , is calculated from at-the-money options according to put-call parity, $F^* = K_* + e^{r\tau}[C(K_*, \tau) - P(K_*, \tau)]$ and K_* is determined as the strike price for which the difference between the call and put prices is minimal. It is worth noting that, at the boundaries of strike prices. In addition, at the strike price K_0 , the option price $Q_i(\tau, K_i)$ is modified to be the average of call and put prices. The CBOE computes the VIX from an interpolation of two volatility indices with respect to two different maturities: τ_t^l and τ_t^u . The VIX index is finally obtained by taking a weighted average of these two VIX measures based on τ_t^l and τ_t^u

$$VIX = 100 \times \sqrt{\left[w_1(VIX_t^2(\tau_t^l)\tau_t^l) + w_2(VIX_t^2(\tau_t^u)\tau_t^u)\right] \times \frac{365}{30}}$$
(2.6)

where $w_1 = \frac{\tau_t^u - \tau}{\tau_t^u - \tau_t^l}$ and $w_2 = \frac{\tau - \tau_t^l}{\tau_t^u - \tau_t^l}$ so that $w_1 + w_2 = 1$.

Recall equation (2.2), we obtain the approximation below by applying Taylor's expansion of log function and discarding terms greater than the second order of

 $moments^1$.

$$r\tau - \left(\frac{S_0}{S_*}e^{r\tau} - 1\right) - \ln(S_*/S_0) = r\tau - \left(\frac{F}{K_0} - 1\right) - \ln(K_0/S_0) \quad (2.7)$$
$$= \ln(F/K_0) - \left(\frac{F}{K_0} - 1\right)$$
$$\approx -\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{F}{K_0} - 1\right)^2$$

where the forward price (F) at time τ is equal to $S_0 e^{r\tau}$ and S_* is chosen as the first strike price (K_0) below the forward price. Replacing the term $r\tau - \left(\frac{S_0}{S_*}e^{r\tau} - 1\right) - \ln(S_*/S_0)$ with $-\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{F}{K_0} - 1\right)^2$, the discrete framework of equation (2.2) is identical to the general formula for the VIX calculation in equation (2.5).

The VIX in equation (2.5) may give rise to different approximation errors such as truncation, discretization, expansion and interpolation errors, see details in Jiang and Tian (2005) and Jiang and Tian (2007). Here, we consider truncation and discretization errors only since the others are widely regarded as negligible and are unlikely to have any material impact on the forecasting performance of implied volatilities.

The truncation error is due to the fact that very low or very high strike prices are not available in practice. Let K_L and K_U denote the lowest and highest strikes for a certain maturity, respectively. The infinite range of strike prices in equation (2.2) is approximated by the CBOE with a finite range $[K_L, K_U]$ as follows

$$\int_{0}^{K_{0}} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^{2}} dK + \int_{K_{0}}^{\infty} \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^{2}} dK \approx \int_{K_{L}}^{K_{0}} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^{2}} dK + \int_{K_{0}}^{K_{U}} \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^{2}} dK \quad (2.8)$$

The magnitude of the truncation error is measured as

$$\delta_{trunc} = -\frac{2}{\tau} e^{r\tau} \left[\int_0^{K_L} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK + \int_{K_U}^\infty \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK \right]$$
(2.9)

¹The construction of the VIX index is based on the assumption that the stochastic process of asset returns follow the Geometric Brownian Motion (GBM) and Ito's Lemma (IL), where both the GBM and IL assume returns to be continuous and symmetrically distributed and therefore the moments higher than the variance neither exist nor generate effects on the return process.

and such type of error gives rise to a downward bias in the computed volatility. It is noted by Jiang and Tian (2007) that the δ_{trunc} may vary significantly over time as the interval $[K_L, K_U]$ is not fixed. The reasons are twofold. First, the CBOE usually introduces new strikes when the underlying index is outside the range of listed strikes. Second, the CBOE utilizes filters to exclude the potentially problematic options in the VIX computation procedure.

The other type of error of interest is discretization error induced by the numerical integration conducted using a coarse grid of available strike prices. The CBOE computes the integrals in equation (2.2) as follows

$$\int_{K_L}^{K_0} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK + \int_{K_0}^{K_U} \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK \approx \sum_i \frac{\Delta K_i}{K_i^2} Q(\tau, K_i)$$
(2.10)

The magnitude of the discretization error is

$$\delta_{disc} = \frac{2}{\tau} e^{r\tau} \left\{ \sum_{i} \frac{\Delta K_i}{K_i^2} Q(\tau, K_i) - \left[\int_{K_L}^{K_0} \frac{P(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK + \int_{K_0}^{K_U} \frac{C(\tau, K)}{K^2} dK \right] \right\}$$
(2.11)

Jiang and Tian (2007) provide evidence that the δ_{disc} may lead to an overestimation of the underlying volatility. In practice, the model-free option-implied volatility measures are all subject to these measurement errors to some degree, due to the limited availability of market prices for a continuum of European-style options with strikes from zero to infinity.

2.2.2 Corridor Implied Volatility

The corridor implied volatility index (CX) is initially analyzed in the empirical work of Andersen and Bondarenko (2007). Unlike the MFIV, which requires the availability of options with strikes from zero to infinity, the CX only captures volatility over a certain segment of the underlying RND. For a fixed coverage $[B_L]$, B_H , $0 \le B_L \le B_H \le \infty$, the CX is computed as

$$CX = \sqrt{\frac{2e^{r\tau}}{\tau}} \int_{B_L}^{B_H} \frac{M(K)}{K^2} dK$$
(2.12)

where the time to maturity $\tau = 30$ days and M(K) stands for the minimum of the put and call prices at current time such as

$$M(K) = \min(P(\tau, K), \ C(\tau, K))$$

In order to ensure an invariant portion of the strike range considered in the CX across time, Andersen, Bondarenko, and Gonzalez-Perez (2015) propose the ratio R(K) to determine the integration barriers of the CX in equation (2.12) using directly observable prices of call and put options only,

$$R(K) = \frac{P(\tau, K)}{P(\tau, K) + C(\tau, K)}$$
(2.13)

For given lower and upper percentiles $p, q \in (0,1), B_L = K_p = R^{-1}(p)$ and $B_H = K_{1-q} = R^{-1}(1-q)$. In the subsequent simulation and empirical studies, three measures of the CX computed from equation (2.12) are used where $[B_L, B_H]$ takes the values $[R^{-1}(0.25), R^{-1}(0.75)], [R^{-1}(0), R^{-1}(0.75)]$ and $[R^{-1}(0.25), R^{-1}(1)]$. These implied volatilities are respectively represented by CXNT, CXLT and CXRT. The definitions of implied volatilities considered in this chapter are listed in Table 2.1. All the measures are computed from options across two nearest maturities (less than 30 days and greater than 30 days) and the 30-day implied volatilities is computed by interpolating between the two separate maturities.

2.2.3 Realized Volatility

In addition to implied volatilities, this study employs monthly realized volatility and historical volatility. We employ a simple realized variance estimator proposed by Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard (2002), which is equal to the sum of intraday squared returns

$$rv_t = \sum_{j=1}^M r_{t,j}^2$$
(2.14)

where $r_{t,j}$ stands for intraday returns within each 5-minute interval. The realized variance is then calculated over a period of one month in order to match the maturities of the corresponding implied volatilities

$$RV_t = \frac{1}{22} \sum_{i=1}^{22} rv_{t+i} \tag{2.15}$$

The measure RV_t is recorded daily but contains monthly (future) variance. The substantial serial correlation induced by the construction of RV_t in equation (2.15) will be accounted for in the subsequent analysis. Furthermore, the realized variance on the latest trading day, rv_{t-1} , is used as a proxy for historical variance, which may contain useful information for future return variation.

2.3 Error Adjustment Mechanisms

As introduced in section 2.2, the MFIV is computed as an integral of option prices over an infinite range of strikes; and all the measures of implied volatility that are considered require numerical integration using the trapezoidal rule. However, only a limited number of strikes are actually traded in the market, which may result in inaccuracies in the computation of the option-implied volatilities, so further affecting their performance in predicting future volatility and returns. Specifically, very low and high strikes are usually not available in practice, which leads to the so-called truncation errors; and the set of discrete strikes can be rather sparse, which gives rise to the discretization errors. To account for the measurement errors discussed above, the use of an interpolation and extrapolation scheme is essential. The following section provides an introduction of the interpolation and extrapolation techniques adopted in the present chapter.

We first rely on the interpolation procedure to correct the discretization error

by employing a sufficiently fine partition of strikes. Exploiting the BS model to smooth and interpolate option prices has now become a common practice. Shimko (1993) pioneers in filling in option prices for a denser set of strikes by converting option prices into implied volatilities using the BS equation, interpolating and smoothing the curve with a simple quadratic function, and then translating the implied volatilities into option prices using the BS model again. It is worth noting that this procedure is not based on the assumption that the BS model is the underlying model of option prices and it simply performs as a computational device to guarantee a one-to-one mapping between option prices and implied volatilities. The main issue here is how to ensure the smoothness of the interpolated implied volatilities across a wide range of strikes, which satisfy the no-arbitrage conditions. Some popular methods heavily adopted in practice are such as the natural cubic spline (Bates (2000), Jiang and Tian (2005), Jiang and Tian (2007) and Neuberger (2012)), the clamped cubic spline (Malz (2014)) and the smoothing spline (Bliss and Panigirtzoglou (2002) and Figlewski (2008)).

Following the work of Jiang and Tian (2005), we choose the natural cubic spline in this chapter among the available interpolation tools. The natural cubic spline is applied to the known implied volatilities directly rather than option prices due to the fact that the relationship between option prices and strikes appears nonlinear. In the lower and upper price bound $[K_L, K_U]$, we construct a differentiable function f(K) given by

$$f(K_i) = \sigma(K_i, \tau) \tag{2.16}$$

for $i = 1, 2, \dots, T$, where implied volatilities $\sigma(K_i, \tau)$ are obtained from the BS formula for a given maturity τ . All known strikes from K_2 to K_{N-1} are taken as knot points in fitting the cubic splines. As specified by Jiang and Tian (2007), a natural cubic spline with a different cubic function is employed in each interval between any two consecutive strikes and the first and second derivatives of the cubic functions in any two adjacent intervals are set the same at the common knot points. As a result, the cubic spline fitting procedure provides a smooth implied volatility function f(K) between K_L and K_U with the continuity of the first and second derivatives at every strike within the interval. The second derivatives at the endpoints are equal to zero. Below, we detail the procedure of computing the BS implied volatility $\sigma(K_i, \tau)$.

The prices at time zero of European call and put options on a non-dividend paying stock are

$$C = S_0 N(d_1) - K e^{-r\tau} N(d_2)$$
(2.17)

and

$$P = Ke^{-r\tau}N(-d_2) - S_0N(-d_1)$$
(2.18)

where

$$d_{1} = \frac{\ln(S_{0}/K) + (r + \sigma^{2}/2)\tau}{\sigma/\sqrt{\tau}}$$
$$d_{2} = \frac{\ln(S_{0}/K) + (r - \sigma^{2}/2)\tau}{\sigma/\sqrt{\tau}} = d_{1} - \sigma\sqrt{\tau}$$

Here, we use the same notation as in the previous section and S_0 represents the current asset price. The function N(x) represents the probability that a variable with a standard normal distribution, $\phi(0, 1)$, will be less than x. The volatility σ is the so-called BS implied volatility which can be derived once the value of a option (C or P), K, S_0 , r and τ are available.

The interpolation of the option prices within the boundary of actual strikes is relatively straightforward. The major challenge is how to extrapolate the option prices towards the tails of the RND with precision. The flat-line extrapolation, i.e. implied volatilities beyond the truncation points are equal to those observed for the highest and lowest strikes, is adopted in several empirical studies, see Bliss and Panigirtzoglou (2002), Bliss and Panigirtzoglou (2004), Jiang and Tian (2005) and Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016). The flat-line extrapolation produces a lognormal shape of the tails of the RND, which contradicts with the extensive empirical evidence of fat tails in return distributions. Hence, the flat-line extrapolation is considered inappropriate if the aim is to capture tail events accurately. Jiang and Tian (2007) further point out the disadvantages of this approach such as: (1) it results in the underestimation of implied volatilities outside the available strikes due to the neglect of famous volatility smile or skew; (2) it fails to meet no-arbitrage conditions. To overcome these drawbacks, Jiang and Tian (2007) impose a smooth pasting condition at the minimum (K_L) and maximum (K_U) strikes and adjust the slope of the extrapolated component to match the corresponding slope of the existing interior component at K_L and K_U . The implied volatility extrapolated this way achieves a linear structure.

A different strategy to extrapolate prices based on the existing options is to first estimate the RND and then extract prices beyond the truncation points from the estimated RND. In line with Andersen and Bondarenko (2007), this chapter estimates the RND using a nonparametric approach, the so-called positive convolution approximation (PCA) proposed by Bondarenko (2003). The PCA method for estimating the RND offers several benefits: (1) it guarantees no-arbitrage density estimates; (2) it avoids overfitting while allowing for small samples; (3) it involves simple computation algorithm only; (4) it is insensitive to the data generating process. The main idea of the PCA is to construct a set of admissible densities containing functions which can be expressed as a convolution of a fixed positive kernel and another density. The optimal density is that obtained from the admissible densities which generates the best fit to the listed option prices. The sub-section below briefly describes the RND estimation using the PCA approach.

The relationship between the RND and call/put options can be expressed as

$$h_0(S_\tau) = \frac{1}{e^{\int_0^\tau r_s ds}} \left. \frac{\partial^2 C(\tau, K)}{\partial K^2} \right|_{K=S_\tau} = \frac{1}{e^{\int_0^\tau r_s ds}} \left. \frac{\partial^2 P(\tau, K)}{\partial K^2} \right|_{K=S_\tau}$$
(2.19)

where S_{τ} represents the value of an underlying asset on trading date τ and r_s is the risk-free rate. For simplicity, it is assumed that the asset pays no dividends and $r_s = 0$ and thus $e^{\int_0^{\tau} r_s ds} = 1$. In the PCA approach, the first step is to construct the approximating set W_m representing all admissible or candidate densities, from which the optimal density is selected. Let L^d denote the set of all probability densities, i.e., nonnegative functions that integrate to one. For a basis density $\phi(K) \in L^d$, a new density $\phi_m(K) := \frac{1}{m}\phi(\frac{K}{m})$ can be obtained by smoothing $\phi(K)$ with the bandwidth parameter m. Once $\phi_m(K)$ is fixed, the approximating set $W_m = W_{\phi_m}$ is given by

$$W_m := \left\{ g \in L^d \middle| g = \phi_m * \mu, \text{ for } \mu \in L^d \right\}$$

$$(2.20)$$

which contains functions g, expressed as a convolution of ϕ_m with positive functions μ . In the work of Bondarenko (2003), the basis density $\phi(K)$ is assumed as the standard normal distribution since different choices for $\phi(K)$ result in similar estimators. Although the space L^d accommodates very general shapes of densities, W_m is made up of only smooth and well-behaved densities where the bandwidth m determines the smoothness of densities in the set. If functions h (the true RND) and g are both integrable, the following equation holds.

$$h * g := \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} h(K - y)g(y)dy$$
(2.21)

Next, we search for the optimal density in the set W_m containing all candidate densities. An estimator of the RND is the function of $\hat{h}(K) \in W_m$ which provides the best fit to a certain cross-section of put options $\{P_i\}$ with strikes $K_1 < \cdots K_T$, i.e. it achieves the objective function as follows

$$\underset{\widehat{h}\in W_m}{\text{Minimize}} \sum_{i=1}^{T} \left(P_i - D^{-2} \widehat{h} \left(K_i \right) \right)^2$$
(2.22)

where $D^{-2}\hat{h}(K_i)$ represents the second integral of $\hat{h}(K_i)$. To measure how closely the density h can be approximated by another density in the set, Bondarenko (2003) defines the distance between h and W_m as

$$\rho(h, W_m) := \inf_{g \in W_m} \|h - g\| = \min_{g \in W_m} \|h - g\|$$
(2.23)

where $\|.\| = \|.\|^2$ is the L_2 -norm. He further shows that the distance $\rho(h, W_m)$ exhibits basic properties, e.g. an approximation with a small m is always no worse than an approximation with a larger m. We first discretize the admissible set W_m by

$$W_m^{\Delta z} := \left\{ g \in L^d \, \middle| \, g(K) = \sum_{j=-\infty}^{\infty} a_j \phi_m(K - z_j), \ a_j \ge 0, \ \sum_{j=-\infty}^{\infty} a_j = 1 \right\}$$
(2.24)

where $j = 0, \pm 1, \cdots$, and $z_j = j\Delta z$ with Δz being the equally-spaced grid step. Bondarenko (2003) indicates that a sufficiently small Δz can lead to a arbitrarily close distance between the $W_m^{\Delta z}$ and W_m . Finally, the finite-dimensional approximation of the problem in equation (2.22) can be solved numerically by

$$\underset{\widehat{h}\in W_{m}^{\Delta z}([v,w])}{\operatorname{Minimize}}\sum_{i=1}^{T}\left(P_{i}-D^{-2}\widehat{h}\left(K_{i}\right)\right)^{2}$$
(2.25)

where [v, w] is a large but finite interval on which the underlying density h is approximated. Once the estimated RND is obtained, option prices can be inferred for a continuum of strikes through the relationship in equation (2.19).

2.4 Monte Carlo Simulation

This section presents a Monte Carlo simulation study where different numbers of option prices are considered as the strike range and increment vary. The aim of this experiment is (i) to ascertain the impact of discrete strike prices on the performance of various implied volatility measures in forecasting future volatility and returns and (ii) to provide guidance for the use of interpolation and extrapolation technique in forecasting.

2.4.1 Simulation Design

The simulation exercise conducted in the present chapter is motivated by Zhang, Taylor, and Wang (2013) who examine the effect of the number of strikes on the information content of the MFIV using a simple model without jumps and volatility risk premium. In a departure from Zhang, Taylor, and Wang (2013), this study concentrates on the OOS volatility forecasting performance of implied volatilities and the predictive power of implied volatilities for future returns. A jump-diffusion model adopted by Duan and Yeh (2010) is used to simulate the asset price and the latent stochastic volatility by

$$d\ln S_t = [r - q + \delta_s V_t - \frac{V_t}{2}]dt + \sqrt{V_t}dW_t + J_t dN_t - \lambda \mu_J dt \qquad (2.26)$$
$$dV_t = \kappa(\theta - V_t)dt + \upsilon V_t^{\gamma} dB_t$$

where W_t and B_t are correlated Wiener processes, having correlation coefficient equal to ρ ; N_t denotes a Poisson process with intensity λ , which is independent of W_t and B_t ; J_t is an independent normal random variable with mean μ_J and standard deviation σ_J . The price, S_t , and volatility, V_t , processes are dependent through the correlated diffusive terms– W_t and B_t . The other parameters, r, qand δ_s are the risk-free rate, the dividend yield and the asset risk premium, respectively².

Option valuation is implemented using the corresponding model under the risk-neutral probability measure given by

$$d\ln S_{t} = [r - q - \frac{V_{t}}{2} + \lambda^{*}(\mu_{J}^{*} + 1 - e^{\mu_{J}^{*} + \sigma_{J}^{2}})]dt + \sqrt{V_{t}}dW_{t}^{*}$$
(2.27)
+ $J_{t}^{*}dN_{t}^{*} - \lambda^{*}\mu_{J}^{*}dt$
 $dV_{t} = (\kappa\theta - \kappa^{*}V_{t})dt + \upsilon V_{t}^{\gamma}dB_{t}^{*}$

where $\kappa^* = \kappa + \delta_V$ and $B_t^* = B_t + \delta_V / \upsilon \int_0^t V_s^{1-\gamma} ds$ with δ_V being the volatility risk premium. Again, W_t^* and B_t^* are the Wiener processes correlated with the coefficient ρ ; N_t^* is a Poisson process with intensity λ^* independent of W_t^* and B_t^* ; the independent normal random variable J_t^* has a new mean μ_J^* but an unchanged

²The mean of $J_t dN_t - \lambda \mu_J dt$ is zero due to the introduction of the term $\lambda \mu_J dt$, which serves to center the Poisson innovation.

standard deviation σ_J . The theoretical variance expectation under the model considered above, represented by VIX^2_{Theo} , can be computed as

$$VIX_t^2(\tau_t^l, \tau_t^u, n_t^l, n_t^u) \simeq VIX_{Theo}^2 = \frac{\kappa\theta}{\kappa^*} \left(1 - \frac{1 - e^{-\kappa^*\tau}}{\kappa^*\tau}\right) + 2\phi^* + \frac{1 - e^{-\kappa^*\tau}}{\kappa^*\tau}V_t$$
(2.28)

see Duan and Yeh (2010) for more details. In this simulation experiment, we adopt the jump risk premium measured by $\delta_J = \phi^* - \phi$, where $\phi^* = \lambda^* \left(e^{\mu_J^* + \sigma_J^2/2} - \mu_J^* - 1 \right)$ and $\phi = \lambda \left(e^{\mu_J + \sigma_J^2/2} - \mu_J - 1 \right)$. The term δ_J reflects the compensation in the expected return for the jump risk, resulting from the change from the physical probability measure P to the risk-neutral pricing measure Q.

The empirical martingales simulation (EMS) method developed by Duan and Simonato (1998) is used to compute option prices, given that there is no closed-form option pricing formula for equation (2.27). The EMS method, which imposes upon the simulated sample a martingale property, exhibits two benefits such as: (1) the price simulated by the EMS satisfies rational option-pricing bounds; (2) it yields substantial reduction in Monte Carlo errors. Let $t_0 = 0$ be the current time, we generate the EMS prices at a sequence of future time points, t_1, t_2, \dots, t_m using the following system

$$S_i^*(t_j, n) = S_0 \frac{Z_i(t_j, n)}{Z_0(t_j, n)}$$
(2.29)

where

$$Z_i(t_j, n) = S_i^*(t_{j-1}, n) \frac{\widehat{S}_i(t_j)}{\widehat{S}_i(t_{j-1})}$$
(2.30)

$$Z_0(t_j, n) = \frac{1}{n} e^{-rt_j} \sum_{i=1}^n Z_i(t_j, n)$$
(2.31)

 $\widehat{S}_i(t)$ is the *i*th simulated asset price at time *t* prior to the EMS adjustment, and $\widehat{S}_i(t_0)$ and $S_i^*(t_0, n)$ are set equal to S_0 . At one time, the EMS implements a simulation of *n* sample points, where n = 1000 in our case. After the EMS correction, the simulation proceeds to the next time point, and repeats the whole process again. The estimate of the discounted EMS asset price is given by

$$S_0^*(t, n) = \frac{1}{n} e^{-rt} \sum_{i=1}^n S_i^*(t, n)$$
(2.32)

and therefore the estimate of the call option price is

$$C_0^*(t, n) = \frac{1}{n} e^{-rt} \sum_{i=1}^n \max\left[S_i^*(t, n) - K, 0\right]$$
(2.33)

The put option prices can be obtained by the put-call parity, i.e. $C + Ke^{-rt} = P + S_0$.

This study assumes one year has 252 trading days and that one day consists of 6.5 hours of open trading, as is the case on the NYSE and NASDAQ. A sparse sampling at a frequency of once every 5 minutes is used in this simulation study and therefore one day can be divided up into 78 intraday intervals, i.e., $\frac{6.5 \times 3600}{300} = 78$. A daily series is extracted by sampling once every 78 data points. The asset price and the latent stochastic volatility are simulated according to the Euler discretized version³ of equation (2.26). The simulation is simplified by assuming no dividends and a zero interest rate. The initial stock price (S_0) and latent stochastic volatility (V_0) are set respectively as 1000 and 0.08 (or 0.02). Here, we consider two situations where the magnitude of volatility is relatively low ($V_0 = 0.02$) and high ($V_0 = 0.08$) in order to evaluate the forecasting performance under different market conditions. The sample size of daily series is 2000. The parameter values are similar to those adopted by Duan and Yeh (2010).

$$S_{i+1} = S_i \exp[(r - q + \delta_s V_i - 0.5V_i)\Delta t + \sqrt{V_i \Delta t} W_t + J_t N_t - \lambda \mu_J \Delta t]$$

$$V_{i+1} = V_i + (\kappa \theta - \kappa V_i)\Delta t + \rho v V_i^{\gamma} \sqrt{\Delta t} W_t + \sqrt{1 - \rho^2} v V_i^{\gamma} \sqrt{\Delta t} B_t$$

³The asset price and volatility path will be discretized into constant-increment time steps of $\Delta t = \frac{1}{78 \times 252}$. The discretization for the price and volatility processes through Euler scheme is given by

where J_t is i.i.d. $N(\mu_J, \sigma_J)$, N_t is $Poiss(\lambda \Delta t)$, W_t and B_t are two Brownian-motion processes, and ρ represents the instantaneous correlation between the return process and the volatility process. As introduced in the main text, $S_0 = 1000$ and $V_0 = 0.08$ (or $V_0 = 0.02$).

κ	θ	λ	$\mu_J(\%)$	$\sigma_J(\%)$	v	ρ	γ	δ_s	κ^*	$\phi^*(\%)$	δ_V	$\delta_J(\%)$
2.500	0.080	55.000	0.300	0.500	1.400	-0.800	0.900	0.420	-13.000	0.035	-15.500	-0.059

Option prices are computed corresponding to two nearby maturities, 23 and 37 days. This experiment considers two fixed strike price increments ($\Delta K=5$ and $\Delta K=1$) and attempts with different moneyness ranges ([0.8, 1.2], [0.7, 1.3] and [0.6, 1.4]).

2.4.2 Simulation Results

Table 2.2 and 2.3 report the summary statistics of various volatility measures with $V_0 = 0.08$ and $V_0 = 0.02$, respectively. In both scenarios, it is evident that the mean of the implied volatility estimates increases with the moneyness range. This accords with the work of Jiang and Tian (2007), where the truncation errors usually result in an underestimation of the true volatility. The mean of the VIX, MFIV, CXNT, CXLT and CXRT decreases as the strike increment becomes smaller, which is consistent with the finding of overestimation of the underlying volatility induced by discretization errors in Jiang and Tian (2007). For most measures considered, the mean squared error⁴ (MSE) tends to decrease with the strike range. Table 2.2 and 2.3 also show that measures of implied volatility become more volatile with the range of strikes while they, except the VC, tend to appear less volatile as the partition of strikes is smaller.

To evaluate the OOS volatility forecasting performance of various option-implied volatilities, a univariate Mincer-Zarnowitz regression is adopted as follows

$$y_{t+1} = \alpha_1 + \beta_1 x_t + \mu_{t+1,t} \tag{2.34}$$

where y_{t+1} represents the realized volatility containing the information of month t+1 and where x_t indicates each volatility estimate among all candidate estimates. To obtain OOS forecasts of the realized volatility measure, this study employs a rolling

⁴This is defined as the time-series average of the squared differences between the certain volatility estimate and the theoretical VIX index, VIX_{Theo} .

window of 1000 observations for the one-step-ahead forecasts. The daily realized volatility, i.e. the square root of the realized variance in equation (2.15), contains substantial induced serial correlation, which seriously affects the standard errors of the coefficient estimates. To overcome this problem, the Bartlett/Newey-West heteroskedasticity consistent covariance matrix estimator with 44 lags is used, see Andersen and Bondarenko (2007). Regressions are examined for both volatility and logarithms of volatility. The forecasts are evaluated by the MSE, which is robust to the presence of noise in the volatility proxy, see Patton (2011). The OOS R^2 of the Mincer-Zarnowitz regression is also taken into account, which corrects for bias by reflecting the variance but not the bias-squared component of the MSE.

Forecasting results for the case of $V_0 = 0.08$ are reported in Table 2.4. Clearly, the VIX_{Theo} dominates all the other candidate measures in terms of the volatility forecasting performance⁵. Forecasting performance increases with the strike range for all the measures, except that of the CXNT and CXLT. It is not surprising that the CXNT performs the same for different moneyness ranges since the options within the barriers $B_L = K_{0.25}$ and $B_H = K_{0.75}$ are not affected by the variation in the strike range. The worse performance of the CXLT with a wider range of strikes may be attributed to the poor forecasting power of the deep OTM put options for future volatility. In addition, Table 2.4 shows that the strike increment ΔK tends to have a negative impact on the volatility forecasting power of the VIX, MFIV, CXNT, CXLT and CXRT but exerts a positive impact on that of the VC and VP. Overall, the effect of the strike range on the forecasting performance is considerable and that of the strike increment is negligible. The use of different loss functions, i.e. MSE and OOS R^2 , gives the identical conclusion in terms of the role of the strike range and increment in the forecasting practice as well as the ranking of forecast performance among implied volatility candidates. These

⁵In several situations, the rv_{t-1} outperforms option-implied volatility estimates, which seems to contradict the findings of Jiang and Tian (2005) and Andersen and Bondarenko (2007). The explanation is that this experiment considers the case of very high volatility, i.e. $V_0 = 0.08$. When the initial latent stochastic volatility is set lower, the performance of daily lagged RV falls as compared with the other implied volatility measures.

findings motivate the application of an extrapolation procedure to extend the tails of the RND in an attempt to improve the volatility forecast accuracy. On the other hand, an interpolation method is considered necessary since the number of listed options may be rather small in practice. The lack of observed options may lead to inaccuracies in the estimation of the RND using the PCA method and thus result in failure in inferring the options beyond the truncation points. Moreover, the critical role of the OTM call options is noted in Table 2.4 where the VC serves as the top forecaster and the CXRT substantially outperforms the CXLT. The deep OTM put options are found to weaken the forecasting power of the implied volatilities for future volatility due to the poorer performance of the CXLT relative to the CXNT.

The next step is to apply the natural cubic spline to interpolate between available strikes and to implement the PCA method in order to obtain the option values beyond the range of listed strikes. The corresponding measures computed by options with the use of such procedure are prefixed by CP-. To examine the performance of the *CP*-measures in the forecasting practice for future volatility, this study focuses on the case of $\Delta K = 5$ and moneyness range=[0.8, 1.2] only. Specifically, a step of one unit of the index is used to numerically compute the integral in the interpolation procedure and four standard deviations from forward prices are adopted as an integration range⁶. The interval of strikes that are needed to extrapolate is $([F_0 - 4SD, K_{\min}]$ and $[K_{\max}, F_0 + 4SD])$ where $K_{\min}(K_{\max})$ represents the minimum (maximum) listed strike price in the market. Table 2.5reports the volatility forecast performance, measured by both the MSE and OOS R^2 , of various implied volatility measures and their corresponding CP-measures. The values in parentheses below the MSE are the mean difference of squared forecasting errors between the original implied volatility and its corresponding CP-measure. Numbers in bold indicate statistically significant differences at 5% by the Diebold-Mariano test. Columns 1-4 show that the CP-MFIV, CP-CXRT,

⁶The choice of the truncation point is motivated by the finding of Jiang and Tian (2005) who show that the truncation errors are virtually zero beyond 3.5SD from F_0 .

CP-VC and CP-VP achieve significant gains in the forecasting performance for future volatility and that the ranking of forecasting power of the CP-measures remains unchanged from that of the original measures. Columns 5-8 present values of the OOS R^2 where the percentage changes of the R^2 are represented by the numbers in parentheses and where the gains of the CP-measures are indicated in bold. With the single exception of CXNT, the use of the interpolation and extrapolation method brings higher OOS R^2 for all the measures considered.

Our conclusions in terms of the impact of the number of strikes on the OOS volatility forecast remain intact when moving to the situation of low volatility with $V_0 = 0.02$. Specifically, in Table 2.6, we find that the accuracy of volatility forecast improves with a wider range of strikes for all measures considered except the CXNT. Comparing the values of the loss functions, the OOS R^2 in particular, the strike increment, ΔK , produces trivial and negative effects on the forecasting power of the VIX, MFIV, CXNT, CXLT and CXRT and positive effects on that of the VC and VP. Different from the case of high volatility with $V_0 = 0.08$, the top performance in the OOS volatility forecast is achieved by the CXNT and CXRT in the low volatility situation. In both cases of high and low volatility, the superiority of the OTM call options is evident given that the CXRT (VC) substantially outperforms the CXLT (VP). As can be observed from Table 2.7, once we apply the interpolation and extrapolation procedure, the MSE of the CP-measures are, in most cases, lower than those of their counterparts derived from the original options although some of these improvements in forecasts are insignificant. In addition, the interpolation and extrapolation procedure results in higher OOS R^2 for 9 out of 12 measures considered.

Another important application of the implied volatility is to predict future market returns. As in the work of Banerjee, Doran, and Peterson (2007), the 30and 60-day future returns are regressed on daily levels⁷ of the implied variance

 $^{^{7}}$ As a robustness check, the analysis of return predictions is also conducted by regressing future returns on the innovations of the implied variances, motivated by the work of Banerjee, Doran, and Peterson (2007). Conclusions remain unchanged.

estimates as follows

$$\frac{1}{h}\sum_{j=1}^{h} r_{t+j} = \alpha_2 + \beta_2 v_t + u_{t+h,t}$$
(2.35)

where v_t indicates each of the measures of implied variance levels. To account for residual correlation caused by overlapping returns, this study considers the Newey-West standard errors. The adjusted R^2 is employed to indicate the degree of return predictability; the values are reported in Table 2.8 where a high volatility scenario ($V_0 = 0.08$) is considered. First, results indicate that the return predictions by implied volatility measures deteriorate with the strike range. Second, with a finer partition of strikes, return predictive power generally improves, with the one exception of VC. From this evidence, only the interpolation method, which provides a smaller partition of strikes, is needed to achieve better return predictions by measures of implied volatility. Consistent with the work of Andersen, Fusari, and Todorov (2015), the deep OTM put options dominate the deep OTM call options in predicting future returns. This is indicated by the higher R^2 s given by the CXLT relative to those by the CXRT. In addition, the VC displays the strongest predictive power for future returns in most cases while the VP serves as the top performer only in the case of $\Delta K = 1$ when short horizon is considered. This suggests that OTM call options exhibit superior predictive power overall to that of the OTM put options for future returns. This is despite the superiority of the deep OTM puts over the deep OTM calls in this exercise.

The cubic spline is then applied to achieve a finer partition of strikes in the case of return predictions. Measures of implied volatility based upon the options using the interpolation method are prefixed by C-. To examine the effect of the interpolation procedure on return predictions, this study takes the case of $\Delta K = 5$ and moneyness range=[0.8, 1.2] as an example and reports the results of the return predictability in Table 2.9. Gains in the predictive power for future returns are only observed for C-CXNT, C-CXLT, C-CXRT over 30-day and 60-day horizons, and for C-VP over 30-day horizon.

As a robustness check, we also evaluate the return predictability in a low

volatility situation with $V_0 = 0.02$. Consistent with the high volatility case, results in Table 2.10 indicate that the predictive power of various measures drops as the strike range increases whereas the return predictions tend to improve with a smaller partition of strikes, with the exceptions of VC over 60-day horizon and VP over 30-day horizon. In the low volatility scenario, the advantages of the OTM put options are noted in predicting future returns, suggested by the superior performance of the VP(CXLT) over VC(CXRT). Two points are worth noting when comparing the forecasting ability of the OTM calls and puts: first, in both low and high volatility scenarios, there are equal numbers of the OTM call and put options used in the return predictions. However, when the volatility level is low, a proportion of the deep OTM options are priced at zero on many trading days and the number of deep OTM calls with the zero price is substantially greater than that of the deep OTM puts; second, the deep OTM call and put options both carry some predictive power for future returns whether the initial volatility is set to 0.02 or 0.08. This is suggested by the higher R^2 delivered by the CXLT and CXRT relative to that by the CXNT; see Tables 2.8 and 2.10. Consequently, the phenomenon of options with zero price present in the low volatility setting may seriously weaken the power of the OTM calls in forecasting future returns. However, such phenomenon does not affect the conclusion for the superiority of the OTM calls in volatility forecasts, where the deep OTM puts are shown to lower the forecasting accuracy; see Tables 2.4 and 2.6. Options with zero price are rarely observed when the volatility is high, in which case the roles of the OTM calls and puts in the forecasting practice are more comparable. To sum up, the overall simulation evidence is in support of the superiority of the OTM calls in forecasting future volatility and returns, which is in agreement with our empirical findings to be discussed later.

As for the effectiveness of the interpolation, gains in return predictability are observed in 6 out of 12 cases in Table 2.11. However, given the positive impact of the strike increment on return predictions in Tables 2.8 and 2.10, the interpolation procedure is expected to lead to more evident gains in the predictive power of various implied volatilities for future returns in the empirical case, where the partition of strikes is often much more sparse, i.e. greater than 5. Findings in section 2.6 confirm this hypothesis.

2.5 Data

The data sample spans from January 02, 2003–December 31, 2013, encompassing 2769 trading days. Data are taken from several sources. Closing bid and ask SPX option prices and dividend yield are obtained from Optionmetrics via the WRDS system. High-frequency data at 5-minute intervals for the SPX⁸ are collected from the Tick Data Inc.. Daily one-month and three-month Treasury-bill yields⁹, taken as the risk-free rates, are extracted from the Federal Reserve Bulletin. In addition, the average of bid and ask is taken as the best available measure of the option price to alleviate the bid-ask bounce problem. For the two nearby maturities, there is an average of 34 out of 97 (63 out of 97) OTM call (put) option quotes per day. Two commonly used data filters are applied. First, options with less than seven days remaining to maturity are excluded. These options may be subject to problems of liquidity and market microstructure. Second, options violating the boundary conditions, i.e. with BS implied volatilities below zero or above 100%, are excluded from the sample. Only OTM options are included since in-the-money options are less liquid and thus may induce bias into the computation of implied volatilities.

The CBOE calculates the VIX index using option prices updated every five minutes. However, the Optionmetrics database includes the last daily bid-ask quote only, which might not correspond to the data published by CBOE for the final end-of-day computation. Hence, as a more direct benchmark, this chapter

⁸In order to measure the return variation during the overnight period, the squared overnight returns, computed as the squared close-to-open logarithmic price change, are added to the realized variance obtained over the trading day.

⁹Following the work of Jiang and Tian (2007), the risk-free rate is linearly interpolated between these two yields. However, when the maturity is shorter (longer) than one (three) month, the one-month (three-month) yield is adopted.

derives a replicated VIX index, RX, using the exact CBOE procedure every day. Thereby, it follows the work of Andersen, Bondarenko, and Gonzalez-Perez (2015). The RX provides an equivalent of the VIX using the SPX option prices from the Optionmetrics data set. It is well known that the CBOE adopts a particular rule to exclude OTM options: once two puts (calls) with consecutive strikes are found to have zero bid option prices, no puts (calls) with lower (higher) strikes are taken into account. The model-free implied volatility index with a broader strike range, denoted by MFIV, can be obtained by discarding any options with a zero bid price and employing all OTM options with a positive bid quote, i.e. ignoring the cutoff rule by the CBOE. Hence, the MFIV provides an upper bound for RX. In addition, the same notations are adopted for the other candidate measures as those in the simulation study¹⁰.

For the 2769 trading days under consideration, the implied volatility measures are not available at some points due to a variety of reasons, including: (1) the requirement for the two nearby maturities is not satisfied; (2) the lack of OTM options; (3) boundary conditions are violated, which reduces the sample size to 2330. The construction of the RV_t leads to the loss of one month at the end. Finally, the sample data under analysis contains 2307 observations, for the period from January 02, 2003 to November 27, 2013.

2.6 Empirical Results

This section starts by reporting the basic statistical properties of different volatility measures. It then investigates their performance as predictors of the future realized volatility and market returns of the underlying S&P 500 index.

Table 2.12 reports the summary statistics¹¹ of the monthly volatility measures

¹⁰Throughout the empirical work, this paper makes use of the robust forward F as in the work of Andersen, Bondarenko, and Gonzalez-Perez (2015) rather than the "implied" forward F^* determined by the CBOE according to put-call parity. However, the F^* is still employed in computing the RX in order to approximate the VIX.

¹¹In the empirical study, the *MFIV* is computed in the same way as the CBOE VIX in equation (2.5) but it ignores the cutoff rule by the CBOE. The *VC* and *VP* are computed as equations (2.3) and (2.4). This explains why $MFIV^2 \neq VC^2 + VP^2$ in Table 2.12. The reason
which are annualized and recorded daily. First, the unconditional mean of most implied volatility measures clearly exceeds the mean of the RV. This is consistent with the extant literature establishing the presence of a negative volatility risk premium. Note also that the RV has the highest skewness and kurtosis statistics. This erratic nature is attributed to the unpredictable innovation term of the RV as noted in the work of Andersen and Bondarenko (2007). Second, the CXLT (VP) is found to be more volatile and higher in magnitude than the CXRT (VC) because deep OTM puts generally have the highest implied volatility, i.e. volatility smile. A similar phenomenon is observed in the case of the CP-measures. Such evidence is also given in Figure 2.1 which depicts the time-variation of various implied volatility candidates. In particular, the RX overlaps the MFIV closely and thus high similarity is expected in their forecasting power for future realized volatility and returns. Finally, all volatility measures exhibit substantial persistence with extremely slow decay in their autocorrelations.

The correlation between various measures of implied volatility and realized volatility is provided in Table 2.13. Compared with the measures extracted from the listed options only, the corresponding CP-measures display higher correlation with the RV. This is indicative of superior forecasting power for future volatility. Contrast to the work of Zhang, Taylor, and Wang (2013) and Dotsis and Vlastakis (2016) who examine the information content of implied volatilities in in-sample regressions, this study concentrates on the OOS volatility forecasts. The results of the RV forecasts are presented in Table 2.14 where the forecasting performance is measured by the MSE and OOS R^2 . Gains achieved by the CP-measures are generally more evident than those in the simulation study. In almost all cases, gains in MSE are significant at 5% level. The CXNT dominates other measures that are based on the existing options. The CP-CXNT ranks best among all CP-measures. As shown in the upper panel of Table 2.14, CXLT (VP) outperforms the CXRT

for the use of the CBOE computation procedure, instead of the traditional MFIV calculation method, is to make a direct comparison between the MFIV and RX in terms of the forecasting performance. In doing so, we may ascertain the impact of the cutoff rule of the CBOE on the forecasting power of the VIX.

(VC) in the forecasting of future volatility. This can be attributed to the fact that only a very small number of OTM calls (34 out of 97 per day on average) are available in this empirical study. However, in the lower panel, where more options are involved with the use of interpolation and extrapolation scheme, the OTM call options are superior to the OTM puts, indicated by the better forecasting performance of the *CP-CXRT* (*CP-VC*) than that of the *CP-CXLT* (*CP-VP*). The evidence for the advantage of the OTM calls is in line with the simulation result discussed in section 2.4.2. Moreover, conclusions drawn from Table 2.14 remain intact when different loss functions for OOS forecasts are considered.

Finally, the return predictability is evaluated by various implied volatilities using equation (2.35) where the excess returns are considered as opposed to raw returns. To better understand the predictive power of implied volatilities for future returns in different market conditions, this study further splits the data sample into pre-crisis and post-crisis periods. The beginning of the financial crisis is set at September 01, 2007. As discussed in the simulation study, only interpolation is needed in the exercise of return predictions. Values of the adjusted R^2 implied by different return regressions are reported in Table 2.15. In the pre-crisis period, the interpolation improves the return predictive power for 4 out of 12 measures. In the post-crisis period, this result holds for 7 out of 12 measures. Moreover, the C-VC dominates all the other implied volatilities in terms of the performance for predicting future returns in the post-crisis period. The CXRT performs the best in such forecasting practice in the pre-crisis period. Hence, the results suggest a few good substitutes for the VIX index as predictors for future returns. In the upper panel of Table 2.15, where measures are derived from the observed option prices only, the OTM call options exhibit greater predictive power for future returns than the OTM put options in the pre-crisis period while the OTM put options play a more dominant role in the post-crisis period. In the lower panel, where the cubic spline is used to interpolate between available strikes, OTM call options outperform OTM put option in predicting future returns in both pre- and post-crisis periods.

2.7 Conclusion

This chapter examines the forecasting power of various model-free option-implied volatilities for future returns and realized volatility using Monte Carlo simulations and an empirical study. By decomposing the model-free implied volatility into different components using various segments of the out-of-the money (OTM) put and call options, this study ascertains the role of each of the components. The chapter provides a simulation study on the impact of the strike range and increment on the predictive power of the implied volatilities. Results show that: first, the forecast accuracy for future volatility improves with the range of strikes; second, the strike range exerts a negative impact on the predictive power of the implied volatilities for future returns; third, a smaller partition of strikes tends to result in greater performance of implied volatilities in predicting returns. These findings warrant the application of an interpolation and extrapolation scheme in order to enhance the forecasting power of implied volatilities for future volatility while only an interpolation method is needed in the case of return predictions.

In both simulation and empirical studies, the superiority of the aforementioned method, i.e. interpolation/extrapolation techniques, is observed for most measures considered in forecasts of future returns and volatility. More interestingly, once this technique is implemented in the empirical case to overcome the problem of the lack of strikes, the OTM SPX call options clearly exhibit higher forecasting power than the OTM SPX put options. This accords with the evidence from the simulation experiment. On the other hand, the advantages of the OTM SPX put options are noted when implied volatilities are derived from the listed options only.

Table	2.1: This table lists the definitions of various measures of model-free implied volatility adopted in this study.
Measures	Definition
VIX_{Theo}	The theoretical VIX index under the stochastic volatility-jump model, see more details in Duan and Yeh (2010).
XIM	The VIX index published by the CBOE, see equation (2.5) in main text.
RX	The replicated VIX index, an equivalent of the VIX using the SPX options from the Optionmetrics data set.
MFIV	The model-free implied volatility computed from the full cross-section of OTM put and call options, see
	equation (2.1) in main text. In the empirical study, the MFIV is computed using equation (2.5)
	while ignoring the cutoff rule by the CBOE.
CXNT	The corridor implied volatility computed from the cross-section of OTM put and call options that truncate
	the left and right tails of the underlying risk-neutral density by 25% .
CXLT	The corridor implied volatility computed from the cross-section of OTM put and call options that truncate
	the right tail of the underlying risk-neutral density by 25% .
CXRT	The corridor implied volatility computed from the cross-section of OTM put and call options that truncate
	the left tail of the underlying risk-neutral density by 25%.
VC	The model-free implied volatility computed from the full cross-section of OTM call options, see equation (2.3)
	in main text.
VP	The model-free implied volatility computed from the full cross-section of OTM put options, see equation (2.4)
	in main text.
CP-	Measures constructed by options with the use of an interpolation and extrapolation scheme.
<i>C</i> -	Measures constructed by options with the use of an interpolation method.

Table 2.2: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.08$: summary Statistics. This table reports the mean, standard deviation, lower quartile (25%), median (50%), and upper quartile (75%) of daily annualized volatility estimates over 2000 days. All the values are percentages. The mean squared estimation error, MSE, is the average of the squared differences between the volatility estimates and the theoretical VIX index, VIX_{Theo} . The strike price increment is denoted by ΔK and N_K refers to the number of available options on each estimation day.

				Mean	StdDev	25%	50%	75%	MSE
	VIX_{Theo}			39.1297	14.3567	29.4363	35.3602	43.8213	
	RV	λŢ	Manager Dan da	23.6841	9.4726	17.2824	21.5069	26.7618	
$\Delta K = 0$	VIX	NK 86	[0.8.1.2]	36 2688	11 3866	28 1721	33 8960	41 4530	20 1182
	VIA	128	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \\ 0.7 & 1.3 \end{bmatrix}$	377167	12.9644	28 6248	$34\ 6614$	43 2231	16 8826
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	38.2435	13.8219	28.6925	34.8117	43.7395	14.2855
	MFIV	86	[0.8, 1.2]	36.9711	11.3161	28.8961	34.5055	42.2275	25.6308
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	38.6101	13.0396	29.4648	35.5447	44.2569	14.7022
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	39.2324	13.9959	29.5486	35.7811	44.8681	13.1674
	CXNT	86	[0.8, 1, 2]	27 9266	10 2082	20 9701	25 /010	31 7878	150 4968
	01111	128	[0.7, 1.3]	27.9266	10.2982 10.2982	20.9701 20.9701	25.4019	31.7878	150.4968
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	27.9266	10.2982	20.9701	25.4019	31.7878	150.4968
	A				10.0000				
	CXLT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	34.2586	10.9680	26.5616	31.8153	39.0299	47.3269
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	35.6924	12.3049	27.0270	32.(4(4	40.9577	30.1992 24.6740
		107	[0.0, 1.4]	30.2003	13.1204	21.1190	52.9745	41.0077	24.0149
	CXRT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	31.2108	10.6210	23.8673	28.6452	35.5908	84.5573
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	31.5717	11.1677	23.8923	28.7841	36.0049	74.6089
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	31.6768	11.4019	23.8933	28.8077	36.0561	71.2892
	VC	96	[0 0 1 9]	22 0401	7 2002	17 7665	91 9009	96 0098	916 1009
	VC	128	[0.6, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	22.9491 93.4417	7.2992	17.7005	21.2962	20.0920	310.1002 289.5784
		$120 \\ 167$	[0.7, 1.5] [0.6, 1.4]	23.5835	8.3822	17.8222	21.4761	26.6604	280.8594
			[0.0,]						
	VP	86	[0.8, 1.2]	28.4255	8.5915	22.2635	26.6314	32.5155	161.1815
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	30.1422	10.2282	22.8413	27.8142	34.7325	113.4245
$\Lambda K = 1$		167	[0.6, 1.4]	30.8299	11.1983	23.0182	28.0057	35.4366	95.2843
$\Delta \Lambda = 1$	VIX	422	$[0 \ 8 \ 1 \ 2]$	36 1206	$11\ 2236$	$28\ 1317$	$33\ 7444$	41 3216	31,0087
	, 111	629	[0.7, 1.3]	37.6563	12.8712	28.6170	34.6308	43.1692	17.3348
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	38.2166	13.7685	28.6902	34.8077	43.7299	14.3939
	MFIV	422	[0.8, 1.2]	36.8572	11.1951	28.8665	34.4344	42.1000	26.8896
		629 1920	[0.7, 1.3]	38.5035 20.9117	12.9008	29.4599	35.5384 25 7790	44.2100	14.9503 12 1020
		1239	[0.0, 1.4]	39.2117	13.9525	29.0004	55.1169	44.0440	13.1920
	CXNT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	27.6792	10.2485	20.7987	25.1750	31.5773	156.4750
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	27.6792	10.2485	20.7987	25.1750	31.5773	156.4750
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	27.6792	10.2485	20.7987	25.1750	31.5773	156.4750
	CVIT	499	[0 9 1 9]	24 0620	10 8204	96 4799	21 6790	90 0491	50 1150
	CXLT	422	[0.8, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	34.0038 35.5644	10.8394 12.2103	26.4723	31.0732 39.6610	38.8431	50.1150 31.4616
		1239	[0.7, 1.5] [0.6, 1, 4]	361791	12.2195 13.0634	20.3514 27 0938	32.0010 32.8640	40.0070 41.5633	25 4219
		1200	[0:0,1:1]	0011101	10.0001	21.00000	02.0010	11.0000	2011210
	CXRT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	31.0706	10.5707	23.7608	28.5266	35.5119	87.1688
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	31.4414	11.1297	23.8061	28.6810	35.9053	76.8183
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	31.5491	11.3691	23.8061	28.6948	35.9247	73.3751
	VC	499	[0 8 1 2]	23 2036	7 3257	18 0626	21 5130	26 4031	307 5802
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	23.7030	8.0965	18.0836	21.6831	26.9452	280.9600
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	23.8465	8.4200	18.0880	21.6981	27.0022	272.2445
			. / .						
	VP	422	[0.8, 1.2]	28.5067	8.5052	22.4153	26.7591	32.5390	160.2375
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	30.2902	10.1843	23.0286	28.0615	34.8485	110.9583
		1239	[0.0,1.4]	31.0050	11.1826	25.1910	28.3104	35.1381	92.3282

Table 2.3: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.02$: summary Statistics. This table reports the mean, standard deviation, lower quartile (25%), median (50%), and upper quartile (75%) of daily annualized volatility estimates over 2000 days. All the values are percentages. The mean squared estimation error, MSE, is the average of the squared differences between the volatility estimates and the theoretical VIX index, VIX_{Theo} . The strike price increment is denoted by ΔK and N_K refers to the number of available options on each estimation day.

$\Delta K = 5 \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $					Mean	StdDev	25%	50%	75%	MSE
$\Delta K = 5 \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VIX_{Theo}			19.3489	7.9989	14.0826	17.1069	21.6287	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\Lambda K = 5$	RV	<i>N</i>	Monownoss Bango	12.2629	5.1875	8.9082	11.1537	13.6244	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\Delta M = 0$	VIX	86	[0.8.1.2]	19.4806	7.5630	14.3654	17.4954	21.8103	0.6033
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$,	128	[0.7, 1.3]	19.6859	7.9713	14.3876	17.5196	21.9666	0.4720
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	19.7411	8.1086	14.3876	17.5284	21.9828	0.5314
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			0.0	[0 0 1 0]	10.0707	H 0500	14 5501	17.0500	00.0500	0.0571
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		MFIV	80	[0.8, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	19.9707	7.0502 8.1961	14.7781	18 0203	22.3529	0.9571
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			$120 \\ 167$	[0.7, 1.5] [0.6, 1.4]	20.2228	8.2839	14.8144	18.0235 18.0675	22.5910 22.5954	1.4096
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			101	[0:0,1:1]	20.0000	0.2000	1110111	10.0010		111000
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXNT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	14.5759	5.8987	10.7158	12.9623	16.2147	27.4309
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	14.5759	5.8987	10.7158	12.9623	16.2147	27.4309
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			107	[0.0, 1.4]	14.5759	5.8987	10.7158	12.9023	10.2147	27.4309
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXLT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	18.4638	7.0875	13.6823	16.5993	20.6721	2.0536
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	18.7123	7.4954	13.7150	16.6840	20.8756	1.0884
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	18.8203	7.6364	13.8050	16.7368	20.9154	0.8671
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXBT	86	[0 8 1 2]	16 4443	6.5692	12 1027	$14\ 6720$	18 3152	10 7190
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		01111	128	[0.7, 1.3]	16.4791	6.6775	12.1027 12.1027	14.6720	18.3155	10.2120
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	16.4860	6.7022	12.1027	14.6720	18.3155	10.1080
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VC	80	[0 9 1 9]	19.0575	1 0500	0 0910	10 7171	19 4004	62 9844
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VC	80 198	[0.8, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	12.0373	$4.8089 \\ 5.0048$	8.8248 8.8248	10.7171 10.7171	13.4904 13/4037	$03.2844 \\ 61.6730$
			$120 \\ 167$	[0.7,1.5] [0.6,1.4]	12.1040 12.1140	5.0380	8.8248	10.7171 10.7171	13.4942	61.3412
				. , ,						
VP 86 [0.8,1.2] 15.3480 5.8677 11.3534 13.8409 17.2816 21.1217		VP	86	[0.8, 1.2]	15.3480	5.8677	11.3534	13.8409	17.2816	21.1217
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3] [0.6, 1, 4]	$15.0404 \\ 15.7561$	0.3585 6 5303	11.4077	13.9543	17.5008 17.5645	15.9090 15.6137
$\Delta K = 1$	$\Delta K = 1$		107	[0.0, 1.4]	10.7001	0.0000	11.4075	14.0229	17.0040	10.0107
<i>VIX</i> 422 [0.8,1.2] 19.4446 7.5112 14.3553 17.4847 21.7785 0.6552		VIX	422	[0.8, 1.2]	19.4446	7.5112	14.3553	17.4847	21.7785	0.6552
$629 \qquad \begin{bmatrix} 0.7, 1.3 \end{bmatrix} \qquad 19.6706 7.9527 14.3806 17.5132 21.9565 0.4644$			629	[0.7, 1.3]	19.6706	7.9527	14.3806	17.5132	21.9565	0.4644
$1239 \qquad [0.6, 1.4] \qquad 19.7315 8.1031 14.3806 17.5227 21.9754 0.5222$			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	19.7315	8.1031	14.3806	17.5227	21.9754	0.5222
MFIV 422 [0.8.1.2] 19.9465 7.6143 14.7732 17.9444 22.3339 0.9677		MFIV	422	[0.8.1.2]	19.9465	7.6143	14.7732	17.9444	22.3339	0.9677
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			629	[0.7, 1.3]	20.2167	8.1086	14.8104	18.0277	22.5428	1.1655
$1239 \qquad \begin{bmatrix} 0.6, 1.4 \end{bmatrix} \qquad 20.3067 8.2779 14.8143 18.0696 22.5958 1.4007$			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	20.3067	8.2779	14.8143	18.0696	22.5958	1.4007
CYNT 422 [0.8.1.2] 14.3088 5.8672 10.4671 12.7445 15.0307 30.1713		C Y NT	499	[0.8.1.2]	1/ 2088	5 8679	10 4671	19 7445	15 0307	30 1713
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		UANI	629	[0.3, 1.2] [0.7, 1.3]	14.3088	5.8672	10.4671 10.4671	12.7445 12.7445	15.9307 15.9307	30.1713 30.1713
$1239 \qquad \begin{bmatrix} 0.6, 1.4 \end{bmatrix} \qquad 14.3088 \qquad 5.8672 \qquad 10.4671 \qquad 12.7445 \qquad 15.9307 \qquad 30.1713$			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	14.3088	5.8672	10.4671	12.7445	15.9307	30.1713
		aum	100		10.0450	- 0202	10 5011	10 5001	20 5050	0.0554
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXLT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	18.3476	7.0362	13.5811	16.5221	20.5653	2.3754
1239 [0.614] 187276 76217 136817 166578 208200 0.9822			1239	[0.7, 1.3] [0.6, 1, 4]	18.0105 18.7276	7.4080 7.6217	13.0320 13.6817	16.0003 16.6578	20.7757	1.2402 0.9822
			1200	[0.0,1.1]	10.1210	1.0211	10.0011	10.0010	20.0200	0.0022
$CXRT 422 \qquad \begin{bmatrix} 0.8, 1.2 \end{bmatrix} \qquad 16.3101 6.5466 11.9645 14.5647 18.1740 11.5773$		CXRT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	16.3101	6.5466	11.9645	14.5647	18.1740	11.5773
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			629	[0.7, 1.3]	16.3463	6.6585	11.9645	14.5652	18.1789	11.0363
1239 [0.0, 1.4] 10.3535 0.0844 11.9045 14.5052 18.1789 10.9242			1239	[0.0, 1.4]	10.3535	0.0844	11.9045	14.5652	18.1789	10.9242
VC 422 [0.8,1.2] 12.3426 4.8872 9.0802 11.0050 13.7968 58.9506		VC	422	[0.8, 1.2]	12.3426	4.8872	9.0802	11.0050	13.7968	58.9506
$629 \qquad \begin{bmatrix} 0.7, 1.3 \end{bmatrix} \qquad 12.3907 5.0354 9.0803 11.0066 13.8043 57.3536$			629	[0.7, 1.3]	12.3907	5.0354	9.0803	11.0066	13.8043	57.3536
$1239 \qquad [0.6, 1.4] \qquad 12.4002 5.0696 9.0803 11.0066 13.8043 57.0195$			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	12.4002	5.0696	9.0803	11.0066	13.8043	57.0195
VP 422 [0.8.1.2] 15.5492 5.8333 11.5515 14.0358 17.4858 10.6655		VP	499	[0 8 1 2]	15 5499	5 8333	11 5515	14 0358	17 4858	196655
629 [0.7.1.3] 15.8618 6.3478 11.5960 14.1653 17.7415 15.3688		* 1	629	[0.7, 1.3]	15.8618	6.3478	11.5960	14.1653	17.7415	15.3688
			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	15.9815	6.5320	11.6480	14.2179	17.8116	13.9949

Table 2.4: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.08$: out-of-sample forecast losses. This table reports the ratio of the losses (MSE and R^2) for different predictive regressions for future monthly realized volatility and logarithm of volatility, respectively. Different strike price increments and ranges of strikes are considered here. Data are obtained for every trading day and the forecasts are based on re-estimating the parameters of the different regressions each day with a fixed length Rolling Window (*RW*) made up of the previous 1000 days. Ranking is obtained for different cases of strike increments and represents the average volatility forecasting performances of implied volatilities across different strike ranges.

$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				Μ	SE	Ra	nking	Out-of-sa	mple R^2 (%)	Rai	nking
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $				Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VIX_{Theo}			0.0387	0.0190			74.5090	76.8332		
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	rv_{t-1}			0.0558	0.0287			63.2640	65.1061		
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$											
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	$\Delta K = 5$	N_K	Moneyness Range	0.0500	0.0000	2	2	00.01.51	0 - 000-	_	2
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	VIX	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0568	0.0269	5	5	62.6171	67.2937	5	5
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0553	0.0267			63.5527	67.5413		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0544	0.0265			64.2093	67.7660		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		~ ~		0.0201	0 0 0 0 0 0				0= 0101		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	MFIV	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0564	0.0266	4	4	62.8468	67.6101	4	4
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0551	0.0265			63.7494	67.7624		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0541	0.0264			64.3901	67.9136		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	OVNT	0 <i>C</i>	[0 0 1 0]	0.0510	0.0959	9	9	CE 9104	60 6296	9	9
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	CANI	100	[0.0, 1.2]	0.0519	0.0200	3	3	05.8194	00.0520	3	3
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		120	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0519	0.0200			05.8194	00.0520		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		107	[0.0, 1.4]	0.0519	0.0258			05.8194	08.0520		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	CXLT	86	$[0 \ 8 \ 1 \ 2]$	0.0577	0.0280	6	6	62 0262	65 9059	6	6
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	ONLI	128	[0.0, 1.2]	0.0511	0.0200	0	0	61 6601	65 5402	0	0
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		167	[0.7, 1.0]	0.0578	0.0205			61 9562	65 5705		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		107	[0.0,1.4]	0.0010	0.0205			01.3502	00.0100		
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	CXRT	86	$[0 \ 8 \ 1 \ 2]$	0.0504	0.0244	2	2	66 8396	70,3366	2	2
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	011101	128	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	0.0489	0.0239	-	-	67 7939	70 9327	-	-
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0483	0.0238			68 1703	71 0847		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		101	[0.0,1.1]	0.0100	0.0200			00.1100	11.0011		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VC	86	[0.8.1.2]	0.0496	0.0231	1	1	67.3493	71.8709	1	1
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		128	[0.7.1.3]	0.0467	0.0224			69.2267	72.6933		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		167	[0.6.1.4]	0.0457	0.0223			69.9102	72,8904		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			[)]								
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VP	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0662	0.0311	7	7	56.3911	62.1576	7	7
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0651	0.0310			57.1374	62.2606		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0635	0.0307			58.1738	62.6052		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$											
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\Delta K = 1$										
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VIX	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0574	0.0270	5	5	62.1791	67.1571	5	5
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0556	0.0267			63.3723	67.4821		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0545	0.0265			64.1190	67.7361		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			[0.0.4.0]	0 0 2 00	0.000=			00 2021	0		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	MFIV	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0569	0.0267	4	4	62.5251	67.5176	4	4
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0553	0.0265			63.6167	67.7243		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0542	0.0264			64.3310	67.9012		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	OVNE	400	[0 0 1 0]	0.0500	0.0050	9	9	CF COOF	CO 4507	9	9
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	CANI	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0522	0.0259	3	3	00.0330	08.4597	3	3
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		029	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0522	0.0259			00.0330	08.4597		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0522	0.0259			65.6335	68.4597		
$\begin{array}{c} CXBT & 422 & [0.3,1.2] & 0.0532 & 0.0231 & 0 & 0 & 0.0101 & 0.01344 & 0 & 0 \\ 1239 & [0.7,1.3] & 0.0586 & 0.0284 & & 61.4355 & 65.4086 \\ 1239 & [0.6,1.4] & 0.0580 & 0.0284 & & 61.8023 & 65.4760 \\ \hline \\ CXRT & 422 & [0.8,1.2] & 0.0505 & 0.0244 & 2 & 2 & 66.7138 & 70.2520 & 2 & 2 \\ 629 & [0.7,1.3] & 0.0490 & 0.0239 & & 67.7127 & 70.8682 \\ 1239 & [0.6,1.4] & 0.0484 & 0.0238 & & 68.1058 & 71.0259 \\ \hline \\ VC & 422 & [0.8,1.2] & 0.0487 & 0.0227 & 1 & 1 & 67.9035 & 72.3489 & 1 & 1 \\ 629 & [0.7,1.3] & 0.0460 & 0.0221 & & 69.7165 & 73.1407 \\ 1239 & [0.6,1.4] & 0.0450 & 0.0219 & & 70.3702 & 73.3265 \\ \hline \\ VP & 422 & [0.8,1.2] & 0.0664 & 0.0310 & 7 & 7 & 56.2748 & 62.3124 & 7 & 7 \\ 629 & [0.7,1.3] & 0.0649 & 0.0308 & & 57.2576 & 62.4827 \\ 1239 & [0.6,1.4] & 0.0632 & 0.0305 & & 58.3920 & 62.8674 \\ \hline \end{array}$	CYIT	499	[0.8.1.9]	0.0582	0.0281	6	6	61 6776	65 7304	6	6
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	UALI	422	[0.0, 1.2]	0.0586	0.0201	0	0	61 4255	65 4086	0	0
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1920	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0580	0.0204			61 8022	65 4760		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.0, 1.4]	0.0560	0.0264			01.8023	03.4700		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	CXBT	422	$[0 \ 8 \ 1 \ 2]$	0.0505	0.0244	2	2	$66 \ 7138$	70.2520	2	2
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	OMILI	629	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	0.0000	0.0244	2	2	67 7127	70.8682	2	2
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0484	0.0238			68 1058	71.0259		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1200	[0.0,1.1]	5.0 10 1	5.0200			50.1000	. 1.0200		
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VC	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0487	0.0227	1	1	67.9035	72.3489	1	1
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	-	629	0.7.1.3	0.0460	0.0221	-	-	69.7165	73.1407	-	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		1239	[0.6.1.4]	0.0450	0.0219			70.3702	73.3265		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			L/ J								
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	VP	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0664	0.0310	7	7	56.2748	62.3124	7	7
$1239 \begin{bmatrix} 0.6, 1.4 \end{bmatrix} 0.0632 0.0305 58.3920 62.8674$		629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0649	0.0308			57.2576	62.4827		
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0632	0.0305			58.3920	62.8674		

test. For values of R^2 , the numbers in parenthesis are the percentage changes of the CP-measures relative to the corresponding measures based on the observed options only; numbers in bold highlight the gains of the CP-measures. Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed by observed options only and by prices with the use of interpolation and extrapolation, respectively.
test. For values of R^2 , the numbers in parenthesis are the percentage changes of the CP-measures relative to the corresponding measures based on
with the method of interpolation and extrapolation; values in bold represent significant differences at 5% level, indicated by the Diebold-Mariano
For values of MSE, the numbers in parenthesis are the relative differences, squared forecasting errors, between the raw implied volatilities and those
ratio of the losses (MSE and R^2) for different predictive regressions for future monthly realized volatility and logarithm of volatility, respectively.
Table 2.5: Simulation study ($V_0 = 0.08$) with the use of interpolation-extrapolation method: out-of-sample forecast losses. This table reports the

	MSE		Rar	lkine	Out-of-sampl	e R ² (%)	Rar	king
Ι				0	dung to an o	(01) 07 00		0
	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol
VIX_{Theo}	0.0387	0.0190			74.5090	76.8332		
rv_{t-1}	0.0558	0.0287			63.2640	65.1061		
XIM	0.0568	0.0269	ъ	5	62.6171	67.2937	ъ	5
MFIV	0.0564	0.0266	4	4	62.8468	67.6101	4	4
			((
CXNT	0.0519	0.0258	က	ಣ	65.8194	68.6326	က	က
CXLT	0.0577	0.0280	9	9	62.0262	65.9059	9	9
CXRT	0.0504	0.0244	2	2	66.8396	70.3366	2	2
NC	0.0496	0.0231	1	1	67.3493	71.8709	Ч	1
VP	0.0662	0.0311	7	7	56.3911	62.1576	7	7
CP-MFIV	0.0525	0.0259	4	4	65.3974	68.4538	4	4
	(-0.39%)	(-0.07%)			(4.06%)	(1.25%)		
CP- $CXNT$	0.0522	0.0259	e S	ი	65.6338	68.4592	က	33
	(0.03%)	(0.01%)			(-0.28%)	(-0.25%)		
CP- $CXLT$	0.0563	0.0279	5	5	62.9527	66.0735	5	5
	(-0.14%)	(-0.01%)			(1.49%)	(0.25%)		
CP- $CXRT$	0.0480	0.0236	2	2	68.4057	71.2650	2	2
	(-0.24%)	(-0.08%)			(2.34%)	(1.32%)		
CP-VC	0.0444	0.0217	1	1	70.7738	73.6136	-	1
	(-0.52%)	(-0.14%)			(5.08%)	(2.42%)		
CP-VP	0.0605	0.0298	9	9	60.1917	63.7520	9	9
	(-0.58%)	(-0.13%)			(6.74%)	(2.57%)		

Table 2.6: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.02$: out-of-sample forecast losses. This table reports the ratio of the losses (MSE and R^2) for different predictive regressions for future monthly realized volatility and logarithm of volatility, respectively. Different strike price increments and ranges of strikes are considered here. Data are obtained for every trading day and the forecasts are based on re-estimating the parameters of the different regressions each day with a fixed length Rolling Window (*RW*) made up of the previous 1000 days. Ranking is obtained for different cases of strike increments and represents the average volatility forecasting performances of implied volatilities across different strike ranges.

			М	SE	Ranking	Out-of-s	ample R^2 (%)	Rar	ıking
			Vol	logVol	Vol logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol
VIX_{Theo}			0.0134	0.0267		66.7827	67.9234		
rv_{t-1}			0.0258	0.0477		36.0728	42.7877		
$\Delta K = 5$	N_{ν}	Moneyness Bange							
VIX	86	[0.8.1.2]	0.0140	0.0276	3 3	65.2932	66.8613	3	3
	128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0139	0.0276		65.6774	66.9107	-	-
	167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0138	0.0276		65.7816	66.9276		
		. , ,							
MFIV	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0141	0.0278	4 4	65.0662	66.7200	4	4
	128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0139	0.0277		65.5327	66.7998		
	167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0138	0.0276		65.7326	66.9340		
CVNT	86	[0 8 1 9]	0.0126	0.0979	1 1	66 2040	67 4128	1	1
UANI	128	[0.6, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	0.0130	0.0272 0.0272	1 1	66 2040	67 4138	1	1
	167	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.7, 1.5 \end{bmatrix}$	0.0136	0.0272 0.0272		66 2040	67 4138		
	101	[0.0,111]	0.0100	0.0212		00.2010	01.1100		
CXLT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0141	0.0278	5 - 5	65.1590	66.6712	5	5
	128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0140	0.0278		65.4379	66.7029		
	167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0138	0.0276		65.7044	66.9565		
CXRT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0137	0.0272	2 2	65.9595	67.3256	2	2
	128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0137	0.0272		66.1195	67.3665		
	167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0137	0.0272		66.1524	67.3752		
VC	86	[0 8 1 9]	0.0142	0.0284	6 6	64 4047	65 0192	6	6
VC	198	[0.6, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	0.0143 0.0149	0.0284	0 0	64 8082	66 0272	0	0
	167	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0142 0.0141	0.0283		64.0670	66.0483		
	107	[0.0,1.4]	0.0141	0.0205		04.3013	00.0405		
VP	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0146	0.0288	7 7	63.7524	65.4810	7	7
	128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0144	0.0287		64.3786	65.5817		
	167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0142	0.0284		64.7431	65.8882		
$\Delta K = 1$	100	[0 0 1 0]	0.01.11	0.0077		05 1019	00 0195	4	
VIX	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0141	0.0277	4 4	65.1813	66.8135	4	4
	029	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0139	0.0270		05.0351 CE 7EC4	00.8820		
	1239	[0.0, 1.4]	0.0158	0.0270		05.7504	00.9055		
MFIV	422	$[0 \ 8 \ 1 \ 2]$	0.0141	0.0278	5 5	64 9976	66,7045	5	5
	629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0139	0.0277	0 0	65.5190	66.8078	0	0
	1239	[0.6.1.4]	0.0138	0.0276		65.7180	66.9211		
		L / J							
CXNT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0137	0.0273	1 2	66.0310	67.2146	1	2
	629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0137	0.0273		66.0310	67.2146		
	1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0137	0.0273		66.0310	67.2146		
CVIT	499	[0 0 1 0]	0.0141	0.0970	<i>c c</i>	GE 0240	66 6027	c	c
CALI	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0141 0.0140	0.0279	0 0	65 2682	00.0037 66.6728	0	0
	1220	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0140	0.0276		65 6063	66 8678		
	1200	[0.0,1.4]	0.0155	0.0210		05.0005	00.0010		
CXRT	422	[0.8.1.2]	0.0138	0.0274	2 1	65.8512	67.1860	2	1
	629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0137	0.0273		66.0201	67.2307		
	1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0137	0.0273		66.0544	67.2401		
		- -		a a					
VC	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.0139	0.0276	3 3	65.4487	66.9566	3	3
	629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0138	0.0275		65.8075	67.0437		
	1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.0138	0.0275		65.8692	67.0594		
VP	499	[0.8.1.2]	0.0145	0 0283	7 7	64 0016	66 0206	7	7
v 1	422 620	[0.0, 1.2]	0.0149	0.0203	, ,	64 7965	66 1591	1	'
	1230	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0142 0.0141	0.0282		65 1224	66 3744		
	1200	[0.0,1.1]	0.0111	0.0200		00.1221	00.0111		

2.7: Simula of the losses alues of MSE the method For values o served optio served optio
--

		ISE	Ra	nkine	Out-of-sam	nle R^2 (%)	Ba	nkinø
		1		0		(ar) ar ardi	-	0
	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol
VIX_{Theo}	0.0134	0.0267			66.7827	67.9234		
rv_{t-1}	0.0258	0.0477			36.0728	42.7877		
			¢	¢			¢	c
VIX	0.0140	0.0276	n,	ero.	65.2932	66.8613	n,	co.
MFIV	0.0141	0.0278	5	4	65.0662	66.7200	5	4
			Ŧ	Ŧ			Ŧ	Ŧ
CXNT	0.0136	0.0272		-	66.2040	67.4138		
CXLT	0.0141	0.0278	4	5	65.1590	66.6712	4	5
CXRT	0.0137	0.0272	2	2	65.9595	67.3256	2	2
NC	0.0143	0.0284	9	9	64.4947	65.9123	9	9
VP	0.0146	0.0288	2	7	63.7524	65.4810	2	7
CP- $MFIV$	0.0138	0.0276	4	4	65.8748	66.8967	4	4
	(0.00%)	(-0.01%)			(1.24%)	(0.26%)		
CP- $CXNT$	0.0137	0.0273	2	2	66.0306	67.2154	2	2
	(0.00%)	(0.03%)	ì	ì	(-0.26%)	(-0.29%)	ì	ì
CF-CALL	0.00 01 00 00 02	0.02//	C	C	09.7040 (0 0302)	00./000 (0.1202)	C	C
CP- $CXRT$	0.0137	0.0273	Η	1	66.0581	67.2398	Η	1
	(0.01%)	(0.01%)			(0.15%)	(-0.13%)		
CP-VC	0.0138	0.0275	ŝ	ი	65.8772	67.0599	ŝ	e S
	(-0.02%)	(-0.05%)			(2.14%)	(1.74%)		
CP-VP	0.0140	0.0281	9	9	65.3964	66.3051	9	9
	(-0.02%)	(-0.05%)			(2.58%)	(1.26%)		

Table 2.8: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.08$: multi-period return prediction. This table shows the adjusted R^2 from the daily regressions of the *h*-period returns on the current implied variance levels. Ranking is obtained for different cases of strike increments and represents the average ability of implied volatilities for predicting returns across different strike ranges.

				Return I	Predictability (Adj R^2 %)	Rar	nking
				30-day	60-day	30-day	60-day
	VIX_{Theo}	3.7	мъ	0.7611	7.4725		
$\Delta K = 5$	VIV	N _K	Moneyness Range	1 4099	S 5004	4	4
	VIA	00 199	[0.0, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 2]	1.4033	0.0224 8 2060	4	4
		$120 \\ 167$	[0.7, 1.3] [0.6, 1, 4]	1.2046 1.0917	8.0018		
		107	[0.0,1.4]	1.0217	0.0010		
	MFIV	86	[0.8, 1.2]	1.4689	8.6001	2	3
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	1.2625	8.3965		
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0648	8.0852		
	~				- 4000	_	_
	CXNT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.7559	7.4092	7	7
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.7559	7.4092		
		107	[0.0, 1.4]	0.7559	7.4092		
	CXLT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	1.1687	8.1426	5	5
		128	[0.7.1.3]	1.0992	8.0754	÷	-
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.9731	7.8621		
	CXRT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	1.0860	8.1113	6	6
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.9967	7.9809		
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.9164	7.8265		
	VC	86	[0.8.1.9]	1 6001	8 8540	1	1
	VO	128	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	1.0031 1.3245	8 5471	1	1
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	1.1319	8.2404		
	VP	86	[0.8, 1.2]	1.4520	8.6069	3	2
		128	[0.7, 1.3]	1.2745	8.4381		
		167	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0611	8.1023		
$\Delta K = 1$	VIY	499	[0.8.1.9]	1 4875	8 6010	4	4
$\Delta n = 1$	VIA	629	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	1.4075 1 9448	8 3953	-1	4
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0541	8.0624		
			[0.0,]				
	MFIV	422	[0.8, 1.2]	1.5257	8.7259	2	2
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	1.2881	8.4596		
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0907	8.1320		
	C Y NT	499	[0.8.1.9]	0 7708	7 4631	7	7
	UANI	422 620	[0.6, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 3]	0.7798	7.4031	1	1
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.7798	7.4631		
		1200	[0.0,1.1]	000			
	CXLT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	1.2324	8.2971	5	5
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	1.1336	8.1630		
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0068	7.9322		
	CYPT	499	[0.8.1.9]	1 1099	8 1 4 7 0	G	e
	UANI	422 620	[0.0, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 2]	1.1023	0.1470 8.0122	0	0
		1239	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.7, 1.5 \\ 0.6, 1.4 \end{bmatrix}$	0.9320	7 8527		
		1200	[0.0,1.1]	0.0020	1.0021		
	VC	422	[0.8, 1.2]	1.4980	8.8190	3	1
		629	[0.7, 1.3]	1.2473	8.5171		
		1239	[0.6, 1.4]	1.0707	8.2103		
	VD	499	[0 8 1 9]	1 5611	8 6014	1	9
	VΓ	42Z 620	[0.0, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 2]	1 2008	0.0914 8 //11	1	3
		1230	[0.7, 1.3]	1.0220 1 1071	8 0058		
		1209	[0.0,1.4]	1.1011	0.0300		

from the daily regressions of the h-period returns on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percentage changes	of the adjusted R^2 of the C-measures relative to their corresponding measures based on observed options only. Numbers in bold highlight the gains	in the return predictability by the $C-$ measures. Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed by observed options only and by	prices with the use of interpolation, respectively.	
	from the daily regressions of the h -period returns on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percentage changes	from the daily regressions of the h -period returns on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percentage changes of the adjusted R^2 of the C-measures relative to their corresponding measures based on observed options only. Numbers in bold highlight the gains	from the daily regressions of the h -period returns on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percentage changes of the adjusted R^2 of the C-measures relative to their corresponding measures based on observed options only. Numbers in bold highlight the gains in the return predictability by the C -measures. Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed by observed options only and by	from the daily regressions of the <i>h</i> -period returns on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percentage changes of the adjusted R^2 of the C-measures relative to their corresponding measures based on observed options only. Numbers in bold highlight the gains in the return predictability by the C -measures. Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed by observed options only and by prices with the use of interpolation, respectively.

	Return Predic	tability (Adj $R^2 \%$)	Ran	king
I	30-day	60-day	30-day	60-day
VIX_{Theo}	0.7611	7.4725		
XIX	1.4033	8.5224	4	4
MFIV	1.4689	8.6001	2	2
CXNT	0.7559	7.4092	2	2
CXLT	1.1687	8.1426	5	5
CXRT	1.0860	8.1113	9	9
VC	1.6091	8.8549	Ļ	Ļ
VP	1.4520	8.6069	3	က
C- $MFIV$	1.4611	8.5874	က	2
	(-0.53%)	(-0.15%)		
C- $CXNT$	0.7799	7.4629	9	9
	(3.17%)	(0.72%)		
C- $CXLT$	1.1828	8.1725	4	4
	(1.21%)	(0.37%)		
C- $CXRT$	1.1016	8.1354	5	5
	(1.44%)	(0.30%)		
C-VC	1.4937	8.7952	Ļ	Ļ
	(-7.18%)	(-0.67%)		
C-VP	1.4639	8.4910	2	က
	(0.82%)	(-1.35%)		

Table 2.10: Simulation study with $V_0 = 0.02$: multi-period return prediction. This table shows the adjusted R^2 from the daily regressions of the *h*-period returns on the current implied variance levels. Ranking is obtained for different cases of strike increments and represents the average ability of implied volatilities for predicting returns across different strike ranges.

$\Delta K = 5 \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$					Return I	Predictability (Adj R^2 %)	Rar	nking
$\Delta K = 5 \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$					30-day	60-day	30-day	60-day
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	A 72 P	VIX_{Theo}	3.7	N D	0.4238	7.8759		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\Delta K = 5$	17737	N_K	Moneyness Range	0.0010	0.0015		0
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VIX	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.6918	8.7715	4	3
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.5330	8.2114		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.0, 1.4]	0.4655	7.9451		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		METV	9 <i>C</i>	[0 0 1 0]	0 7995	8 80 <i>6</i> 9	9	0
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		IVI F I V	199	[0.0, 1.2] [0.7, 1, 2]	0.7555	8.0902	Z	2
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			120	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0040 0.4793	0.2795		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			107	[0.0, 1.4]	0.4725	1.9110		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXNT	86	[0 8 1 2]	0.4199	7 7976	7	7
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		011111	128	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.7, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	0 4199	7 7976	•	•
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.1, 1.0 \end{bmatrix}$	0.4199	7 7976		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			101	[0:0,1:1]	0.1100			
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXLT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.6704	8.6732	3	4
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.5506	8.2150		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.4718	7.9499		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$								
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXRT	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.5325	8.2695	6	6
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.4519	7.9693		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.4275	7.8649		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$					0 - 0 - 0 - 1		_	_
$VP \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VC	86	[0.8, 1.2]	0.5921	8.7234	5	5
$VP \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			128	[0.7, 1.3]	0.4394	8.1503		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			167	[0.6, 1.4]	0.3970	7.9581		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VD	9 <i>C</i>	[0 0 1 0]	O SECE	0.0860	1	1
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		VI	199	[0.6, 1.2]	0.6303 0.6412	9.0000	1	1
			167	[0.7, 1.3]	0.0413 0.5917	8 0105		
			107	[0.0, 1.4]	0.3217	8.0105		
$\Delta K = 1$ VIX 422 [0.8.1.2] 0.7290 8.8643 3 3	$\Delta K = 1$	VIX	422	[0.8.1.2]	0.7290	8.8643	3	3
629 [0.7.1.3] 0.5465 8.2584		,	629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.5465	8.2584	0	0
1239 [0.6.1.4] 0.4706 7.9638			1239	[0.6.1.4]	0.4706	7.9638		
				[0.0,]				
MFIV 422 [0.8,1.2] 0.7638 8.9634 2 2		MFIV	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.7638	8.9634	2	2
629 [0.7, 1.3] 0.5665 8.3176			629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.5665	8.3176		
$1239 ext{ [0.6,1.4] } ext{ 0.4777 } ext{ 7.9995 }$			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.4777	7.9995		
		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~		f			_	_
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		CXNT	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.4237	7.8178	7	7
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$			629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.4237	7.8178		
1239 [0.6, 1.4] 0.4237 7.8178			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.4237	7.8178		
		CVIT	499	[0 0 1 0]	0 6009	9 7464	4	4
CALI 422 [0.6].2 0.0992 6.1404 4 4 6 620 [0.7,1,2] 0.5216 8.2504 620 [0.7,1,2] 0.5216 8.2504 620 [0.7,1,2] 0.5216 8.2504 620 [0.7,1,2] 0.5216 [0.7,1,2] 0.521		UALI	422	[0.0, 1.2]	0.0992	0.7404	4	4
029 0.715 0.0010 0.2094 0.2094 0.0010 0.2094 0.0010 0.2094 0.00100 0.00100 0.00100 0.00100 0.00100 0.00100 0.00100000000			1920	[0.7, 1.0]	0.3010 0.4775	0.2094		
1233 [0.0,1.4] 0.4(15) 1.3051			1239	[0.0, 1.4]	0.4775	7.9601		
CXRT 422 [0.8.1.2] 0.5430 8.3001 6 6		CXRT	422	[0.8.1.2]	0.5430	8,3001	6	6
629 [0.713] 0.4595 79004		011111	629	$\begin{bmatrix} 0.0, 1.2 \end{bmatrix}$	0.4595	7 9904	0	0
1239 [0.61.4] 0.4330 7.8793			1239	[0.6.1.4]	0.4330	7.8793		
				[]				
VC 422 $[0.8,1.2]$ 0.6338 8.7119 5 5		VC	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.6338	8.7119	5	5
629 $[0.7, 1.3]$ 0.4740 8.1437			629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.4740	8.1437		
1239 $[0.6, 1.4]$ 0.4275 7.9471			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.4275	7.9471		
$VP \qquad 422 \qquad [0.8, 1.2] \qquad 0.8629 \qquad 9.1365 \qquad 1 \qquad 1$		VP	422	[0.8, 1.2]	0.8629	9.1365	1	1
629 [0.7, 1.3] 0.6296 8.4181			629	[0.7, 1.3]	0.6296	8.4181		
1239 [0.6, 1.4] 0.5068 8.0258			1239	[0.6, 1.4]	0.5068	8.0258		

4	Return Predic	tability (Adj R^2 %)	Ran	king
	30-day	60-day	30-day	60-day
VIX_{Theo}	0.4238	7.8759		
XIX	0.6918	8.7715	အ	က
MFIV	0.7335	8.8962	2	2
CXNT	0.4199	7.7976	2	2
CXLT	0.6704	8.6732	4	5
CXRT	0.5325	8.2695	6	9
VC	0.5921	8.7234	5	4
VP	0.8565	9.0860	1	1
C- $MFIV$	0.7315	8.8888	2	2
	(-0.28%)	(-0.08%)		
C- $CXNT$	0.4238	7.8195	6	9
	(0.92%)	$(\mathbf{0.28\%})$		
C- $CXLT$	0.6702	8.6805	က	4
	(-0.03%)	(0.08%)		
C- $CXRT$	0.5397	8.2885	5	5
	(1.36%)	(0.23%)		
C- VC	0.6272	8.6878	4	c,
	(5.92%)	(-0.41%)		
C- VP	0.8134	9.0368	1	1
	(-5.03%)	(-0.54%)		

entages. The data tility to monthly lev	under analy rel, the num	/sis ranges ber of obse	from Jan 0 rvations red	2, 2003 to uces to 230	Dec 31, 201 7.	.3, with a tot	al of 2330 o	bservations.	After ag	ggregating rea
	Mean	SD	25%	50%	75%	Skewness	Kurtosis	ρ_1	ρ_{21}	$ ho_{63}$
RV	11.1303	7.2109	6.9544	8.8190	12.3023	3.1585	15.8942	0.9981	0.7671	0.4531
RX	17.2084	7.6473	12.1256	15.2086	19.5409	2.1455	9.1302	0.9810	0.8023	0.5563
MFIV	17.2422	7.6435	12.1511	15.2488	19.5459	2.15415	9.18317	0.9809	0.8020	0.5563
CXNT	11.4029	5.2737	7.9047	9.7784	13.2237	2.0799	8.8063	0.9793	0.8016	0.5570
CXLT	21.0587	8.8156	15.4129	18.7203	23.7711	2.1243	8.8417	0.9679	0.7485	0.5007
CXRT	17.3546	8.2176	11.4495	15.3165	20.3142	1.6119	5.8851	0.9620	0.7543	0.5743
VC	12.7696	6.2396	8.3591	11.0583	15.0483	1.6374	6.0523	0.9528	0.7396	0.5644
VP	18.3542	8.0187	13.3445	16.1713	20.4744	2.2383	9.5957	0.9626	0.7341	0.4847
CP- $MFIV$	16.5469	7.6433	11.3773	14.4459	19.1326	2.1054	8.9193	0.9810	0.8001	0.5558
CP- $CXNT$	11.0137	5.1739	7.5377	9.4473	12.8460	2.1251	9.0571	0.9813	0.8038	0.5581
CP- $CXLT$	15.3803	7.1542	10.5873	13.4761	17.8154	2.1162	9.0209	0.9810	0.7891	0.5524
CP- $CXRT$	12.5612	5.8506	8.6225	10.7398	14.5407	2.0982	8.8405	0.9808	0.8074	0.5631
CP-VC	9.4145	4.3973	6.4795	8.0340	10.9034	2.1150	8.9629	0.9777	0.8109	0.5699
CP- VP	13.5061	6.3572	9.2902	11.8622	15.5371	2.1608	9.3899	0.9797	0.7910	0.5434

lized Table 2.12: Empirical study: summary statistics. This table reports summary statistics for various volatility measures. All the numbers are perce) volati

Tabl	e 2.13:	Correla	tion Ma	trix. The se	ample per	riod is from	Jan 02,	2003 to 27 l	Vov, 2018	3, with a tot	cal of 23	07 obser	vations.	
	RV	RX	MFIV	CP-MFIV	CXNT	CP- $CXNT$	CXLT	CP- $CXLT$	CXRT	CP-CXRT	VC	CP-VC	VP	CP-VP
RV	1.0000	0.7482	0.7487	0.7536	0.7585	0.7629	0.7389	0.7519	0.6500	0.7608	0.6299	0.7510	0.7248	0.7405
RX		1.0000	0.9999	0.9967	0.9895	0.9936	0.9714	0.9969	0.9290	0.9916	0.9041	0.9754	0.9488	0.9852
MFIV			1.0000	0.9967	0.9893	0.9936	0.9726	0.9968	0.9301	0.9916	0.9050	0.9754	0.9500	0.9850
CP- $MFIV$				1.0000	0.9937	0.9974	0.9677	0.9995	0.9206	0.9962	0.8968	0.9799	0.9451	0.9861
CXNT					1.0000	0.9973	0.9581	0.9915	0.9126	0.9972	0.8896	0.9844	0.9325	0.9773
CP- $CXNT$						1.0000	0.9657	0.9959	0.9154	0.9991	0.8930	0.9848	0.9419	0.9821
CXLT							1.0000	0.9682	0.9224	0.9628	0.8939	0.9422	0.9718	0.9539
CP- $CXLT$								1.0000	0.9191	0.9934	0.8947	0.9756	0.9467	0.9872
CXRT									1.0000	0.9169	0.9623	0.9050	0.8955	0.9075
CP- $CXRT$										1.0000	0.8951	0.9875	0.9377	0.9790
VC											1.0000	0.9008	0.9022	0.9017
CP-VC												1.0000	0.9397	0.9812
VP													1.0000	0.9618
CP-VP														1.0000

0000 ¢ 5 9019 F 1 0 9003 c Ē Č 0 12 Table

$\mathbf{D}_{\text{outbind}}$ $\mathbf{O}_{\text{utbind}} = \mathbf{D}_{\text{outbind}} = \mathbf{D}_{\text{outbind}}$	MCF
tions.	involved and N_p stands for the number of OTM put options.
interpolation and extrapolation, respectively. N_c denotes the number of OTM call options	oy observed options only and by prices with the use of interpo
ae gains of the CP-measures. Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed	che observed options only; numbers in bold highlight the gains
he percentage changes of the CP-measures relative to the corresponding measures based on	test. For values of R^2 , the numbers in parenthesis are the perc
dues in bold represent significant differences at 5% level, indicated by the Diebold-Mariano	with the method of interpolation and extrapolation; values in
elative differences, squared forecasting errors, between the raw implied volatilities and those	For values of MSE, the numbers in parenthesis are the relative
ions each day with a fixed length Rolling Window (RW) made up of the previous 1000 days.	on re-estimating the parameters of the different regressions eac
volatility, respectively. Data are obtained for every trading day and the forecasts are based	for future monthly realized volatility and logarithm of volatilit
es. This table reports the ratio of the losses (MSE and \mathbb{R}^2) for different predictive regressions	Table 2.14: Empirical study: out-of-sample forecast losses. This

	M	SE -	Ban	kinø	Out-of-sam	nle R^2 (%)	Ra	nkinø
	Vol	logVol	Vol	logVol	Vol	r / / / / / / / / / / / / / / / / / /	Vol	logVol
	$(N_C=34,$	$N_P=63$))	$(N_C=34,$	$N_P=63$)
rv_{t-1}	0.1943	0.1930			37.5615	29.6396		
RX	0.1556	0.1393	ŝ	3	50.0027	49.2033	ŝ	ŝ
MFIV	0.1554	0.1390	2	2	50.0604	49.3357	2	2
CXNT	0.1552	0.1306	1	1	50.1026	52.3644	1	Ч
CXLT	0.1802	0.1485	4	4	42.0750	45.8654	4	4
CXRT	0.2315	0.1971	9	9	25.6019	28.1317	9	9
VC	0.2463	0.2114	7	7	20.8354	22.9354	7	7
VP	0.1831	0.1540	Q	5	41.1424	43.8649	ŋ	5
	$(N_C = 308,$	$N_{P}=308)$			$(N_C=308,$	$N_{P}=308)$		
CP-MFIV	0.1545 (-0.09%)	0.1358	ი	4	50.3542 (0.59%)	50.5030 (2.37%)	က	4
CP- $CXNT$	0.1502	0.1288	1	1	51.7218	53.0330	1	Ч
	(-0.50%)	(-0.18%)	-	ì	(3.23%)	(1.28%)	-	ì
CP-UALT	0.1549 (-2.53 %)	0.1378 (-1.07 %)	4	C	50.2225 (1 9.36%)	$^{49.(529}_{(8.48\%)}$	4	C
CP- $CXRT$	0.1524	0.1297	2	2	51.0072	52.7195	2	2
	(%06.7-)	(-6.74%)			(99.23%)	(87.40%)		
CP-VC	0.1557	0.1309	5	იი	49.9474	52.2884	5	က
	(%90.6-)	(-8.05%)			(139.72%)	(127.98%)		
CP-VP	0.1576	0.1419	9	9	49.3625	48.2794	9	9
	(-2.56%)	(-1.21%)			(19.98%)	(10.06%)		

Ranking	Return Predictability (Adj R^2 %)
)TM put options.	denotes the number of OTM call options involved and N_p stands for the number of
ly and by prices with the use of interpolation, respectively. $N_{\rm c}$	Ranking is obtained for cases where measures are constructed by observed options or
ght the gains in the return predictability by the $C-$ measures.	their corresponding measures based on observed options only. Numbers in bold highl
cage changes of the adjusted \mathbb{R}^2 of the C-measures relative to	on the current implied variance levels. Numbers in parenthesis represent the percer
djusted \mathbb{R}^2 from the daily regressions of the <i>h</i> -period returns	Table 2.15: Empirical study: multi-period return prediction. This table shows the

		TRACTITI T TEMPORT	(a) or (ner) forme			TTOTT	Surg	
	Pre-	Crsis	Post-(Crisis	Pre-(Crsis	Post-	Crisis
	$(N_C = 19,$	$, N_{P}=35)$	$(N_C=35,$	$N_{P}=82)$				
	30-day	60-day	30-day	60-day	$30 \text{-} \mathrm{day}$	$60 \text{-} \mathrm{day}$	$30 \text{-} \mathrm{day}$	$60 \text{-} \mathrm{day}$
RX	8.2435	8.5540	10.7008	17.2237	5	IJ	°°	°,
MFIV	8.3097	8.5988	10.7418	17.2416	4	4	2	2
CXNT	9.1953	9.7213	12.5409	19.1597	33	er.	1	1
CXLT	6.0534	5.5339	9.8895	15.4502	9	9	4	4
CXRT	10.5308	15.1420	4.5173	12.7485	1	1	7	9
DC	10.2042	14.3142	4.7760	12.5935	2	2	9	7
VP	3.7819	2.8295	8.9308	14.0298	7	7	IJ	IJ
	$(N_C = 136,$, $N_{P}=371$)	$(N_C=397,$	$N_{P}{=}216)$				
C- $MFIV$	8.0393	7.9514	10.5657	16.8208	n	က	4	4
	(-3.25%)	(-7.53%)	(-1.64%)	(-2.44%)				
C- $CXNT$	7.8481	7.8074	13.0164	19.0621	4	4	ŝ	°,
	(-14.65%)	(-19.69%)	(3.79%)	(-0.51%)				
C- $CXLT$	7.3816	6.9832	9.7139	16.0005	5	5	5	5
	(21.94%)	(26.19%)	(-1.78%)	(3.56%)				
C-CXRT	8.7838	9.2190	13.8248	19.7243	2	2	2	2
	(-16.59%)	(-39.12%)	(206.04%)	(54.72%)				
C-VC	9.7937	10.8748	15.0924	20.7174	1	-1	1	1
	(-4.02%)	(-24.03%)	(216.01%)	(64.51%)				
C-VP	6.8616	6.2286	8.4636	14.7009	9	9	9	9
	(81.43%)	(120.14%)	(-5.23%)	(4.78%)				





Chapter 3

Volatility Forecasting Using the HAR and Lasso-based Models: an empirical investigation

3.1 Introduction

Modelling and forecasting volatility is of critical importance for asset and derivative pricing, asset allocation and risk management. The increasing availability of high-frequency data has inspired a new line of literature aimed at exploiting the intraday information in the estimation and forecast of return volatility. This literature begins with the work of Andersen and Bollerslev (1998) who first propose to use the cumulative sum of squared intraday returns over short time intervals during the trading day, as an alternative method of volatility estimation, and term this measure the realized variance (RV). Compared with the traditional volatilities built on daily, weekly and monthly frequency data, e.g. the parametric GARCH or stochastic volatility (SV) models, the RV provides model-free unbiased estimates of the expost return variation under certain conditions specified by Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard (2002). Although the GARCH and SV models can also be applied to intraday returns, empirical studies indicate that they fail to capture all information in high-frequency data; see Andersen and Bollerslev (1998), Blair, Poon, and Taylor (2001) and Hansen and Lunde (2005). In addition, the RV displays all the stylized facts of financial volatility documented in the case of latent model specifications, the long-memory property in particular.

A growing literature has sought to investigate the properties of the RV and suggest that reliable forecasts can be constructed by high-frequency time-series models; see Andersen et al. (2001b), Koopman, Jungbacker, and Hol (2005) and Ghysels and Sinko (2006), among others. A widely adopted model is the heterogeneous autoregressive, or HAR, model proposed by Corsi (2009). Although the HAR model is formally not a long-memory model, it is able to replicate the strong volatility persistence using the sum of RV components aggregated at different interval sizes. The HAR is easy-to-implement and provides an accurate fit of financial volatility. These features have made it the preferred specification for the forecast of RV. In spite of its substantial applications, the HAR model is rather restrictive in the way that the effect of a volatility shock which occurred two days ago is identical to a shock which took place three, four or five days ago. However, little work has been conducted in terms of the appropriateness of the lag structure implied by the HAR model, e.g. the maximal autoregressive (AR) lag order and the arrangement of volatility components.

Applying the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (Lasso) proposed by Tibshirani (1996) as a model selection device, Audrino and Knaus (2016) show that the HAR implied lag structure can be recovered by the Lasso estimator only if the HAR is the underlying data generating process (DGP). However, with their empirical application using nine stocks, the Lasso does not completely agree with the HAR with regard to the lag structure. They also find that the Lasso performs on a par with the HAR in the out-of-sample (OOS) volatility forecast. The Lasso approach produces estimated regression coefficients which are exactly zero, and therefore plays an important role in variable selections where only predictors with nonzero estimates are perceived to be relevant. Although the Lasso is important in determining a model for forecasting exercise, only a few studies have attempted to exploit it in the forecast of future RV; e.g. Audrino, Camponovo, and Roth (2015), Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016) and Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016). Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016) are the pioneers in using the ordered Lasso approach together with the idea of forecast combination in an attempt to enhance the accuracy of forecasts of RV. Compared with the standard AR model estimated by least squares, the ordered Lasso method achieves a better performance in the OOS volatility forecast, where the forecast combination only slightly improves the results.

Against this background, this chapter contributes to the existing literature in two aspects. First, in the in-sample analysis, we adopt three different Lasso-based approaches-adaptive Lasso, group Lasso and cluster group Lasso-to verify the validity of the lag structure implied by the HAR model. In addition to the maximal AR lag order as analyzed in Audrino and Knaus (2016), we also investigate whether the choice of time horizons (daily, weekly and monthly time scales) in the HAR model, at which lags of RV are aggregated, is inherent to the real data. Second, we are among the few to provide a comprehensive empirical study of the performance of the Lasso-based models in the forecast of future RV. We employ different Lasso-based models and examine the effectiveness of the forecast combination in improving the forecasting accuracy of the Lasso-based models. In addition, we also consider the standard HAR model and the two extensions proposed by Bollerslev et al. (2016) to draw comparisons with the Lasso-based models. The forecasts are based on different time horizons and constructed over both a rolling window and an increasing window. We also account for the impact of the financial crisis on the forecasting performance of various Lasso-based models. To examine the robustness of our results, we use the RV computed from intraday returns sampled at three different frequencies, i.e. 30, 300 and 600 seconds.

Our empirical analysis relies on the high-frequency data of the SPY and ten individual stocks with the same time span as in the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016). In summary, we show that the lag structure implied by the HAR model is not consistent with that given by the model selection devices, which brings into question whether the HAR model is appropriate for modelling and forecasting RV. In our OOS forecasting exercises using the full time period, the best performance is generally provided by the Lasso-based model, where the use of the forecast combination tends to deliver more accurate volatility forecasts. Among various models considered, the ordered Lasso AR with the forecast combination serves as the top performer more frequently than the others. In addition, its improvements over the benchmark HAR model in terms of the OOS volatility forecast are usually significant over monthly horizons. Relative to the pre-crisis period, there tends to be more situations in the post-crisis period where the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination dominates the HAR and produces the lowest forecast loss, especially over long forecasting horizons. A larger window size is found to result in a better performance of the Lasso-based models, which is in agreement with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016). Moreover, the results summarized above are not affected by the variation in the sampling frequencies upon which the RV series are derived. However, as the sampling frequency grows, from 600 seconds to 30 seconds, the Lasso-based model in the OOS forecast is observed to be superior for more stocks in the full sample analysis.

The rest of chapter is organized as follows. Section 3.2 provides a review of relevant studies. Section 3.3 introduces various forecasting models considered in this chapter together with their estimation methods. Section 3.4 describes the data and outlines our empirical findings. Conclusion is presented in Section 3.5

3.2 Literature Review

In this section, we first provide an overview of the existing literature on the development of the RV. We then discuss the nature and construction of the standard HAR model with its various generalizations and extensions for modelling and forecasting RV. We also review studies using the Lasso-based methods to examine the appropriateness of the lag structure implied by the HAR and to forecast future RV from a model selection point of view.

3.2.1 Realized Variance

The modelling of financial volatility has played a central role in risk management and asset allocation. This could be attributed to the fact that, although the daily returns of financial assets are difficult to predict, the volatility of returns appears to be relatively easier to forecast. Since the conditional volatility is latent and thus not directly observable, some models are developed to capture the dynamics of volatility while accounting for its popular features, e.g. volatility clustering, slowly decaying autocorrelations and its non-linear behaviour in response to historical information. The most famous example is perhaps the (Generalized) Autoregressive Conditional Heteroskedasticity family of models, (G)ARCH, proposed by Engle (1982) and Bollerslev (1986). In (G)ARCH-type models, the volatility of a single day is considered unobservable, and so is computed as a function of the variance of daily returns over a given time period. In spite of different extensions and modifications of the GARCH model, e.g. Exponential GARCH, Threshold GARCH, and GJR-GARCH among others, the basic GARCH(1,1) is found to perform well in an out-of-sample (OOS) forecast of future conditional volatility; see the work of Hansen and Lunde (2005). The latent conditional volatility can also be estimated by stochastic volatility (SV) models (Taylor (1996)) or exponentially weighted moving averages (EWMA) (Morgan (1996)). However, these models introduced above fail to simultaneously accommodate some of the stylized facts found in the time series of financial volatility, as suggested by Bollerslev (1987), Carnero, Peña, and Ruiz (2004) and Malmsten and Teräsvirta (2010). On the other hand, the estimation of these models generally depends on daily or coarser frequency data and therefore the important intraday information is omitted.

As shown by Merton (1980), Nelson (1992) and Foster and Nelson (1996), the volatility measurement tends to improve with the frequency of data. The use of high-frequency intraday data in estimating and predicting the conditional volatility of asset returns is first considered in the work of Andersen and Bollerslev (1998) who propose using realized volatility, computed from squared intraday returns sampled at five minutes, as a proxy for ex post daily foreign exchange volatility. Specifically, assume that an asset price, P_t , displays the dynamics $d \log(P_t) = \mu_t dt + \sigma_t dW_t$, where μ_t and σ_t represent the drift term and the instantaneous volatility, respectively; W_t is a standard Brownian motion which is supposed to be independent of σ_t . The one-day integrated variance is given by $IV_t = \int_{t-1}^t \sigma_s^2 ds$. In practice, σ_t^2 is not observable. However, the realized variance (RV) obtained by the sum of intraday returns, $RV_t = \sum_{i=1}^M r_{t,i}^2$, where $M = 1/\Delta$ and the Δ -period intraday return is calculated as $r_{t,i} = \log(P_{t-1+i\Delta}) - \log(P_{t-1+(i-1)\Delta})$, provides a consistent estimator of the IV_t as $1/\Delta \to \infty$.

Based upon the findings of Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard (2002), Meddahi (2002) and Andersen et al. (2003) among others, further investigate the properties of the RV computed from high-frequency data. The superiority of the RV over the GARCH and SV models in terms of the OOS forecast is documented in the work of Andersen et al. (2003). Since then, the literature has increasingly concentrated on the RV estimator. Jacod and Shiryaev (2003) argue that the RV does not

converge as the sampling frequency grows. The impact of sampling frequency on the RV has been extensively examined; see Zhang, Mykland, and Aït-Sahalia (2005), Aït-Sahalia and Mancini (2008) and Bandi and Russell (2008), among others. The five-minute RV is widely considered an appropriate measure which avoids the microstructure noise arising from the use of high-frequency observations, e.g. bid-ask bounce, infrequent trading and price discreteness; see more details in Madhavan (2000) and Biais, Glosten, and Spatt (2005). To minimize the daily mean squared error (MSE) of the realized (co-)variance estimator, Bandi, Russell, and Zhu (2008) show that the optimal sampling frequency is 5 to 30 minutes. They also allow their optimal sampling frequency to vary across (co-)variances and over time. On the other hand, De Pooter, Martens, and Van Dijk (2008) achieve a different finding of around one hour, using a fixed frequency to directly optimize economic criteria. A general formula for the selection of the optimal sampling frequency based on the minimization of the MSE can be found in the work of Zhang, Mykland, and Aït-Sahalia (2005). In addition to the RV, there are many other approaches for estimating the integrated variance IV: for example, two-time scales estimator by Zhang, Mykland, and Aït-Sahalia (2005), kernel based estimator adopted in Zhou (1996) and generalized in Hansen and Lunde (2006), which are constructed by squared intraday returns, and estimators which rely on other ingredients of high-frequency data; see an extensive review in Pigorsch, Pigorsch, and Popov (2012).

3.2.2 HAR and its extensions

It is well established that the RV displays long-memory property, characterized by fractional integration and hyperbolic decaying rates of autocorrelation functions. The long-memory feature of the time series of the RV has been traditionally accommodated by an ARFIMA(p, d, q) process; see Andersen et al. (2003) for example. An alternative to the ARFIMA is the model which approximates long memory, i.e. high persistence, by the aggregation of the heterogenous components observed in the markets. Long-memory effects as a result of the aggregation of dynamic heterogenous processes are discussed in detail in the work of Robinson (1978) and Granger (1980).

Corsi (2009) proposes the heterogenous autoregressive model of RV (HAR), which parameterizes the RV as a sum of lagged RVs aggregated at different interval sizes, i.e. daily, weekly and monthly averages of RVs. The HAR model is based on the heterogenous ARCH (HARCH) model of Müller et al. (1997) and inspired by the Heterogenous Market Hypothesis (HMH). The HMH suggests that a financial market is composed of agents, having different perspectives of their investment horizons, who react to and result in different types of volatility components. Corsi (2009) assumes that there are three primary trading activities based upon participants' trading duration preferences, i.e. short-, medium- and long-term investment, and thus each investment horizon may lead to a unique volatility. As a result, a financial market is made up of heterogenous market participants with a volatility cascade from low frequencies to high frequencies.

The cascade of heterogenous volatility components in the HAR has a simple AR structure in the RV with economically meaningful coefficient restrictions. Specifically, equality constraints are imposed on the AR coefficients representing a given time horizon. To evaluate whether the coefficient restrictions are valid, Corsi (2009) compares the HAR with the unrestricted AR model and finds that the former dominates the latter in terms of the in-sample fit. The HAR has emerged as a preferred specification for modelling and forecasting RV due to its advantages: first, it can be easily estimated by the OLS technique; and second, it reproduces the persistence properties of financial volatility and accommodates the observed long-memory behaviour. Although the HAR does not formally belong to the class of long-memory models, Corsi et al. (2008) argue that the HAR performs on a par with the long-memory model, ARFIMA, with regard to forecasting and model misspecifications and that the HAR might be more preferable in practice as a result of its straightforward estimation. The simplicity and flexibility of the HAR model allows for various extensions, which will be introduced in the remainder of this subsection. Applications of the HAR and its extensions can be found in a wide range of areas in finance and economics, e.g. stock market, foreign exchange, bond market, commodity market and currency market.

Based on the bipower variation (BV) measure provided by Barndorff-Nielsen (2004), Andersen, Bollerslev, and Diebold (2007) propose the HAR-RV-J model by modifying the HAR to account for jumps and the HAR-RV-CJ model by incorporating jumps and continuous sample path variation. The HAR-RV-CJ model outperforms the HAR from a volatility forecasting perspective. Taking the analysis of Andersen, Bollerslev, and Diebold (2007) one step further, Andersen, Bollerslev, and Meddahi (2011) provide the HAR-CJN model by accounting, not only for the jumps and continuous component of volatility that occur during the trading day, but also for the overnight return variance using a discrete-time GARCH model. Results indicate that the popular discrete-time volatility models, including the GARCH(1, 1) and the HAR, are dominated by the HAR-CJN model in both in- and out-of-sample forecasts. In a departure from Andersen, Bollerslev, and Diebold (2007) and Andersen, Bollerslev, and Meddahi (2011), Bollerslev et al. (2009) adopt a more efficient maximum likelihood estimation method to model returns, BV and jumps using a coherent multivariate framework. The by-product of the study by Bollerslev et al. (2009) is the development of the HAR-GARCH-BV model. This model helps to explain the time-dependent conditional heteroskedasticity in the innovations of the BV measure by capturing the volatility of volatility using a separate GARCH type model.

In addition to the inclusion of jumps considered in the studies discussed above, Corsi and Renò (2012) extend the heterogenous structure by adding lagged negative returns over the previous day, week and month as explanatory variables for future volatility, in which clear evidence of the persistent leverage effect is delivered. From a different prospective, Corsi et al. (2008) propose two extensions of the HAR and ARFIMA models to accommodate the observed properties of the innovations, i.e. non-Gaussianity and volatility clustering. The extended models result in non-trivial gains in terms of the fit and predictive performance. Under conditions of continuous prices and the absence of measurement error, RV converges to the true IV as the sampling frequency goes to zero. However, RV is subject to microstructure noise in any given finite sample and therefore ignoring the measurement error may be problematic. To deal with this issue, Bollerslev, Patton, and Quaedvlieg (2016) propose a HARQ model to allow the parameter of the HAR to vary with an estimate of the measurement error variance. The HARQ model is superior to other widely adopted models in terms of the in- and out-of-sample forecasts.

Other extensions of the HAR include (but are not restricted to): (1) the introduction of the nonlinear phenomenon of the RV by McAleer and Medeiros (2008) who combine the HAR with multiple regime smooth transition, and by Hillebrand and Medeiros (2010) who consider a log-linear specification based on the HAR model; (2) a vector heterogenous autoregressive (VecHAR) model proposed by Busch, Christensen, and Nielsen (2011b) for the joint modelling of implied volatility, continuous component of volatility and jumps; (3) Panel-based HAR employed in Bollerslev et al. (2016). Apart from the HAR-Free model where a more flexible lag structure is considered, Bollerslev et al. (2016) introduce two novel RV models in the spirit of the HAR. These are denoted as the heterogenous exponential RV model (HExp) and the Slope HAR model, which are designed to ensure that the predicted future RV relies on the lagged RVs in a way which is continuous and decreasing in the lag lengths. As shown by Bollerslev et al. (2016), the smoothness incorporated in these two models leads to better OOS volatility forecasts relative to the original unsmoothed HAR model.

3.2.3 Lasso applications in modelling and forecasting RV

In spite of the great popularity and extensive applications of the HAR model, few studies examine the validity of its heterogenous structure as a result of volatility cascade. Craioveanu and Hillebrand (2012) extend the standard lag structure corresponding to a daily, a weekly, and a monthly time horizon employed in the HAR by allowing for a flexible lag structure. The optimal lag specification in the HAR model is determined according to two different criteria: in-sample fit (maximum likelihood) and OOS fit (MSE of the future volatility forecast). However, Craioveanu and Hillebrand (2012) suggest that the use of a more flexible lag structure delivers no gains in OOS volatility forecasts compared to the HAR by Corsi (2009).

In order to forecast a long-memory process containing structural breaks, an enhanced forecasting approach based on an AR approximation is proposed by Wang, Bauwens, and Hsiao (2013). In the context where the series of interest is a long-memory process subject to breaks, the AR-based method performs better than the traditional methods in the OOS forecasts. This provides an explanation, from an econometric perspective, for the empirical success of the HAR model, which can be seen as a special case of the AR approximation, i.e. an AR(22) model with only three lag coefficients. Another theoretical justification for the superior performance of the HAR is given by Hwang and Shin (2014). Motivated by the fact that the HAR (which is a restricted AR(22) process) has short memory, Hwang and Shin (2014) introduce an infinite-order HAR, i.e. $HAR(\infty)$, with exponentially decaying coefficients to obtain the genuine long-memory property. They show that the forecast errors are mainly due to the estimation of the unknown coefficients of a finite-order HAR(∞) process by the HAR(p).

In light of the studies by Craioveanu and Hillebrand (2012) and Wang, Bauwens, and Hsiao (2013), Audrino and Knaus (2016) examine how much the daily, weekly and monthly frequencies of the HAR are inherent to the real data and whether the lag structure can be identified using a model selection method, i.e. the least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (Lasso) provided by Tibshirani (1996). Audrino and Knaus (2016) show that, if the HAR model is the underlying DGP, the Lasso performs well in recovering the lag structure implied by the HAR model. However, the HAR lag structure cannot be exactly recovered by the Lasso in their empirical application, which poses some doubts on whether the HAR is appropriate for the modelling of RV. In addition, the HAR model and the Lasso approach are found to exhibit indistinguishable performance with regard to the OOS volatility forecasts in the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016).

As an extension of Audrino and Knaus (2016), Audrino, Camponovo, and Roth (2015) adopt the adaptive Lasso estimator and examine the significance of the estimated coefficients. The adaptive Lasso is introduced by Zou (2006) as a refined Lasso method, which helps to reduce the number of false positives, i.e. the scenario where too many variables are selected by the Lasso. In confirming the results of Audrino and Knaus (2016), the lags selected by the adaptive Lasso approach are generally inconsistent with those implied by the HAR model. Interestingly, the large lags given by the adaptive Lasso, i.e. lags far beyond the 22nd, are generally statistically insignificant, which, to some extent, explains the excellent empirical performance of the HAR model. Distinct from Audrino and Knaus (2016), who concentrate on lassoing the AR terms, Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016) consider flexible HAR and HARQ specifications using the adaptive Lasso to investigate whether the lag structure implied by the HAR can be recovered. Again, no strong evidence for the hypothesis is observed in their application. In terms of the OOS forecasts, the proposed flexible HAR model only slightly outperforms other frequently employed specifications and the gains are not significant.

It is worth noting that the use of the (adaptive) Lasso may not be appropriate in a group of highly correlated or nearly linearly dependent variables, in which case the (adaptive) Lasso tends to select one or few variables even if many or all of them have important explanatory power in explaining the response variable. Such problem is the so-called false negatives. A possible solution to avoid false negatives is the use of the Group Lasso proposed by Yuan and Lin (2006) or the Cluster Lasso by Bühlmann et al. (2013). Group Lasso suggests that, if one group is active, then all the variables within the group will be active whereas the Cluster Lasso aims for small canonical correlations between groups. Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016) divide the lags in AR(50) into four groups namely $\{1\}$, $\{2-5\}$, $\{6-22\}$, $\{23-50\}$, where the first three groups are implied by the lag structure of the HAR model. Applying the Group Lasso, Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016) show that the hypothesis for the validity of the lag structure of the standard HAR is rejected in most cases. They argue that the primary reason for rejection might be due to the inappropriate arrangement of the groups and that a minor reason is the equality restrictions imposed on the AR coefficients.

Lasso-based approaches are also employed to account for the dynamic nature of the volatility forecast. Two extensions of the Lasso method that are attempted in the work of Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016) are termed the Hierarchical Lasso and the ordered Lasso. The Hierarchical Lasso forces the lower order lagged AR coefficient to be selected before its higher order lagged coefficients. Exhibiting a similar feature to the Hierarchical Lasso, the ordered Lasso strongly encourages, but does not ensure, that the absolute values of the lagged effects are monotonically non-increasing, which mimics the hierarchical structure assumed in the HAR model. Among four estimators (i.e. AR, Lasso AR, Hierarchical Lasso AR and ordered Lasso AR), Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016) show that the ordered Lasso AR dominates the others in forecasting future volatility and that the forecast combination slightly improves the forecast accuracy of the Lasso-type models.

3.3 Methodology

In this section, we present the methods employed in our study. We start with an introduction of the HAR model and its two recent extensions. We then describe the Lasso-based methods considered in this chapter.

3.3.1 HAR

The HAR model proposed by Corsi (2009) is one of the most heavily adopted specifications for modelling and forecasting RV via the use of different volatility factors over daily, weekly and monthly horizons representing specific investment behaviors. To introduce the HAR model, let $RV_t^h = \frac{1}{h} \sum_{i=1}^{h} RV_{t-i+1}$ denote the average RV over the previous h days. Correspondingly, $RV_t^W = \frac{1}{5} \sum_{i=1}^{5} RV_{t-i+1}$ and $RV_t^M = \frac{1}{22} \sum_{i=1}^{22} RV_{t-i+1}$ are the weekly (5-day) and monthly (22-day) averages of daily RV, respectively. The standard HAR is given by

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \beta_D RV_t + \beta_W RV_t^W + \beta_M RV_t^M + \varepsilon_{t+1}$$
(3.1)

where $\{\varepsilon_t\}$ is a zero mean innovation process. Treating the average realized volatilities as directly observable, estimates of coefficients, β_0 , β_D , β_W and β_M , can be consistently obtained by a standard OLS regression.

Highlighted by Corsi (2009), the HAR model in equation (3.1) is equivalent to an AR(22) model with imposed equality constraints on the AR coefficients as follows

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{22} \phi_i^{HAR} RV_{t-i+1} + \varepsilon_{t+1}$$
(3.2)

The coefficient restrictions implied by the HAR are given by

$$\phi_i^{HAR} = \begin{cases} \beta_D + \frac{1}{5}\beta_W + \frac{1}{22}\beta_M & \text{for } i = 1\\ \frac{1}{5}\beta_W + \frac{1}{22}\beta_M & \text{for } i = 2, \dots, 5\\ \frac{1}{22}\beta_M & \text{for } i = 6, \dots, 22 \end{cases}$$
(3.3)

To evaluate whether the constraints are valid, Corsi (2009) compares the restricted HAR with the unrestricted AR(22) model. Corsi (2009) argues that the rejection of the joint F test for the restriction presented in equation (3.3) is to be expected due to the large number of restrictions and that the reason for the rejection is asset dependent. This result also provides an indication that the HAR may not be successful in fully capturing the observed effects in the real data.

The HAR in (3.1) can be used directly for forecasting the one-day-ahead RV. For longer-run forecasts, e.g. weekly or monthly horizons, we employ a simple forecasting approach by replacing the daily RV on the left-hand-side of equation (3.1) with the RV over *h*-day horizon as in the work of Bollerslev, Patton, and Quaedvlieg (2016) and Bollerslev et al. (2016), among others. The predictive regression is given by

$$RV_{t+h}^{h} = \beta_0^{h} + \beta_D^{h} RV_t + \beta_W^{h} RV_t^{W} + \beta_M^{h} RV_t^{M} + \varepsilon_{t+1}^{h}$$
(3.4)

which, again, can be estimated by a standard OLS technique. This forecasting method, the so-called direct forecasts in the forecasting literature, is directly applicable to other volatility forecasting models to be introduced below.

3.3.2 Two extensions of the HAR model

The key idea of this chapter is to examine whether parsimonious models produced by the Lasso-based estimators can result in superiority over the standard HAR model in terms of the forecast of future volatility. The parsimonious model indicates that many of the lagged RVs exert zero impact on the future RV. In other words, it selects only relevant volatility factors and thus achieves a more flexible lag structure than the standard HAR model, which may lead to a reduction in the estimation error. As such, by comparison with the Lasso-based forecast models, we consider some existing extensions of the HAR model which are designed to generalize the standard HAR model from the perspective of lag structure.

First, we adopt the HAR-Free¹ model proposed by Bollerslev et al. (2016) as follows

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 RV_t + \beta_2 RV_{t-1} + \beta_3 RV_{t-2} + \beta_4 RV_{t-3} + \beta_5 RV_{t-4} \quad (3.5)$$
$$+ \beta_6 RV_{t-5} + \beta_M RV_t^M + \varepsilon_{t+1}$$

As an extension of the HAR model, the HAR-Free model allows for the coefficients of the first six daily lagged RVs to be freely estimated. Here, the RV_t^M is derived in the same way as that in equation (3.1).

As argued in Bollerslev et al. (2016), the step-wise nature of the RV_t^W and RV_t^M in the HAR model in equation (3.1) may result in sudden changes in the forecast of RV when a very large/small daily RV is removed from the sums for the longer-horizon lagged volatility factors with time passing. To overcome this issue,

¹Unlike Bollerslev et al. (2016), we do not include the long-run volatility factor to "anchor" the HAR model since we do not conduct the panel-based estimation. In addition, we do not involve the annual volatility factor in order to make our analysis directly comparable to the standard HAR model.

Bollerslev et al. (2016) propose the slopeHAR model, which can be expressed as

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \beta_D RV_t + \beta_W Slope RV_t^W + \beta_M Slope RV_t^M + \varepsilon_{t+1}$$
(3.6)

where $SlopeRV_t^k = \sum_{i=1}^k \left(\frac{k-i+1}{k+(k-1)+...+1}\right) RV_{t+1-i}$. The slopeHAR model is smooth in the sense that the effects on the forecast of future RV of the historical volatilities are continuous and decreasing with lags. In the same spirit as the slopeHAR model, Bollerslev et al. (2016) introduce another extended HAR-type model which depends on a mixture of Exponentially Weighted Moving Averages (EWMA) of the past RVs. Due to its similar performance to the slopeHAR model in the OOS volatility forecasts, we only consider the slopeHAR model in this chapter as an extended smooth HAR model.

3.3.3 Lasso-based Estimators

In the following subsection, we describe the Lasso-based approaches adopted in this chapter in an attempt to verify the validity of the lag structure implied by the HAR model and to enhance the performance in forecasting future RV by using a parsimonious model.

Lasso and adaptive Lasso

The Lasso method developed by Tibshirani (1996) has gained popularity in the recent econometric literature for model selection in linear and generalized linear models. As suggested by Friedman, Hastie, and Tibshirani (2010), the great interest in the Lasso arises from two aspects: first, it conducts model selection and estimation simultaneously; second, it adopts a highly efficient algorithm and is therefore computationally affordable. We describe below the Lasso and its refinement, i.e. adaptive Lasso in identifying the active lagged RVs in the forecast of future RV.

As discussed earlier, the HAR model can be expressed as an AR(22) process. In this subsection, we represent the daily RV_t by x_t and let $(x_t, \dots, x_{t-p+1})'$ be predictor variables in an AR(p) process:

$$x_{t+1} = c + \sum_{j=1}^{p} \phi_j x_{t-j+1} + \varepsilon_t \tag{3.7}$$

where $t = p, \dots, T$ and $\{\varepsilon_t\}$ is a sequence of independent and identically distributed (i.i.d.) innovations with zero mean. The Lasso procedure employs an ℓ penalty to obtain a sparse solution as follows

$$\left(\hat{c}^{Lasso}, \,\hat{\phi}^{Lasso}\right) = \arg\min_{c, \,\phi} \left\{ \sum_{t=p}^{T} \left(x_{t+1} - c - \sum_{j=1}^{p} \phi_j x_{t-j+1} \right)^2 \right\} \text{ subject to } \sum_{j=1}^{p} \left| \phi_j \right| \le \tau$$

$$(3.8)$$

where τ is a tuning parameter which controls the amount of shrinkage applied to the estimates. The solution for c is $\hat{c} = \bar{x}$. The parameter c can be removed from the minimization once we let $\bar{x} = 0$ by demeaning the data. The minimization problem can be solved by

$$\widehat{\phi}^{Lasso} = \arg\min_{\phi} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{t=p}^{T} \left(x_{t+1} - \sum_{j=1}^{p} \phi_j x_{t-j+1} \right)^2 + \lambda \sum_{j=1}^{p} \left| \phi_j \right| \right\}$$
(3.9)

where the parameter λ has a one-to-one relationship with τ in equation (3.8). It is clear that letting $\lambda = 0$ will lead to consistency between the Lasso estimator and the OLS estimator. However, the use of a strictly positive λ will penalize all AR coefficients which are not equal to zero. Moreover, a higher value of λ will result in an increasing number of coefficients being set exactly to zero. In short, the selection of the tuning parameter λ causes shrinkage of the solutions towards zero, where some of the AR coefficients may become exactly zero if λ is sufficiently large. The active set is defined as $S = \{j, \phi_j \neq 0\} \subset \{1, \ldots, p\}$ and the nonactive set is $S^c = \{1, \ldots, p\} \setminus S$. Nardi and Rinaldo (2011) establish that, under certain conditions, the Lasso is model selection consistent, estimation consistent and prediction consistent.

Assume that the underlying and unknown coefficient parameters to generate
the AR(p) process in (3.7) are $\phi^* = (\phi_1^*, \ldots, \phi_p^*)'$. Model selection consistency is about precisely identifying S and S^c . Defined by Nardi and Rinaldo (2011), the sign function is given by

$$sgn(x) = \begin{cases} -1 & \text{if } x < 0 \\ 0 & \text{if } x = 0 \\ 1 & \text{if } x > 0 \end{cases}$$
(3.10)

and $sgn(\phi) = (sgn(\phi_1), \ldots, sgn(\phi_p))$. The estimator $\hat{\phi}^{Lasso}$ is model selection consistent if

$$P(sgn(\widehat{\phi}^{Lasso}) = sgn(\phi^*)) \to 1 \text{ for } T \to \infty$$
(3.11)

In addition, $\widehat{\phi}^{Lasso}$ is said to be estimation consistent if $\|\widehat{\phi}^{Lasso} - \phi^*\|$ converges to zero as T goes to infinity. Prediction consistency holds if $\|X\widehat{\phi}^{Lasso} - X\phi^*\|$ converges to zero as $T \to \infty$, where $X = (x_t, \dots, x_{t-p+1})$.

From the earlier discussion, the tuning parameter τ in equation (3.8), or λ in equation (3.9), is of critical importance for the success of the Lasso. To determine λ , cross-validation is commonly adopted although the information criteria, i.e. AIC or BIC, is also considered; see Audrino and Knaus (2016) for an example. As introduced in Tibshirani (1996), the prediction error for the Lasso approach is first estimated by *K*-fold cross-validation. The Lasso is then indexed with regard to the normalized parameter $s = \tau / \sum \hat{\phi}_j^0$ where $\hat{\phi}_j^0$ represents the full OLS estimates of equation (3.7). The prediction error is obtained over a grid of values of *s* ranging from zero to one. The \hat{s} resulting in the minimum error is finally selected.

In the original Lasso introduced above, all the AR coefficients are penalized equally. Zou (2006) provides a refined version of the Lasso allowing for a more flexible penalization, termed the adaptive Lasso, which helps to reduce the issue of false positives. The adaptive Lasso estimator is given by

$$\widehat{\phi}^{AL} = \arg\min_{\phi} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{t=p}^{T} \left(x_{t+1} - \sum_{j=1}^{p} \phi_j x_{t-j+1} \right)^2 + \lambda \sum_{j=1}^{p} \lambda_j \left| \phi_j \right| \right\}$$
(3.12)

with λ_j being individual weights for each of the coefficients. When $\lambda_j = 1$ is set for all the coefficients, the adaptive Lasso becomes the standard Lasso in (3.9). As suggested by Zou (2006), a possible choice for the weights can be the inverse of the absolute values of the OLS coefficients. Under the condition that the innovations are i.i.d., Zou (2006) shows that the adaptive Lasso exhibits the oracle properties, i.e. it asymptotically detects the non-zero coefficients and displays the optimal estimation rate. Furthermore, in the context of linear time series processes, e.g. the AR process considered in the present chapter, the oracle properties are found for the adaptive Lasso in the work of Kock (2012) and Medeiros and Mendes (2012). One common problem of the Lasso and adaptive Lasso is that they are insensitive to highly correlated predictors and will tend to select one and omit the rest. The Lasso and adaptive Lasso will fail to produce reliable estimates in the extreme situation containing identical predictors only. To alleviate this problem, we consider other Lasso-type methods below.

Group Lasso

As discussed in section 3.2.2, the HAR is an additive cascade model of the RV aggregated at different time horizons. The cascade of heterogenous volatility components represents the behavior of market participants of different types. As such, it is natural to divide the lagged RVs into different groups and, if one group is active, then all the past RVs within this group should be active. This is the key idea of the so-called group Lasso proposed by Yuan and Lin (2006), who also argue that the Lasso can only be used to select individual variables rather than a group of correlated variables.

We keep the same notation used in the earlier subsection. As suggested by Yang and Zou (2015), the Group Lasso estimator can be obtained by solving the penalized least squares as follows

$$\hat{\phi}^{Group} = \arg\min_{\phi} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{t=p}^{T} \left(x_{t+1} - \sum_{j=1}^{p} \phi_j x_{t-j+1} \right)^2 + \lambda \sum_{k=1}^{K} \sqrt{p_k} \sqrt{\sum_{j \in I_k} \phi_j^2} \right\} \quad (3.13)$$

where the *p* lagged RVs are divided into *K* non-overlapping groups such that $(1, 2, ..., p) = \bigcup_{k=1}^{K} I_k$, and $I_k \cap I_{k'} = \emptyset$ for $k \neq k'$; the cardinality of index set I_k is p_k . We employ a simple unified algorithm, groupwise majorization descent (GMD), as proposed by Yang and Zou (2015). This can be used to solve the group Lasso learning problem if the loss function meets a quadratic majorization condition. Relative to some existing algorithms, e.g. LARS-type algorithm, coordinate descent algorithm and a block coordinate gradient descent algorithm, the GMD dominates primarily in two aspects: first, it does not require the group-wise orthonormal assumption and can therefore perform cross-validation or bootstrap analysis of the group Lasso; second, its computation is more efficient.

Cluster group Lasso

In the estimation of the group Lasso, the group membership is assumed known. However, this assumption usually does not hold in practice and therefore efforts need to be made to divide predictors into groups, i.e. homogenous clusters. Cluster Lasso is often adopted to split variables into groups so that elements in each group are strongly related to each other and contain similar information. In cases where predictors display high empirical correlations or near linear dependence, the invalidity of the Lasso estimator is also suggested by Bühlmann et al. (2013) who argue that the Lasso approach tends to choose only one variable from the group of variables and omit the others.

In this chapter, we employ the cluster Lasso proposed by Bühlmann et al. (2013), which differs from the existing methods of clustering the variables mainly by the use of canonical correlation. The arrangement of groups based on the cluster Lasso considered here guarantees identifiability and an oracle inequality for the group Lasso introduced earlier. Moreover, this procedure is intended to avoid false negatives, i.e. avoid omitting a variable from the active set. However, the trade-off is an increase in false positive selections. As argued in Bühlmann et al. (2013), the cluster Lasso is useful in practice and can be seen as a desirable screening method. We introduce this method as follows.

As in equation (3.7), we consider p lagged RVs. We represent the group of past RVs from a cluster $G \subseteq \{1, \ldots, p\}$ by $X^{\{G\}} = \{x_{t-j}; j \in G\}$. The aim is to determine a partition G^* into non-overlapping clusters $G_1, \ldots, G_q : G^* =$ $\{G_1, \ldots, G_q\}$ with $\cup_{r=1}^q G_r = \{1, \ldots, p\}$ and $G_r \cap G_\ell = \emptyset$ $(r \neq \ell)$. For a partition G^* , we define

$$\widehat{\rho}_{\max}(G^*) = \max\left\{\widehat{\rho}_{can}(G_r, G_\ell); \ r, \ell \in \{1, \dots, q\}, \ r \neq \ell \right.$$
(3.14)

where $\hat{\rho}_{can}(G_r, G_\ell)$ is the empirical canonical correlation between the lagged RVs from $X^{\{G_r\}}$ and $X^{\{G_\ell\}}$. In the work of Bühlmann et al. (2013), a structure with ξ -separation between clusters is given by

$$G^*(\xi) =$$
 a partition G^* of $\{1, \ldots, p\}$ such that $\widehat{\rho}_{\max}(G^*) \leq \xi \ (0 < \xi < 1)$ (3.15)

To ensure that the clustering with ξ -separation has a unique solution, Bühlmann et al. (2013) further define the finest clustering with ξ -separation, $\widehat{G}^*_{finest}(\xi)$, as the one which has a strictly finer structure than any other clustering with the same separation ξ . In practice, we adopt the hierarchical bottom-up agglomerative clustering proposed by Bühlmann et al. (2013). Specifically, the procedure begins with the single variables, i.e. partition in p clusters; it then combines two clusters with the highest canonical correlation; this procedure is repeated until the criterion in (3.15) is satisfied. The parameter ξ is of critical importance in the procedure described above. Bühlmann et al. (2013) recommend the use of the minimal resulting ξ . To be more detailed, the maximal canonical correlation between clusters, termed $\hat{\rho}_{\max}(b)$ where b is the number of iteration, is recorded in every iteration of the bottom-up agglomerative clustering algorithm. We adopt the partition which achieves the criterion $\arg\min_b \hat{\rho}_{\max}(b)$. In this chapter, we follow the cluster group Lasso approach introduced in Bühlmann et al. (2013) to select the clusters: divide the predictors based on the identified clusters and then estimate the coefficients of predictors using the group Lasso by Yuan and Lin (2006).

Ordered Lasso

Finally, we consider a Lasso-type approach to account for the dynamic nature of the AR process, i.e. a higher order lag is considered only when its lower order lags are already selected. Two methods for accommodating such features are used in Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016): the hierarchical Lasso and the ordered Lasso. As the latter is found to be superior to the former in terms of the volatility forecasts, we employ only the ordered Lasso in our analysis.

The ordered Lasso is proposed by Tibshirani and Suo (2016) to allow for a decreasing dependence on regressors in a time-lagged regression, by the introduction of an additional order restriction on the coefficients. The ordered Lasso estimator is given by

$$\widehat{\phi}^{order} = \arg\min_{\phi} \left\{ \frac{1}{2} \sum_{t=p}^{T} \left(x_{t+1} - \sum_{j=1}^{p} (\phi_j^+ - \phi_j^-) x_{t-j+1} \right)^2 + \lambda \sum_{j=1}^{p} (\phi_j^+ + \phi_j^-) \right\}$$
(3.16)

subject to $\phi_1^+ \ge \phi_2^+ \ge \ldots \ge \phi_p^+ \ge 0$ and $\phi_1^- \ge \phi_2^- \ge \ldots \ge \phi_p^- \ge 0$, where $\phi_j = \phi_j^+ - \phi_j^-$. The use of positive and negative terms in equation (3.16) instead of absolute values as in the case of Lasso and adaptive Lasso is to make it a convex problem. It is worth noting that ϕ_j^+ and ϕ_j^- can take positive values at the same time and therefore the $|\phi_j^+ - \phi_j^-|$ may display non-monotonicity. As shown in Tibshirani and Suo (2016), the minimization problem in equation (3.16) can be efficiently solved by the well-known Pool adjacent Violators algorithm as its proximal operator.

Forecast Combination

The concept of forecast combination is first introduced by Bates and Granger (1969). It constructs a new forecast using a linear combination of all forecasts obtained from individual models. Due to its superiority in terms of the OOS forecasting accuracy and stabilized forecasts errors, forecast combination has been applied in a wide range of topics in finance and economics; see Stock and Watson

(2004), Timmermann (2006), Corte and Tsiakas (2012), Rapach, Strauss, and Zhou (2013), Li and Chen (2014) and Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016).

As mentioned earlier, the choice of the tuning parameter λ is crucial in the Lasso-type procedure. Following the work of Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016), we attempt to combine forecasts produced by the Lasso-based estimators with several different tuning parameters.

Specifically, we use a logarithmic spaced grid of tuning parameters of length L = 20 in the interval $[\lambda_1, \lambda_L]$ where $\lambda_1 = 0$ and λ_L is an estimated parameter shrinking all the regression coefficients to zero. For each λ_m within the interval, $1 \leq m \leq L$, we estimate different Lasso-based models and construct their corresponding forecasts with the estimated coefficients. Finally, we obtain the weighted sum of the L forecasts of volatility given by L different tuning parameters. The calculation of the weights, w_m , is given by

$$w_m = \frac{\exp(-0.5BIC_{\lambda_m})}{\sum_{m=1}^{L} \exp(-0.5BIC_{\lambda_m})}$$
(3.17)

The widely adopted BIC criterion can be obtained by

$$BIC_{\lambda_m} = (T - p) \times \log(Loss_{\lambda_m}) + df_{\lambda_m} \times \log(T - p)$$
(3.18)

where the $Loss_{\lambda_m}$ is the average sum of squared prediction errors using the tuning parameter λ_m and df_{λ_m} is the number of nonzero regression coefficients. This forecast combination approach is considered more robust to an inappropriate selection of tuning parameter.

3.3.4 Models

We now list models to be adopted in our subsequent empirical study.

- HAR: the model proposed by Corsi (2009) as in equation (3.1).
- slopeHAR: the slope model proposed by Bollerslev et al. (2016) as in equation (3.6).

- freeHAR: the model proposed by Bollerslev et al. (2016) as in equation (3.5).
- adaptive Lasso AR: a model that is similar to that considered by Audrino and Knaus (2016). In a departure, we apply the adaptive Lasso method rather than the Lasso to equation (3.7) to determine the lag terms. In addition, we choose the tuning parameter based on the one standard error rule via cross-validation. Specifically, we partition the whole sample $\{1, \dots, T\}$ into K folds randomly where K is often set to five. Among the K subsamples, a single subsample is treated as validation observations for examining the model and the other K-1 subsamples are employed as training observations. For each value of λ , we derive the estimate of regression coefficients on the training set and record the squared error on the validation set, denoted as $e_k(\lambda)$. This procedure is then replicated K folds. We compute the averaged validation errors in each fold as $CV_k(\lambda) = \frac{1}{T_k}e_k(\lambda)$ where T_k is the number of observations in the kth fold. The sample standard deviation of $CV_1(\lambda), \cdots, CV_K(\lambda)$ is obtained as $SD(\lambda) = \sqrt{var(CV_1(\lambda), \cdots, CV_K(\lambda))}$. The standard error of $CV(\lambda)$ is given by $SE(\lambda) = SD(\lambda)/\sqrt{K}$. The average error over all folds is given by

$$CV(\lambda) = \frac{1}{T} \sum_{k=1}^{K} e_k(\lambda)$$
(3.19)

We first choose a tuning parameter which minimizes the CV error, i.e. $\widehat{\lambda} = \arg \min_{\lambda \in \{\lambda_1, \dots, \lambda_m\}} CV(\lambda)$. However, this usually results in insufficient regularization for the purpose of recovering the underlying model. In our practice, we apply the one standard error rule: change λ in order to increase regularization until the following is true

$$CV(\lambda) \le CV(\widehat{\lambda}) + SE(\widehat{\lambda})$$
 (3.20)

In so doing, we obtain the most regularized model which produces the prediction error within one standard error of the minimal error. • adaptive Lasso HAR: a model that is similar to the flexible HAR model considered by Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016). Assuming that the number of volatility factors to be added in the model is unknown, we use the adaptive Lasso procedure to select the active terms in the equation below

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \sum_{i=1}^p \beta_i \left(\frac{1}{i} \sum_{j=1}^i RV_{t-j+1}\right) + \varepsilon_{t+1}$$
(3.21)

• adaptive Lasso slopeHAR: a model which applies the adaptive Lasso method to the additive model of slope RV defined in section 3.3.2

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \sum_{i=1}^p \beta_i \left(\sum_{j=1}^i \left(\frac{i-j+1}{i+(i-1)+\ldots+1} \right) RV_{t-j+1} \right) + \varepsilon_{t+1} \quad (3.22)$$

• adaptive Lasso freeHAR: a model in which we replace the first six terms in equation (3.21) with six daily lagged RV and then apply the adaptive Lasso approach

$$RV_{t+1} = \beta_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{6} \beta_i RV_{t-j+1} + \sum_{i=7}^{p} \beta_i \left(\frac{1}{i} \sum_{j=1}^{i} RV_{t-j+1}\right) + \varepsilon_{t+1} \qquad (3.23)$$

• ordered Lasso AR: a model in which we first implement the variable screening and then apply the ordered Lasso to the selected lagged RVs. Specifically, we use the adaptive Lasso technique to select the active terms of equation (3.7), where we term this active set S_1 . Since the Lasso method tends to choose only one or few variables from a group of highly correlated variables, we also consider the lagged RVs not in S_1 but which are correlated with the variables in S_1 where the coefficient is greater than 0.65. The new active set is denoted S_2 . Section 3.4 shows that the S_2 tends to be consistent with the selection of variables using the cluster group Lasso, which is perceived as a good screening method in Bühlmann et al. (2013). Finally, we employ the ordered Lasso method to enforce an order restriction on the coefficients of the variables in S_2 . • Model-FC: the models described above with the suffix FC are those using the idea of forecast combination introduced in section 3.3.3.

In the following empirical analysis, we employ the Diebold-Mariano (DM) test to evaluate the significance of the forecasting differences. The DM test is considered since the HAR and the Lasso-based approaches are non-nested. First, the difference of the squared forecasting errors is given by

$$d_t = e_{1,t}^2 - e_{2,t}^2, \ t = N + 1, \cdots, M \tag{3.24}$$

The DM test statistic is derived as

$$DM = \frac{\frac{1}{M-N} \sum_{t=N+1}^{M} d_t}{\sqrt{\frac{1}{M-N} \left(\hat{\gamma}_0 + 2\sum_{k=1}^{h-1} \hat{\gamma}_k\right)}}$$
(3.25)

where M-N is the number of OOS forecasts, $\hat{\gamma}_k$ is the estimated kth autocovariance of the series d_t , and h represents the time horizon. To account for heteroskedastic autocorrelated errors, the DM test statistic can be estimated using the Newey and West (1987) corrected standard errors. Under the null of equal forecasting performance between the HAR and the Lasso-based model, the DM follows an asymptotic standard normal distribution.

3.4 Empirical Application

In this section, we first examine the appropriateness of the lag structure implied by the HAR model in an in-sample analysis using the Lasso-type approaches described in section 3.3.3. We then compare the performance of the HAR model, its two extensions introduced in section 3.3.2 and the Lasso-based model² in the OOS volatility forecasts. We consider the daily realized variance measure proposed by Barndorff-Nielsen and Shephard (2002), i.e. the daily RV is equal to the sum of

²Throughout our analysis, the Lasso-based model indicates any model using the Lasso-based technique, namely, adaptive Lasso AR, adaptive Lasso HAR, adaptive Lasso slopeHAR, adaptive Lasso freeHAR, ordered Lasso AR and each of these models using the forecast combination.

intraday squared returns. Throughout our analysis, we employ the SPY index and ten individual stocks from different sectors sourced from Tick Data Inc..

Our forecasts are based on direct projection in equation (3.4) over different horizons, i.e. daily, weekly and monthly horizons. Three different sampling frequencies, 30, 300 and 600 seconds, upon which the RV is based, are used in our analysis. We construct the forecasts by re-estimating the parameters of various models every day with a fixed length Rolling Window (RW) and an Increasing Window (IW).

3.4.1 Data Description

In order to obtain the RV, we employ the intraday data of SPY, an exchange traded fund (ETF) which tracks the S&P 500 index closely, Microsoft (MSFT), Citigroup Inc. (C), Pfizer (PFE), General Electric (GE), The Home Depot (HD), Sprint Nextel Corp (S), ExxonMobil (XOM), Alcoa (AA), Wal-Mart (WMT) and Duke Energy (DUK). We consider the time span from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010 with a total of 2483 observations, which is the same as that of the study by Audrino and Knaus (2016). As in the work of Audrino, Camponovo, and Roth (2015), Audrino and Knaus (2016) and Wilms, Rombouts, and Croux (2016), we use the realized variance in logarithmic form, i.e. log RV. In the rest of this chapter, we assume the use of log RV when mentioning RV unless otherwise noted.

Table 3.1 provides summary statistics of the RV series based upon three different sampling frequencies for each of the stocks considered. As the sampling frequency increases, from 600 seconds to 30 seconds, the mean of the RV tends to increase while the standard deviation generally decreases. Almost all series exhibit positive skewness and excess kurtosis. The time series movements of the 300-second RV are presented in Figure 3.1. For the SPY and all individual stocks, an evident increase occurs in the magnitude of the RV during the financial crisis starting from 2007.

3.4.2 In-Sample Analysis

We start by investigating the memory property of the RV series under different market conditions by employing the exact local Whittle estimator of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) with a commonly adopted bandwidth parameter $m = T^{0.6}$, where T=2483 is the sample size; see Nielsen and Shimotsu (2007), Garvey and Gallagher (2012) and Caporin, Ranaldo, and Santucci de Magistris (2013), among others, for the same choice of the bandwidth parameter. In line with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), we set the beginning of the financial crisis to Sep 01, 2007 and split the sample into the pre- and post-crisis periods. In Table 3.2, we show that the long memory estimates, \hat{d} , tend to increase with the sampling frequency, i.e. from 600 seconds to 30 seconds. In addition, the memory property of each series generally strengthens in the post-crisis period, except the RV of C and WMT based on 300- and 600-second frequencies. Values of memory estimates range from 0.6 to 0.8, suggesting the RV series here are non-stationary long-memory processes. Evidence for the long memory and non-stationarity in volatility is also found by Bandi and Perron (2006) and Kellard, Dunis, and Sarantis (2010). To summarize, our results are indicative of substantially different properties of the RV series in preand post-crisis periods, which motivates us to examine separately the forecasting performance of various models in these two sub-periods. In the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), the clear difference in the autocorrelation function (ACF) of the RV for sub-periods is explained by a structural break in the memory of the process occurring around the beginning of 2007.

In the following plot analysis, we choose the 300-second RV of each stock as an illustrative example. Results for other frequencies remain virtually unchanged. First, we provide plots of the partial autocorrelation function (PACF) of the RV during the whole sample, and the pre-crisis and post-crisis periods, in Figures 3.2, 3.3 and 3.4, respectively. We find that, for most stocks, there are some lags beyond 22, with the PACF significantly different from zero, suggesting a possible $AR(p^0)$ for the series of RV where $p^0 > 22$. In the rest of our in-sample evaluation, we make

use of the full sample and adopt various Lasso-based techniques to examine the appropriateness of the lag structure implied by the standard HAR model proposed by Corsi (2009). We let x_t represent the RV_t and p = 100 in equation (3.7). In each of the Lasso-based models, the dependent variable is x_{t+1} , i.e. our analysis concentrates on the daily horizons. We then define the HAR implied active set as $S_{HAR} = \{x_{t-1}, \dots, x_{t-22}\}$ and the nonactive set as $S_{HAR}^c = \{x_{t-23}, \dots, x_{t-100}\}$. In Figure 3.5, we present the AR coefficients implied by the HAR model in equation (3.3) as well as those given by the adaptive Lasso approach. In line with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), we find that not all of the predictors in S_{HAR} are selected by the adaptive Lasso. Furthermore, for most stocks, a few lags beyond x_{t-23} , i.e. terms in S_{HAR}^c , are selected by the adaptive Lasso as relevant. The results outlined above indicate that the adaptive Lasso does not completely agree with the lag structure implied by the HAR model. To gain a closer look at the lag structure implied by each of the models, in Tables 3.12 and 3.13, we provide the estimates of the AR coefficients for $\{x_{t-1}, \ldots, x_{t-100}\}$ of the SPY and MSFT as two examples.

As mentioned in section 3.3.2, Bollerslev et al. (2016) propose two extensions of the HAR model: the freeHAR and slopeHAR respectively allow for a more flexible lag structure and avoid the step-wise abrupt changes associated with the HAR model. In Figure 3.6, we plot their implied AR coefficients for all the stocks considered. First, in contrast to the HAR model in Figure 3.5, the freeHAR does not impose equality restrictions on the coefficients of $\{x_{t-2}, \ldots, x_{t-6}\}$ but allow those coefficients to be estimated individually by the OLS technique. Second, the implied AR coefficients of the slopeHAR are continuous and decreasing with the lag length. The enforced smoothness in the dependence of the future RV upon the historical RVs removes predictable jumps and non-monotonicities in the volatility forecasts. Such a feature helps to improve the accuracy of the forecasts, as argued in the work of Bollerslev et al. (2016).

In Figure 3.5, we observe that the lags beyond x_{t-4} are much less frequently selected by the adaptive Lasso method. This result may be attributed to the

invalidity of the adaptive Lasso approach in the context where regressors exhibit non-trivial correlations or almost linear dependence, as noted in section 3.3.3. To deal with the false negatives induced by the use of the adaptive Lasso in selecting relevant predictors, we employ two different Lasso-based methods below.

First, following the work of Audrino, Huang, and Okhrin (2016), we group the lags in AR(100) as {1}, {2-5}, {6-22}, {23-50}, {51,75} and {76-100} and adopt the group Lasso proposed by Yuan and Lin (2006) to further investigate the appropriateness of the lag structure implied by the HAR model. Specifically, the selection of the groups {1}, {2-5} and {6-22} as active lags can be seen as an indication of the validity of the HAR lag structure. We demonstrate the results for the selection of active predictors in Figure 3.7. Since { x_{t-1}, \ldots, x_{t-5} } is identified as relevant predictors for all stocks considered, we only report the coefficients for lags beyond x_{t-6} . As for the group Lasso AR(1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100), this is found to be consistent with the HAR lag structure for SPY, PFE, AA, WMT and DUK. Only lags in groups {1} and {2-5} get selected for XOM. The other stocks all have nonzero coefficients for lags after 22. This evidence suggests that the standard HAR model may not be appropriate for the modelling and forecasting of volatility. This is because lags beyond x_{t-22} , which are omitted by the HAR model, may still carry some predictive power for the future RV.

The group Lasso method discussed above adopts the arrangement of groups implied by the HAR model. However, it remains unclear whether such specification for the heterogenous volatility components is inherent to the underlying data or not. In order to answer this question, we apply the cluster Lasso method introduced by Bühlmann et al. (2013) to partition $\{x_{t-1}, \ldots, x_{t-100}\}$ into different groups and then select groups as relevant predictors for the future RV using the group Lasso by Yuan and Lin (2006). In Figure 3.7, it is evident that the cluster group Lasso AR is inconsistent with the HAR with regard to the selection of the active lags of the RV for all stocks considered. Furthermore, the cluster group Lasso AR results in the arrangement of groups, which contradicts that implied by the standard HAR model, i.e. $\{1\}$, $\{2-5\}$ and $\{6-22\}$, in all cases; see SPY and MSFT in Tables 3.12 and 3.13 for instance.

Next, we implement the ordered Lasso AR as discussed in section 3.3.4. This estimator accounts for the dynamic nature of volatility by the tendency for the absolute values of the estimated AR coefficients to be monotonically non-increasing with the lag length. We demonstrate the comparison between the cluster group Lasso AR and the ordered Lasso AR in terms of their estimated coefficients in Figure 3.8. The lags of the RV included in the ordered Lasso AR approach are, in most cases, similar to those selected by the cluster group Lasso AR. Bühlmann et al. (2013) consider the latter to be a desirable screening method in a group of highly correlated variables which helps to avoid the problem of false negatives present in the adaptive Lasso estimator. The similarity between the ordered Lasso AR and the cluster group Lasso AR with regard to the selection of relevant predictors can also be found in Tables 3.12 and 3.13. In addition, the ordered Lasso method results in decreasing effects of the past RVs on the future RV, in line with the HAR and slopeHAR models.

Finally, we report the BIC in-sample fit for each of the models using the full sample 300-second RV in Table 3.3. For most stocks over daily and weekly horizons, the slopeHAR clearly dominates the other candidates by having the lowest BIC value. However, the superiority of the slopeHAR no long exists over the monthly horizons, where the adaptive Lasso HAR and the adaptive Lasso HAR-Free perform best. Furthermore, the ordered Lasso AR achieves better in-sample fit than the cluster Group Lasso AR and the group Lasso AR(1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100), especially over weekly and monthly horizons, where the last two result in rather poor in-sample fit. In the following OOS forecasting exercises, we do not consider the group Lasso AR(1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100) and the cluster Group Lasso AR. This is because the former specifies the arrangement of volatility groups which may not be appropriate for the underlying data and the latter results in a selection of variables generally captured by the ordered Lasso AR approach, as mentioned earlier.

3.4.3 Out-of-Sample Forecast

In the in-sample analysis above, we provide evidence for the inappropriateness of the lag structure of the standard HAR model in forecasting future RV. In the following subsection, we concentrate on the performance of various models outlined in section 3.3.4 in the OOS volatility forecast. Following Audrino and Knaus (2016), we make rolling window (RW) forecasts of 1000 and 2000 daily observations, respectively, and account for the impact of the financial crisis on the forecasts of future RV. In a departure from the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), we consider various Lasso-based models and conduct comprehensive empirical exercises to evaluate their forecasting ability for future RV.

First, our analysis focuses on the forecast of RV over daily, weekly and monthly horizons. The forecast is based on direct projection as presented in equation (3.4) where h = 1, 5 or 22. Here, longer horizons are of more interest since the HAR model is proposed to accommodate the long-memory properties of the series. Second, our empirical study involves the RV constructed from 30-second, 300-second and 600-second intraday returns. In doing so, we are able to ascertain the effect of the sampling frequency on the forecasting performance of the model selection devices and examine the robustness of our results. Third, we also construct the forecasts by re-estimating the parameters of the regressions each day with an increasing window (IW). Specifically, the first training set includes the first 1000 observations with each subsequent training set containing one more observation. The OOS forecasting performance is measured by the mean square error (MSE). We standardize the MSE of each of the models by the MSE of the HAR model in order to highlight the relative gains.

To obtain the general performance of each of the models in forecasting future RV, we report the results of the SPY in various scenarios in Table 3.4 and present the average loss ratios across all of the 10 individual stocks in Table 3.5. In line with Audrino and Knaus (2016), we set the evaluation window for the case of RW=1000 to May 12, 2009 to Nov 15, 2010, the same as that implied by the case

where RW=2000, so that the results of the RW=1000 and RW=2000 are directly comparable. With the crisis, we concentrate on RW=1000 only and compute the MSE using the maximal evaluation windows in both pre- and post-crisis In each case, the model with the best forecasting performance, i.e. periods. lowest relative MSE, is highlighted in bold blue. As for the SPY in Table 3.4, it is evident that the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination provides the best OOS forecasting performance in most cases considered. However, such superior performance is not always observed during the pre- and post-crisis periods. Similar findings in terms of the averaged performance of the models across 10 stocks are shown in Table 3.5. Compared with the case of RW=1000, the averaged performance of the Lasso-based models relative to the HAR tends to improve when RW=2000. For the SPY and 10 individual stocks, the forecast gains of the ordered Lasso AR-FC over the standard HAR generally increase as the forecasting horizons increase, i.e. from h = 1 to h = 22, except in the pre-crisis period. In most scenarios, the use of the forecast combination results in a better performance of the Lasso-based models. A thorough investigation of the forecasting ability of the Lasso-based models in various situations is presented below.

First, we provide a summary of the forecasting performance of different models in Tables 3.6 and 3.7. Table 3.6 reports the number of cases where each of the models achieves the best forecast and Table 3.7 records the number of cases where the benchmark HAR model is dominated by other candidate. Ordered Lasso AR and its FC version are highlighted due to their superior performance over the other Lasso-based models. Values of the MSE of each of the models against the HAR model are reported in Tables 8(a) to 11(c). We also employ the Diebold-Mariano test using Newey-West standard errors to assess the statistical significance of differences in squared forecasting errors between the HAR and each of the other models. As suggested by Andersen, Bollerslev, and Diebold (2007), the Newey-West heteroskedasticity consistent covariance matrix estimator with 5, 10, and 44 lags are used for the daily (h = 1), weekly (h = 5) and monthly (h = 22)forecasts, respectively.

We start with the forecast of future RV based upon 30-second returns using the full sample period and RW=1000. As can be seen from Table 3.6, the best performance in forecasting future RV is delivered by the Lasso-based model for 9/11 stocks over daily horizons, and for 8/11 stocks over weekly and monthly horizons. Table 3.7 shows that the Lasso-based model using the concept of forecast combination outperforms the HAR model in many cases and that, over long forecasting horizons, this occurs much more frequently than the situation where the extended HAR dominates the standard HAR model. As detailed in Table 8(a), the forecast combination tends to result in more accurate forecasts of future RV for the Lasso-based models. However, there is no clear evidence for which Lasso-based model is consistently the top performer. The superiority of the ordered Lasso AR-FC over the others is observed for 5/11 stocks over daily horizons and for 6/11stocks over weekly horizons although such gains relative to the HAR model are insignificant in most cases. Over monthly horizons, the adaptive Lasso HAR-FC provides the most accurate forecasts for 4/11 stocks; the ordered Lasso AR and that using the forecasting combination perform best for 2/11 stocks, where the improvements in the OOS volatility forecasts relative to the HAR model are all significant.

We now move to the results with the full sample period and RW=2000. Relative to the case with RW=1000, the Lasso-based model produces the best forecasting performance for more stocks (see Table 3.6) and there tends to be more Lasso-based models which dominate the benchmark HAR model (see Table 3.7). The ordered Lasso AR-FC dominates the other candidates and serves as the top performer in many cases, i.e. 7/11 stocks over daily horizons and 4/11 stocks over weekly horizons. Over monthly horizons, the ordered Lasso AR plays the leading role for 4/11 stocks and its FC version ranks highest for 3/11 stocks. In all these 7 cases, the gains with regard to the forecasting performance are significant.

Given the distinct properties of the RV series in the pre- and post-crisis periods mentioned earlier, we then examine the forecasts made by various models in each of these two sub-periods. In Tables 3.6 and 3.7, we find that the Lasso-based models lose the forecasting superiority during the pre-crisis period as the forecasting horizons grow. In the case of h = 22, for 9/11 stocks the best performance is achieved by either the HAR or the freeHAR. As for the post-crisis period, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model regains its advantages in the forecast of future RV over different horizons. Specifically, it is superior to the other models for 5/11 stocks over daily horizons and for 6/11 stocks over weekly as well as monthly horizons. However, the performance of other Lasso-based models remains disappointing, as evident from Table 3.7.

Our analysis above focuses on the case where the RV series is constructed from the 30-second intraday returns. To examine the impact of the sampling frequency on our results, we next consider the RV computed from the 300-second returns. Looking at the 300-second RV with RW=1000 in Table 3.6, we find that, over different horizons, the best forecasting performance for most stocks is offered by the Lasso-based model. Again, the number of times that the ordered Lasso AR-FC serves as the top performer is generally greater than the other candidates and its improvements over the HAR model are all significant over monthly horizons; see details in Table 9(a). In terms of the results for RW=2000, the conclusions are the same. Compared with the 30-second RV in RW=1000 and RW=2000, there tends to be slightly fewer cases where the most accurate RV forecasts are produced by the Lasso-based model when the RV is based on the 300-second returns.

Next, we split the full sample into the pre- and post-crisis periods. As can be observed from Table 3.6, in contrast to the pre-crisis output based upon the 30-second RV, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model displays the top performance for more stocks during the pre-crisis period in forecasting future 300-second RV over short horizons. It dominates all the other models for 4/11 stocks over daily horizons and for 6/11 stocks over weekly horizons. Consistent with the corresponding case of the 30-second RV, during the pre-crisis period, few of the other Lasso-based models outperform the benchmark HAR model (see Table 3.7) and the superiority of the ordered Lasso-AR-FC is no longer evident over monthly horizons (see Table 3.6). When looking at the results for the 300-second RV in post-crisis period (see Table 3.6), we again find that the ordered Lasso AR-FC model has the best forecasting performance for most of the stocks considered, i.e. 7/11 over daily horizons, 8/11 over weekly as well as monthly horizons.

Similar investigations are conducted for the case where the RV series are derived from 600-second returns. Starting with the 600-second RV using the full sample and RW=1000, we show that, compared with the situations of 30-second and 300-second RV, the Lasso-based model displays the best forecasting performance for fewer stocks (see Table 3.6). Among the cases where the Lasso-based model achieves the best performance, the most frequent top performer is still the ordered Lasso AR-FC model. Evidence for the role of the Lasso-based model is more clear for the case of the full sample with RW=2000. As can be observed from Table 3.7, relative to the case of RW=1000, there are generally more situations where the Lasso-based model dominates the benchmark HAR model when RW=2000. However, such situations are fewer than those for the case of 30-second and 300-second RV with RW=2000. In Table 3.6, the best forecasting performance for the 600-second RV with RW=2000 is given by the Lasso-based model for 7/11stocks over daily and monthly horizons, and for 9/11 stocks over weekly horizons. Among these cases, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model most frequently provides the top performance.

As for the impact of the financial crisis on the results of the 600-second RV, we make two observations. First, during the pre-crisis period, generally more Lasso-based models are found (see Table 3.7) to perform better than the benchmark HAR model compared with the case of 300-second RV. In Table 3.6, for the 600-second RV during the pre-crisis period, the superiority of the ordered Lasso AR-FC model is evident for 7/11 stocks over daily horizons, 6/11 stocks over weekly horizons, and only 2/11 stocks over monthly horizons. Second, as can be seen from Table 3.6, during the post-crisis period, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model regains its leading role in forecasting future 600-second RV over monthly horizons by serving as the top performer for 8/11 stocks. However, relative to the pre-crisis period, there are more cases where the slopeHAR provides the best performance over daily and weekly horizons. In addition, Table 3.7 shows no clear evidence for the enhanced performance of the other Lasso-based models as we move from the pre-crisis period to the post-crisis period.

To sum up, the results from Tables 8(a) to 10(d) show that: first, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model is superior to the other Lasso-based models in forecasting future RV by serving as the top performer for a large fraction of the stocks/index. When the analysis is based on the full sample, for most stocks the gains of the ordered Lasso AR-FC model relative to the HAR model are significant at 1% level over monthly horizons. Second, using the idea of the forecast combination, there tends to be more cases where each of the Lasso-based models dominates the benchmark HAR model. Third, moving from the case of RW=1000 to RW=2000, there are more cases where the Lasso-based model provides the best forecasting performance, which indicates that the Lasso-based model may need a sufficiently large window size to display the advantages in terms of the OOS forecast. Here, our finding is in line with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016) who show that, for longer training windows, the Lasso outperforms the HAR in most cases.

Fourth, conclusions outlined above are not affected by the variation in the sampling frequency upon which the RV series are based. However, as the sampling frequency increases, i.e. from 600 seconds to 30 seconds, the superiority of the Lasso-based model is generally apparent for more cases using the full sample, whichever window size is used. Fifth, considering three sampling frequencies, most of the Lasso-based models perform rather poorly during the pre-crisis period. The only exception is the ordered Lasso AR-FC model in the case of 300-second and 600-second RV, where it still dominates the others in many cases over daily and weekly horizons. During the post-crisis period, the ordered Lasso AR-FC model regains its superiority by serving as the top performer for far more stocks, especially when h = 22, compared with its corresponding performance during the pre-crisis period. However, in the case of 600-second RV, this finding only holds for monthly horizons.

Finally, as a robustness check, we evaluate the forecasts given by each of the

models using an IW approach. The earlier findings suggest that the Lasso-based models display better performance in a larger window size and therefore more clear evidence for the excellent performance of the Lasso-based models are to be expected in the following IW practice. Results of the forecasts across different sampling frequencies are provided in Tables 11(a) to 11(c) and summarized in Tables 3.6 and 3.7. First, in most cases the concept of the forecast combination clearly improves the forecasting performance of the Lasso-based models. As a result (see Table 3.7), compared with the Lasso-based models without using the forecast combination, there is an increasing number of cases where the Lasso-based model outperforms the HAR model once the forecast combination is implemented. In addition, significant gains of the Lasso-based models using the forecasting combination over the benchmark HAR are more frequently observed over monthly horizons; see Tables 11(a), 11(b) and 11(c). Second, the ordered Lasso AR-FC is undoubtedly the most desirable model among all the Lasso-based models, achieving the best performance in most cases as shown in Table 3.6. Third, the impact of the sampling frequency is in line with our earlier results. In Table 3.6, as the sampling frequency increases, i.e. from 600 seconds to 30 seconds, we observe more scenarios where the Lasso-based model, or the ordered Lasso AR-FC model specifically, serves as the top performer.

3.5 Conclusion

We have reviewed the performance of various Lasso-based models in forecasting future (log) realized variance (RV) over different horizons. We employ the RV series of the SPY and ten individual stocks representing ten different sectors using the same sample period as that used by Audrino and Knaus (2016), i,e, from 2001 to 2010 with a total of 2483 observations. We consider three different sampling frequencies upon which the RV is based and construct the forecasts of the RV by both a rolling window of 1000 and 2000 observations, and an increasing window. With the financial crisis, the RV exhibits different memory properties in the preand post-crisis periods. The popular HAR is treated as the benchmark model in our analysis, which reproduces the documented long-memory behaviour of financial volatility. Two recent extensions of the HAR are also adopted for the purpose of comparison.

In our in-sample analysis, we provide evidence, from the perspective of model selection, for the invalidity of the lag structure implied by the HAR model. Neither the maximal AR lag order nor the specification of the heterogenous volatility components of the HAR are in line with those produced by the Lasso-based approaches. In the out-of-sample forecast of future RV using the full time span, the top performance is mostly produced by the Lasso-based model. Forecast combination tends to improve the accuracy of forecasts made by Lasso-based models and result in more cases where the Lasso-based model dominates the standard HAR model.

Compared with the other candidates, we note a generally greater number of occasions in which the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination displays the best forecasting performance. Its gains over the HAR model are, in most cases, significant over monthly horizons. For the pre- and post-crisis periods, there are more cases in the post-crisis period where the ordered Lasso AR using the forecast combination outperforms the HAR and delivers the most superior performance, especially over longer forecasting horizons. In addition, with a larger forecasting window size, there tends to be more situations where the Lasso-based model exhibits the top performance. Finally, our conclusions are unaffected by different sampling frequencies. However, as the frequency grows, from 600 seconds to 30 seconds, the superiority of the Lasso-based model becomes more evident over the full time period.

Table 3.1: Summary Statistics of log RV Series. This table reports the descriptive statistics of the log realized variance for the SPY and 10
individual stocks, namely: Microsoft (MSFT), Citigroup Inc. (C), Pfizer (PFE), General Electric (GE), The Home Depot (HD), Sprint Nextel Corp
(S), ExxonMobil (XOM), Alcoa (AA), Wal-Mart (WMT), Duke Energy (DUK). We consider the same time period as in the work of Audrino and
Knaus (2016), from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010 for a total of 2483 daily observations.

	SPY	MSFT	C	PFE	GE	ΗD	S	XOM	\mathbf{AA}	WMT	DUK
						30 sec					
Mean	-0.255	0.896	1.386	0.936	0.868	1.050	1.947	0.594	1.477	0.522	0.987
SD	0.996	0.770	1.479	0.694	1.028	0.852	1.179	0.810	0.863	0.802	0.826
Kurtosis	3.399	3.304	2.520	4.218	3.278	3.437	2.709	4.370	3.993	3.307	4.689
Skewness	0.603	0.751	0.504	0.954	0.703	0.780	0.552	0.919	0.918	0.768	0.994
Median	-0.330	0.770	1.241	0.840	0.783	0.908	1.749	0.463	1.375	0.337	0.847
25%-quantile	-1.013	0.288	0.075	0.428	-0.014	0.399	0.967	0.020	0.822	-0.086	0.417
75%-quantile	0.362	1.344	2.523	1.308	1.520	1.575	2.845	1.066	1.927	1.078	1.424
					59	00 sec					
Mean	-0.415	0.615	0.986	0.580	0.597	0.880	1.550	0.412	1.300	0.365	0.589
SD	1.027	0.925	1.372	0.807	1.110	0.899	1.142	0.831	0.876	0.863	0.960
Kurtosis	3.596	3.009	3.417	3.725	3.347	3.237	3.146	4.620	4.271	3.368	3.924
Skewness	0.598	0.478	0.666	0.652	0.612	0.604	0.466	0.850	0.891	0.603	0.745
Median	-0.482	0.517	0.897	0.509	0.521	0.756	1.487	0.308	1.192	0.231	0.464
25%-quantile	-1.195	-0.081	-0.152	0.020	-0.290	0.217	0.705	-0.143	0.685	-0.242	-0.099
75%-quantile	0.180	1.209	1.831	1.046	1.291	1.449	2.280	0.865	1.735	0.925	1.140
					9	$00 \sec$					
Mean	-0.469	0.526	0.892	0.491	0.532	0.825	1.465	0.341	1.240	0.303	0.489
SD	1.044	0.976	1.385	0.845	1.135	0.933	1.179	0.841	0.906	0.892	0.995
Kurtosis	3.644	2.982	3.543	3.669	3.348	3.233	3.136	4.710	3.860	3.374	3.626
Skewness	0.559	0.381	0.682	0.570	0.566	0.513	0.414	0.834	0.745	0.525	0.639
Median	-0.544	0.436	0.795	0.412	0.445	0.709	1.388	0.249	1.140	0.197	0.372
25%-quantile	-1.226	-0.203	-0.188	-0.091	-0.342	0.156	0.629	-0.212	0.617	-0.333	-0.222
75%-quantile	0.143	1.190	1.729	0.977	1.246	1.430	2.199	0.789	1.722	0.862	1.086

Table 3.2: Estimates of Long Memory Parameters. For each log RV series, we obtain the estimate of long memory parameter, \hat{d} , using the univariate
exact local Whittle likelihood procedure of Shimotsu and Phillips (2005) with the bandwidth parameter $m = T^{0.6}$ where T is the sample size. The
full time span is from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010, with a total of 2483 daily observations. We set the date for the beginning of the financial crisis
o Sep 1, 2007.

87 0.723 0.679 0.698 0.692 0.691 0.688 60 0.681 0.634 0.676 0.647 0.654 0.696 49 0.758 0.785 0.806 0.697 0.782 0.727	SPY MSFT C PFE G	SPY MSFT C PFE G	MSFT C PFE G	C PFE G	PFE G	5	Е 30	HD	S	XOM	AA	TMW	DUK
38 0.660 0.681 0.634 0.676 0.647 0.654 0.696 73 0.749 0.758 0.785 0.806 0.697 0.782 0.727	Full 0.703 0.668 0.747 0.68	0.703 0.668 0.747 0.68	0.668 0.747 0.68	0.747 0.68	0.68	30	0.687	0.723	0.679	0.698	0.692	0.691	0.688
73 0.749 0.758 0.785 0.806 0.697 0.782 0.727 300 505	Pre 0.664 0.658 0.678 0.6	0.664 0.658 0.678 0.6	0.658 0.678 0.6	0.678 0.6	0.6	68	0.660	0.681	0.634	0.676	0.647	0.654	0.696
300 soc	Post 0.765 0.759 0.723 0.7	0.765 0.759 0.723 0.7	0.759 0.723 0.7	0.723 0.7	0.7	73	0.749	0.758	0.785	0.806	0.697	0.782	0.727
							008						
	Full 0.687 0.647 0.703 0.63	0.687 0.647 0.703 0.63	0.647 0.703 0.63	0.703 0.63	0.63	0	0.638	0.698	0.629	0.646	0.647	0.668	0.614
30 0.638 0.698 0.629 0.646 0.647 0.668 0.614	Pre 0.661 0.654 0.668 0.65	0.661 0.654 0.668 0.65	0.654 0.668 0.62	0.668 - 0.63	0.62	23	0.632	0.658	0.623	0.648	0.635	0.636	0.606

	0.662	0.635
	0.625	0.626
	0.621	0.620
	0.629	0.624
sec	0.681	0.640
600	0.636	0.633
	0.617	0.603
	0.682	0.658
	0.642	0.651
	0.674	0.653

0.602

0.621

0.674

0.626

0.626

0.726

 $0.642 \quad 0.716 \quad 0.680 \quad 0.743 \quad 0.683$

0.703

0.744

 Post

 Pre

Full

d

0.725

0.647

0.648

 $0.771 \quad 0.716 \quad 0.744$

0.695

0.654 0.715

0.729

Post 0.747

e period and three forecasting horizon	ns. We co	oncentrat	e on the	daily ho	izon whe	ere h=1.	The mo	del with	the best	in-sampl	e fit is hig	, vu ghlig
a bue. horizon=1	SPY	MSFT	C	PFE	GE	ΠD	S	MOX	\overline{AA}	TMW	DUK	
HAR	-3548	-3707	-3332	-3281	-3276	-3605	-2675	-3744	-3503	-3556	-3153	
slopeHAR	-3558	-3719	-3346	-3292	-3300	-3618	-2690	-3750	-3523	-3569	-3157	
${ m freeHAR}$	-3538	-3689	-3325	-3273	-3267	-3595	-2677	-3722	-3496	-3552	-3135	
adantive Lasso AB	-3487	-3623	-3267	-3226	-3201	-3555	-2609	-3703	-3411	-3477	-3068	
adaptive Lasso HAR.	-3487	-3643	-3252	-3197	-3210	-3516	-2663	-3636	-3448	-3506	-3040	
adaptive Lasso slopeHAR	-3243	-3505	-2274	-3081	-3023	-3379	-2258	-3537	-3256	-3340	-2855	
adaptive Lasso freeHAR	-3429	-3645	-3222	-3194	-3194	-3535	-2625	-3678	-3453	-3469	-3044	
ordered Lasso AR	-3210	-3380	-2614	-3080	-3103	-3301	-2081	-3415	-3408	-3218	-2988	
cluster Group Lasso AR	-3091	-3487	-2789	-2832	-2773	-3223	-2369	-3156	-3070	-3255	-2723	
group Lasso $AR(1,5,22,50,75,100)$	-3286	-3255	-2871	-3017	-2634	-3129	-2215	-3594	-3262	-3319	-2888	
HAR.	-4337	-4995	-4053	-4770	-4376	-4939	-4108	-4795	-4838	-4972	-4295	
slopeHAR	-4358	-5018	-4070	-4787	-4412	-4959	-4107	-4823	-4858	-4993	-4298	
freeHAR	-4326	-4985	-4043	-4755	-4372	-4928	-4092	-4792	-4835	-4960	-4278	
	1401	0401	2007	6647	1966	1001	10.01	1971	0001	1001	1100	
auapuve nasso An	-4214 10101	-4910 5014	0707-	9014-	0004-	-4904 1010	-4000 1051	-4104 1770	-40U0 1056	-4094-	-4130	
auapuve nasso man adanting Lasso slondhAD	0104-	4100- 4864	-4002 2130	-4100	-4-00 1960	-4340 1212	100 1 -	1502 1508	1698	-4304 1775	-4211 1001	
adaptive Lasso frach AR	-4002 -4314	-4004-	-4046 -4046	-4739 1004-		0104-	-0304 _/071	-4741	-4020	0707- 0707-	-4031 	
auapuve Lasso Herrini	9088-	-4494	-3306	-4510	-3041	-4538	-3837	-4371	-4609	-4533	-4109	
chicter Croin Lasso AR	-3055	-4757	-3315	-4376	-3833	-4430	-3663	-4000	-4078	-4508	-3790	
group Lasso AR(1.5.22.50.75.100)	-3903	-4565	-3241	-4295	-3764	-4276	-3603	-4119	-4176	-4492	-3803	
horizon=22	0140	1000	1000	0001	1100	1	0001		0021	0001		
HAK closs out AD	-3/19	-4038	-3004 9691	-4802	-4123	7227 77074	-4292 1011	-4111 1100	-4/39	-4939	-4105 1159	
SIOPEHAK C - TI A D	-3/12	-4031	-3021	-4032	-4099	-4000	-4244 -4267	-4109	-4/19	-4928	-4103	
пеенык	-3090	-401/	-3043	-4030	-4103	7007-	-4209	-4092	-4/19	-4917	-4141	
adaptive Lasso AR	-3731	-4662	-3687	-4801	-4151	-4575	-4180	-4063	-4695	-4865	-4049	
adaptive Lasso HAR	-3771	-4764	-3753	-4920	-4228	-4659	-4288	-4074	-4736	-4985	-4150	
adaptive Lasso slopeHAR	-3623	-4717	-3352	-4737	-4084	-4574	-4199	-4013	-4667	-4889	-4071	
adaptive Lasso freeHAR	-3785	-4758	-3705	-4896	-4232	-4664	-4266	-4083	-4778	-4973	-4092	
ordered Lasso AK	-3431	-4254 -4254	-3106	-4092	-3774	-4162	-4049	-3973	-4490	-4558	-3904	
Cluster Group Lasso AK	-3320	-3903	1062-	1104-	-3098	-4114	-3953	-3085	-4124	-4489	-3084	
group Lasso AK(1,5,22,50,75,100)	-3141	-39UI	-2910	-4241	-3500	-3983	-3/82	-3502	-4102	-45UU	-3492	

Table 3.3: BIC In-sample Fit. This table provides the values of the BIC for each of the models considered using the 300-sec log RV over the whole sample period and three forecasting horizons. We concentrate on the daily horizon where h=1. The model with the best in-sample fit is highlighted in bold blue.

Table 3.5: Summary of the losses of the HAR model a	e OOS I cross all	Forecasts 1 of the 1	: indiv 0 stock	idual sto cs. For e	cks. Thi ach horiz	s table re ion, the m	ports th nodel wi	th the l	ge ratio best peri	of the lot formance	sses for di is highlig	ifferent 1 thred in	models bold bl	relative ue.	to the
			30 sec					300 sec					$500 \sec$		
- Horizon=1 T HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$ \begin{array}{c} Fu \\ Fu \\ Fu \\ 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.993 \end{array} $	II Sample rRW=2000 1.000 0.994 0.991	$\begin{array}{c c} 1 \\ 1 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.993 \\ \end{array}$	Pre-crisis F 1.000 0.997 0.998	³ ost-crisis 1.000 0.993 0.992	Ful RW=1000 1.000 0.994 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} \text{II Sample} \\ \text{RW} = 2000 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.993 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c c} 1 \\ \hline 1 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	⁷ re-crisis I 1.000 0.997 1.003	Post-crisis 7 1.000 0.993 0.994	Full 3W=1000F 1.000 0.995 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} \mbox{FSample} \\ \mbox{RW} = 2000 \\ \mbox{1.000} \\ \mbox{0.994} \\ \mbox{0.996} \\ \mbox{0.996} \end{array}$	TW 1.000 0.995 0.997	re-crisis I 1.000 0.997 1.003	³ ost-crisis 1.000 0.993 0.996
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.588\\ 1.217\\ 1.121\\ 1.121\\ 1.211\\ 1.079\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.067\\ 1.066\\ 1.056\\ 1.055\\ 1.046\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.382 \\ 1.492 \\ 1.082 \\ 1.486 \\ 1.181 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.239 \\ 1.382 \\ 1.067 \\ 1.385 \\ 1.121 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.595\\ 1.813\\ 1.116\\ 1.811\\ 1.811\\ 1.381\end{array}$	1.045 1.037 1.066 1.033 1.009	1.020 1.026 1.039 1.014 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.066\\ 1.095\\ 1.061\\ 1.060\\ 1.049\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.092\\ 1.139\\ 1.068\\ 1.142\\ 1.036\end{array}$	1.137 1.231 1.089 1.231 1.106	$1.050 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.070 \\ 1.020 \\ 1.008 $	1.027 1.021 1.039 1.017 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.045\\ 1.072\\ 1.060\\ 1.072\\ 1.030\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.068 \\ 1.103 \\ 1.061 \\ 1.108 \\ 1.020 \end{array}$	$1.102 \\ 1.163 \\ 1.098 \\ 1.167 \\ 1.072 $
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.405 1.090 1.051 1.093 0.991	0.984 0.994 1.024 0.992 0.983	1.268 1.326 1.036 1.323 0.988	$\begin{array}{c} 1.147\\ 1.285\\ 1.010\\ 1.287\\ 1.016\\ 1.016\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.410\\ 1.595\\ 1.055\\ 1.061\\ 1.045\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.013\\ 1.005\\ 1.022\\ 1.003\\ 0.997\end{array}$	1.002 0.995 1.007 0.990 0.988	1.033 1.035 1.027 1.038 0.994	$\begin{array}{c} 1.054 \\ 1.094 \\ 1.029 \\ 1.098 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	1.071 1.148 1.035 1.153 0.991	$\begin{array}{c} 1.022\\ 0.999\\ 1.025\\ 1.003\\ 1.003\end{array}$	1.008 0.997 1.007 0.997 0.992	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.024\\ 1.022\\ 1.022\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.032 \\ 1.063 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.063 \\ 1.006 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.048\\ 1.093\\ 1.045\\ 1.098\\ 1.001 \end{array}$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.998 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.995$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.995\\ 0.996\end{array}$	1.000 0.996 0.999	1.000 0.992 0.997	1.000 1.000 1.000	$1.000 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.997$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.995\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.993\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.996\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$1.771 \\ 1.283 \\ 1.181 \\ 1.292 \\ 1.107 \\ 1.10$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.025\\ 1.038\\ 1.097\\ 1.043\\ 1.056\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.590 \\ 1.666 \\ 1.126 \\ 1.659 \\ 1.204 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.434\\ 1.547\\ 1.119\\ 1.549\\ 1.204\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.675\\ 1.938\\ 1.155\\ 1.934\\ 1.423\end{array}$	$1.079 \\ 1.023 \\ 1.108 \\ 1.025 \\ 1.010$	1.027 1.013 1.065 1.006 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} 1.106\\ 1.124\\ 1.075\\ 1.115\\ 1.058\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.253\\ 1.273\\ 1.078\\ 1.269\\ 1.036\\ 1.036\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.205\\ 1.295\\ 1.122\\ 1.296\\ 1.136\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.093\\ 1.008\\ 1.108\\ 1.011\\ 1.014\end{array}$	1.037 1.015 1.061 1.010 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 1.071 \\ 1.089 \\ 1.053 \\ 1.079 \\ 1.029 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.187\\ 1.196\\ 1.078\\ 1.192\\ 1.013\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.168\\ 1.232\\ 1.124\\ 1.230\\ 1.089\end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.559 1.151 1.096 1.159 0.986	0.997 0.983 1.045 0.987 0.977	1.454 1.507 1.079 1.506 0.980	$\begin{array}{c} 1.329\\ 1.454\\ 1.458\\ 1.058\\ 1.454\\ 1.060\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.503\\ 1.739\\ 1.087\\ 1.734\\ 1.734\\ 1.039\end{array}$	1.058 1.001 1.069 1.004 0.993	1.006 0.987 1.029 0.987 0.976	1.065 1.073 1.073 1.070 0.979	1.187 1.222 1.034 1.222 0.982	1.139 1.222 1.078 1.226 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 1.061 \\ \textbf{0.989} \\ 1.064 \\ 0.992 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	1.016 0.996 1.008 0.997 0.984	1.038 1.042 1.017 1.041 0.981	1.136 1.152 1.033 1.151 0.989	1.116 1.167 1.167 1.083 1.171 0.991
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.011 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.012 \\ 1.000$	$1.000 \\ 1.009 \\ 1.000$	1.000 1.027 1.002	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ \textbf{0.997} \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.014 \\ 1.003$	$1.000 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.001$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.013\\ 0.999\end{array}$	1.000 1.022 1.001	1.000 1.006 1.001	1.000 1.010 1.001	$1.000 \\ 1.013 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.012\\ 0.999\end{array}$	1.000 1.023 1.001	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.504 \\ 1.199 \\ 1.100 \\ 1.204 \\ 1.059 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.997\\ 1.022\\ 1.015\\ 1.019\\ 0.978\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.392 \\ 1.441 \\ 1.088 \\ 1.433 \\ 1.095 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.404 \\ 1.396 \\ 1.176 \\ 1.397 \\ 1.318 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.334 \\ 1.516 \\ 1.081 \\ 1.510 \\ 1.200 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.106\\ 1.075\\ 1.110\\ 1.080\\ 1.022 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.042 \\ 1.051 \\ 1.064 \\ 1.050 \\ 0.990 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.097\\ 1.077\\ 1.050\\ 1.068\\ 1.014\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.348\\ 1.294\\ 1.149\\ 1.293\\ 1.113\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.152\\ 1.231\\ 1.093\\ 1.235\\ 1.072\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.117\\ 1.075\\ 1.124\\ 1.081\\ 1.028\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.050\\ 1.060\\ 1.086\\ 1.059\\ 1.007\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.076 \\ 1.063 \\ 1.054 \\ 1.055 \\ 1.008 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.287 \\ 1.230 \\ 1.117 \\ 1.227 \\ 1.075 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.159\\ 1.212\\ 1.116\\ 1.217\\ 1.045\end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.372 1.071 1.087 1.076 0.978	0.977 0.965 1.019 0.968 0.955	1.312 1.313 1.059 1.313 1.313 0.958	$\begin{array}{c} 1.320 \\ 1.293 \\ 1.118 \\ 1.295 \\ 1.185 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.243\\ 1.379\\ 1.047\\ 1.380\\ 1.380\\ 1.010\end{array}$	1.086 1.037 1.091 1.044 0.996	1.029 1.011 1.044 1.012 0.980	1.064 1.021 1.018 1.019 0.957	$\begin{array}{c} 1.277\\ 1.210\\ 1.093\\ 1.210\\ 1.074\end{array}$	1.107 1.144 1.064 1.147 0.969	$\begin{array}{c} 1.093\\ 1.040\\ 1.108\\ 1.043\\ 1.006\end{array}$	1.037 1.025 1.055 1.026 0.997	1.048 1.009 1.026 1.008 0.964	$\begin{array}{c} 1.227\\ 1.147\\ 1.065\\ 1.146\\ 1.146\\ 1.059\end{array}$	1.115 1.135 1.084 1.139 0.965

			$30 \sec$					300 sec					$600 \mathrm{sec}$		
I	Ful	ll Sample		re-crisis.	Post-crisis	Full	Sample	P	re-crisis l	Post-crisis	Full	Sample	Ц	re-crisis	Post-crisis
ц	W = 1000) RW=200	MI 00			RW=1000	RW=200	0 IW			RW=1000	RW=200	MI 00		
horizon=1															
HAR	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1	1	2	0	0	1	1
slopeHAR	0	0	0	0	c,	ი	0	e,	5	1	2	2	5	2	5
freeHAR	2	0	0	1	2	1	°	1	1	2	1	2	0	1	2
Lasso-based model	6	11	11	6	5	9	×	9	4	7	9	7	9	2	က
ordered Lasso AR	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
ordered Lasso AR-FC	S	2	2	2	5	2	e.	9	4	7	c,	4	9	2	e,
	·	c	c	,	c	,		c	c	c	c		c	c	c
HAR	1	0	0	1	0	1	1	0	0	0	2	1	0	0	0
slopeHAR	1	0	0	4	e S	0	0	1	2	2	2	1	2	1	4
freeHAR	1	1	0	1	2	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1	1
Lasso-based model	×	10	11	5	9	10	10	10	6	×	7	6	6	9	9
ordered Lasso AR	0	0	0	1	0	2	2	0	1	0	0	ŝ	0	2	0
ordered Lasso AR-FC	9	4	×	2	9	4	4	6	9	×	က	4	2	9	9
horizon=22															
HAR	c,	1	0	×	1	2	2	1	7	1	c,	Н	1	c,	0
slopeHAR	0	0	0	0	2	1	0	0	2	0	2	Ц	0	1	1
freeHAR	0	0	Г	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0
Lasso-based model	×	10	10	2	7	×	6	10	2	10	5	7	10	2	10
ordered Lasso AR	2	4	1	1	0	2	4	0	0	1	2	က	0	2	1
	,	c	C	(¢				c	0					

(11 log IVV series).			30 sec					300 sec				9	$00 \sec$		
	F_{ull}	Sample RW=200	d ML0	re-crisis F	ost-crisis	EW=1000 F	Sample {W=2000		re-crisis	Post-crisis 7	Full SW=1000 F	Sample 3W=2000	Pr ML	e-crisis	Post-crisis
horizon=1 slopeHAR freeHAR	×0	8 10	10 11	6	8 10 8	10 6	10 9	10 9	3	10	80	9	11 9	84	$\frac{10}{7}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	01088	80114	00000	0000	00000	43050	002011	0000 m	00001	00000	40050	0 - 1 0 - 1 D	0000m	0000%	00000
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0 0 0 0 0 N O	$\begin{smallmatrix}&1\\1\\&8&2\\11\end{smallmatrix}$	8 1 1 1 1 8	හ	10007	7 2 7 7 7 7	4 L W O O	$\infty \mapsto \bigcirc \mapsto \infty$	0000	0 0 0 0 %	a a – a –	0 - 1 - 0 3	40109	40107	0 0 0 4
horizon=5 slopeHAR freeHAR	QQ	47	$\begin{array}{c} 9\\ 10 \end{array}$	ωro	10 7	2	6	$10 \\ 11$	% %	0 x	9 X	90	8 10	$\frac{8}{10}$	$9 \\ 10$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	0101D	-4 19 O 09 09	01010	00001	00000	00000	40100	71017	10204	00001	04185	$\neg \circ \circ \circ \infty$	∾ – ⊂ ∾ ∾	11100	00000
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	4 9 1 9 7	$\begin{smallmatrix} 4\\1\\1\\1\\0\\1\\0 \end{smallmatrix}$	$\frac{1}{11}$ $\overline{3}$ $\overline{1}$ $\overline{1}$ $\overline{3}$ $\overline{6}$		4000	o a 5 o 5	0.0400	66	$\begin{smallmatrix}1&&&&1\\&2&2&2\\11&&&&\\\end{smallmatrix}$	0 - 1 0 0 %	46242	400000	100 5 5 7	~ 0 0 %	000
horizon=22 slopeHAR freeHAR	5 2	2 2	4 1	0	1-7	£ 0	44	$\sim \sim$	55	0 വ	က က	9	0 3	1 2	$\frac{6}{6}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	4 4 0 m n	∞ ∞ œ œ ~ J	00400 00	10001	-0000	ଡ଼ଡ଼ଡ଼ଡ଼ଡ଼	<u>ල</u> සහ 4 %	44440	00101	00000	ი ო ⊣ ო ი	იიი4 ი	$\omega \omega \upsilon 4 4$	00000	00000
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	4 & 7 & 8 & 0	0 0 0 0 0	$\begin{array}{c} & 7 \\ & 6 \\ & 6 \\ & 6 \end{array}$	00201	00 10 10 00 00	4 7 4 9 0 0 0 1 4 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	46643	$\begin{array}{c} & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ & & & & & \\ &$	0 0 1 0 0	$\begin{array}{c} 1\\ 1\\ 0\end{array}$	ດາດ ເວ ດາ ຕ	400000	$\begin{smallmatrix}6&&&6\\9&&4\\0&&&1\end{smallmatrix}$	0 H to H to	$\begin{smallmatrix}1&&&&1\\&1&&&&\\&3&&&&\\10&&&&&\\&&&&&\\&&&&&&\\&&&&&&\\&&&&&&&\\&&&&&&$

ber of times that each of the models outperforms the benchmark HAR for the SPY and 10 individual stock	
he numbe	
provides t	
This table	series)
Table 3.7:	(11 log RV

Table 8(a): OOS Forecast lifferent models considere	s based on ed relative t eth Rolling	Full Sampl to the MSE " Window (e 30-sec lo) of the H_{L}	g <i>RV</i> and AR model.	RW=10(Forecas	00. This ta ts are cons ork of And	ble report structed by drino and	s the value y re-estima Knans 790	s of the main the particular the par	ean square arameters + +he_eval	d error (M of the reg	(SE) for ressions
act day with a fixed fell (May 12, 2009 to Nov 15,	2010, in o	s willow rder to mai	ke the resu	ults compa	tun tue w trable to 1	those obtai	ined from	the RW=2	000. We u	se the Die	bold-Maria	ano test
to compare the predictive models). *, **, *** indicat the model with the best r	te that the det	ween the b differences	enchmark in squared	HAR moc forecastin ld blue T	del and ea 1g errors a 1he last of	ach of the	other moc ant at 10%	lels (two es $, 5\%$ and 1	ctensions o % level, rec mes that c	of the HAF spectively.	t and Lass For each l	o-based 10rizon, rms_the
benchmark HAR model.		e to mgmig.		T Onic n	A JOPT ATT-			n TO TOOTTO			n ourpetto.	
horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	SPY 1.000 0.998 0.994	MSFT 1.000 1.000 1.010	C 1.000 0.993 0.991	PFE 1.000 0.987 0.997	GE 1.000 0.994 0.997	HD 1.000 0.989 0.966	S 1.000 0.994 0.985	XOM 1.000 1.002 1.003	AA 1.000 1.005 0.999	WMT 1.000 0.989 0.992	DUK 1.000 0.991 0.993	$\frac{8/11}{9/11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	1.077 1.035 1.114 1.029 0.900	1.042 1.078 1.097 1.049 1.029	$\begin{array}{c} 5.151^{***}\\ 2.454^{***}\\ 1.177^{**}\\ 2.439^{***}\\ 1.319\end{array}$	1.036 1.086 1.064 1.077 1.033	1.097 1.009 1.154 1.012 0.992	$1.014 \\ 0.992 \\ 1.101 \\ 1.006 \\ 0.965 \\ 0.965 \\ 0.965 \\ 0.965 \\ 0.065 \\ 0.006 \\ 0.00$	2.260 *** 1.382 *** 1.201 ** 1.360 ***	1.068 1.032 1.137 1.033 1.033	1.052 1.058 1.068 1.016 1.016	1.076 1.016 1.092 1.030 1.161	$1.079 \\ 1.062 \\ 1.121 \\ 1.082 \\ 1.50 \\ 1.150$	$0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 3/11 \\ 3/11$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.986 0.995 1.002 0.986	1.017 1.021 1.051 1.009 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 4.131 * * * \\ 1.812 * * * \\ 1.124 \\ 1.814 * * \\ 1.005 \end{array}$	0.998 0.978 1.005 0.987 0.981	0.993 0.989** 0.993 0.993 0.986	0.975 0.953 1.027 0.964 0.964	1.872 *** 1.180 * 1.173 0.998	1.010 1.097 1.088** 1.013 0.996	1.018 0.990 1.026 0.977* 1.006	1.017 0.985 1.010 0.999 0.993	1.007 1.005 1.018 1.005 0.986	2/11 0/11 0/11 0/11 0/11
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.002$	$1.000 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.005$	1.000 1.001 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.993\\ 0.991\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.994\\ 0.994\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.000\\ 0.995 \end{array}$	1.000 0.992 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 1.000\end{array}$	1.000 1.016 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 0.993\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.991\\ 0.992\end{array}$	$6/11 \\ 6/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	1.047 1.066 1.151 1.061** 0.986	$\begin{array}{c} 1.029\\ 1.038\\ 1.111\\ 1.111\\ 1.019\\ 0.987 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 5.866^{***}\\ 3.159^{***}\\ 1.340^{***}\\ 3.195^{***}\\ 1.446^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.980\ 1.001\ 1.042^{**}\ 1.024\ 0.957^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.116\\ 1.007\\ 1.228\\ 1.009\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.060 \\ 0.983 \\ 1.151** \\ 0.999 \\ 0.972 \end{array}$	3.285*** 1.500*** 1.412*** 1.505*** 1.167***	$1.034 \\ 1.028 \\ 1.212 \\ 1.023 \\ 1.039 $	$\begin{array}{c} 1.150 * \\ 1.013 \\ 1.163 * * \\ 1.017 \\ 1.022 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.153\\ 1.029\\ 1.099\\ 1.048\\ 1.293\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.035\\ 1.068*\\ 1.052*\\ 1.082*\\ 1.187\end{array}$	$1/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 0/111 \\ 1/11 \\ 5/11$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.998 1.002 1.005 1.008 0.978	1.007 1.004 1.064 1.002 0.973	4.793^{***} 2.353^{***} 1.293^{***} 2.357^{***} 1.042	0.942 0.956** 1.021 0.964** 0.934**	1.043 0.989 1.107 0.993 0.976	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010 \\ \textbf{0.937} \\ 1.045 \\ 0.947 \\ 0.973 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 2.693***\\ 1.301***\\ 1.238***\\ 1.306***\\ 1.021 \end{array}$	0.989 0.974 1.096 0.997 0.966	$\begin{array}{c} 1.072\\ 1.023\\ 1.071\\ 1.029\\ 1.006\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.070 \\ \textbf{0.984} \\ 1.033 \\ 0.998 \\ 1.009 \end{array}$	0.967 0.994 0.997 1.000 0.963	$egin{array}{c} 4/11 \ 6/11 \ 1/11 \ 5/11 \ 7/11 \ \end{array}$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.004$	$1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.006$	1.000 1.029 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.997\\ 0.998 \end{array}$	1.000 1.021 1.002	$1.000 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.002$	1.000 1.021***	$1.000 \\ 1.003 \\ 1.002$	$1.000 \\ 1.037*** \\ 1.005$	$1.000 \\ 0.998 \\ 1.000$	$\frac{1.000}{1.004*}\\0.998$	$2/11 \\ 2/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 0.975^{**}\\ 1.029\\ 1.024\\ 1.010\\ 0.954^{***}\end{array}$	0.954 1.045*** 1.020 1.043** 0.873***	3.959*** 2.515*** 1.160*** 2.527*** 1.40***	0.888*** 0.993*** 0.962*** 0.996***	1.118 1.126 1.173* 1.164 1.090	$\begin{array}{c} 0.972 \\ 0.999 \\ 1.059 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.937 {***} \end{array}$	2.923*** 1.260*** 1.379*** 1.255*** 1.199***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009\\ 0.958^{**}\\ 1.046\\ 0.950^{***}\\ 0.947^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.136^{**}\\ 0.995^{***}\\ 1.100\\ 0.990^{***}\\ 1.036\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.083**\\ 1.054\\ 1.053**\\ 1.066\\ 1.233*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.002\\ 1.044\\ 0.998*\\ 1.043\\ 1.049\end{array}$	4/11 2/11 3/11 5/11
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.968*** 0.965*** 1.007 0.969*** 0.937***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.968 \\ 0.958 \\ 1.011 \\ 0.960 \\ 0.943 \\ ** \end{array}$	3.394 *** 1.919 *** 1.344 *** 1.914 *** 1.076 *	$\begin{array}{c} 0.888***\\ 0.947***\\ 1.005***\\ 0.950***\\ 0.873***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.084 \\ 1.064* \\ 1.154 \\ 1.069* \\ 1.039* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.972 \\ \textbf{0.915***} \\ 1.015 \\ 0.924^{***} \\ 0.950^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 2.367^{***} \\ 1.051 \\ 1.289^{***} \\ 1.054 \\ 1.034 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.952^{***} \\ 0.915^{***} \\ 0.984 \\ 0.926^{***} \\ 0.923^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.084 \\ \textbf{0.988***} \\ 1.046* \\ 0.993*** \\ 1.000* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044 \\ \textbf{0.963}** \\ 1.035 \\ 0.977 \\ 0.990* \end{array}$	0.965 0.992* 0.990* 0.992**	${6/11 \ 8/11 \ 2/11 \ 8/11 \ 8/11 \ 7/11}$

Table 8(a): OOS Forecasts based on Full Sample 30-sec log RV and $RW=1000$. This table reports the values of the mean squared error (MSE) f
different models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. Forecasts are constructed by re-estimating the parameters of the regression
each day with a fixed length Rolling Window (RW). Consistent with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), we set the evaluation window
(May 12, 2009 to Nov 15, 2010), in order to make the results comparable to those obtained from the RW=2000. We use the Diebold-Mariano te
to compare the predictive ability between the benchmark HAR model and each of the other models (two extensions of the HAR and Lasso-base
models). *, **, *** indicate that the differences in squared forecasting errors are significant at 10%, 5% and 1% level, respectively. For each horizo
the model with the best performance is highlighted in bold blue. The last column reports the number of times that each model outperforms the
benchmark HAR model

or (MSE) for the regressions	dow to (May	l and each of	ng errors are	ue. The last		$\begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ 3 \\ 4 \\ 10/11 \end{pmatrix}$	2 3/11 3 0/11 1 1/11 1 1/11 4 /111	$\begin{array}{cccc} 1 & 10/11 \\ 0 & 7/11 \\ 3 & 2/11 \\ 5 & 8/11 \\ 8 & 11/11 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0 \\ 0 \\ 7/11 \end{array}$	3,11 3,11 0 0/11 2/11 7/11	$\begin{array}{cccc} 1 & 4/11 \\ 2 & 10/11 \\ 7^* & 1/11 \\ 4 & 10/11 \\ 1^* & 10/11 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{ccc} & & & & \\ 1^{**} & & & 2/11 \\ 7 & & 5/11 \end{array}$	7/11 5*** 8/11 2 6/11 7*** 8/11 5*** 8/11	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
ed err s of th	niw no	model	ecasti	old bl		0.994	$\begin{array}{c} 1.022 \\ 1.080 \\ 1.123 \\ 1.087 \\ 1.087 \\ 1.065 \end{array}$	0.991 0.985 1.085 0.996 0.996	1.000 0.990 0.992	$\begin{array}{c} 0.993 \\ 1.043 \\ 1.110 \\ 1.040 \\ 1.040 \\ 1.068 \end{array}$	0.961 0.977 1.077 0.95 0.95	1.000 1.001 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} 0.967\\ 0.946\\ 0.962\\ 0.937\\ 0.937\\ 0.946\end{array}$	0.924 0.907 0.927 0.909 0.909
nean squar parameters	e evaluatio	ark HAR	quared for	ghted in b		T.M.W. 0.089 0.988 0.988	$\begin{array}{c} 1.022\\ 1.046\\ 1.101\\ 1.021\\ 1.245 \end{array}$	0.988 0.994 1.003 0.987 0.986	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	1.076 1.045* 1.092 1.050* 1.421	$\begin{array}{c} 1.028 \\ \textbf{0.992} \\ 1.008 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.012\\ 1.024\\ 1.057**\\ 1.023\\ 1.228\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.995 \\ \textbf{0.929**} \\ 0.969 \\ 0.937** \\ 0.958** \end{array}$
es of the mathematical second se	, we set th	ie benchm	ences in s	e is highlig		AA 1.000 1.006 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 0.993 \\ 1.058 \\ 0.994 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	0.980 0.996 0.987 0.983 0.986	$1.000 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.001$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038\\ 0.991\\ 1.047\\ 0.982\\ 0.975\end{array}$	1.006 0.975** 1.020 0.972** 0.983	$\frac{1.000}{1.043}***$	1.093** 0.952*** 1.047 0.957*** 0.896***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055\\ 0.974^{***}\\ 0.986^{***}\\ 0.974^{***}\\ 0.987^{***}\end{array}$
s the value v re-estime	us (2016),	oetween th	the differ	erformance		XOM 1.000 1.002 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} 1.015\\ 1.065\\ 1.060\\ 1.070\\ 1.075\end{array}$	0.982 1.001 1.010 1.018 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994 \\ 1.032^{*} \\ 1.001 \\ 1.011 \\ 1.066 \end{array}$	0.967 0.965* 1.009 0.987 0.965*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.006 \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.968^*\\ 0.942^{***}\\ 0.987\\ 0.909^{***}\\ 0.960^{***}\end{array}$	0.929*** 0.902*** 0.926*** 0.907***
able reports structed by	io and Knë	ve ability k	dicate that	the best po	model.	S 1.000 0.995 0.988	$\begin{array}{c} 1.042\\ 1.088\\ 1.071\\ 1.071\\ 0.982^{**}\end{array}$	0.985* 0.985 1.003 0.976 0.984	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.997\\ 1.003\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.120^{**}\\ 0.978^{**}\\ 1.080\\ 0.982^{***}\\ 0.987^{**}\end{array}$	1.028 0.970*** 1.007 0.972*** 0.988**	$1.000 \\ 1.026 *** \\ 1.002$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.125^{***}\\ 0.964^{**}\\ 0.968^{**}\\ 0.962^{**}\\ 0.943^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007 \\ \textbf{0.941}*** \\ 0.957*** \\ 0.942*** \\ 0.950*** \end{array}$
00. This ta ts are con	s of Audrin	ne predictiv	**, *** inc	odel with t	nark HAR	UH 0.000 0.987 0.968	$\begin{array}{c} 0.983\\ 1.002\\ 1.025\\ 1.001\\ 0.981 \end{array}$	0.973 0.956 0.986 0.957 0.959	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.003 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.036 \\ 0.997 \\ 1.078* \\ 1.006 \\ 0.987 \end{array}$	1.001 0.965 0.963 0.971 0.967	$\frac{1.000}{1.004}$	0.938*** 0.979* 1.054 0.975 0.901***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.941^{***}\\ 0.931^{***}\\ 1.029\\ 0.933^{***}\\ 0.934^{***}\end{array}$
d RW=20	h the worl	compare th	odels). $*$,	on, the me	the bench	GE 1.000 0.994 0.994	$\begin{array}{c} 1.034 \\ 1.007 \\ 1.101 \\ 0.998 \\ 0.988 \end{array}$	0.988 0.985 1.054 0.987 0.983	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.996 \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.062\\ 1.005\\ 1.198\\ 1.014\\ 0.988\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ \textbf{0.973*}\\ 1.077\\ 0.976**\\ 0.974\end{array}$	1.000 1.023 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.076 \\ 1.079 \\ 1.151 \\ 1.101 \\ 1.039^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044^{*} \\ 1.028^{**} \\ 1.172 \\ 1.028^{**} \\ 1.008^{**} \end{array}$
log <i>RV</i> an IAR mode	sistent wit	o test to c	-based mo	each horiz	performs	PFE 1.000 0.983 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 0.974 \\ 1.189 \\ 1.027 \\ 1.185 \\ 1.037 \end{array}$	0.975 1.017 1.001 1.018 0.967	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.987 * \\ 0.983 * \end{array}$	0.908** 1.060* 1.137*** 1.043 0.949**	$\begin{array}{c} 0.923**\\ 0.978**\\ 1.003\\ 0.979**\\ 0.939**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.997 * \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	0.871*** 0.998*** 0.930*** 0.979*** 0.811**	$\begin{array}{c} 0.883***\\ 0.947***\\ 1.010**\\ 0.961***\\ 0.896***\end{array}$
E of the I	RW). Com	ld-Marian	and Lasso	vely. For e	model out	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{C} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.989 \\ 0.985 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044 \\ 1.082 \\ 1.093 \\ 1.099 \\ 1.032 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.972}\\ 1.005\\ 1.007\\ 1.006\\ 0.992* \end{array}$	1.000 1.000 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 1.011\\ 1.212^{***}\\ 1.131^{**}\\ 1.298^{***}\\ 1.120^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038\\ 1.053\\ 1.234^{***}\\ 1.069\\ 1.032\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.026\\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.970} \\ 1.346** \\ 1.004 \\ 1.381*** \\ 1.219*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.025 \\ 1.138 \\ 1.138 \\ 1.217 \\ 1.139 \\ 1.078 \\ * \end{array}$
Full Samp to the MS	Window (the Diebo	the HAR	, respectiv	that each	MSFT 1.000 1.009 1.009	$\begin{array}{c} 1.027\\ 1.050\\ 1.067\\ 1.029\\ 1.053\end{array}$	1.007 1.013 1.014 0.998 0.997	$1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.019\\ 1.100\\ 1.009\\ 0.996\end{array}$	1.007 0.983 1.051 0.975 0.97 4	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.003 \\ 1.003 \end{array}$	0.949 0.988*** 0.988 0.970***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.966^{**}\\ 0.949^{***}\\ 0.996^{**}\\ 0.948^{***}\\ 0.935^{***}\end{array}$
s based on d relative	ch Rolling	. We use	ensions of	d 1% level	r of times	1.000 0.999 0.990 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 1.021 \\ 1.046 \\ 1.106 \\ 1.045 \\ 0.989 \end{array}$	0.994 0.990 1.053 0.997 0.986	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.039\\ 1.047\\ 1.143\\ 1.045*\\ 0.988\end{array}$	0.993 0.986 1.075 0.986 0.98 6	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.003$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.963^{***}\\ 0.979^{**}\\ 0.999\\ 0.975^{**}\\ 0.941^{***}\end{array}$	0.952*** 0.953*** 0.996 0.956*** 0.929 ***
Table 8(b): OOS Forecast; different models considered	each day with a fixed lengt	12, 2009 to Nov 15, 2010)	the other models (two ext	significant at 10% , 5% and	column reports the numbe	horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC

to he	es	\mathbf{R}										
window etween +	differenc	ormance		7/11 6/11	$2/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11$	$2/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 5/11 \\ 5/11$	$\frac{8}{11}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\\ 1/11 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 3/11\\ 0/11\\ 3/11\end{array}$	$0/11 \\ 1/11$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\end{array}$
aluation	that the	oest perf	el.	DUK 1.000 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.139\\ 1.299\\ 1.141\\ 1.296\\ 1.034\end{array}$	1.076 1.261 1.060 1.264 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.991 \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.326 \\ 1.288 \\ 1.311 \\ 1.311 \\ 1.293 \\ 1.041 \end{array}$	1.252 1.232** 1.221* 1.226** 0.990	1.000 1.004 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.309^{**} \\ 1.333^{***} \\ 1.416^{***} \\ 1.324^{***} \\ 1.085 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.277^{**} \\ 1.188^{***} \\ 1.361^{***} \\ 1.192^{***} \\ 1.021^{*} \end{array}$
set the ev	findicate	vith the l	IAR mod	WMT 1.000 0.996 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.080\\ 1.248^{**}\\ 1.009\\ 1.263^{***}\\ 1.075\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.225^{**}\\ \textbf{0.965}\\ 1.230^{**}\\ 1.007\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.991\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.287\\ 1.345\\ 1.013\\ 1.013\\ 1.197^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.220\\ 1.290\\ \textbf{0.987}\\ 1.292\\ 1.080^{***} \end{array}$	1.000 1.068 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.238\\ 1.068^{**}\\ 1.050\\ 1.067^{**}\\ 1.453^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.177\\ 1.005***\\ 1.005\\ 1.004***\\ 1.327*** \end{array}$
, here we	*** **** ****	e model v	chmark F	AA 1.000 0.992 0.991	$\begin{array}{c} 0.997 \\ 1.191 \\ 1.010 \\ 1.184^{*} \\ 1.093 \end{array}$	0.973 1.038 1.000 1.018 0.998	1.000 0.988 * 1.002	1.079 1.362 1.109 1.364 1.164	$\begin{array}{c} 1.040\\ 1.297\\ 1.068\\ 1.291\\ 1.064\end{array}$	1.000 1.020 1.004	1.085** 1.242*** 1.171* 1.229*** 1.190*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.066 * \\ 1.179 * * \\ 1.153 * \\ 1.177 * * \\ 1.131 * \end{array}$
us (2016)	models).	orizon, the	as the ben	XOM 1.000 1.006 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 0.992 \\ 1.187^{**} \\ 1.048 \\ 1.092^{***} \\ 1.016 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.982} \\ 1.048^{**} \\ 1.037 \\ 1.059^{**} \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.996\end{array}$	1.003 1.387*** 1.025 1.403*** 0.939***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.967 \\ 1.299 \\ 0.995 \\ 1.298 \\ 1.298 \\ 0.987 \end{array}$	$1.000\\ 1.015*\\ 1.003$	0.957*** 1.035 1.035 1.002 1.030 0.935***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.961**\\ 1.033&\\ 0.980\\ 1.033&\\ 1.033&\\ 1.009**\end{array}$
o and Kn ⁸ Jariano te	usso-based	or each he	outperform	S 1.000 0.997 1.005	$\begin{array}{c} 1.102 \\ 1.262^{*} \\ 1.069 \\ 1.031 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.014 \\ 1.181^{***} \\ 0.992 \\ 1.172^{***} \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.998$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.270 \\ 1.327 \\ 1.085 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.015 \end{array}$	1.200 1.276 1.025 1.267 0.982	1.000 1.014 1.002	$\begin{array}{c} 1.276\\ 1.208 \\ 1.147\\ 1.147\\ 1.219 \\ 1.074 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.223 \\ 1.143^{**} \\ 1.082 \\ 1.141^{**} \\ 1.094 \end{array}$
of Audrin Diebold-M	AR and La	tively. Fo	ch model e	HD 1.000 0.995 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 1.139\\ 1.309**\\ 1.032\\ 1.032\\ 1.315**\\ 1.079\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.076\\ 1.263**\\ \textbf{0.992}\\ 1.273**\\ 1.002 \end{array}$	1.000 0.986 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.386\\ 1.395\\ 1.103\\ 1.103\\ 1.391\\ 1.140* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.315\\ 1.331\\ 1.048\\ 1.030\\ 1.030* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.038^{**} \\ 1.003 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.349 \\ 1.175 \\ 1.073 \\ 1.177 \\ 1.177 \\ 1.237 *** \end{array}$	1.264 1.111* 0.981 1.108* 1.127***
the work of the structure	of the $H/$	el, respec	is that eac	GE 1.000 0.998 1.005	$\begin{array}{c} 1.726\\ 1.845\\ 1.061\\ 1.061\\ 1.845\\ 1.316\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.553 \\ 1.722 \\ 0.993 \\ 1.726 \\ 1.120 \end{array}$	1.000 0.998* 1.001	2.027 2.122 1.170 2.130 2.130 1.522***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.810\\ 1.925\\ 1.084\\ 1.928\\ 1.250^{***}\end{array}$	1.000 1.037** 1.006	$\begin{array}{c} 1.997^{***}\\ 2.025^{***}\\ 1.245^{***}\\ 2.026^{***}\\ 1.798^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.802^{***}\\ 1.799^{***}\\ 1.182^{*}\\ 1.798^{***}\\ 1.519^{***}\end{array}$
ent with	xtensions	nd 1% lev	er of time	PFE 1.000 1.002 1.005	1.138 1.254*** 1.107 1.256** 1.190	1.031 1.040* 1.012 1.043** 1.003	$1.000 \\ 1.010 * * \\ 1.001$	1.311 1.264 1.064 1.272 1.285	1.199 1.195 0.992 1.195 1.028	1.000 1.037** 1.001	1.635*** 1.492*** 1.290*** 1.505*** 1.518***	1.534*** 1.360*** 1.198*** 1.376*** 1.235***
). Consist	lels (two e)%, 5% ал	the numb	C 1.000 0.996 0.988	1.590 1.737* 1.056 1.740* 1.057	1.406 1.656* 0.981 1.658* 1.000	1.000 0.995 * 0.997	1.770 2.006 1.123 1.999 1.170**	1.579 1.855 1.043 1.881 1.881 1.083**	1.000 1.017** 1.002	1.478 1.542*** 1.149 1.246*** 1.245***	1.340 1.428** 1.095 1.170***
total of 5'	other mod	ant at 10	n reports	MSFT 1.000 1.993 0.992	1.490** 1.486** 1.133 1.493** 1.324**	1.344 1.416* 1.066 1.425* 1.047*	1.000 0.993 0.991	1.877*** 1.976*** 1.189* 1.971***	1.709*** 1.813*** 1.112 1.829*** 1.105***	1.000 1.016*** 0.998	1.716*** 1.839*** 1.214 1.850*** 1.649***	1.560* 1.688*** 1.141 1.690***
olling Wir), with a ch of the a	tre signific	ast colum	SPY 1.000 1.001 0.997	1.468 1.649* 1.063 1.645* 1.137	1.323 1.583* 1.004 1.584* 0.992	1.000 1.003	1.637 1.642 1.146 1.652 1.186	1.488 1.549 1.058 1.552 1.006	1.000 1.029** 1.006	1.472 1.431 1.187 1.444 1.263***	1.359 1.287 1.118 1.302 1.087***
ach day with a fixed length R May 20, 2005 to Ang 31, 2007	benchmark HAR model and ea	n squared forecasting errors 5	ighlighted in bold blue. The l	horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC

Table 8(c): OOS Forecasts based on Pre-Crisis 30-sec log RV and RW=1000. This table reports the values of the mean squared error (MSE) for different models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. Forecasts are constructed by re-estimating the parameters of the regressions

to he	ses	\mathbf{IS} .										
window	differenc	ormance		$\frac{10/11}{8/11}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 1/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 7/11 \end{array}$	$\frac{10}{7/11}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 7/11\end{array}$	$7/11 \\ 1/11$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\end{array}$	$2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 8/11$
valuation	that the	best perfe	el.	0.986**	1.043 1.174** 1.077 1.187** 1.287**	0.981 1.023 1.027 1.043 0.970 **	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.981 ** \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003 \\ 1.191^{***} \\ 1.084^{***} \\ 1.189^{***} \\ 1.280^{***} \end{array}$	0.971 1.094*** 1.035** 1.064***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.979 *** \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994 \\ 1.032^{***} \\ 1.022^{*} \\ 1.034^{***} \\ 1.080^{***} \end{array}$	0.985* 0.962** 0.991** 0.963** 0.949
set the e	* indicate	with the	HAR mod	T.IM W 000.1 000.1 0.988*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.096\\ 1.134*\\ 1.130*\\ 1.130*\\ 1.133*\\ 1.546*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.041 \\ 1.035 \\ 1.059^{*} \\ 1.040 \\ 0.990 \end{array}$	1.000 0.994 0.992	$\begin{array}{c} 1.088 \\ 1.073 * * \\ 1.171 * * * \\ 1.074 * * \\ 1.704 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.054^{**}\\ 1.028^{*}\\ 1.080^{**}\\ 1.029\\ 0.993 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 1.001\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.081^{**}\\ 1.078\\ 1.018\\ 1.018\\ 1.077\\ 1.299^{***}\end{array}$	1.058* 1.022 1.017 1.022 0.966
, here we	ر ب * *** * * **	e model	nchmark I	$\mathbf{AA} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.990 \\ 0.984$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.100^{**}\\ 1.362^{***}\\ 1.096^{**}\\ 1.345^{***}\\ 1.163^{****}\end{array}$	1.031 1.187*** 1.059* 1.190*** 0.968	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.106 \\ 1.310 \\ 1.145 \\ 1.145 \\ 1.286 \\ 1.189 \\ \ast \end{array}$	1.088** 1.193*** 1.080* 1.185*** 0.977	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.990 \\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.111^{**}\\ 1.114^{***}\\ 1.142^{**}\\ 1.100^{***}\\ 1.138^{***}\end{array}$	1.109*** 1.034 1.110*** 1.026 0.958
aus (2016)	models).	orizon, th	ns the ber	X.UM 1.005 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.098\\ 1.123^{**}\\ 1.121\\ 1.116^{*}\\ 1.434^{**} \end{array}$	$1.024 \\ 1.027* \\ 1.055 \\ 1.046 \\ 1.011$	1.000 0.995 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.096^{***} \\ 1.081^{***} \\ 1.134^{***} \\ 1.064^{***} \\ 1.520^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007\\ 1.003^{***}\\ 1.038^{**}\\ 1.013^{***}\\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.003$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.057^{***} \\ 1.022^{**} \\ 1.069^{***} \\ 1.030^{**} \\ 1.171^{***} \end{array}$	0.987 0.950**** 0.987 0.964 0.962
o and Kna Sariano ta	usso-based	or each he	outperforr	S 1.000 0.989 0.990	2.634^{***} 3.071^{***} 1.188 3.056^{***} 1.212	$\begin{array}{c} 2.196^{***}\\ 2.629^{***}\\ 1.122\\ 2.626^{***}\\ 1.151\end{array}$	1.000 0.988 0.998	3.614 *** 4.423 *** 1.369 ** 4.449 *** 1.265 1.265 *** 1.265 1.2	3.033 *** 3.805 *** 1.266 ** 3.803 *** 1.215 *	1.000 0.973 1.001	2.571 * * * 3.401 * * * 3.401 * * * 3.403 * * 3.409 * * * 3.409 * * * 1.242	2.207*** 2.974*** 1.258 2.983*** 1.261**
of Audrine Diabold-W	AR and La	tively. Fo	ch model «	H.D 1.000 0.993* 0.977	$\begin{array}{c} 1.083\\ 1.231^{***}\\ 1.101\\ 1.230^{***}\\ 1.295^{***}\end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 1.022 \\ 1.094^{***} \\ 1.054^{*} \\ 1.100^{***} \\ 0.984 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.997\\ 0.997\end{array}$	1.272^{***} 1.470^{***} 1.165^{***} 1.476^{***} 1.350^{***}	1.175*** 1.330*** 1.095*** 1.336***	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.002$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.082^{***} \\ 1.298^{***} \\ 1.026 \\ 1.026^{***} \\ 1.233^{***} \end{array}$	1.065* 1.207*** 1.020 1.211*** 0.988**
the work	of the H/	vel, respec	s that eac	GE 1.000 0.993 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.760^{***}\\ 2.295^{***}\\ 1.101\\ 2.281^{***}\\ 1.125^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.547^{***}\\ 2.012^{***}\\ 1.058\\ 2.011^{***}\\ 1.068\end{array}$	1.000 0.993 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} 1.812^{***}\\ 2.384^{***}\\ 1.156\\ 2.391^{***}\\ 1.126^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.614^{***}\\ 2.138^{***}\\ 1.124\\ 2.136^{***}\\ 1.059\end{array}$	1.000 1.002 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.232^{***}\\ 1.642^{***}\\ 1.031\\ 1.643^{***}\\ 1.068^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.117^{***}\\ 1.507^{***}\\ 1.007\\ 1.515^{***}\\ 1.009\end{array}$
tent with	ertensions	nd 1% lev	er of time			057 050 042 059	.000 .985** .993	083* 280*** 108*** 296***	014 159*** 030** 159***	.000000000000	010^{***} 165^{***} 037^{***} 167^{***} 167^{***} 1442^{***}	.975** .055*** .060** .060***
7). Consis	lels (two e	0%, 5% a	the numb	000.	3.813*** 1.218*** 1.218*** 1.071 1.220*** 1.220***	0.174*** 1 0.708*** 1 0.026 1 0.704** 1 0.341*** 0	000 003**	1.568*** 1.911*** 1.093 1.884**	3.021*** 1 3.459*** 1 0.041 1 3.427*** 1	000 040*** 999	2.184*** 2.312*** 0.090*** 1.094	917*** (060***] 035] 041***]
ndow (RW total of 80	other mod	cant at 10	in reports	1 100.	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	026 3 186*** 3 046 1 189** 3 995 1	000 993 999	106 254*** $3131***$ $1231***$ $1527***$ 1	058 181*** 3 081*** 1 189*** 3 189*** 3	000 996 004	.018 .092** .039* .081** .235***	006 1 016 2 037 1 020 2
olling Wi), with a tch of the	are signifi	last colum	1 000. 1 000. 1 0986. 1 098	1.183 348*** 116 358*** 042	091] 241***] 052] 252***]	000 994 003	179 *** 128 *** 153 *** 153 *** 147 ***	107*** 298*** 102*** 307***	000 	.015 132*** 021** 139*** 054***	002002097*** 1 017*** 1 098**** 1 0920
each day with a fixed length R Con 0.0 2007 +0 Novi 15 2010	Denchmark HAR model and es	n squared forecasting errors	highlighted in bold blue. The	HAR HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC

Table 8(d): OOS Forecasts based on Post-Crisis 30-sec log RV and RW=1000. This table reports the values of the mean squared error (MSE) for different models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. Forecasts are constructed by re-estimating the parameters of the regressions

Table $9(a)$: OOS Forecasts based on Full Sample 300-sec log RV and $RW=1000$. This table reports the values of the mean squared error (MSE) for
different models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. Forecasts are constructed by re-estimating the parameters of the regressions
each day with a fixed length Rolling Window (RW). Consistent with the work of Audrino and Knaus (2016), we set the evaluation window to
(May 12, 2009 to Nov 15, 2010), in order to make the results comparable to those obtained from the RW=2000. We use the Diebold-Mariano test
to compare the predictive ability between the benchmark HAR model and each of the other models (two extensions of the HAR and Lasso-based
models). *, **, *** indicate that the differences in squared forecasting errors are significant at 10%, 5% and 1% level, respectively. For each horizon,
the model with the best performance is highlighted in bold blue. The last column reports the number of times that each model outperforms the
benchmark HAR model.

1.001 1.043 1.005 0.999 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.986 0.999 0.999			8003 04 02
	100.1 100.1 100.0 100.98 100.1	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
42 29 08 02 25 08 04 00 96 00 98	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
$\begin{array}{c} 1.005\\ 1.025\\ 1.005\\ 1.005\\ 1.017\\ 1.004\\ 1.004\\ 0.996\\ 0.996\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
<pre>\$*** 1.005 *** 1.005 ** 1.017 ** 1.004 0.996 0.998 0.998</pre>	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} \begin{array}{c} & & 1.005 \\ & & & 1.0084 \\ & & & 1.0017 \\ & & & 1.0017 \\ & & & 0.996 \\ & & & 0.996 \\ & & & 0.998 \\ & & & 0.998 \\ & & & 0.998 \\ & & & 1.026 \\ & & & 0.999 \\ & & & 1.022 \\ & & & 0.999 \\ & & & 0.995 \\ & & & 0.999 \\ & & & 0.995 \\ & & & 0.995 \\ & & & 0.995 \\ & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & & 0.995 \\ & & & & & & & & 0.967 \\ & & & & & & & & & 0.967 \\ & & & & & & & & & 0.967 \\ & & & & & & & & & & 0.966 \\ & & & & & & & & & & & & & & \\ \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
0.994 1.000 1.005 1.002	0.994 1.000 1.005 1.002 1.044 1.046 1.001 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994\\ 1.000\\ 1.005\\ 1.002\\ 1.002\\ 1.146**\\ 1.146**\\ 1.000\\ 1.001\\ 1.000\\ 1.002\\ 0.992\\ 1.008$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 1.005 \\ 1.006 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.024 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.006 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.006 \\ 1.008 \\$
0.997 0.989 0.997 0.997	0.997 0.989 0.997 0.997 0.997 1.026 1.029 1.029 1.029	0.997 0.997 0.997 0.997 0.997 1.100 1.000 1.000 0.996* 0.996* 0.998* 0.998* 0.988* 0.998* 0.998* 0.998* 0.993	0.997 0.997 0.997 0.997 1.027 1.026 1.020 1.0296* 0.996* 0.998* 0.996* 0.998* 0.996* 0.906* 0.906* 0.006* 0
0.978 0.994 1.000 0.990 0.992	0.978 0.994 1.000 0.992 0.986 0.987 0.987 0.987 0.967* 0.961***	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.978}\\ \textbf{0.994}\\ \textbf{0.994}\\ \textbf{0.999}\\ \textbf{0.992}\\ \textbf{0.992}\\ \textbf{0.981}\\ \textbf{0.9935}\\ \textbf{0.9935}\\ \textbf{0.979}\\ \textbf{0.979}\\ \textbf{0.979}\\ \textbf{0.978}\\ \textbf{0.978}\\ \textbf{0.978}\\ \textbf{0.9128}\\ \textbf{0.901}\\ \textbf{0.011}\\ 0.01$	0.978 0.994 1.000 0.992 0.986 0.981 0.981 0.981 0.979* 0.938** 0.938** 0.938** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.926** 0.966*** 0.966***
1.008 1.000 1.010 1.015	1.008 1.000 1.015 1.015 1.207*** 1.298*** 1.298*** 1.180 1.180	$\begin{array}{c} 1.008 \\ \hline 1.000 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.010 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.191 \\ 1.298 \\ 1.199 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.161 \\ 1.161 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.011 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.008$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.008 \\ \hline 1.000 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.015 \\ 1.191 \\ 1.293 \\ 1.180 \\ 1.099 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.161 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.011 \\ 1.001 \\ 1.011$
0 90	000 996 007 066* 085 040 040	00 016 017 017 017 017 017 017 017 017 017 010 017 017	*
		2011 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10 - 10	1.066* 1.025 1.025 1.045 1.047 0.999 1.067 1.007 0.992* 1.007 0.992* 1.004 0.992* 1.006 1.078* 1.078* 1.078* 1.078* 1.078*
	1.056 1.056** 1.133 1.133 1.068* 0.975	$\begin{array}{c} 1.056\\ 1.056**\\ 1.056**\\ 1.056**\\ 1.068*\\ 0.975\\ 0.975\\ 1.007\\ 1.102*\\ 1.007\\ 1.102*\\ 1.007\\ 1.007\\ 1.002\\ 0.969**\\ 0.09\\ 0.96\\ 0.91\\ 0.012\\ 0.09\\ 0.$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

Table 9(b): OOS Forecasts Iifferent models considered	s based on d relative :	Full Samp to the MSI	le 300-sec 3 of the E	log <i>RV</i> an [AR model	d RW=20 l. Forecas	00. This t ts are con	able report structed by	the value r re-estima	s of the m ting the p	ean squar arameters	ed error (N of the reg	[SE) for ressions
ach day with a fixed lengt	th Rolling	Window (1	RW). Cont	istent with	1 the work	t of Audrin	10 and Kné	us (2016),	we set the	evaluatio	n window 1	to (May
2, 2009 to Nov 15, 2010)	. We use	the Diebol	d-Mariant) test to co	ompare th	te predictiv	ve ability l	between the	e benchmé	ark HAR 1	model and	each of
the other models (two ext	ensions of	the HAR	and Lassc	-based mo	dels). *,	**, *** in(dicate that	the differe	pnces in sc	quared for	ecasting er	rors are
significant at 10% , 5% and	d 1% level c	l, respectiv	ely. For ϵ	ach horizo	in, the mo	odel with	the best po	erformance	is highlig	hted in bo	old blue. 7	Che last
column reports the numbe	er of times	that each	model out	pertorms t	he benchr	nark HAK	model.	MUA			711.0	
HAR BlopeHAR freeHAR	3F1 1.000 0.999 0.996	1.007 1.007 1.007	1.000 0.991 0.984	1.000 0.989 0.999	1.000 0.990 0.991	1.000 0.987 1.000	$ \begin{array}{c} 3 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.973 \\ \end{array} $	1.000 1.003 0.999		0.0996 0.996 0.996	1.000 0.992 0.992	$ \begin{array}{c} 10/11 \\ 9/11 \end{array} $
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.006\\ 1.047\\ 1.059\\ 1.027\\ 0.993\end{array}$	1.031 1.009 1.003 1.008 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 1.026\\ 1.033\\ 1.011\\ 1.020\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ 1.039\\ 1.061\\ 1.043\\ 0.988\end{array}$	1.012 1.031 1.045 1.012 0.986	$\begin{array}{c} 1.020\\ 1.043\\ 1.036\\ 1.011\\ 0.990 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994 \\ 0.978^{**} \\ 0.988 \\ 0.975^{**} \\ 0.967^{***} \end{array}$	1.029 1.031 1.059 1.024 1.022	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.039 \\ 0.988 \\ 0.985 \\ 0.979 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.048\\ 1.027\\ 1.051^{**}\\ 1.019^{*}\\ 1.096^{*} \end{array}$	1.034 1.034^{*} 1.063^{*} 1.041 1.014	2/11 2/11 8/11
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.995 0.995 1.054 0.999 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019\\ 0.994\\ 1.056\\ 0.999\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007\\ 1.005\\ 1.019\\ 0.993*\\ 0.990\end{array}$	1.000 0.988 1.006 0.987 0.988	1.000 0.999 1.040 0.992 0.982	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ 1.004\\ \textbf{0.975}\\ 0.988\\ 0.986\end{array}$	0.972 0.959*** 0.968** 0.958*** 0.958***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003\\ 1.003\\ 1.018\\ 1.010\\ 1.010\\ 1.000\end{array}$	0.985 0.995 0.983 0.987 0.987 0.980	$1.024 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.999 \\ 1.007$	0.998 0.995 1.003 1.003 0.990	$egin{array}{c} 4/11 \\ 7/11 \\ 3/11 \\ 9/11 \\ 9/11 \end{array}$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.002$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.996\\ 1.003\end{array}$	1.000 1.007 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.982\\ 0.988\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.999 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.001 \\ 0.996$	$1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.001$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.013 \\ 0.998$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.999 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 0.992\end{array}$	$\frac{6}{7/11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.021\\ 1.045^{**}\\ 1.128\\ 1.046^{*}\\ 0.998 \end{array}$	1.023 1.019 1.225* 1.016 0.941	$\begin{array}{c} 1.104^{***}\\ 1.074^{**}\\ 1.132^{***}\\ 1.048\\ 1.039^{*}\end{array}$	0.959** 1.002 1.026 1.000 0.902***	1.037 1.016 1.079 1.012 1.000	1.020 1.031* 1.024* 1.027* 0.992	$\begin{array}{c} 1.045 \\ \textbf{0.932 **} \\ 0.983 \\ 0.932 \\ 0.932 \\ 0.965 \\ ** \end{array}$	1.012 1.022 1.026 1.004 1.016	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 0.953^{**}\\ 1.037\\ 0.949^{**}\\ 0.952^{**} \end{array}$	1.054 1.036* 1.035 1.033* 1.174**	$\begin{array}{c} 0.996 \\ 1.042 \\ 1.065 \\ 1.038 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 7/11$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.005 0.992 1.114 1.005 0.991	$\begin{array}{c} 1.008 \\ 0.995 \\ 1.222* \\ 0.992 \\ 0.964* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.089^{***}\\ 1.042^{*}\\ 1.125^{***}\\ 1.035\\ 1.022 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.958 \\ 0.965 \\ 1.002 \\ 0.963 \\ ** \\ 0.963 \\ ** \\ \end{array}$	1.019 1.001 0.994 0.998 0.988	1.003 0.996 0.987 1.007 0.991	$\begin{array}{c} 1.001 \\ 0.952^{**} \\ 0.958^{**} \\ 0.951^{**} \\ 0.959^{**} \end{array}$	0.994 0.988 0.988 0.988 0.982 0.976	$\begin{array}{c} 1.004 \\ 0.959 *** \\ 1.002 \\ 0.953 *** \\ 0.968 * \end{array}$	1.012 0.989 1.007 1.001 1.008	0.976** 0.983 1.001 0.990 0.962**	${3/11} \\ {9/11} \\ {4/11} \\ {7/11} \\ {9/11}$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.006 \\ 1.002$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.988^{*} \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	1.000 1.015 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.988\\ 0.996\end{array}$	1.000 1.033 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.059 * * * \\ 1.006 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.007\\ 1.000\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.053** \\ 1.005$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.013^{*} \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\frac{4}{11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 0.946***\\ 1.003&\\ 0.959&\\ 0.998&\\ 0.929***\end{array}$	0.955 1.051** 1.041 1.052*** 0.905 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.293 ** * \\ 1.340 ** * \\ 1.249 ** * \\ 1.340 ** * \\ 1.204 ** * \end{array}$	0.891*** 1.006*** 0.994** 1.001*** 0.832 ***	1.073 1.123 1.154 1.125 1.073***	0.993** 1.082 1.089 1.079 0.973 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.075\\ 0.935^{***}\\ 1.025\\ 0.943^{***}\\ 0.942^{****}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.982 * \\ 0.943 * * * \\ 1.002 \\ 0.947 * * * \\ 0.937 * * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.125\\ 1.014^{***}\\ 1.049\\ 1.019^{***}\\ \textbf{0.936}^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038**\\ 1.028\\ 1.041**\\ 1.027*\\ 1.143***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.995 \\ 0.985^{**} \\ 0.997 \\ 0.972^{***} \\ 0.951^{***} \end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 6/11 \ 3/11 \ 3/11 \ 8/11 $
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.936*** 0.944*** 0.984 0.958*** 0.918***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.972^{**}\\ 0.986^{***}\\ 1.075\\ 1.001^{***}\\ 0.951^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.305***\\ 1.238***\\ 1.355***\\ 1.231***\\ 1.162**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.904 *** \\ 0.961 *** \\ 0.969 *** \\ 0.957 *** \\ 0.900 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.083\\ 1.084\\ 1.126\\ 1.083\\ 1.046** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003^{**}\\ 1.034\\ 1.041\\ 1.044\\ 1.003^{**}\end{array}$	1.012 0.945*** 0.950*** 0.945***	0.935*** 0.928*** 0.961 0.925***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.099\\ 1.043**\\ 1.012***\\ 1.037**\\ 1.000** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.015\\ \textbf{0.947}\\ 0.971\\ 0.949\\ 0.981\end{array}$	0.964*** 0.943*** 0.979** 0.945***	5/11 7/11 6/11 6/11 7/11

) for	$\frac{1}{1000}$ ions	$_{\mathrm{the}}$	nces	ie is	I	I								
(MSE)	regress	etween	differe	ormanc		$\frac{7/11}{3/11}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\\ 1/11 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 5/11\end{array}$	$\binom{8}{11}{8}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\\ 0/11\\ 4/11\end{array}$	$2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 11/11$	$2/11 \\ 2/11$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11\end{array}$
ared error	ers of the valuation	e ability b	e that the	best perf	del.	DUK 1.000 1.000 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.103\\ 1.220\\ 1.078^{***}\\ 1.227^{***}\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044 \\ 1.132^{**} \\ 1.055 \\ 1.142^{**} \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.999 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.222^{**}\\ 1.263^{***}\\ 1.119\\ 1.262^{***}\\ 0.985^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.162 \\ 1.200 \\ 1.057 \\ 1.208 \\ \textbf{0.980} \end{array}$	1.000 1.007 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.211 \\ 1.316*** \\ 1.300** \\ 1.304*** \\ 1.033 \end{array}$	1.177 1.184 1.208** 1.196 1.010
mean squ	paramete e set the e	predictive	** indicate	with the	HAR mod	W MT 1.000 1.003 1.003	1.022 1.068 1.018 1.083 1.022	1.015 1.003 1.014 1.011 0.986	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.015\\ 1.001\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.170^{***}\\ 1.174^{***}\\ 0.990\\ 1.169^{***}\\ 1.029\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.130^{**} \\ 1.139^{**} \\ 0.978 \\ 1.139^{**} \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	1.000 1.077 1.004	$\begin{array}{c} 1.421 \\ 1.161 \\ 1.096 \\ 1.166 \\ 1.166 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.337\\ 1.118\\ 1.036\\ 1.113\\ 1.151\\ 1.151\end{array}$
es of the	ating the i), here we)) npare the	* * * .	he model	enchmark	AA 1.000 0.992 1.007	$\begin{array}{c} 1.046\\ 1.079\\ 1.058**\\ 1.087**\\ 1.091 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.024 \\ 1.033 \\ 1.035 \\ 1.036 \\ 1.015 \end{array}$	1.000 0.982** 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.043\\ 1.039\\ 1.027\\ 1.020\\ 1.134\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.015\\ 0.996\\ 1.001\\ 0.989\\ 0.995\end{array}$	1.000 1.003 1.002	$\begin{array}{c} 1.098***\\ 1.094***\\ 1.113**\\ 1.113**\\ 1.090***\\ 1.112**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.106^{***}\\ 1.022^{***}\\ 1.071^{***}\\ 1.016^{***}\\ 1.084^{***}\end{array}$
s the valu	y re-estin naus (2016	test to cor	ed models)	horizon, t	rms the be	XOM 1.000 0.997 1.003	$1.024 \\ 1.060 \\ 1.062** \\ 1.069** \\ 1.019$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.013\\ 1.028**\\ 1.034**\\ 1.040**\\ 1.001\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.984 \\ 0.987 \end{array}$	0.972 1.025 1.048* 1.010 0.941 **	$\begin{array}{c} 0.970\\ 0.991\\ 1.009\\ 0.982\\ 0.976\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	1.031*** 1.058*** 1.012* 1.043*** 0.911 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038***\\ 1.029***\\ 1.049***\\ 1.048***\\ 1.018***\\ 1.031***\end{array}$
ble report	structed k no and Kı	Mariano 1	Lasso-base	For each	l outperfo	S 1.000 1.011 1.011	1.065* 1.073 1.060 1.070 1.008	$1.039 \\ 1.028 \\ 1.016 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.007 \\ 1.00$	$1.000 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.001$	1.115 1.174** 1.055 1.158** 0.999*	1.064 1.168*** 1.001* 1.166*** 0.984	1.000 0.999 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.203 \\ 1.097 *** \\ 1.183 \\ 1.103 *** \\ 1.067 ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.166\\ 1.042^{***}\\ 1.092^{***}\\ 1.042^{***}\\ 1.042^{***}\end{array}$
0. This ta	ts are con c of Audri	e Diebold-	IAR and]	ectively.	ach mode	HD 1.000 0.994 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.046\\ 1.059\\ 1.042^{***}\\ 1.059^{**}\\ 1.040\end{array}$	$1.032 \\ 1.006* \\ 1.031 \\ 1.012 \\ 0.995$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.233 *** \\ 1.306 *** \\ 1.058 \\ 1.303 *** \\ 1.040 \end{array}$	1.161*** 1.259*** 1.028 1.259*** 0.954*	$1.000 \\ 1.042 $ ** 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.354\\ 1.181\\ 0.979\\ 1.178\\ 1.064^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.252\\ 1.131\\ 0.934\\ 1.126\\ 0.999** \end{array}$
RW=100	. Forecas h the worl	We use the	ns of the I	evel, resp	nes that e	GE 1.000 0.995 1.006	$\begin{array}{c} 1.160 * * \\ 1.238 \\ 1.065 * * * \\ 1.231 * * * \\ 1.026 \end{array}$	$1.104 \\ 1.206 ** \\ 1.017 \\ 1.202 ** \\ 1.002$	1.000 0.981 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.636^{***}\\ 1.571^{***}\\ 1.167^{***}\\ 1.566^{***}\\ 1.050 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.533^{***}\\ 1.460^{***}\\ 1.093\\ 1.457^{***}\\ 0.996\end{array}$	1.000 1.038 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.915^{***}\\ 1.790^{***}\\ 1.283^{***}\\ 1.791^{***}\\ 1.270^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.772^{***}\\ 1.072^{***}\\ 1.172^{***}\\ 1.608^{***}\\ 1.185^{***}\end{array}$
g RV and	AR model istent wit.	vations.	extension	and 1% 1	aber of tir	PFE 1.000 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} 1.105\\ 1.075\\ 1.092\\ 1.082\\ 1.113\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.042\\ 1.002\\ 1.006\\ 1.008\\ 1.009\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.003$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.095^{**}\\ 1.027\\ 0.935^{***}\\ 1.028\\ 1.121^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.028 \\ 1.037 \\ 0.923 \\ 1.035 \\ 0.977 \end{array}$	$\frac{1.000}{1.044^{***}}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.344^{***}\\ 1.201^{***}\\ 1.174^{***}\\ 1.206^{***}\\ 1.243^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.241^{***}\\ 1.111^{**}\\ 1.075^{**}\\ 1.116^{**}\\ 1.038^{*}\end{array}$
300-sec lo	of the H. W). Cons	575 obsen	odels (two	10%, 5%	ts the nun	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{C} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.213^{*}\\ 1.319\\ 1.141^{**}\\ 1.319^{**}\\ 0.991\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.135\\ 1.330^{**}\\ 1.330^{**}\\ 1.064\\ 1.333^{**}\\ 0.991 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.985 \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.534^{***}\\ 1.539^{***}\\ 1.639^{***}\\ 1.191\\ 1.650^{***}\\ 0.977\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.409^{**}\\ 1.550^{***}\\ 1.122\\ 1.566^{***}\\ 0.966\end{array}$	1.000 0.997 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} 1.347\\ 1.446^{***}\\ 1.185\\ 1.451^{***}\\ 1.077^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.248\\ 1.380^{***}\\ 1.380^{***}\\ 1.125\\ 1.379^{***}\\ 1.090^{***}\end{array}$
re-Crisis ;	the MSE Vindow (R	a total of	te other m	ificant at	umn repor	T.4SM 0.0996 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.137^{**}\\ 1.197^{***}\\ 1.062\\ 1.198^{**}\\ 1.048\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.093 **\\ 1.176 ***\\ 1.019\\ 1.176 ***\\ 1.176 ***\\ 1.000 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.998 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.509 *** \\ 1.508 *** \\ 1.188 * \\ 1.525 *** \\ 1.086 ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.401 \\ 1.419 \\ 1.419 \\ 1.125 \\ 1.424 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	1.000 1.008 1.002	$\begin{array}{c} 1.551***\\ 1.593***\\ 1.230*\\ 1.296***\\ 1.191***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.429 \\ 1.477 \\ 1.477 \\ 1.163 \\ 1.484 \\ 1.092 \\ \ast \ast \end{array}$
ased on F	relative to Rolling V	07, with	each of th	s are sign	e last colu	SPY 1.000 0.996 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} 1.085\\ 1.353***\\ 1.019\\ 1.026***\\ 1.059\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.034\\ 1.248^{***}\\ 1.007\\ 1.240^{***}\\ 0.986\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.269 \\ 1.303** \\ 1.070 \\ 1.298** \\ 1.060 \end{array}$	1.179 1.289** 1.029 1.283** 0.977	1.000 1.030** 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.248\\ 1.117\\ 1.124\\ 1.1124\\ 1.117\\ 1.118* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.190\\ 1.043\\ 1.080\\ 1.050\\ 1.051\\ 1.021** \end{array}$
Table 9(c): OOS Forecasts b	different models considered 1 each day with a fixed length	(May $20, 2005$ to Aug $31, 20$	benchmark HAR model and	in squared forecasting errors	highlighted in bold blue. The	horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC
OOS Forecasts l dels considered h a fixed length 7 to Nov 15, 20	based on 1 relative to Rolling V (10). with	Post-Crisis the MSE Vindow (R a total of	300-sec lc of the H. W). Cons 808 obser	og <i>RV</i> and AR model istent with vations. V	l RW=100 . Forecast h the work Ve use the	00. This tags are consistent of Audrification of Audrifications of Diebold-	uble report structed b no and Kr Mariano to	s the value y re-estima aus (2016) est to com	ss of the n ating the , , here we	nean squa parameter set the ev	red error is of the r aluation a	(MSE) for egressions vindow to tween the		
---	--	---	--	--	---	--	---	--	---	---	---	---		
and	each of th	ie other m	odels (two	extension	ns of the H	IAR and I	asso-base	d models).		* indicate	that the c	lifference		
LI LI	rs are sign ne last colu	umcant at umn repor	10%, 3% ts the nun	and 1% I aber of tin	evel, respe nes that ea	ectively. J ach model	for each r outperfor	norizon, th ms the ber	e model v nchmark I	with the r AAR mode	oest perio el.	rmance 18		
	SPY 1.000 0.999 1.003	MSFT 1.000 0.998 1.007	C 1.000 0.997 0.992	PFE 1.000 0.991* 1.002	GE 1.000 0.988* 0.993**	HD 1.000 0.992** 0.988	S 1.000 0.991** 0.988**	XOM 1.000 1.002 1.007	$\begin{array}{c} {\bf AA} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.991* \\ 0.986** \end{array}$	WMT 0.090.0 *0990* *0.988**	DUK 1.000 0.989 0.993	$\frac{10/11}{7/11}$		
	$\begin{array}{c} 1.056\\ 1.186***\\ 1.105\\ 1.175***\\ 1.011\end{array}$	1.062 1.074* 1.096* 1.088* 1.094*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.505^{***}\\ 1.904^{***}\\ 1.045\\ 1.892^{***}\\ 1.075\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.131 \\ 1.118 \\ 1.118 \\ 1.130 \\ 1.121 \\ 1.121 \\ 1.161 \\ ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.092^{*}\\ 1.362^{***}\\ 1.067\\ 1.356^{***}\\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.054 \\ 1.080 *** \\ 1.091 \\ 1.090 *** \\ 1.121 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.190^{***}\\ 1.374^{***}\\ 1.110\\ 1.381^{***}\\ 0.979^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.097 \\ 1.088 \\ 1.086 \\ 1.079 \\ 1.240 \\ * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.027\\ 1.107***\\ 1.047\\ 1.089***\\ 1.047*\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.110\\ 1.110^{***}\\ 1.124^{***}\\ 1.105^{***}\\ 1.222^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.097\\ 1.097**\\ 1.091**\\ 1.106**\\ 1.127** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\end{array}$		
C C	1.022 1.098*** 1.078 1.085* 0.994	1.020 1.023 1.037 1.037 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 1.380^{***}\\ 1.744^{***}\\ 1.029\\ 1.749^{***}\\ 1.006\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055\\ 1.030\\ 1.054^{***}\\ 1.028\\ 0.986^{*} \end{array}$	1.031 1.265*** 1.022 1.261*** 0.981*	1.005 1.020 1.043* 1.026 0.981*	1.110*** 1.286*** 1.034 1.288*** 0.970 **	$egin{array}{cccc} 1.027 \ 1.025* \ 1.043 \ 1.041** \ 1.015* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.995\\ 1.041^{**}\\ 1.013\\ 1.044^{**}\\ 0.984 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.054 \\ 1.030* \\ 1.047*** \\ 1.033** \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.034 \\ 1.018^{***} \\ 1.025 \\ 1.022^{**} \\ 1.003 \end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 1/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 8/11 \end{array}$		
	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.994^{*}\\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.992\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	${\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.004^{*}*\\ 0.999\end{array}}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.982 \\ 0.991 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.988\\ 0.993\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 0.997 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.993\\ 0.999\end{array}$	1.000 1.002 0.993	$\frac{1.000}{0.986}$ 0.995	$1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.994$	${9/11 \over 8/11}$		
	$\begin{array}{c} 1.112^{***}\\ 1.234^{***}\\ 1.154^{***}\\ 1.234^{***}\\ 1.009^{*} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.071 ** \\ 1.171 *** \\ 1.110 *** \\ 1.173 *** \\ 1.092 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.710^{***}\\ 1.952^{***}\\ 1.089\\ 1.037^{***}\\ 1.059\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.048\\ 1.068***\\ 1.061***\\ 1.087***\\ 1.218*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.267^{***}\\ 1.680^{***}\\ 1.105\\ 1.692^{***}\\ 1.009\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.093^*\\ 1.207^{***}\\ 1.157^{***}\\ 1.207^{***}\\ 1.204^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.570 ** * \\ 1.695 ** * \\ 1.309 ** * \\ 1.696 ** * \\ 0.972 ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.091 * * * \\ 1.040 * * * \\ 1.079 * \\ 1.038 * * \\ 1.294 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044\\ 1.025*\\ 1.094**\\ 1.028*\\ 1.081** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.074 \\ 1.042 \\ 1.111** \\ 1.040 \\ 1.289*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.083***\\ 1.074***\\ 1.073***\\ 1.103***\\ 1.065***\\ 1.137***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 1/11 \end{array}$		
C FC	1.068** 1.149*** 1.121*** 1.152***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.045 \\ 1.124 \\ 1.064 \\ 1.130 \\ 1.130 \\ \textbf{0.985} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.559^{***}\\ 1.783^{***}\\ 1.064\\ 1.781^{***}\\ 0.996^{*} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009\\ 1.000\\ 1.042^{**}\\ 1.011^{**}\\ 0.964 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.164^{***}\\ 1.537^{***}\\ 1.083\\ 1.550^{***}\\ 0.980^{**} \end{array}$	1.039 1.142*** 1.109*** 1.154*** 0.975	1.452*** 1.590*** 1.244*** 1.588*** 0.968*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009\\ 0.999**\\ 1.044**\\ 0.999**\\ 0.982 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.020 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.039 \\ 0.999 \\ 1.009 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.053\\ 1.019\\ 1.059*\\ 1.023\\ 1.004 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.042 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.022 \\ 1.034 \\ 1.024 \\ 1.039 \end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 0/11 \ 1/11 \ 0/11 \ 2/11 \ 8/11 \ \end{array}$		
	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.990 * * \\ 1.005 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\frac{1.000}{1.035***}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.987 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	1.000 1.006* 1.000	$1.000 \\ 1.009 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.021 \\ 1.002$	$1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 1.002$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.009 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.996\\ 1.000\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.992^{**} \\ 1.001 \end{array}$	${5/11 \over 0/11}$		
	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007 * \\ 1.144 * * * \\ 1.031 * * \\ 1.137 * * \\ 1.013 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.035\\ 1.103**\\ 1.065**\\ 1.108***\\ 1.111***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.538***\\ 1.683***\\ 1.093*\\ 1.677**\\ 0.943**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.011 ** \\ 1.071 *** \\ 1.039 * \\ 1.085 *** \\ 1.044 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.073^{***}\\ 1.429^{***}\\ 1.037\\ 1.443^{***}\\ 1.059^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.072^{**}\\ 1.256^{***}\\ 1.061^{**}\\ 1.256^{***}\\ 1.172^{****}\end{array}$	1.541*** 1.621*** 1.342*** 1.634*** 0.956***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.048***\\ 1.027**\\ 1.068**\\ 1.050***\\ 1.082***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.091 \\ 1.048 \\ 1.122 \\ 1.122 \\ 1.124 \\ 1.124 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.059\\ 1.038\\ 1.054\\ 1.038\\ 1.1038\\ 1.187^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055 \\ 1.040 \\ 1.040 \\ 1.051 \\ 1.035 \\ 1.048 \\$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\end{array}$		
JC C	$\begin{array}{c} 1.004^{*}\\ 1.069^{**}\\ 1.037^{**}\\ 1.072^{**}\\ 0.972\end{array}$	1.022 1.019 1.077** 1.023 0.970 **	1.442*** 1.536*** 1.069 1.528*** 0.939 **	0.990 0.994 1.029 1.004 1.004 0.924***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.008 \\ 1.313^{***} \\ 1.029 \\ 1.320^{***} \\ 1.004^{*} \end{array}$	1.049 1.156*** 1.070* 1.164*** 0.986	$\begin{array}{c} 1.471***\\ 1.497***\\ 1.319***\\ 1.500***\\ 0.974**\end{array}$	0.978 0.947*** 0.983 0.955 0.923***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.054\\ 0.977\\ 1.050*\\ \textbf{0.975}\\ \textbf{0.975}\\ 0.991** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.039\\ 0.998\\ 1.017\\ 1.005\\ \textbf{0.994}* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.022^{**}\\ 1.001^{**}\\ 0.998^{**}\\ 0.997^{**}\\ \textbf{0.983}\end{array}$	$2/11 \\ 4/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 3/11 \\ 10/11$		

Table 10(a): OOS Forecasts	based or	r Full San	nple $600-s$	ec log RV	and RW=	=1000. Th	is table rel	orts the values or	the mean s	quared error (MSE)	
for different models consider	ed relativ	e to the N	ASE of the	e HAR mo	del. Forec	asts are co	onstructed	by re-estimating t	he paramete	rs of the regressions	
each day with a fixed lengtl	h Rolling	Window	(RW). C	onsistent v	with the v	vork of A	udrino and	Knaus (2016), w	e set the ev	aluation window to	
(May 12, 2009 to Nov 15, 20	(10), in or	rder to ma	ake the re	sults com	oarable to	those obt.	ained from	the RW= 2000 . V	le use the D	iebold-Mariano test	
to compare the predictive al	bility bet	ween the	benchmar	k HAR m	odel and e	ach of the	e other mo	lels (two extensio	as of the HA	AR and Lasso-based	
models). *, **, *** indicate 1	that the ϵ	lifferences	s in square	ed forecast:	ing errors	are signific	cant at 10°	5% and $1%$ leve	, respectivel	y. For each horizon,	
the model with the best per	formance	is highlig	ghted in b	old blue.	The last o	solumn rej	ports the r	umber of times t	lat each mo	del outperforms the	
benchmark HAR model.											
horizon=1	SPY	MSFT	C C	PFE 1.000	GE	HD 1 000	S 1.000	XOM AA	$\mathbf{T}\mathbf{M}\mathbf{W}$	DUK	
))))····))))····				

enchmark HAK model.			C		9		c		-			
horizon=1 HAR		MSF T		L DOO	1000		0001	AUM 1	AA 1 000			
slopeHAR	0.995	0.999	0.995	0.995	0.984^{*}	0.985**	0.989	1.002	1.003	0.994	1.002	8/11
freeHAR	1.006	1.008	0.991	1.013	0.977^{*}	0.994	0.987	1.002	0.994^{*}	0.995	1.013	6/11
adaptive Lasso AR	1.052	1.077	1.006	1.033	1.023	1.037	1.058^{**}	1.069	1.013	1.081	1.101	0/11
adaptive Lasso HAR	1.015	1.008	1.071	1.035	0.983	1.023	1.020	1.011	1.024	0.986	1.060*	2/11
adaptive Lasso slopeHAR	1.121	1.157^{**}	1.048	1.050	1.112	1.050	1.010	1.148^{**}	1.027	1.044	1.051	0/11
adaptive Lasso freeHAK ordered Lasso AR	1.U25 0.005	1.018 1.006	1.033 1.015	1.024 1.020	1.019 0.074*	1.003 0.980	1.010 0.985*	1.002	1.022 1.003	1.001	1.030°	$0/11 \\ 4/11$
	0.000	1000.1	010.1	1000 -	F 10:0		0000	700.1	000 F	000.1	100.1	/
adaptive Lasso AR-FC	1.036	1.047	1.009	1.027	0.992	1.007	1.026	1.027	1.000	1.032	1.054	1/11
adaptive Lasso HAR-FO adaptive Lasso sloneHAR-FC	0.990	1.1002 1.100**	1.027	1 007	0.970 1 049	1.004	0.971**	1.089	0.999 1 006	1 007	1.010	11/6
adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC	1.006	1.012	1.025	0.993	0.998	0.994	0.986	1.013	1.000	0.993	1.010	5/11
ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.991	1.004	1.003	1.028	0.968*	0.986	0.982^{*}	1.001	0.994	1.020	1.040	5/11
horizon $=5$	000	000	000	000	000	000	1 000	0000 +	000	000	0000	
HAK sloneHAR	0.996	0.988	1.010	0.979	1.000	0.000 0.988	1.000 0.979	0.996	1.028	1.000	1.005	6/11
freeHAR	0.997	0.998	1.018^{*}	0.996	0.987	0.996	0.997	0.997	1.001	0.997	1.002	$\frac{8}{11}$
adaptive Lasso AR	1.057	1.065	1.248^{***}	1.001	1.044	1.062	1.141^{***}	1.041	1.080	1.150^{***}	1.102	0/11
adaptive Lasso HAR	1.046^{*}	1.019	1.108	0.964^{**}	1.030	1.009	0.905***	1.026	0.979	0.996	1.044	4/11
adaptive Lasso slopeHAR	1.187^{**}	1.186^{***}	1.296^{***}	0.974	1.113^{**}	1.098^{**}	1.010	1.232	1.042	1.042	1.083^{**}	$1/11_{2/11}$
adaptive Lasso freeHAK ordered Lasso AR	1.038° 0.989	1.024 1.003	1.101 1 081***	0.905 0 956**	1.018 1.001	1.UZU 0.997	0.912	1.029 0.976	1.041	1.013	1.059 1.059	$\frac{3}{11}$
	1000	000 T	1001	0.000	100.1		0.000 r	0.000			700.1	, c
adaptive Lasso AR-FC	1.026	1.048	1.245^{***}	0.990	1.034	1.041^{*}	1.083*** 0.000**	0.996	1.052	1.075*	1.050	$\frac{2}{11}$
adaptive Lasso HAIN-FU adantive Lasso sloneHAR-FC	1.152**	1.000 1.135**	1.042 $1.941***$	0.965**	1.110**	1.002	0.963	1.123 * * *	1 000	1 012	1.001	$\frac{11}{2}$
adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC	0.998	1.013	1.041	0.948^{*}	1.002	1.010	0.920^{***}	0.998	0.978^{*}	0.997	1.012	$\frac{6}{11}$
ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.973	0.995	1.053^{***}	0.973	0.984	0.990	0.974	0.972	1.025	1.016	1.017	7/11
horizon=22	1 000	000		000		000	000	000	000	000	000	
HAK sloneHAR	1.001	1.000 0.992	1 008	0.076	1 038*	0.973***	1.000 1.016	1.000 1.003	1 075***	1.010	1.000	3/11
freeHAR	1.002	1.002	1.008	0.998	1.000	0.999	1.001	1.002	1.004	0.999	1.001	3/11
adaptive Lasso AR	0.963^{**}	1.030	1.408^{***}	0.875^{***}	1.112	1.029	1.230^{***}	1.021	1.199	1.200^{***}	1.071	2/11
adaptive Lasso HAR	1.033	1.099^{**}	1.307^{***}	0.976^{***}	1.100	1.176^{**}	0.973^{***}	0.971^{*}	1.023	1.086^{**}	1.042	$\frac{3}{11}$
adaptive Lasso slopeHAK	1.023 1.096	1.1192 1.119*	1.373*** 1.297***	0.943^{***} 0.074***	1.227 ⁺⁺⁺	1.201^{***}	1.090** 0.089**	1.007 0.080**	1.113	1.12/*** 1.085**	1.012	$\frac{1}{11}$
ordered Lasso AR	0.935^{**}	1.029^{***}	1.180^{***}	0.830***	1.097	1.056	0.973^{***}	0.926***	1.109	1.099^{**}	0.982^{**}	5/11
adaptive Lasso AR-FC	0.963^{***}	1.058	1.394^{***}	0.883^{***}	1.127	1.051	1.121^{***}	0.994	1.153	1.135^{***}	1.013	3/11
adaptive Lasso HAR-FC	0.979***	1.032^{***}	1.328^{**}	0.952^{***}	1.053	1.095	0.947***	0.949^{***}	1.031^{**}	1.025	0.985	5/11
adaptive Lasso slopenAK-FC adantive Lasso freeHAR-FC	0.078***	1.120 1.040***	1.301 1.398***	0.930	1.237	1.104 1.103	0 040***	1.024 0 040***	1.034	1.072	0.988	2/11
ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.919***	1.016^{***}	1.123^{**}	0.860^{***}	1.057	1.038	0.951^{***}	0.930^{***}	1.070	1.065	0.952***	5/11

Table 10(b): OOS Forecast for different module consider	s based or	n Full Sam	ple 600-set SE of the	$\cos \log RV = 1$	and RW=	2000. This	s table rep	orts the va	lues of the	e mean squ	uared erro	· (MSE)
each day with a fixed length	1 Rolling V	Window (R	W). Consi	istent with	the work	of Audrin	o and Kna	$10^{-0.5}$ $(2016),$	we set the	evaluatio	n window	to (May
12, 2009 to Nov $15, 2010$.	We use t	the Diebolc	l-Mariano	test to co	impare th	e predictiv	re ability h	between the	e benchma	ark HAR 1	model and	each of
the other models (two exte	nsions of	the HAR ε	und Lasso-	based mo	dels). *, ³	**, *** inc	licate that	the differe	ences in so	quared fore	ecasting er	rors are
significant at 10%, 5% and	1% level,	respective	ely. For ea	ach horizo	m, the mo	del with t	the best po	erformance	is highlig	hted in bo	old blue.	The last
column reports the number	of times 1	that each r	nodel out	berforms t	he benchn	nark HAR	model.	TAO A	V V			
HAR HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	35 1 1.000 0.995 1.004	1.000 1.007 1.007	0.988 0.988 0.987	FFE 1.000 1.015	1.000 0.985 0.983*	1.000 0.985** 0.992	$ \begin{bmatrix} 3 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.982* \end{bmatrix} $	1.000 1.003 0.998	$ \begin{array}{c} \mathbf{AA} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.001 \end{array} $	W IN IN 1.000 0.995 0.996	0.0999 0.9999 0.9988	$\frac{9/11}{7/11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	1.026 1.032** 1.075 1.026 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 1.049\\ 1.021\\ 1.087\\ 1.012\\ 1.001\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007\\ 1.011\\ 0.999\\ 1.005\\ 0.995\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.023\\ 1.051\\ 1.061\\ 1.056\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.998 \\ 1.020 \\ 1.062 \\ 1.015 \\ 0.977 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.024\\ 1.012\\ 1.073\\ 1.018\\ 0.983\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017 \\ 0.997 \\ 0.976 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.971 ^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.036\\ 1.018\\ 1.048\\ 1.022\\ 1.015\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ 1.043\\ 1.010\\ 1.018\\ 1.001\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$1.060 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.047$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.045\\ 1.032*\\ 1.046\\ 1.033*\\ 1.007\end{array}$	$\binom{1}{1}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.015 1.005 1.019 0.998 0.992	$\begin{array}{c} 1.029 \\ 1.008 \\ 1.019 \\ 1.010 \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.993\\ 0.992\\ 1.000\\ 0.991\\ 0.988 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.004\\ 1.009\\ 1.001\\ 1.003\end{array}$	0.988 0.993 1.037 0.995 0.972**	1.004 0.993 1.030 0.998 0.981 *	0.996 0.976 0.964** 0.972** 0.969**	$\begin{array}{c} 1.004 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.003 \\ 1.010 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	1.006 1.013 1.002 0.997 1.002	1.038 0.987 1.002 0.986 1.012	1.008 0.998 1.005 1.003 0.993	${3/11} 6/11 6/11 1/11 7/11 6/11$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.989 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	1.000 1.006 1.005	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.971 \\ 0.989 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.003 \\ 0.987 \end{array}$	1.000 0.985 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.987 \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.031 \\ 1.001$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.009 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.007 \\ 0.997$	$6/11 \\ 9/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.014 \\ 1.039** \\ 1.127** \\ 1.031 \\ 0.987 \end{array}$	1.008 1.019 1.085* 1.013 0.969	1.109^{***} 1.034 1.103^{***} 1.028 1.024^{**}	0.974* 1.018 1.091** 1.005 0.931 ***	1.026 1.013 1.080* 1.013 0.996	1.029 1.019 1.055** 1.022 0.989	1.068*** 0.923*** 0.959 0.917***	1.017 1.045 1.137 1.026 1.006	1.047 0.995 0.989 0.989 0.986 0.980**	1.077 1.023 1.033 1.030 1.106*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.015\\ 1.055*\\ 1.072*\\ 1.058**\\ 0.990\end{array}$	$2/11 \\ 2/11 \\ 8/11 \\ 8/11$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	1.002 0.991 1.040 0.990 0.980	$\begin{array}{c} 0.999\\ 0.988\\ 1.004\\ 0.993\\ 0.973\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.088^{***}\\ 1.041^{*}\\ 1.078^{**}\\ 1.027^{*}\\ 1.011^{*}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.964^{**}\\ 0.972^{***}\\ 0.975^{*}\\ 0.976\\ 0.960^{***}\end{array}$	1.026 1.002 1.043 1.000 0.984	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019\\ 1.000\\ 1.019\\ 1.009\\ 0.986\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.020^{**}\\ 0.951^{*}\\ 0.937^{**}\\ 0.947^{*}\\ 0.959^{*} \end{array}$	0.994 1.009 1.027 1.004 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 1.030\ 0.990*\ 1.001\ 0.986*\ 0.992* \end{array}$	1.033 1.000 0.991 1.008 1.009	0.990* 1.008 1.003 1.013 0.970 **	${5/11 \atop 5/11 \atop 5/11 \atop 9/11 }$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	1.000 1.000 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.991\\ 0.999\end{array}$	1.000 1.014 1.004	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.972 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	1.000 1.039* 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ \textbf{0.979} \\ \textbf{0.995} \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.023 \\ 1.005$	$1.000 \\ 1.006 \\ 1.000$	$\frac{1.000}{1.081} ***$ 1.004	1.000 1.010 0.997	$1.000\\ 1.014*\\ 0.998$	$3/11 \\ 6/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 0.952^{***}\\ 1.007\\ 0.977\\ 0.922^{**}\\ 0.942^{***}\end{array}$	1.003 1.060*** 1.055 1.065*** 0.989 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.194^{***}\\ 1.208^{***}\\ 1.220^{***}\\ 1.211^{***}\\ 1.127^{**}\end{array}$	0.868*** 0.992*** 0.988** 0.992***	1.095 1.141 1.200* 1.093	$\begin{array}{c} 0.985^{**} \\ 1.133 \\ 1.140^{***} \\ 1.141 \\ 1.016^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.097 *** \\ 0.952 *** \\ 1.043 \\ 0.956 ** \\ 0.970 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.006 \\ 0.968^{**} \\ 1.015 \\ 0.964^{**} \\ 0.960^{**} \end{array}$	1.153 1.043** 1.087 1.028** 0.992 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.099 *** \\ 1.068 ** \\ 1.102 *** \\ 1.076 *** \\ 1.131 ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003 * \\ 1.032 \\ 1.005 \\ 1.026 \\ 0.952 * * * \end{array}$	3/11 3/11 2/11 7/11
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.951*** 0.971*** 0.968*** 0.930***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.020^{***}\\ 1.108\\ 1.022^{***}\\ 0.994^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.185 * * * \\ 1.150 * * \\ 1.213 * * \\ 1.41 * \\ 1.097 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.883 * * * \\ 0.958 * * * \\ 0.958 * * * \\ 0.963 * * * \\ 0.890 * * * \end{array}$	1.110 1.101 1.160 1.096 1.065	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019 * \\ 1.081 \\ 1.089 \\ 1.090 \\ 1.029 * \end{array}$	1.035 0.968*** 0.994 0.968** 0.950***	0.972* 0.936*** 0.999 0.935***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.113\\ 1.069*\\ 1.033**\\ 1.062*\\ 1.029** \end{array}$	1.062 * 1.007 = 1.007 = 1.015 = 1.013 = 1.034	0.977*** 0.964*** 0.982 0.972** 0.932 ***	${4/11 \over 5/11} {5/11 \over 5/11} {6/11}$

odels). $*, **, ***$ indicate that the differences	zon, the model with the best performance is the benchmark HAR model.	DM AA WMT DUK 000 1.000 1.000 8/11 094 0.996 0.998 0.999 09 1.007 1.001 1.008	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
rino and Knau d-Mariano test I Lasso-based m	For each hori lel outperforms	S 1.000 1.012 0.	* 1.080** 1. * 1.068* 1. 1.068* 1. 1.081 1. 1.010 1.	1.039 1. 1.030 1. 1.013 1. 1.027 1. 1.009 0.	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.999 \\ 0. \end{array}$	* 1.111 * 1.141** 1. 1.077 * 1.132** 1. 0.991 0.	* 1.053 0. * 1.142*** 1. 1.002 1. * 0.984* 0.	* 1.000 1. 1.005 0. 1.004 1.	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$
the work of Aud The Use the Diebol of the HAR and	vel, respectively. es that each mod	$\begin{array}{c c} \mathbf{GE} & \mathbf{HD} \\ 1.000 & 1.000 \\ 0.996 & 0.997 \\ 1.007^{**} & 1.003 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccc} 1.000 & 1.000 \\ 0.984 & 0.999 \\ 0.998 & 0.996 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccc} 1.000 & 1.000 \\ 1.041 & 1.050^{**} \\ 1.002 & 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1.685** 1.257 1.484** 1.148 1.128** 0.967 1.486*** 1.142 0.975** 1.060
servations. W wo extensions	% and 1% le ^w umber of time	PFE 1.000 1.002 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} * & 1.093 * \\ 1.060 \\ 1.095 * \\ 1.075 \\ 1.080 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{ccc} & 1.043 \\ * & 1.012 \\ & 1.007 \\ * & 1.013 \\ & 1.052 \\ * \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.012 \\ 1.008$	* 1.080*** * 0.995 * 1.006 ** 1.006	$\begin{array}{cccc} * & 1.038 * * \\ * & 0.962 * * \\ 0.965 * \\ * & 0.965 * \\ 1.027 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.056^{***} \\ 1.004 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.251 *** \\ 1.048 \\ 1.077 ** \\ 1.047 \\ 1.249 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.168 *** \\ 0.971 \\ 0.978 \\ 0.974 \\ 1.092 *** \end{array}$
al of 575 ob ter models (t	t at 10% , 5 eports the n	FT C 0 1.000 2 1.003	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	9* 1.060 7** 1.273** 0 1.039 0** 1.274** 87 0.995	$\begin{array}{ccc} 0 & 1.000 \\ 3 & 0.989 \\ 6 & 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3*** 1.307** 4*** 1.405** 5 1.101* 3*** 1.404** 3*** 1.404**	$\begin{array}{ccc} 0 & 1.000 \\ 4 & 1.006 \\ 0 & 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	5* 1.191 0* 1.229** 7 1.118 1* 1.224** 89** 0.989**
7), with a tot ach of the oth	are significar. last column r	SPY MS 1.000 1.00 0.995 0.99 0.993 0.99	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	0.996 1.02 1.100** 1.12 0.990 1.01 1.099** 1.12 0.985 0.9 8	$\begin{array}{cccc} 1.000 & 1.00 \\ 0.992 & 0.99 \\ 0.997 & 0.99 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1.000 1.026* 1.003 1.003	$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1.174 1.28 1.045 1.30 1.067 1.08 1.046* 1.30 1.046* 0.90
ach day with a fixed length r May 20, 2005 to Aug 31, 200 enchmark HAR model and ea	1 squared forecasting errors ighlighted in bold blue. The	horizon=1	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC

Table 10(c): OOS Forecasts based on Pre-Crisis 600-sec log RV and RW=1000. This table reports the values of the mean squared error (MSE) for different models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. Forecasts are constructed by models considered relative to the MSE of the HAR model. ,ă E. E.

able 10(d): OOS Forecast r different models conside	ts based or pred relativ	n Post-Cri ve to the M	sis 600-sec ISE of the	$\log RV$ HAR mo	and RW= del. Forec	1000. This asts are co	s table rep nstructed	by re-estim	alues of th lating the	e mean sq parameter	uared erro s of the reg	r (MSE) gressions
ch day with a fixed lengt.	h Rolling	Window (I	RW). Cons	sistent wit	th the wor	k of Audri	ino and Kı	naus (2016)	, here we	set the eva	duation w	ndow to
ep 04 , 2007 to Nov 15 , 24	010), with	a total of	808 obser	vations.	We use th	e Diebold-	Mariano t	est to com	pare the p	redictive a	bility bety	veen the
enchmark HAR model and	d each of t	the other m	nodels (tw	o extensio	of the	HAR and	Lasso-base	d models).	** * ** *	[•] indicate t	hat the di	fferences
squared forecasting erro	ors are sig	nificant at	10%, 5%	and 1%	level, resp	ectively.	For each	horizon, th	e model v	vith the be	est perfor	nance is
ghlighted in bold blue. T	he last co	lumn repoi	rts the nur	nber of ti	mes that e	each mode	l outperfo	tms the ben	nchmark F	IAR mode		
horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	SPY 1.000 0.999 1.006	MSFT 1.000 0.998 1.006	C 1.000 0.997 0.994	PFE 1.000 0.993 1.006	GE 1.000 0.985* 0.985**	HD 1.000 0.986*** 0.987**	\mathbf{S} 1.000 0.992** 0.992	XOM 1.000 1.001 1.005	AA 1.000 0.997 0.991***	WMT 1.000 0.992**	DUK 1.000 0.992 0.997	$\frac{10/11}{7/11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.063 \\ 1.138*** \\ 1.118** \\ 1.130*** \\ 1.006 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.065\\ 1.058\\ 1.140*\\ 1.076*\\ 1.057\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.266^{***}\\ 1.541^{***}\\ 1.054\\ 1.0386\\ 1.053^{***}\\ 1.053\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.140^{***}\\ 1.122^{**}\\ 1.135^{***}\\ 1.116^{**}\\ 1.129^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.023 \\ 1.219*** \\ 1.083 \\ 1.228*** \\ 0.982** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055\\ 1.067***\\ 1.122***\\ 1.068***\\ 1.055***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.104^{***}\\ 1.278^{***}\\ 1.067\\ 1.276^{***}\\ 0.985^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.094^{*} \\ 1.099^{**} \\ 1.103^{***} \\ 1.114^{**} \\ 1.180^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.048\\ 1.082^{***}\\ 1.058\\ 1.098^{***}\\ 1.025\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.109 \\ 1.052 \\ 1.112 \\ 1.112 \\ 1.065 \\ 1.132 \\ * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.116^{*}\\ 1.108^{***}\\ 1.076^{**}\\ 1.098^{***}\\ 1.121^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11 \end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038 \\ 1.062 * * \\ 1.075 * * \\ 1.058 * \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.021\\ 1.021\\ 1.084^{***}\\ 1.033\\ 1.008\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.194^{***}\\ 1.395^{***}\\ 1.054\\ 1.401^{***}\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.071^{***}\\ 1.038\\ 1.061^{**}\\ 1.034\\ 1.010\end{array}$	1.000 1.150*** 1.053* 1.167*** 0.972**	1.005 1.017 1.048* 1.018 0.982 **	1.046 1.187*** 1.006 1.184*** 0.976 **	$\begin{array}{c} 1.030\\ 1.030^{**}\\ 1.048^{*}\\ 1.039^{**}\\ 1.013\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.018\\ 1.026\\ 1.028\\ 1.042^{***}\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055\\ 1.029^{**}\\ 1.040^{**}\\ 1.037^{**}\\ 1.017\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.042\\ 1.033^{***}\\ 1.028\\ 1.024^{**}\\ 1.038\end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 4/11 \end{array}$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	${1.000 \atop 0.992 * \ 0.999 }$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.991\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.008 ** \\ 0.996$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.978^{**}\\ 0.993 \end{array}$	${1.000 \atop 0.992 } 0.990 *$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.981*\\ 0.991\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	1.000 0.991 0.998	1.000 1.009 0.993	1.000 0.986 0.995	$\frac{1.000}{0.993}$ 0.994	$9/11 \\ 10/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.108***\\ 1.196***\\ 1.151***\\ 1.187***\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.057\\ 1.113***\\ 1.206***\\ 1.110***\\ 1.058**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.564^{***}\\ 1.755^{***}\\ 1.144^{**}\\ 1.728^{***}\\ 1.728^{***}\\ 1.040 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.061 * \\ 1.089 * * \\ 1.054 * * \\ 1.108 * * \\ 1.133 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.175^{***}\\ 1.567^{***}\\ 1.115\\ 1.571^{***}\\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.049 \\ 1.118 \\ 1.118 \\ 1.158 \\ 1.117 \\ 1.093 \\ \ast \ast \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.452 ** \\ 1.513 ** \\ 1.513 ** \\ 1.309 ** \\ 1.524 ** \\ 0.990 \end{array}$	1.075*** 1.043*** 1.070* 1.037*** 1.249***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.065 \\ 1.039^{**} \\ 1.061 \\ 1.024^{*} \\ 1.066^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.086 \\ 1.007 \\ 1.038 \\ 1.014 \\ 1.180^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.092 * * * \\ 1.075 * * \\ 1.086 * * \\ 1.070 * * \\ 1.081 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	$\begin{array}{c} 1.070 ** \\ 1.116 *** \\ 1.120 *** \\ 1.124 *** \\ 0.980 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.031\\ 1.077^{**}\\ 1.154^{***}\\ 1.084^{**}\\ \textbf{0.975} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.456^{***} \\ 1.618^{***} \\ 1.110 \\ 1.603^{***} \\ 0.985 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.043 ** \\ 1.016 ** \\ 1.053 *** \\ 1.035 *** \\ 0.991 \end{array}$	1.091 1.422*** 1.099 1.434*** 0.977 ***	1.013 1.056*** 1.061*** 1.065*** 0.955**	$\begin{array}{c} 1.367^{***} \\ 1.440^{***} \\ 1.252^{***} \\ 1.448^{***} \\ 0.980 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.018^{*} \\ 1.001^{*} \\ 1.033^{**} \\ 0.993^{*} \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.031\\ 1.015\\ 1.014\\ 1.015\\ 1.006\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.065\\ 1.009\\ 1.019\\ 1.018\\ 1.015\\ 1.015\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.050***\\ 1.016***\\ 1.038***\\ 1.018***\\ 1.030* \end{array}$	${0/11 \ 0/11 \ 0/11 \ 1/11 \ 8/11}$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	1.000 0.987** 1.003	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.998\\ 1.001\end{array}$	${\begin{array}{c}{}}1.000\\1.038^{***}\\1.002\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.980\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.007 ** \\ 0.999$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.998\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.019 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.999\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.990 ^{**} \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	$\frac{6}{11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.032 * \\ 1.148 * * \\ 1.059 * * \\ 1.157 * * \\ 1.019 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.049\\ 1.075\\ 1.076\\ 1.083\\ 1.084^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.546***\\ 1.592***\\ 1.170***\\ 1.583***\\ 0.946**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.012^{***}\\ 1.100^{***}\\ 1.032\\ 1.092^{***}\\ 1.040^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.084^{***}\\ 1.461^{***}\\ 1.076\\ 1.460^{***}\\ 1.029\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.067 \\ 1.232 \\ 1.110 \\ 1.110 \\ 1.235 \\ 1.107 \\ 1.107 \\ 1.107 \end{array}$	1.508*** 1.567*** 1.384*** 1.583*** 0.977***	1.060^{***} 1.023 1.096^{***} 1.044^{**} 1.050^{***}	$\begin{array}{c} 1.143^{***}\\ 1.035\\ 1.119^{**}\\ 1.030\\ 1.102^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.057 \\ 1.013* \\ 1.043 \\ 1.014* \\ 1.098*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.060 * * * \\ 1.025 * * * \\ 1.050 * * * \\ 1.032 * * \\ 1.016 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 2/11\end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	$\begin{array}{c} 1.026 * \\ 1.079 * * \\ 1.054 * * \\ 1.080 * * * \\ 0.988 \end{array}$	1.035 1.029 1.074*** 1.032 0.965***	1.470*** 1.450*** 1.146** 1.442*** 0.938**	1.006** 1.017** 1.037* 1.036***	1.029 1.331*** 1.069 1.335*** 0.980 ***	1.041 1.129*** 1.081*** 1.133*** 0.959 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.444^{***}\\ 1.477^{***}\\ 1.382^{***}\\ 1.479^{***}\\ 0.990^{*}\end{array}$	0.987 0.947*** 1.003 0.952*** 0.934 ***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.093^{**}\\ 0.996\\ 1.048\\ \textbf{0.992}\\ 1.002^{*} \end{array}$	1.030 0.996** 1.011 1.001** 0.967 ***	1.016** 0.982 0.991** 0.983 0.960	$egin{array}{c} 1/11 \\ 4/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 3/11 \\ 10/11 \end{array}$

Table 11(a): OOS Forecasts for different models consider each day with an increasing more observation. The eval ability between the benchma that the differences in squar performance is highlighted in	based on ed relativ training uation win urk HAR 1 ed forecas	Full Saml e to the M set. The f ndow is se model and sting error ie. The lat	ble 30-sec 1 SE of the inst trainir it to (Dec each of th s are signi st column	og RV : a HAR moc ug set inci 28, 2004 e other m ficant at reports th	n IW appi- lel. Foreca ludes the f to Nov 15, iodels (twc 10%, 5% a te number	coach. This ists are con înst 1000 o , 2010). W extension and 1% leve of times th	table rep structed b bservation é use the s of the H. s, respect nat each n	orts the v y re-estim is and eac Diebold-N AR and L ively. For	alues of t ating the h subsequ Aariano t asso-base each hor erforms t	he mean s paramete lent traini est to com d models) izon, the 1 he benchr	quared errs of the 1 ing set conpare the *, **, ** model wit	<pre>:or (MSE) egressions atains one predictive * indicate h the best t model.</pre>
horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	SPY 1.000 0.999 0.996	MSFT 1.000 0.996 0.996	C 1.000 0.998 0.991	PFE 1.000 0.992** 0.995	GE 1.000 0.994 0.996	HD 1.000 0.993 0.985*	S 1.000 0.996 0.994	XOM 1.000 1.005 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} {\bf AA} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.990^{**} \\ 0.986 \end{array}$	$WMT \\ 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.992 *$	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{D} \mathbf{U} \mathbf{K} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.993* \end{array}$	$\frac{10/11}{11/11}$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	1.022 1.117** 1.079 1.094*** 1.057	$\begin{array}{c} 1.031\\ 1.068^{***}\\ 1.083^{*}\\ 1.052\\ 1.327^{**} \end{array}$	3.971*** 3.906*** 1.120 3.916*** 1.334**	$\begin{array}{c} 1.066\\ 1.211***\\ 1.092\\ 1.213***\\ 1.416**\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.037\\ 1.427***\\ 1.066\\ 1.420***\\ 1.039\end{array}$	1.002 1.048** 1.022 1.031** 1.144	$\begin{array}{c} 1.680^{***}\\ 1.786^{***}\\ 1.720\\ 1.220\\ 1.795^{***}\\ 1.010\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.117^{***}\\ 1.050\\ 1.119^{***}\\ 1.128\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.163**\\ 1.016\\ 1.125*\\ 1.230\end{array}$	1.007* 1.094*** 1.063 1.076** 1.164	$1.021 \\ 1.103 \\ 1.088 \\ 1.112 \\ 1.016$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.988 1.015 1.014 1.008 0.996	0.998 1.006 1.057** 1.012 0.994	3.341*** 3.319*** 1.065 3.322*** 0.985	1.000 1.022 1.024 1.029 0.985**	0.998 1.293*** 1.022 1.268*** 0.980	0.983 0.990 1.002 0.989 0.981	1.421 1.548*** 1.099 1.555*** 0.991	0.982 * 1.027** 1.016 1.036* 1.000	0.970 1.032 0.992 1.002 0.980	0.986 * 1.015* 1.014 1.010 0.993	0.998 1.004 1.070 1.010 0.990	$egin{array}{c} 8/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 10/11 \end{array}$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.998 \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.004^{***} \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.995\\ 0.996\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.993 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.986 \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	$9/11 \\ 10/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.032 \\ 1.051 * * * \\ 1.075 * * \\ 1.037 \\ 1.053 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.999\\ 1.016*\\ 1.057**\\ 1.004\\ 1.380***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4.553^{***}\\ 4.447^{***}\\ 1.168\\ 4.462^{***}\\ 1.351^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.100 ***\\ 1.078 ***\\ 1.075 ***\\ 1.521 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.166\\ 1.534^{***}\\ 1.125\\ 1.567^{***}\\ 1.020\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.014\\ 0.991*\\ 1.008**\\ 0.985\\ 1.172***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 2.988***\\ 3.128***\\ 1.458***\\ 3.109***\\ 1.030 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.992 \\ 1.038^{***} \\ 1.055^{***} \\ 1.026^{**} \\ 1.104^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.171\\ 1.289***\\ 1.289***\\ 1.142\\ 1.267**\\ 1.244** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.994 \\ 1.043*** \\ 1.058** \\ 1.030*** \\ 1.214** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.024 \\ 1.072^{***} \\ 1.109^{***} \\ 1.060^{**} \\ 1.008 \end{array}$	$3/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 0/11$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.991 0.988 1.029* 0.982 0.980	0.984 0.993 1.010 0.984 0.977	3.834*** 3.821*** 1.112 3.804*** 0.986	0.980 1.008** 1.018*** 1.002 0.969	1.099 1.415*** 1.078 1.432*** 0.965*	0.980 0.959 0.970 0.961 0.971	2.579*** 2.691*** 1.346*** 2.708*** 0.995	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.974}^{**}\\ 0.998\\ 1.003\\ 1.002\\ 0.987\end{array}$	1.128 1.198** 1.097 1.184** 0.987	$\begin{array}{c} \textbf{0.977}\\ 0.987*\\ 1.067***\\ 0.990*\\ 0.980\end{array}$	1.006 1.004 1.087*** 0.998 0.986	$egin{array}{c} 6/11 \\ 5/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 5/11 \\ 11/11 \end{array}$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.005 \\ 1.004$	$1.000 \\ 1.007 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.040 * * * \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.014 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.016 \\ 1.000$	1.000 1.002 0.999	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000$	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.013 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.989^{**} \\ 1.000 \end{array}$	$\frac{1}{4}/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 0.991 \\ 0.991 ** \\ 0.991 \\ 0.991 * \\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.970 \\ 1.026 \\ 0.968 \\ 1.098** \end{array}$	3.135*** 3.053*** 1.195*** 3.045*** 1.199**	$\begin{array}{c} 0.973 \\ 1.030*** \\ 1.028*** \\ 1.028*** \\ 1.021*** \\ 1.309*** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.066\\ 1.136^{***}\\ 1.073\\ 1.139^{***}\\ 1.011^{*} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.978\\ 0.940**\\ 0.994\\ 0.933**\\ 1.074***\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 2.636***\\ 3.125***\\ 1.453***\\ 3.126***\\ 3.126***\\ 1.050 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.999\\ 0.996\\ 0.991\\ 0.985\\ 0.996^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.133 \\ 1.084 \\ 1.084 \\ 1.134 \\ 1.075 \\ ** \\ 1.158 \\ ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.996 \\ 0.977 \\ 0.975 \\ 0.967 \\ 0.967 \\ 1.089^{***} \end{array}$	0.999 1.096*** 1.008* 1.070***	6/11 5/11 4/11 5/11 2/11
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.980 0.957 0.991 0.960 0.948	0.995 0.960 0.996 0.957 0.940	2.745*** 2.615*** 1.152*** 2.611*** 0.945***	0.970 0.985 1.013** 0.993**	1.078 1.020*** 1.071 1.016*** 0.951 ***	0.949** 0.912*** 0.951 0.914*** 0.912***	$\begin{array}{c} 2.321^{***}\\ 2.674^{***}\\ 1.362^{***}\\ 2.681^{***}\\ 1.011^{*}\end{array}$	0.984 0.970* 0.994 0.968 0.956**	1.107** 1.031 1.064* 1.029 0.975 **	0.978 0.949 0.960 0.948 0.948	$\begin{array}{c} 0.997\\ 1.010**\\ 1.028**\\ 1.014**\\ 0.974 \end{array}$	$7/11 \\ 6/11 \\ 5/11 \\ 6/11 \\ 10/11$

Table 11(b): OOS Forecasts for different models consider each day with an increasing more observation. The eval- ability between the benchma that the differences in squan merformance is highlighted i	based on ed relativ training uation wii ark HAR ed forecaa	Full Sample to the N e to the N set. The ndow is se model and sting errol	ole 300-sec ISE of the first trainin et to (Dec I each of th es are signi- st column	log RV : HAR moding set inc 28, 2004 te other n ficant at	an IW app lel. Foreca ludes the 1 to Nov 15 nodels (two $10\%, 5\% \epsilon$ ne number	transformed to the second of the second the second the second of the second of the second of the second of the second the second second the second se	is table re- istructed l bbservatio /e use the is of the H el, respect hat each r	ports the v by re-estim as and eac Diebold-l AR and L ävely. For nodel outr	values of t lating the the subseques dariano te asso-basec each hori performs t	he mean sc parameter tent traini set to com a models). zon, the n he benchm	quared err s of the re ng set cor pare the] *, **, **; nodel with	or (MSE) gressions tains one predictive the best model.
r horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	SPY 1.000 0.997 0.996	MSFT 1.000 0.997 1.000	C 1.000 0.995 0.994	PFE 1.000 0.993** 0.996*	GE 1.000 0.991 0.993*	HD 1.000 0.994* 0.992	S 1.000 0.998 0.998	XOM 1.000 1.000 1.002	AA 1.000 0.989** 0.993	W.MT 1.000 0.995 0.994**	DUK 1.000 0.994 0.996	$10/11 \\ 9/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ 1.080^{***}\\ 1.030\\ 1.047^{***}\\ 1.013\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.025\\ 1.040\\ 1.060\\ 1.037\\ 1.013\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.375^{***}\\ 1.416^{***}\\ 1.118^{**}\\ 1.409^{***}\\ 1.058\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.055\\ 1.081*\\ 1.080**\\ 1.085**\\ 1.101\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.002 \\ 1.075^{***} \\ 1.058 \\ 1.059^{***} \\ 0.985^{*} \end{array}$	1.027 1.030*** 1.039 1.036** 1.046*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.058 \\ 1.051 \\ 1.051 \\ 1.057 \\ 1.040 \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.058^{***}\\ 1.038^{*}\\ 1.037^{**}\\ 1.085^{**}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.038\\ 1.071^{***}\\ 1.017\\ 1.045^{**}\\ 1.134^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.028 \\ 1.048*** \\ 1.065*** \\ 1.047*** \\ 1.075* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.041\\ 1.084^{**}\\ 1.077\\ 1.101^{***}\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 0/11\\ 3/11 \end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.995 1.015* 1.005 1.003 0.993	1.002 1.002 1.034* 1.011 0.993	1.284*** 1.289*** 1.091** 1.295*** 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.005\\ 1.014\\ 1.008\\ 1.008\\ 1.005\end{array}$	0.990 1.010* 1.037** 1.009* 0.980 *	0.999 0.994 1.006 1.003 0.985 *	1.017 1.004 1.006 0.994 0.989	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.015^{**}\\ 1.018^{*}\\ 1.024^{**}\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.005\\ 1.013*\\ 1.001\\ 1.003\\ 0.997\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.008\\ 1.005\\ 1.021**\\ 1.011*\\ 1.001 \end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 1.012 \ 1.014 \ 1.042 \ 1.025 \ 0.995 st \end{array}$	$3/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 8/11$
horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.995 \\ 0.996 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.997 ** \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.989 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.989\\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.997 \\ 0.994 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.008 \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.990 \\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 0.996\\ 0.993\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.997 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\frac{1.000}{0.989}$ 0.994	$10/11 \\ 11/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009 \\ 1.028^{***} \\ 1.026^{**} \\ 1.016^{***} \\ 1.016 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.006\\ 0.998\\ 1.102^{***}\\ 0.995\\ 1.003\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.767^{***}\\ 1.735^{***}\\ 1.735^{***}\\ 1.168^{**}\\ 1.722^{***}\\ 1.050\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019\\ 1.036**\\ 1.037**\\ 1.025*\\ 1.025*\\ 1.101** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.121^{***}\\ 1.046^{*}\\ 1.112^{***}\\ 0.977\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.002 \\ 1.007^{***} \\ 1.024^{***} \\ 1.020^{**} \\ 1.075^{***} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.162^{***}\\ 1.199^{***}\\ 1.171^{***}\\ 1.192^{***}\\ 1.003\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.999\\ 1.033^{***}\\ 1.015^{**}\\ 1.004^{**}\\ 1.081^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.057\\ 1.025**\\ 1.035*\\ 1.016*\\ 1.197***\end{array}$	1.017 1.005** 1.062** 1.009** 1.097*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010\\ 1.077***\\ 1.093***\\ 1.073***\\ 0.997*\end{array}$	${1/11 \\ 1/11 \\ 0/11 \\ 2/11 \\$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.993 0.990 0.994 0.987 0.984	0.987 0.984 1.097*** 0.985 0.971	1.594*** 1.599*** 1.130 1.580*** 0.966 ***	0.996 0.990 1.015 0.985 0.979	0.995 1.052*** 0.995* 1.043*** 0.966 **	0.978 0.979 0.991* 0.985 0.970	1.091* 1.137*** 1.071 1.143*** 0.996	0.986 0.998 0.998 0.989 0.980	$\begin{array}{c} 1.021\\ 0.983\\ 1.004\\ \textbf{0.974}\\ 0.985 \end{array}$	1.000 0.988 1.020 0.998* 0.984	$\begin{array}{c} 1.004 \\ 1.021^{***} \\ 1.029^{***} \\ 1.021^{***} \\ 0.991 \end{array}$	$6/11\ 7/11\ 4/11\ 4/11\ 7/11\ 11/11$
horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	$1.000 \\ 1.007 \\ 1.001$	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.034^{***}\\ 0.999\end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 0.999$	$1.000\\ 1.018\\ 0.998$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000\\ 1.021\\ 0.999\end{array}$	1.000 1.031 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 1.000 \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$1.000 \\ 1.014 \\ 0.999$	$1.000 \\ 1.014 \\ 0.999$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.000 \\ 0.991 \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\frac{1}{8}/11$
adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003\\ 0.995***\\ 0.988\\ 0.983**\\ 0.972 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.991 \\ 0.975 \\ 1.006 \\ 0.974 \\ 0.945 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.616^{***} \\ 1.452^{***} \\ 1.153^{***} \\ 1.459^{***} \\ 1.012 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.991 \\ 1.020 * * * \\ 1.032 * * * \\ 1.011 * * * \\ 1.048 * * * \end{array}$	1.054 1.027** 1.034 1.017 0.983***	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019\\ 0.965\\ 0.975\\ 0.948\\ 1.019\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.252^{***}\\ 1.241^{***}\\ 1.246^{***}\\ 1.235^{***}\\ 1.025^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.989 \\ 1.016^{**} \\ 0.993 \\ 1.004 \\ 0.976^{**} \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.058^*\\ 1.046^{***}\\ 1.031\\ 1.025^{**}\\ 1.119^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.022 \\ 0.977 \\ 0.983 \\ 0.972 \\ 1.050** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.973 * \\ 1.054 * * * \\ 1.044 * * * \\ 1.033 * * * \\ 0.965 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 4/11 \\ 4/11 \\ 4/11 \\ 5/11 \end{array}$
adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	0.991 0.960 0.976 0.959 0.941	0.985 0.947 0.998 0.950 0.932	1.487*** 1.320*** 1.106 1.309* 0.933 ***	0.978 0.978 0.996** 0.984* 0.956	1.036 0.983 1.016 0.980 0.980 0.967***	$\begin{array}{c} 0.989\\ \textbf{0.932}^{***}\\ 0.948\\ 0.935^{**}\\ 0.933^{***}\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.197^{**}\\ 1.149^{**}\\ 1.145^{*}\\ 1.145^{*}\\ 1.014^{**}\end{array}$	0.969 0.971 0.984 0.965 0.951	1.023 0.975 0.990 0.969 0.960 ***	0.998 0.953 0.974 0.955 0.963	0.977 0.998*** 1.026*** 0.998***	$7/11 \\ 9/11 \\ 7/11 \\ 9/11 \\ 9/11 \\ 10/11$

(MSE) essions	ns one dictive	ndicate	ie best	odel.	111		11 11 11 11	11, 11,		11 11 11 11 11	11		111111111111111111111111111111111111
error e regre	contai ne pre		rith th	AR me	$ 11 \\ 9 \\ 9 \\$	00000	6/10 6//1	$^{8/}_{10/}$	2010 2010 2010	10/0 10/0 10/0	$^{2/}_{9/}$	0 0 4 4 0 0 0 4 4	$^{6}_{10/1}$
squared ers of the	ning set (mnare th). *, **,	model w	mark H/	DUK 1.000 0.995 1.000	1.034 1.072^{***} 1.086 1.088^{***}	1.012 1.019** 1.038 1.031** 1.001	DUK 1.000 0.987 0.993	0.994 1.076*** 1.081*** 1.072*** 0.990	$\begin{array}{c} 0.990\\ 1.008^{**}\\ 1.020^{***}\\ 1.012^{***}\\ 0.988\end{array}$	DUK 1.000 0.988* 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 0.947 ** \\ 1.044 ** ** \\ 0.999 * \\ 1.033 ** ** \\ 0.935 ** \end{array}$	0.948 0.966 1.027*** 0.969 0.931 **
the mean e paramet	uent train	ed models	izon, the	the bench	T MW 1.000 0.995 0.996	$\begin{array}{c} 1.034 \\ 1.045^{***} \\ 1.049^{**} \\ 1.035^{***} \\ 1.042 \end{array}$	1.012 1.009* 1.017** 1.008* 1.006	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{W} \mathbf{MT} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.994 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.006**\\ 1.040**\\ 0.999\\ 1.046\end{array}$	0.998 0.988 1.007* 0.995 0.982	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{W} \mathbf{MT} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.014^{**} \\ 0.999 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.023\\ 0.981\\ 0.984\\ 0.978\\ 1.017\end{array}$	1.003 0.958 0.980 0.962 0.966
values of 1 nating the	ch subseq Mariano t	asso-base	: each hor	performs	AA 1.000 0.995 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} 1.053 \\ 1.056 \\ 1.056 \\ 1.040 \\ 1.056 \\ *** \\ 1.084 \\ ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.017\\ 1.008\\ 1.013\\ 1.013\\ 1.018\\ 1.004\end{array}$	$\mathbf{AA}_{1.000}$ 1.001 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 1.056 * \\ 1.031 * * \\ 1.010 \\ 1.011 * \\ 1.104 * * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.019\\ 0.991\\ 0.996\\ 0.984\\ 0.992 \end{array}$	$\substack{\mathbf{AA}\\1.000\\1.018*\\0.999$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.067 \\ 1.019 \\ 1.107 \\ 1.016 \\ 1.098 \\ ** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.035\\ 0.972\\ 1.046^{**}\\ \textbf{0.968}\\ 0.973^{**}\end{array}$
ports the by re-estin	ns and ea Diehold-	AR and I	ively. For	nodel out	XOM 1.000 0.998 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} 1.018 \\ 1.066 * * * \\ 1.036 * * \\ 1.065 * * * \\ 1.067 * \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.998 \\ 1.022^{***} \\ 1.005 \\ 1.001 \end{array}$	XOM 1.000 0.990 0.993	$\begin{array}{c} 1.010 \\ 1.041^{***} \\ 1.017^{**} \\ 1.025^{***} \\ 1.082^{***} \end{array}$	0.988 1.004* 0.991 0.995 0.993	XOM 1.000 0.998 0.999	$\begin{array}{c} 0.999 * \\ 1.026 * * \\ 1.004 \\ 1.019 * * \\ 1.005 * * * \end{array}$	0.981 0.974 0.974* 0.970 0.969
s table re _l structed k	bservatio ⁷ e use the	s of the H	el, respect	nat each r	\mathbf{S} 0.999 1.000 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.059 \\ 1.062^{*} \\ 1.055^{***} \\ 1.050^{*} \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	1.020 1.010 0.997 1.002 0.992	$\mathbf{S}_{1.000}$ 1.006 1.000	$\begin{array}{c} 1.086 \\ 1.120 \\ 1.106 \\ 1.106 \\ 1.127 \\ 1.100 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.036\\ 1.071^{***}\\ 1.040^{**}\\ 1.075^{***}\\ \textbf{0.986} \end{array}$	S 1.000 1.019 1.001	$\begin{array}{c} 1.167\\ 1.199***\\ 1.215***\\ 1.190***\\ 1.039\end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.118\\ 1.114*\\ 1.133**\\ 1.114**\\ 1.018* \end{array}$
oach. Thi sts are con	rst 1000 c 2010) W	extension	nd 1% lev	of times tl	HD 1.000 0.992** 0.992*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.031 \\ 1.029^{**} \\ 1.066^{***} \\ 1.036^{**} \\ 1.015 \end{array}$	0.998 1.000 1.028* 1.008 0.986**	HD 1.000 0.992 0.991	$\begin{array}{c} 1.003 \\ 1.003 * * * \\ 1.025 * * * \\ 0.996 \\ 1.022 * * \end{array}$	0.980 0.972 0.994 0.979 0.961	HD 1.000 1.016 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.033 \\ 0.983 \\ 0.973 \\ 0.974 \\ 1.010 \end{array}$	0.999 0.946 0.949 0.945 0.951
n IW appr el. Forecas	ndes the fi o Nov 15	odels (two	0%, 5% aı	e number	GE 1.000 0.990 0.992*	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009\\ 1.062^{***}\\ 1.049\\ 1.062^{***}\\ 0.983^{**}\end{array}$	0.993 1.010** 1.035** 1.015** 0.979 **	${f GE} \ 1.000 \ 0.993 \ 0.991^{**}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.997\\ 1.075^{***}\\ 1.035\\ 1.071^{***}\\ 0.966^{***}\end{array}$	0.979 1.022 1.011 1.023* 0.958***	$\mathbf{GE}_{1.000}$ 1.019** 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.044 \\ 1.037** \\ 1.037 \\ 1.037 \\ 1.034* \\ 0.979*** \end{array}$	1.033 0.996 1.017 0.995 0.964 ***
$\log RV$: al HAR mode	g set inclu 28 2004 to	e other me	icant at 1	eports the	PFE 1.000 0.995* 0.998	$\begin{array}{c} 1.052 * * \\ 1.082 * * \\ 1.085 * * * \\ 1.089 * \\ 1.075 * * \end{array}$	$egin{array}{c} 1.022 \ 1.010 \ 1.020 \ 1.016 \ 1.016 \ 1.029{**} \end{array}$	PFE 1.000 0.988 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} 1.034 ** \\ 1.054 *** \\ 1.027 * \\ 1.030 ** \\ 1.085 *** \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.009\\ 1.001\\ 1.001\\ 1.000\\ 1.021* \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{PFE} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.002 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007\\ 1.041***\\ 1.050***\\ 1.027***\\ 1.052***\end{array}$	0.994 0.985** 1.025*** 0.982** 0.996**
e 600-sec] SE of the I	rst trainin to (Dec 3	each of th	are signif	column 1	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{C} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.996 \\ 0.995 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.142^{***}\\ 1.202^{***}\\ 1.084\\ 1.200^{***}\\ 1.032 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.094^{**}\\ 1.144^{***}\\ 1.055\\ 1.152^{***}\\ 0.991 \end{array}$	$\mathbf{C}_{egin{smallmatrix} 1.000 \\ 1.001^{**} \\ 0.992 \end{bmatrix}}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.519^{***} \\ 1.488^{***} \\ 1.175^{**} \\ 1.460^{***} \\ 1.027 \end{array}$	1.400*** 1.385*** 1.116 1.368**	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{C} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.039^{***} \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.489^{***}\\ 1.324^{***}\\ 1.174^{**}\\ 1.317^{**}\\ 1.004 \end{array}$	1.391*** 1.232* 1.108 1.229 0.941 **
ull Sampl to the MS	et. The fir dow is set	odel and	ing errors	. The last	MSFT 1.000 0.995 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} 1.023 \\ 1.043 \\ 1.052^{***} \\ 1.040^{**} \\ 0.997 \end{array}$	1.004 1.008 1.011 1.012 0.993	$\mathbf{MSFT} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.993 \\ 0.994$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.991 \\ 0.995 \\ 1.010 \\ 0.996 \\ 0.971 \end{array}$	0.976 0.976 0.990 0.978 0.959	$\begin{array}{c} \mathbf{MSFT} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.006 \\ 0.998 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{c} 0.980\\ 0.974\\ 0.994\\ 0.964\\ 0.939\end{array}$	0.975 0.945 1.003 0.945 0.931
ased on F d relative	training se ation wine	k HAR n	d forecast	bold blue	SPY 1.000 0.996 0.997	$\begin{array}{c} 1.016\\ 1.084^{***}\\ 1.027\\ 1.054^{***}\\ 1.008\end{array}$	0.998 1.019*** 1.008 1.008 0.995	$\mathbf{SPY} \\ 1.000 \\ 0.992 \\ 0.996$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.011 \\ 1.034^{***} \\ 1.027^{***} \\ 1.021^{***} \\ 1.002 \end{array}$	0.995 0.993 0.993 0.989 0.983	$\mathbf{SPY} \\ 1.000 \\ 1.004 \\ 1.000 \\ 1.0$	$\begin{array}{c} 1.007^{*} \\ 1.008^{***} \\ 0.990^{*} \\ 0.991^{**} \\ 0.966 \end{array}$	0.997* 0.963 0.972 0.961 0.944
Table 11(c): OOS Forecasts t for different models considere	each day with an increasing more observation The evalu	ability between the benchmar	that the differences in square	performance is highlighted in	horizon=1 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=5 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC	horizon=22 HAR slopeHAR freeHAR	adaptive Lasso AR adaptive Lasso HAR adaptive Lasso slopeHAR adaptive Lasso freeHAR ordered Lasso AR	adaptive Lasso AR-FC adaptive Lasso HAR-FC adaptive Lasso slopeHAR-FC adaptive Lasso freeHAR-FC ordered Lasso AR-FC

Table 3.12: Estimates of AR Coefficients for the SPY. This table reports the AR coefficients implied by the HAR, slopeHAR, freeHAR and those given by the adaptive Lasso AR, Ordered Lasso AR, cluster group Lasso AR as well as by the group Lasso AR (1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100). Cluster corresponds to the arrangements of groups of the lagged RVs identified by the cluster group Lasso method. Models are estimated on the full sample from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.

					SPY			
Lag	HAR	slopeHAR	freeHAR	LassoAR	orderedLassoAR	Cluster	ClusterGroupLassoAR	GroupLassoAR
1	0.49499	0.47752	0.47122	0.55597	0.46458	1	0.26892	0.47562
2	0.09021	0.13314	0.18840	0.24514	0.18062	1	0.16339	0.10224
3	0.09021	0.10339	0.03674	0	0.05839	1	0.09033	0.08036
4	0.09021	0.07365	0.07820	0.03429	0.05839	1	0.07977	0.08404
5	0.09021	0.04390	0.07687	0.06059	0.05840	1	0.06858	0.08356
6	0.00612	0.01415	0.00572	0	0.01489	1	0.03766	0.00248
7	0.00612	0.01332	0.00647	0	0.01489	1	0.02581	0.00253
8	0.00612	0.01249	0.00647	0	0.01489	1	0.01362	0.00251
9	0.00612	0.01166	0.00647	0	0.01489	1	0.03391	0.00290
10	0.00612	0.01082	0.00647	0	0.01489	1	0.03091	0.00282
11	0.00612	0.00999	0.00647	0	0.01489	1	0.02399	0.00273
12	0.00612	0.00916	0.00647	0	0.00217	1	0.00873	0.00250
13	0.00612	0.00833	0.00647	0	0.00217	1	0.01655	0.00261
14	0.00612	0.00749	0.00647	0	0.00217	1	0.01157	0.00248
15	0.00612	0.00666	0.00647	0	0.00216	1	0.01287	0.00246
16	0.00612	0.00583	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	-0.01814	0.00200
17	0.00612	0.00500	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	-0.00808	0.00221
18	0.00612	0.00416	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	-0.01029	0.00218
19	0.00612	0.00333	0.00647	0.01031	0.00125	1	0.02214	0.00267
20	0.00612	0.00250	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	0.01594	0.00250
21	0.00612	0.00167	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	0.00113	0.00231
22	0.00612	0.00083	0.00647	0	0.00125	1	0.01102	0.00245
23	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.00128	0
24	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.00015	0
25	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.01679	0
26	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00169	0
27	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.00457	0
28	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00283	0
29	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00302	0
30	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.00128	0
31	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00383	0
32	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00009	0
33	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00778	0
34	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00127	0
35	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	-0.00158	0
36	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.00313	0
37	0	0	0	0	0.00125	1	0.01030	0
38	0	0	0	0.01373	0.00124	1	0.02844	0
39	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.01048	0
40	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	-0.00739	0
41	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	-0.01723	0
42	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	-0.00307	0
43	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.00899	0
44	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.00183	0
45	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	-0.00484	0
46	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	-0.00434	0
47	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.00493	0
48	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.00950	0
49	0	0	0	0	0.00124	1	0.01391	0
50	0	0	0	0	0.00075	1	0.00002	0
51	0	Ő	õ	Õ	0	2	0	0
						-	•	
:	:					:		
100	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0

Table 3.13: Estimates of AR Coefficients for the MSFT. This table reports the AR coefficients implied by the HAR, slopeHAR, freeHAR and those given by the adaptive Lasso AR, Ordered Lasso AR, cluster group Lasso AR as well as by the group Lasso AR (1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100). Cluster corresponds to the arrangements of groups of the lagged RVs identified by the cluster group Lasso method. Models are estimated on the full sample from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.

					MSFT			
Lag	HAR	slopeHAB	freeHAR	LassoAB	orderedLassoAB	Cluster	ClusterGroupLassoAB	GroupLassoAR
1	0.40260	0.38880	0.38704	0.40017	0.37446	1	0.91933	0.38573
1	0.40209	0.30003	0.150194	0.49017	0.57440	1	0.121255	0.30373
2	0.09883	0.13804	0.15218	0.19320	0.14251	1	0.13173	0.10470
3	0.09883	0.10885	0.08608	0.04982	0.08002	1	0.09663	0.09280
4	0.09883	0.07966	0.09061	0.12025	0.08003	1	0.08629	0.09189
5	0.09883	0.05047	0.05026	0	0.04187	1	0.06726	0.08614
Ğ	0.00043	0.02128	0.05188	ŏ	0.03760	1	0.05002	0.00582
9	0.00943	0.02128	0.03188	0	0.03709	1	0.05902	0.00582
7	0.00943	0.02002	0.00873	0	0.02136	1	0.05002	0.00578
8	0.00943	0.01877	0.00873	0	0.01920	1	0.03039	0.00520
9	0.00943	0.01752	0.00873	0	0.01920	1	0.04879	0.00601
10	0.00043	0.01697	0.00873	ŏ	0.01020	1	0.03897	0.00552
10	0.00945	0.01027	0.00073	0 00050	0.01920	1	0.05027	0.00552
11	0.00943	0.01502	0.00873	0.03859	0.01920	1	0.05675	0.00608
12	0.00943	0.01377	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00496
13	0.00943	0.01252	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00515
14	0.00043	0.01196	0.00873	ň	0.00104	2	õ	0.00524
14	0.00943	0.01120	0.00073	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00524
15	0.00943	0.01001	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00505
16	0.00943	0.00876	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00522
17	0.00943	0.00751	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00442
18	0.00043	0.00626	0.00873	ň	0.00104	2	õ	0.00447
10	0.00945	0.00020	0.00075	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00447
19	0.00943	0.00501	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00459
20	0.00943	0.00375	0.00873	0	0.00104	2	0	0.00489
21	0.00943	0.00250	0.00873	0	0	2	0	0.00513
22	0.00043	0.00125	0.00873	ŏ	ŏ	2	õ	0.00517
22	0.00345	0.00120	0.00015	0	0	2	0	0.00511
23	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0
24	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0
25	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0
26	Ô.	Ô	Ô	Ô	Ô	3	0	Ô
20	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	0
							•	
:	:		:		:	:		:
35	0	0	0	0	0	3	0	0
26	Ő	0	ő	Ő	Ő	4	Ő	ő
30	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	0
	:	:	:		:	:	:	:
47	Ó	Ó	Ó	Ó	Ó	4	0	Ó
41	0	0	0	0	0	-1 F	0	0
48	0	0	0	0	0	Э	0	0
49	0	0	0	0	0	5	0	0
50	0	0	0	0	0.00103	5	0	0
51	Ô.	Ô	Ô	Ô	0.00102	5	0	0.00025
51	0	0	0	0	0.00102	P P	0	0.00023
52	0	0	0	0	0.00102	5	0	0.00023
53	0	0	0	0	0.00102	5	0	0.00026
54	0	0	0	0	0.00102	5	0	0.00024
55	ň	ŏ	ň	ň	0.00102	5	õ	0.00024
FC	0	0	0	0	0.00102	c	0.00000	0.00024
20	0	0	0	0	0.00102	0	0.00283	0.00024
57	0	0	0	0	0.00102	6	0.00381	0.00027
58	0	0	0	0	0.00102	6	0.00380	0.00027
59	0	0	0	0	0.00102	6	0.00348	0.00026
60	Ő	0	ő	Ő	0.00102	6 6	0.00202	0.00027
00	0	0	0	0	0.00102	0	0.00393	0.00027
61	0	0	0	0.00850	0.00102	6	0.00509	0.00030
62	0	0	0	0	0.00102	6	0.00459	0.00028
63	0	0	0	0	0.00102	6	0.00406	0.00027
64	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	ŏ	0.00102	Ğ	0.00380	0.00026
04	0	0	0	0	0.00102	0	0.00360	0.00020
65	0	0	0	0	0.00101	6	0.00368	0.00026
66	0	0	0	0	0.00101	6	0.00377	0.00026
67	0	0	0	0	0.00101	6	0.00364	0.00026
68	ň	õ	ň	ň	0.00101	7	0	0.00028
00	0	0	0	0	0.00101		0	0.00028
69	0	0	0	0	-2.2(E-11	(0	0.00024
70	0	0	0	0	-2.27E-11	7	0	0.00026
71	0	0	0	0	-2.27E-11	7	0	0.00023
72	Ó	Ó	Ó	Ô	-5.97E-12	7	Ó	0.00022
72	0	0	0	0	0.011-12	÷	0	0.00022
13	U	U	U	U O	U	<u> </u>	U	0.00022
74	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	0.00022
75	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	0.00023
76	Ó	Ó	Ó	Ô	Ô	7	Ô	0
	0	0	0	0	0	•	0	0
•	•					•		•
:	:	:	:	:	:	:	:	:
83	0	0	0	0	0	7	0	0
84	Õ	Ő	Ó	Õ	õ	8	Ő	Ő
0-1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
•	•					•		•
:	:	:	:		:	:	:	:
100	0	0	0	0	0	8	0	0



Figure 3.1: Time series plots. Figures depict the time series of log realized variance (RV) of the SPY and 10 individual stocks based upon 300-second frequency. Data covers the period of Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.





Lag

Lag

Lag





Lag

Lag

Lag





6

8

8

슉

8

9.9

6

8

8

육

8

9:2

6

8

8

슝

8

9.9

Lag

Lag

Lag



Figure 3.5: HAR versus adaptive Lasso AR Coefficients. The graph plots the estimated coefficients of the HAR and adaptive Lasso AR for different stocks. RV is constructed from 300-second intraday returns. The time span is from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.



Figure 3.6: slopeHAR versus freeHAR AR Coefficients. The graph plots the estimated coefficients of the slopeHAR and freeHAR for different stocks. RV is constructed from 300-second intraday returns. The time span is from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010. Figure 3.7: HAR, cluster group Lasso AR and group Lasso AR (1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100) Coefficients. The graph plots the estimated coefficients of the HAR, cluster group Lasso AR and group Lasso AR (1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100) models for different stocks. For better exposition of the plots, we report the coefficients for lags beyond $logRV_{t-6}$ only. For the group Lasso AR (1, 5, 22, 50, 75, 100), we group the lags in AR(100) as 1, 2-5, 6-22, 23-50, 51-75 and 76-100 in order to examine the appropriateness of the traditional HAR lag structure. RV is constructed from 300-second intraday returns. The time span is from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.



Figure 3.8: Ordered Lasso AR and cluster group Lasso AR Coefficients. The graph plots the estimated coefficients of the Ordered Lasso AR and cluster group Lasso AR models for different stocks. RV is constructed from 300-second intraday returns. The time span is from Jan 02, 2001 to Nov 15, 2010.



Concluding Remarks

This thesis provides different methods of enhancing the modelling and forecasting of future returns and realized variance (RV). We adopt both time series models (Chapter 1 and 3) and options-based approach (Chapter 2) in order to achieve better volatility forecast (Chapter 2 and 3) and return predictions (Chapter 1 and 2). Among the time series techniques considered, both univariate (Chapter 3) and multivariate (Chapter 1) models are employed.

In Chapter 1, we propose modifications to the fractionally co-integrated vector autoregressive (FCVAR) model developed by Johansen (2008) to accommodate systems containing I(d) and I(0) variables under the presence of long memory in the co-integrating residuals. The proposed model is termed the M-FCVAR. In the simulation study and empirical application, we show that the M-FCVAR delivers better inference than the FCVAR. In addition, we investigate the impact of the shock to the I(0) variable on the I(d) variables within the system, which could either be permanent or transitory. Particular equation specifications are outlined to restrict the shock arising from the I(0) variable, so that it exerts only transitory effect on the I(d) variables. The simulation evidence indicates that failure in restricting the shock associated with the I(0) variable when its impact on the I(d) variables is transitory may result in biased model estimates and low in-sample fit. In the empirical study, the FCVAR and M-FCVAR are used for a joint modelling of the dynamic dependencies in stock market returns, RV and option-implied volatility. With less biased estimates of the fractional integration order, degree of co-integration and the co-integrating relationship, the M-FCVAR dominates the FCVAR in terms of the return predictions over long horizons.

In Chapter 2, we evaluate the performance of different measures of model-free implied volatility in forecasting future returns and RV. The Monte Carlo simulations suggest that: first, the out-of-sample volatility forecast can be improved by adopting an interpolation and extrapolation technique; second, only an interpolation method is needed in attempt to enhance the predictive power of implied volatilities for future returns. In the empirical study using SPX options, the aforementioned procedure, i.e. interpolation/extrapolation approach, is found to work well for most measures considered. In addition, with the use of this procedure, the SPX OTM call options outperform the OTM put options in terms of their forecasting performance for future RV and returns, which is consistent with the simulation results. However, the advantages of the SPX OTM put options are evident when implied volatilities are derived from the observed options only.

In Chapter 3, we examine the usefulness of least absolute shrinkage and selection operator (Lasso) based models in the forecast of future RV using a comprehensive empirical study containing the SPY and ten individual stocks from different sectors. The in-sample analysis implies that the popular heterogeneous autoregressive (HAR) model is not fully consistent with the Lasso-type models with regard to the lag structure, which casts doubt on the appropriateness of the HAR in modelling the dynamics of the financial volatility. In the out-of-sample analysis, we find that, in most cases, the Lasso-based model dominates the other candidates including the HAR and its extensions and that the forecast combination tends to improve the accuracy of volatility forecast delivered by the Lasso-based models. The ordered Lasso AR with the forecast combination provides the top forecast most frequently and its improvements over the HAR model are generally significant over monthly forecasting horizons. The global financial crisis is shown to produce non-trivial impact on the performance of the Lasso-based models. However, the order Lasso AR using the forecast combination still plays a leading role in the post crisis period, especially over long horizons. Furthermore, a larger window size helps the Lasso-based models to display their advantages in the volatility forecast. Finally, although the variation in the sampling frequency upon which the RV is

based does not alter the conclusions outlined above, the superior performance of the Lasso-based model becomes more evident in the full sample as the sampling frequency increases.

References

- AÏT-SAHALIA, Y., AND L. MANCINI (2008): "Out of sample forecasts of quadratic variation," *Journal of Econometrics*, 147(1), 17–33.
- ANDERSEN, T., T. BOLLERSLEY, F. X. DIEBOLD, AND H. EBENS (2001a): "The distribution of realized stock return volatility," *Journal of Financial Economics*, 61(1), 43–76.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., AND T. BOLLERSLEV (1997): "Intraday periodicity and volatility persistence in financial markets," *Journal of Empirical Finance*, 4(2-3), 115–158.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., AND T. BOLLERSLEV (1998): "Answering the skeptics: Yes, standard volatility models do provide accurate forecasts," *International Economic Review*, 39, 885–905.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., T. BOLLERSLEV, AND F. X. DIEBOLD (2007): "Roughing it up: Including jump components in the measurement, modeling, and forecasting of return volatility," *The Review of Economics and Statistics*, 89(4), 701–720.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., T. BOLLERSLEV, F. X. DIEBOLD, AND P. LABYS (2001b):
 "The distribution of realized exchange rate volatility," *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, 96(453), 42–55.
- (2003): "Modeling and forecasting realized volatility," *Econometrica*, 71(2), 579–625.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., T. BOLLERSLEV, AND N. MEDDAHI (2011): "Realized

volatility forecasting and market microstructure noise," *Journal of Econometrics*, 160(1), 220–234.

- ANDERSEN, T. G., AND O. BONDARENKO (2007): "Construction and interpretation of model-free implied volatility," in *Volatility as an Asset Class*, ed. by I. Nelken, pp. 141–181. Risk Books, London, UK.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., O. BONDARENKO, AND M. T. GONZALEZ-PEREZ (2015): "Exploring Return Dynamics via Corridor Implied Volatility," *Review of Financial Studies*, 28(10), 2902–2945.
- ANDERSEN, T. G., N. FUSARI, AND V. TODOROV (2015): "The risk premia embedded in index options," *Journal of Financial Economics*, 117(3), 558–584.
- ANG, A., R. J. HODRICK, Y. XING, AND X. ZHANG (2006): "The cross-section of volatility and expected returns," *Journal of Finance*, 61(1), 259–299.
- AUDRINO, F., L. CAMPONOVO, AND C. ROTH (2015): "Testing the lag structure of assets' realized volatility dynamics," *Working Paper*.
- AUDRINO, F., C. HUANG, AND O. OKHRIN (2016): "Flexible HAR Model for Realized Volatility," *Working Paper*, pp. 1–25.
- AUDRINO, F., AND S. D. KNAUS (2016): "Lassoing the HAR model: A Model Selection Perspective on Realized Volatility Dynamics," *Econometric Reviews*, 35(8-10), 1485–1521.
- AVARUCCI, M., AND C. VELASCO (2009): "A Wald test for the cointegration rank in nonstationary fractional systems," *Journal of Econometrics*, 151(2), 178–189.
- BAILLIE, R. T. (1996): "Long memory processes and fractional integration in econometrics," *Journal of Econometrics*, 73, 5–59.
- BAILLIE, R. T., G. GEOFFREY BOOTH, Y. TSE, AND T. ZABOTINA (2002): "Price discovery and common factor models," *Journal of Financial Markets*, 5(3), 309–321.

- BANDI, F. M., AND B. PERRON (2006): "Long memory and the relation between implied and realized volatility," *Journal of Financial Econometrics*, 4(4), 636–670.
- BANDI, F. M., AND J. R. RUSSELL (2008): "Microstructure noise, realized volatility, and optimal sampling," *Review of Economic Studies*, 75(2), 339–369.
- BANDI, F. M., J. R. RUSSELL, AND Y. ZHU (2008): "Using High-Frequency Data in Dynamic Portfolio Choice," *Econometric Reviews*, 27(June 2009), 163–198.
- BANERJEE, A., M. MARCELLINO, AND C. OSBAT (2004): "Some cautions on the use of panel methods for integrated series of macroeconomic data," *Econometrics Journal*, 7(2), 322–340.
- BANERJEE, P. S., J. S. DORAN, AND D. R. PETERSON (2007): "Implied volatility and future portfolio returns," *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 31, 3183–3199.
- BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O. E. (2004): "Power and Bipower Variation with Stochastic Volatility and Jumps," Journal of Financial Econometrics, 2(1), 1–37.
- BARNDORFF-NIELSEN, O. E., AND N. SHEPHARD (2002): "Econometric analysis of realized volatility and its use in estimating stochastic volatility models," *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B: Statistical Methodology*, 64, 253–280.
- BATES, D. S. (2000): "Post-'87 crash fears in the S{&}P 500 futures option market," Journal of Econometrics, 94(1-2), 181–238.
- BATES, D. S. (2008): "The market for crash risk," Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control, 32, 2291–2321.
- BATES, D. S. (2012): "U.S. stock market crash risk, 1926-2010," Journal of Financial Economics, 105(2), 229–259.

- BATES, J. M., AND C. W. J. GRANGER (1969): "The Combination of Forecasts," OR, 20(4), 451.
- BIAIS, B., L. GLOSTEN, AND C. SPATT (2005): "Market microstructure: A survey of microfoundations, empirical results, and policy implications," *Journal of Financial Markets*, 8(2), 217–264.
- BLAIR, B. J., S.-H. POON, AND S. J. TAYLOR (2001): "Forecasting S&P 100 volatility: the incremental information content of implied volatilities and high-frequency index returns," *Journal of Econometrics*, 105(1), 5–26.
- BLANCO, R., S. BRENNAN, AND I. W. MARSH (2005): "An empirical analysis of the dynamic relationship between investment-grade bonds and credit default swaps," *The Journal of Finance*, 60(5).
- BLISS, R. R., AND N. PANIGIRTZOGLOU (2002): "Testing the stability of implied probability density functions," *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 26(2-3), 381–422.
- BLISS, R. R., AND N. PANIGIRTZOGLOU (2004): "Option-Implied Risk Aversion Estimates by Option-Implied Risk Aversion Estimates," *The Journal of Finance*, 59(1), 407–446.
- BOLLERSLEV, T. (1986): "Generalized autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity," *Journal of Econometrics*, 21, 307–327.
- BOLLERSLEV, T. (1987): "A conditionally heteroskedastic time series model for speculative prices and rates of return," *The review of economics and statistics*, 69, 542–547.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., B. HOOD, J. HUSS, AND L. H. PEDERSEN (2016): "Risk Everywhere: Modeling and Managing Volatility," *Working Paper*.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., U. KRETSCHMER, C. PIGORSCH, AND G. TAUCHEN (2009):
 "A discrete-time model for daily S & P500 returns and realized variations: Jumps and leverage effects," *Journal of Econometrics*, 150(2), 151–166.

- BOLLERSLEV, T., J. MARRONE, L. XU, AND H. ZHOU (2014): "Stock Return Predictability and Variance Risk Premia: Statistical Inference and International Evidence," Journal of Financial and Quantitative Analysis, 49(03), 633–661.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., D. OSTERRIEDER, N. SIZOVA, AND G. TAUCHEN (2013): "Risk and return: Long-run relations, fractional cointegration, and return predictability," *Journal of Financial Economics*, 108(2), 409–424.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., A. J. PATTON, AND R. QUAEDVLIEG (2016): "Exploiting the Errors: A Simple Approach for Improved Volatility Forecasting," *Journal of Econometrics*, 192(1), 1–18.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., N. SIZOVA, AND G. TAUCHEN (2012): "Volatility in equilibrium: Asymmetries and dynamic dependencies," *Review of Finance*, 16(1), 31–80.
- BOLLERSLEV, T., G. TAUCHEN, AND H. ZHOU (2009): "Expected stock returns and variance risk premia," *Review of Financial Studies*, 22(11), 4463–4492.
- BONDARENKO, O. (2003): "Estimation of risk-neutral densities using positive convolution approximation," *Journal of Econometrics*, 116(1-2), 85–112.
- BREITUNG, J., AND U. HASSLER (2002): "Inference on the cointegration rank in fractionally integrated processes," *Journal of Econometrics*, 110(2), 167–185.
- BRITTEN-JONES, M., AND A. NEUBERGER (2000): "Option prices, implied price processes, and stochastic volatility," *Journal of Finance*, 55, 839–866.
- BÜHLMANN, P., P. RÜTIMANN, S. VAN DE GEER, AND C. H. ZHANG (2013): "Correlated variables in regression: Clustering and sparse estimation," *Journal of Statistical Planning and Inference*, 143(11), 1835–1858.
- BUSCH, T., B. J. CHRISTENSEN, AND M. Ø. NIELSEN (2011a): "The role of implied volatility in forecasting future realized volatility and jumps in foreign exchange, stock, and bond markets," *Journal of Econometrics*, 160(1), 48–57.

(2011b): "The role of implied volatility in forecasting future realized volatility and jumps in foreign exchange, stock, and bond markets," *Journal of Econometrics*, 160(1), 48–57.

- CAMPBELL, J. Y. (1991): "A variance decomposition for stock returns," *Economic Journal*, 101, 151–179.
- CAPORIN, M., A. RANALDO, AND P. SANTUCCI DE MAGISTRIS (2013): "On the predictability of stock prices: A case for high and low prices," *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 37(12), 5132–5146.
- CARLINI, F., AND P. SANTUCCI DE MAGISTRIS (2017): "On the Identification of Fractionally Cointegrated VAR Models with the F(d) Condition," *Journal of Business and Economic Statistics*, (just-accepted).
- CARNERO, M. A., D. PEÑA, AND E. RUIZ (2004): "Persistence and Kurtosis in GARCH and Stochastic Volatility Models," *Journal of Financial Econometrics*, 2(2), 319–342.
- CARR, P., AND L. WU (2006): "A Tale of Two Indices," The Journal of Derivatives, 13, 13–29.
- CHEN, W. W., AND C. M. HURVICH (2003a): "Estimating fractional cointegration in the presence of polynomial trends," *Journal of Econometrics*, 117(1), 95–121.
- CHEN, W. W., AND C. M. HURVICH (2003b): "Semiparametric estimation of multivariate fractional cointegration," *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, 98(463), 629–642.
- CHEN, W. W., AND C. M. HURVICH (2006): "Semiparametric estimation of fractional cointegrating subspaces," *The Annals of Statistics*, 34(6), 2939–2979.
- CHOI, K., W. YU, AND E. ZIVOT (2010): "Long memory versus structural breaks in modeling and forecasting realized volatility," *Journal of International Money* and Finance.

- CHRISTENSEN, B., AND N. PRABHALA (1998): "The relation between implied and realized volatility," *Journal of Financial Economics*, 50(2), 125–150.
- CHRISTENSEN, B. J., AND M. Ø. NIELSEN (2006): "Asymptotic normality of narrow-band least squares in the stationary fractional cointegration model and volatility forecasting," *Journal of Econometrics*, 133(1), 343–371.
- COMTE, F., L. COUTIN, AND E. RENAULT (2012): "Affine fractional stochastic volatility models," Annals of Finance, 8(2-3), 337–378.
- COMTE, F., AND E. RENAULT (1998): "Long memory in continuous-time stochastic volatility models," *Mathematical Finance*, 8(4), 291–323.
- CORSI, F. (2009): "A simple approximate long-memory model of realized volatility," *Journal of Financial Econometrics*, 7(2), 174–196.
- CORSI, F., S. MITTNIK, C. PIGORSCH, AND U. PIGORSCH (2008): "The Volatility of Realized Volatility," *Econometric Reviews*, 27(1-3), 46–78.
- CORSI, F., AND R. RENÒ (2012): "Discrete-Time Volatility Forecasting With Persistent Leverage Effect and the Link With Continuous-Time Volatility Modeling," *Journal of Business and Economic Statistics*, 30(3), 368–380.
- CORTE, P. D., AND I. TSIAKAS (2012): "Statistical and Economic Methods for Evaluating Exchange Rate Predictability," in *Handbook of Exchange Rates*, ed. by J. James, L. Sarno, and I. Marsh. Wiley, London.
- COX, J. C., J. E. INGERSOLL, AND S. A. ROSS (1985): "A theory of the term structure of interest rates," *Econometrica*, 53, 385–407.
- CRAIOVEANU, M., AND E. HILLEBRAND (2012): "Why It Is OK to Use the HAR-RV (1, 5, 21) Model," *Working Paper*.
- DE POOTER, M., M. MARTENS, AND D. VAN DIJK (2008): "Predicting the Daily Covariance Matrix for S&P 100 Stocks Using Intraday Data-But Which Frequency to Use?," *Econometric Reviews*, 27(13), 199–229.

- DEGIANNAKIS, S., AND C. FLOROS (2013): "Modeling CAC40 volatility using ultra-high frequency data," *Research in International Business and Finance*, 28(1), 68–81.
- DEMETERFI, K., E. DERMAN, M. KAMAL, AND J. ZOU (1999): "More Than You Ever Wanted To Know About Volatility Swaps," *Working Paper*.
- DOLATABADI, S., M. NIELSEN, AND K. XU (2015): "A fractionally cointegrated VAR analysis of price discovery in commodity futures markets," *Journal of Futures Markets*, 35(4), 339–356.
- DOLATABADI, S., M. Ø. NIELSEN, AND K. XU (2016): "A fractionally cointegrated VAR model with deterministic trends and application to commodity futures markets," *Journal of Empirical Finance*, 38, 623–639.
- DOTSIS, G., AND N. VLASTAKIS (2016): "Corridor volatility risk and expected returns," *Journal of Futures Markets*, 36, 488–505.
- DRECHSLER, I., AND A. YARON (2010): "What's Vol got to do with it," *Review* of Financial Studies, 24(1), 1–45.
- DUAN, J.-C., AND J.-G. SIMONATO (1998): "Empirical martingale simulation for asset prices," *Management Science*, 44, 1218–1233.
- DUAN, J.-C., AND C.-Y. YEH (2010): "Jump and volatility risk premiums implied by VIX," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, 34(11), 2232–2244.
- ENGLE, R. F. (1982): "Autoregressive conditional heteroscedasticity with estimates of the variance of United Kingdom inflation," *Econometrica*, 50, 987–1007.
- ENGLE, R. F., AND C. W. J. GRANGER (1987): "Co-Integration and Error Correction: representation, estimation, and testing," *Econometrica: Journal of* the Econometric Society, 55(2), 251–276.

- ENGLE, R. F., D. M. LILIEN, AND R. P. ROBINS (1987): "Estimating time varying risk premia in the term structure: The ARCH-M model," *Econometrica: Journal of the Econometric Society*, pp. 391–407.
- FIGLEWSKI, S. (2008): "Estimating the Implied Risk-Neutral Density for the US Market Portfolio," in Volatility and Time Series Econometrics: essays in honor of Robert F. Engle, ed. by T. Bollersley, J. R. Russell, and M. Watson. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK.
- FISHER, L. A., H.-S. HUH, AND A. R. PAGAN (2016): "Econometric Methods for Modelling Systems With a Mixture of I(1) and I(0) Variables," *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 31(5), 892–911.
- FOSTER, D., AND D. NELSON (1996): "Continuous Record Asymptotics for Rolling Sample Variance Estimators," *Econometrica*, 64(1), 139–174.
- FRANCHI, M. (2010): "A representation theory for polynomial cofractionality in vector autoregressive models," *Econometric Theory*, 26(4), 1201–1217.
- FRIEDMAN, J., T. HASTIE, AND R. TIBSHIRANI (2010): "Regularization Paths for Generalized Linear Models via Coordinate Descent," *Journal Of Statistical Software*, 33(1), 1–22.
- GARVEY, J. F., AND L. A. GALLAGHER (2012): "the Realised-Implied volatility relationship : Recent empirical evidence from FTSE-100 stocks," *Journal of Forecasting*, 31(7), 639–660.
- GEWEKE, J., AND S. PORTER-HUDAK (1983): "The estimation and application of long memory time series models," *Journal of time series analysis*, 4(4), 221–238.
- GHYSELS, E., AND A. SINKO (2006): "Comment," Journal of Business and Economical Statistics, 24(2), 192–194.
- GIL-ALANA, L. A. (2003): "Testing of Fractional Cointegration in Macroeconomic Time Series," Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, 65(4), 517–529.

- GIL-ALANA, L. A., AND J. HUALDE (2009): "Fractional integration and cointegration. An overview and an empirical application," in *Palgrave handbook* of econometrics, pp. 434–469. MacMillan Publishers UK.
- GIOT, P. (2005): "Relationships between implied volatility indexes and stock index returns," *The Journal of Portfolio Management*, 31, 92–100.
- GONZALO, J., AND C. W. GRANGER (1995): "Estimation of Common Long-Memory Components in Cointegrated Systems," Journal of Business and Economic Statistics, 13(1), 27–35.
- GONZALO, J., AND S. NG (2001): "A systematic framework for analyzing the dynamic effects of permanent and transitory shocks," *Journal of Economic Dynamics and Control*, 25(10), 1527–1546.
- GRANGER, C. (1980): "Long memory relationships and the aggregation of dynamic models," *Journal of Econometrics*, 14(2), 227–238.
- GRANGER, C. W. J. (1986): "Development in the Study of Cointegrated Economic Variables," Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, 48(3), 213–228.
- GRANGER, C. W. J., AND R. JOYEUX (1980): "An Introduction to Long-Memory Time Series Models and Fractional Differencing," *Journal of Time Series Analysis*, 1(1), 15–29.
- GUO, H., AND R. F. WHITELAW (2006): "Uncovering the Risk-Return Relation in the Stock Market," *The Journal of Finance*, 61(3), 1433–1463.
- HANSEN, P. R., AND A. LUNDE (2005): "A forecast comparison of volatility models: does anything beat a GARCH (1, 1)?," *Journal of applied econometrics*, 20(7), 873–889.
- HANSEN, P. R., AND A. LUNDE (2006): "Realized Variance and Market Microstructure Noise," Journal of Business and Economic Statistics, 24(2), 127–161.

- HILAL, S., S.-H. POON, AND J. TAWN (2011): "Hedging the black swan
 Conditional heteroskedasticity and tail dependence in S&P500 and VIX," Journal of Banking and Finance, 35(9), 2374–2387.
- HILLEBRAND, E., AND M. C. MEDEIROS (2010): "The Benefits of Bagging for Forecast Models of Realized Volatility," *Econometric Reviews*, 29(5-6), 571–593.
- HOSKING, J. R. M. (1981): "Fractional differencing," Biometrika, 68, 165–176.
- HUALDE, J., AND P. ROBINSON (2010): "Semiparametric inference in multivariate fractionally cointegrated systems," *Journal of Econometrics*, 157(2), 492–511.
- HWANG, E., AND D. W. SHIN (2014): "Infinite-order, long-memory heterogeneous autoregressive models," *Computational Statistics and Data Analysis*, 76, 339–358.
- JACKWERTH, J. C. (2000): "Recovering risk aversion from option prices and realized returns," *The Review of Financial Studies*, 13, 433–451.
- JACOD, J., AND A. N. SHIRYAEV (2003): Limit theorems for stochastic processes. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- JIANG, G. J., AND Y. S. TIAN (2005): "The model-free implied volatility and its information content," *The Review of Financial Studies*, 18, 1305–1342.
- JIANG, G. J., AND Y. S. TIAN (2007): "Extracting Model-Free Volatility from Option Prices: An examination of the VIX index," *Journal of Derivatives*, 14(3), 35–60.
- JOHANSEN, S. (1995): Likelihood-Based Inference in Cointegrated Vector Autoregressive Models. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- JOHANSEN, S. (2008): "A representation theory for a class of vector autoregressive models for fractional processes," *Econometric Theory*, 24(03), 651–676.

- JOHANSEN, S., AND M. Ø. NIELSEN (2012): "Likelihood inference for a fractionally cointegrated vector autoregressive model," *Econometrica*, 80, 2667–2732.
- JOHANSEN, S., AND M. Ø. NIELSEN (2015): "The Role of Initial Values in Conditional Sum-of-Squares Estimation of Nonstationary Fractional Time Series Models," *Econometric Theory*, 32(5), 1–45.
- JONES, C. S. (2006): "A nonlinear factor analysis of S&P 500 index option returns," *The Journal of Finance*, 61, 2325–2363.
- JONES, M. E. C., M. A. NIELSEN, AND M. K. POPIEL (2014): "A fractionally cointegrated VAR analysis of economic voting and political support," *Canadian Journal of Economics*, 47(4).
- KELLARD, N., C. DUNIS, AND N. SARANTIS (2010): "Foreign exchange, fractional cointegration and the implied-realized volatility relation," *Journal of Banking* and Finance, 34(4), 882–891.
- KIM, C. S., AND P. C. PHILLIPS (2006): Log periodogram regression: the nonstationary case. Cowles Foundation Discussion Paper.
- KOCK, A. B. (2012): "On the Oracle Property of the Adaptive LASSO in Stationary and Nonstationary Autoregressions," *CREATES Research Paper*, 5.
- KOOPMAN, S. J., B. JUNGBACKER, AND E. HOL (2005): "Forecasting daily variability of the S&P 100 stock index using historical, realised and implied volatility measurements," *Journal of Empirical Finance*, 12(3), 445–475.
- KUENSCH, H. R. (1987): "Statistical aspects of self-similar processes," in Proceedings of the first World Congress of the Bernoulli Society, vol. 1, pp. 67–74.
- LASAK, K. (2010): "Likelihood based testing for no fractional cointegration," Journal of Econometrics, 158(1), 67–77.

- LASAK, K., AND C. VELASCO (2015): "Fractional Cointegration Rank Estimation," Journal of Business and Economic Statistics, 33(2), 241–254.
- LETTAU, M., AND S. LUDVIGSON (2001): "Consumption, Aggregate Wealth, and Expected Stock Returns," *Journal of Finance*, 56(3), 815–849.
- LI, J., AND W. CHEN (2014): "Forecasting macroeconomic time series: LASSO-based approaches and their forecast combinations with dynamic factor models," *International Journal of Forecasting*, 30(4), 996–1015.
- MACKINNON, J., AND M. NIELSEN (2014): "Numerical distribution functions of fractional unit root and cointegration tests," *Journal of Applied Econometrics*, 29(1), 161–171.
- MADHAVAN, A. (2000): "Market microstructure: A survey," Journal of Financial Markets, 3(3), 205–258.
- MALMSTEN, H., AND T. TERÄSVIRTA (2010): "Stylized facts of financial time series and three popular models of volatility," *European Journal of pure and applied mathematics*, 3(3), 443–477.
- MALZ, A. M. (2014): "A Simple and Reliable Way to Compute Option-Based Risk-Neutral Distributions," FRB of New York Staff Report, 677.
- MANDELBROT, B. B., AND J. W. VAN NESS (1968): "Fractional Brownian motions, fractional noises and applications," *SIAM review*, 10(4), 422–437.
- MARINUCCI, D., AND P. ROBINSON (2001): "Semiparametric fractional cointegration analysis," *Journal of Econometrics*, 105(1), 225–247.
- MCALEER, M., AND M. C. MEDEIROS (2008): "A multiple regime smooth transition Heterogeneous Autoregressive model for long memory and asymmetries," *Journal of Econometrics*, 147(1), 104–119.
- MEDDAHI, N. (2002): "A theoretical comparison between integrated and realized volatility," *Journal of applied econometrics*, 17(5).

- MEDEIROS, M., AND E. MENDES (2012): "Estimating high-dimensional time series models," CREATES Research Paper, 37.
- MERTON, R. C. (1980): "On estimating the expected return on the market: An exploratory investigation," *Journal of Financial Economics*, 8(4), 323–361.
- MORGAN, J. P. (1996): "JP Morgan/Reuters Riskmetrics-Technical Document," JP Morgan, New York.
- MÜLLER, U. A., M. M. DACOROGNA, R. D. DAVÉ, R. B. OLSEN, O. V. PICTET, AND J. E. VON WEIZSÄCKER (1997): "Volatilities of different time resolutions -Analyzing the dynamics of market components," *Journal of Empirical Finance*, 4(2-3), 213–239.
- NARDI, Y., AND A. RINALDO (2011): "Autoregressive process modeling via the Lasso procedure," *Journal of Multivariate Analysis*, 102(3), 528–549.
- NELSON, D. (1992): "Filtering and forecasting with misspecified ARCH models
 I: Getting the right variance with the wrong model," *Journal of Econometrics*, 52(1-2), 61–90.
- NEUBERGER, A. (2012): "Realized skewness," *Review of Financial Studies*, 25(11), 3424–3455.
- NEWEY, W. K., AND K. D. WEST (1987): "A Simple Positive Semi-Definite, Heteroskedasticity and Autocorrelation Consistent Covariance Matrix," *Econometrica*, 55, 703–708.
- NIELSEN, M. (2010): "Nonparametric cointegration analysis of fractional systems with unknown integration orders," *Journal of Econometrics*, 155(2), 170–187.
- NIELSEN, M. Ø. (2005): "Multivariate Lagrange Multiplier Tests for Fractional Integration," Journal of Financial Econometrics, 3(3), 372–398.
- (2007): "Local Whittle Analysis of Stationary Fractional Cointegration and the Implied-Realized Volatility Relation," *Journal of Business and Economic Statistics*, 25(4), 427–446.

- NIELSEN, M. Ø., AND P. FREDERIKSEN (2011): "Fully modified narrow-band least squares estimation of weak fractional cointegration," *The Econometrics Journal*, 14(1), 77–120.
- NIELSEN, M. Ø., AND K. SHIMOTSU (2007): "Determining the cointegrating rank in nonstationary fractional systems by the exact local Whittle approach," *Journal of Econometrics*, 141(2), 574–596.
- PATTON, A. J. (2011): "Volatility forecast comparison using imperfect volatility proxies," *Journal of Econometrics*, 160(1), 246–256.
- PIGORSCH, C., U. PIGORSCH, AND I. POPOV (2012): "Volatility Estimation Based on High-Frequency Data," in *Handbook of Computational Finance*, pp. 335–369. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- POON, S.-H., AND C. GRANGER (2003): "Forecasting volatility in financial markets: a review," *Journal of Economic Literature*, 41, 478–539.
- POTESHMAN, A. M. (2000): "Forecasting Future Volatility from Option Prices," Working Paper.
- RAPACH, D. E., J. K. STRAUSS, AND G. ZHOU (2013): "International Stock Return Predictability: What Is the Role of the United States?," *The Journal of Finance*, 68(4), 1633–1662.
- RAY, B. K., AND R. S. TSAY (2000): "Long-range Dependence in Daily Stock Volatilities," *Journal of Business and Economic Statistics*, 18(2), 254–262.
- ROBINSON, P. (1994): "Semiparametric analysis of long-memory time series," *The* annals of Statistics, 22(1), 515–539.
- ROBINSON, P., AND Y. YAJIMA (2002): "Determination of cointegrating rank in fractional systems," *Journal of Econometrics*, 106(2), 217–241.
- ROBINSON, P. M. (1978): "Statistical Inference for a Random Coefficient Autoregressive Model," *Scandinavian Journal of Statistics*, 5, 163–168.
- ROBINSON, P. M. (1995): "Log-periodogram regression of time series with long range dependence," *The annals of Statistics*, pp. 1048–1072.
- ROBINSON, P. M. (1997): "Large-sample inference for nonparametric regression with dependent errors," *The annals of Statistics*, 25(5), 2054–2083.
- ROBINSON, P. M. (2003): *Time Series with Long Memory*. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- ROBINSON, P. M., AND D. MARINUCCI (2001): "Narrow-Band Analysis of Nonstationary Processes," Annals of Statistics, 29(4), 947–986.
- ROBINSON, P. M., AND D. MARINUCCI (2003): "Semiparametric frequency domain analysis of fractional cointegration," in *Time Series with Long Memory*, ed. by P. M. Robinson, pp. 334–373. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK.
- ROSSI, A., AND A. TIMMERMANN (2010): "What is the shape of the risk-return relation?," *Working Paper*.
- ROSSI, E., AND P. SANTUCCI DE MAGISTRIS (2013): "A No-Arbitrage Fractional Cointegration Model for Futures and Spot Daily Ranges," *Journal of Futures Markets*, 33(1), 77–102.
- SHIMKO, D. (1993): "Bounds of Probability," Risk, 6(4), 33–37.
- SHIMOTSU, K. (2010): "Exact Local Whittle Estimation of Fractional Integration with Unknown Mean and Time Trend," *Econometric Theory*, 26(02), 501–540.
- SHIMOTSU, K., AND P. C. B. PHILLIPS (2005): "Exact local Whittle estimation of fractional integration," *The Annals of Statistics*, 33(4), 1890–1933.
- STOCK, J. H., AND M. W. WATSON (2004): "Combination forecasts of output growth in a seven-country data set," *Journal of Forecasting*, 23(6), 405–430.
- TAYLOR, S. J. (1996): Modelling Financial Time Series. Wiley, Chichester.

- TAYLOR, S. J., P. K. YADAV, AND Y. ZHANG (2010): "The information content of implied volatilities and model-free volatility expectations: evidence from options written on individual stocks," *Journal of Banking and Finance*, 34, 871–881.
- TIBSHIRANI, R. (1996): "Regression Shrinkage and Selection via the Lasso," Journal of the Royal Statistical Society. Series B (Methodological), 58(1), 267–288.
- TIBSHIRANI, R., AND X. SUO (2016): "An ordered lasso and sparse time-lagged regression," *Technometrics*, 58(4), 415–423.
- TIMMERMANN, A. (2006): Forecast Combinations, vol. 1. Elsevier.
- WANG, C. S.-H., L. BAUWENS, AND C. HSIAO (2013): "Forecasting a long memory process subject to structural breaks," *Journal of Econometrics*, 177(2), 171–184.
- WILMS, I., J. ROMBOUTS, AND C. CROUX (2016): "Lasso-based forecast combinations for forecasting realized variances," *Working Paper*.
- YANG, Y., AND H. ZOU (2015): "A Fast Unified Algorithm for Solving Group-Lasso Penalized Learning Problems," *Statistics and Computing*, 25(6), 1129–1141.
- YUAN, M., AND Y. LIN (2006): "Model Selection and Estimation in Regression With Grouped Variables," Journal of the Royal Statistical Society: Series B (Statistical Methodology), 68(1), 49–67.
- ZHANG, L., P. A. MYKLAND, AND Y. AÏT-SAHALIA (2005): "A Tale of Two Time Scales: Determining Integrated Volatility with Noisy High-Frequency Data," *Journal of the American Statistical Association*, 100(472), 1394.
- ZHANG, Y., S. J. TAYLOR, AND L. WANG (2013): "Investigating the Information Content of the Model-Free Volatility Expectation by Monte Carlo Methods," *Journal of Futures Markets*, 33(11), 1071–1095.

- ZHOU, B. (1996): "High-frequency data and volatility in foreign-exchange rates," Journal of Business and Economic Statistics, 14(1), 45–52.
- ZOU, H. (2006): "The Adaptive Lasso and Its Oracle Properties," Journal of the American Statistical Association, 101(476), 1418–1429.